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PREFATORY REMARXS 

This Report for the year ended 31 March 1990 has been prepared for 

submission to the President under Article 151 of the Constitution . 

2 • It relates mainly to matters arising from the Appropriation 

Accounts of the Union Government (Civil) for 1989-90 together with other 

points arising from the test audit of the financial transactions of some 

of the Civil Departments of the Union Government except those relating 

to Scientific Departments, Delhi Administrat i on and Central Autonomous 

Bodies. 

3. Certain points of interest arising from the Union Government 

Finance Accounts for 1989-90 are included in Chapter I of this Report. 

4. Thie Report include, among others, the following reviewe : ­

(a) Technology Mission on Drinking Water 

(b) External Publicity Division 

(c) Consular services rendered by some Indian Missions abroad 

(d) Purchase operations of the Supply Wing, Washington 

(e) 

( f) 

Supply Wing of High commission of India , London 

National AIDS Control Programme 

s. The cases mentioned in this Report are among those which came to 

notice in the course of audit during 1989-90 as well as those which came 

to notice in earlier years but could not be dealt with in the previous 

Reports; matters relating to the period subsequent to 1989-90 have also 

been included, wherever considered nece ssary . 

(v) 
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OVERVIEW 

The Audit Report for the year 
ended 31 March 1990 contains 41 
paragraphs including 6 reviews. The 
poi nt.s highlighted in the Report are 
given below:-

I. Accounts 
Government 

of the Union 

The Union Government has been 
running into revenue deficit since 
1979-80. The revenue deficit mo re 
than doubled during the Seventh Five 
Year Plan period. It was Rs.11914 
crores in 1989-90 against the budget 
estimates of Rs.7012 crores. The 
revenue deficit has to be viewed in 
the light of transfer o f Rs.2300 
crores from the pool acco unt of Oil 
Coordination committee lodged in 
Public Account to revenue receipts. 

The overall deficit during 
1989-90 was Rs.10592 crores against 
the budget estimates of Rs.7337 
crores and actual deficit of Rs.5642 
crores in 1988-89. 

Non-plan revenue expenditure 
incre-ased by 87 per cent during 
1985-86 to 1989-90 . Subsidies had 
increased from Rs.4643 crores in 
1985-86 to Rs.9701 crores in 1989-
90. The interest payments increased 
from Rs. 5902 crores in 1985-86 to 
Rs.14490 crores in 1989-90 
registering an increase of 146 per 
cen-.:. 

Although capital expenditure 
increased from Rs.8576 crores to 
Rs.13400 crores between 1985-86 and 
1989-90, expressed as a percentage 
of total expenditure, it declined 
from 17.4 to 15.1. 

The revenue receipts during 
1989-90 were Rs.63277 crores 
comprising direct taxes (Rs.6087 
crorea), indirect taxes (Rs.41627 
cror••) and non-tax receipts 

vii 

(Rs.15563 crores). As a percentage 
of GDP at current prices, tax 
revenue was 12 per cent in 1989-90. 
Nearly 50 per cent of non-tax 
receipts were o n account o f 
interest. 

A total amount of Rs.18024 
crores was transferred to the St ates 
during 1989-90 on account of States' 
share of Union Excise Duties and 
Grants. While the States' share of 
Union Excise Duties and Grants 
increased by 42 per cent during the 
period 1985-86 to 1989-90, as a 
percentage of total revenue 
expenditure and tax revenues, it 
declined from 31 to 24 and from 47 
to 38 respective ly. 

The dividend received from 
public sector enterprises (other 
than those under c o nstruction and 
financial institutions) was Rs.296 
cro res against the investment of 
Rs. 34584 crores representing less 
than one per cent return on 
investment . No dividend was received 
from as many as 189 enterprises with 
a total investment of Rs. 29595 
crores. The share of prof its from 
the nationalised banks, Reserve Bank 
of India, Industrial Development 
Bank of India, Life Insurance 
Corporation of India and General 
Insurance Corporation was Rs.393 
crores on a total investment of 
Rs.2803 crores. 

Public debt which stood at 
Rs.161536 crores at the eAd of March 
1990, as per the Finance Accounts, 
had increased by 81 per cent between 
1985-86 and 1989-90. Of this, 
external debt had increased from 
Rs.18153 crores to Rs.28343 crores. 
The amortisation of external debt 
including interest accounted for 75 
per cent of externa 1 1 o a n receipts 
affecting the net inflow to 2$ per 
cent during 1989-90. 



Against the amount o f 
guarantees of Rs. 6091 7 cror es , for 
whi ch government have entered i nto 
agreements, the guarantees outst­
anding as on 31st March 1990 were 
Rs . 54537 crores. 

During the period 1984-85 to 
1988-89, foreign assistance of 
Rs.8858 crores only could be 
utilised against the authorisation 
of Rs.20736 crores. Utilisation had 
declined f rom 76 per cent at the end 
of 1984- 85 to 66 per cent at the end 
of 1988-89 . 

(Paragraph l) 

II• App r opriation Audit and 
c ontrol over expenditu re 

The actual expenditure during 
1989- 90 fell short of the budget 
provisions in 214 cases; th~ entire 
provisions remained unutilized in 4 
grants While in 8 grants I the 
savings exceeded 50 per cent of t he 
provisions. In 19 cases, s upp­
lementary provisions proved unnece­
ssary as the expenditure was less 
than even the original provisions. 

The savings were not 
surrender ed in time as prescribed in 
the financial rules; 81 per cent of 
the savings were surrendered on the 
last day of the financial year. In 
14 cases, the amount surrendered 
exceeded the savings ; in 5 cases 
amounts were surrendered even though 
no savings were available. 

In 10 cases, the expenditure 
exceeded the budget provisions; the 
excess requires regularisation by 
Parliament. Five cases were noticed 
in Audit in which expenditure was 
incurred on 'New Service' or 'New 
Instrume~t o f Ser vice' without the 
prior approval of Pa r liament o r 
withou t obtaining advance from the 
contingency Fund . 

(Paragraphs 2 and 3) 

III. Min istry of Agriculture 

Technology Mission on Drinking 
Water . -Technology Mission on 
drinking water, set up in 1986 for 
four years upt o Ma rch 1990 was l ater 
on extended to 31st March 1991 . The 
Mission was to assist in 
accelerating the progress of on 
going rural water supply schemes so 
as to achieve the Seventh Plan 
target of covering all the 1 , 37,155 
residual prob lem villages by 
supplying potable water of 40 litres 
per capita per day. The Mission was 
also to undertake conservation 
measures for sustained water supply. 
For this, 55 Mini-Mission (pilot 
projects) were taken up. Five Sub­
Missions under different nodal 
agencies were also set up to deal 
with the problems of source finding 
and quality of water, control of 
fluorosis, removal of excess iron, 
eradication of guinea worm and 
control of brackishness . 

The Mission was to assure 
supply of required quantity of 
potable water within a reasonable 
distance of say 1.6 Km and within a 
depth of 15 metres in 1,37,155 
problem villages. Though 1,28,823 
problem villages were covered during 
the period 1986-90 against 1,37,155 
problem villages as envisaged to be 
covered, reported coverage included 
partially covered villages also. At 
the end of March 1990, there were 
1, 18, 163 partially covered villages 
including those pertaining to the 
pre-Mission period. The Mission had 
no information about the quantity of 
potable water per capita per day 
being supplied and percentage 
achievement in case of installation 
of hand pumps as against t he norms 
of 40 litres per capita per day or 
o ne hand pump for every 250 pe r sons. 

Qual i ty monitor i ng o f water 
supply d i d not receive the intended 
emphasis. For testing qual i ty of 
water, only 33 laboratories could be 
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set up against the target of 100 t o 
be operational by November 198 9 . 

Agains t t he target of 1 , 825 
villages, t o be t ack led for excess 
fluoride in 9 States, only 796 
vil lages were covered. Likewise 6 
defluoridation plants were commis­
sioned even though 130 plants were 
targetted . 

For eradication of guineaworm 
in affected villages, 6,754 villages 
were covered till December 1989 
against 9,283 villages identified 
for the purpose in six States for 
alternative source of water or 
conversion of step wells into 
sanitary wells. Out of 5,578 step 
wells to be converted into sanitary 
wells, only 2,576 wells were 
converted. 

Problem of excess iron was to 
be tackled by providing alternative 
sources of quality water and by 
setting up excess iron removal 
plants in 1, 131 problem vilages in 
15 states. Against this, 316 problem 
villages (28 per cent) could be 
covered . Against the target of 
11,780 iron removal plants, only 
2,267 plants were installed by March 
1990. The shortfall in achievement 
of the target was attributed to 
change in nodal agencies, delay in 
selection of sites by the States and 
delay in identification of 
suppliers, etc. 

Sub-Mission for tackling 
excess salinity identified, tenta­
tively, 17,500 villages in 14 States 
facing problem of salinity : 1,467 
villages were targetted for coverage 
by setting up desalination plants. 
By April 1990, only 240 villages 
were covered and 42 plants installed 
in seven States against the target 
of 130 plants in ten States. 

For Rural Water supply Schemes 
during the Seventh Plan 1 period, 
expenditure totalling Rs.4,385.30 

ix 

crores was incurred by the States/ 
Union Territories. 

The Mission approved schemes 
for Rs.210.18 croree and released 
about Rs.120 crores against which 
the expenditure incurred was Re.111 
crores during 1986-90. In addition, 
Rs.26.86 croree were released for 
activities of the Sub-Missions; 
details of expenditure were not 
available with the Mission. 

There was significant 
shortfall in implementation of 
schemes for water conservation. 
Against the outlay of Rs.75 crores, 
Rs 17. 66 crores were released and 
the actual expenditure was Rs.6.15 
croree only. Utilisation was lees 
than 50 per cent of the release in 
several districts of seven States. 
No funds were released for water 
conser-•ation works in nine States. 

Funds to the extent o f Rs.300 
lakhs were diverted for works 
outside the purview of the Mission. 

Monitoring of the programme at 
district level and State level ~as 
deficient. The monthly progress 
reports received from the State 
Project Coordinators depicted 
financial and physical targets only. 
As such the Mission could not carry 
out the intended detailed 
monitoring . 

The agencies for evaluating 
the progress of the individual 
project annually and to suggest 
methodology and approach for 
rectifying deficiencies were not 
identified as envisaged. As a 
result, evaluation of the 
implementation of the Mini-Mission 
projects and activities of Sub­
Missions had not been done. 

Avoidable expenditure 
a judgement debt.-

(Paragraph 4) 

on payment of 
The vessel 



CONSTANTIA carrying inter alia 
di ammonium phosphate for the 
Department of Fertilisers, which 
caught fire on the high seas, was 
towed to a port in India by a 
salvage tug in Sept.ember 1984. 
According to the agreement, the 
remuneration to the owners of the 
salvage tug (salvors) would be fixed 
by arbitration in London. 

As per the award published in 
January 1986, both the owners of the 
cargo and vessel were to pay Dfls 
(Dutch Florins) 58, 50, 000 alongwith 
interest at the rate of 7.5 per cent 
per annum from March 1985 to the 
date of award. The amount payable 
was reduced to Dfls 40,00,000 
(including interest) in April 1986 
as a result of an appeal filed in 
January 1986 . However, the payment 
was delayed by the owner of the 
cargo till December 1986 resulting 

I 
in avoidable payment of penal 
interest amounting to Rs.13.01 
lakhs. 

(Paragraph 5) 

Regional Feed Analytical Labor­
atories. -In December 1981, the 
Ministry of Agriculture approved 
setting up of three feed analytical 
laboratories at Bhubaneswar, Bombay 
and Chandigarh for analysing poultry 
feed samples. The construction of 
the laboratory building at Bombay 
sanctioned i n June 1983 was 
completed in February 1989 and the 
build ing at Bhubaneswar sanctioned 
in January 1982 was under 
construction till October 1990 and 
its cost was expected to escalate 
from Rs.9.16 lakhs to Rs.13 lakhs. 

Though the laboratory at 
Bombay had started functioning from 
June 198~, the facility for toxic 
analysis was not available; 
machinery and equipment valuing Rs.4 
lakhs were also lying un-utilised. 
The posts of Nutritionist provided 
in the scheme in December 1981 were 
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filled up only in December 1988 
(Chandigarh) and May 1989 (Bombay). 
Against the initial target o f 
testing 500 samples per year for 
each laboratory, the annual average 
of the samples tested by the 
laboratories at Bhubaneswar and 
Bombay was 198 and 68.S 
respectively. The samples were also 
not tested for all the prescribed 
criteria essential for manufacture 
of poultry feed. 

(Paragraph 6) 

IV. Ministry of Commerce 

Unjustified payment of cash 
assistance.- Unjustified payment of 
cash assistance totalling Rs. 21. 63 
lakhs was made to five exporters in 
the Santacruz Electronic Export 
Processing Zone, Bombay during 1989-
90 as f.o.b . value of exports, 
reckoned for determining entitlement 
to the cash assistance, included 
notional value of raw material 
obtained by the exporters "free of 
cost. 

(Paragraph 8) 

Overpayment of cash assistance. -
Inadmissible cash assistance at the 
rate of additional five per cent was 
paid by the Joint Chief Controller 
of Imports and Exports, New Delhi on 
the export of synthetic blended yarn 
and viscose staple fibre spun yarn 
during November 1989 to April 1990 
resulting in an overpayment of 
Rs.15 . 32 lakhs to an exporter. 

(Paragraph 9) 

Cash assistance for the export of 
c ardamom (small) .-Air freight 
subsidy of Rs.7 per Kg. was 
sanctioned from September 1988 to 
March 1989 for exporting cardamom 
(small) in consumer packs of two Kg. 
and below to Gulf and Middle East 
countries in order to neutralise the 
cost of excess freight by air as 

·, 



compared to sea. Against a target of 
1500 tonnes for exports by air, only 
128 tonnes were exported during this 
period. Additional cash assistance 
of five per cent was also sanctioned 
in October 1988 to enable 
achievement of export target of 2500 
tonnes during 1988-89 to fetch 
foreign exchange worth Rs.30 crores. 
Against this, 776 tonnes valued at 
Rs.10.29 crores only were exported. 

Out of total export valuing 
Rs.6.02 crores made during November 
1988 to February 1989 attracting 
additional cash assistance of 
Rs.30.10 lakhs, exports valued at 
Rs.3.23 crores, attracting 
additional cash assistance of 
Rs.16.15 lakhs were made to rupee 
payment areas. 

(Paragraph 10) 

Cash assistance on the export of 
spices.-Exports of spices in 
consumer packs of one kilogram or 
less under specified brand names 
were entitled to Ca&h Compensatory 
Support at the rate of 10 per cent 
of f.o.b. value while only five per 
cent of f.o.b. value was admissible 
to exports in other·co~sumer packs. 
Three exporters were irregularly 
paid at the higher rates of 10 per 
cent for their exports in other 
consumer packs resulting in 
overpayment of Rs.15.34 lakhs. 

(Paragraph 11) 

v. Ministry of Commerce (Depar­
taent of Supply) 

Delay in the processing of tenders.­
As a result of delay in the 
processing of tenders by the 
Directorate General of Supplies and 
Disposals, in two cases relating to 
the purchase of aerial masts and 
helmets lower offers could not be 
availed of within the validity 
period of the offers. This resulted 

xi 

in extra expenditure 
Rs.20.31 lakhs. 

totalling 

(Paragraph 13) 

Purchase of Ledermycin capsules.­
Non-acceptance of an offer of fixed 
price from a firm for supply of 
Ledermycin capsules and subsequent 
acceptance of the offer with a price 
variation clause from the same firm 
resulted in extra payment or Rs.14 
lakhs. 

(Paragraph 14) 

Purchase of tubular trusses.- A 
contract for supply was cancelled at 
the risk and cost of the supplier 
for non-supply of part quantity. 
Repurchase of the balance quantity, 
six months after the date of breach, 
frustrated a valid risk purchase 
resulting in additional expenditure 
of Rs. 6. 80 lakhs (exclusive of 
taxes) which could not be enforced. 
General damages recoverable from the 
firm had also not been assessed till 
November 1990. 

(Paragraph 15) 

Purchase of bolts and nuts.- An 
Acceptance of Tender for the supply 
of bolts and nuts issued by the 
Director, Supplies and Disposals, 
Bombay on a firm on the last date of 
validity of their of fer was not 
accepted by the firm as the same was 
not in accordance with the terms and 
conditions offered by them in their 
tender. As a result the purchase of 
stores had to be made from five 
other firms at a higher cost which 
involved extra expenditure of 
Rs.5.45 lakhs. 

(Paragraph 16) 

VI. Ministry of Defence/Finance 

Procurement of defective meteoro­
logical equipment .-The Coast Guard 



Headquarters (CGHQ) placed, in 
January 1986, supply orders on firms 
'A' and 'B ' for supply of various 
meteorology equipment costing 
Rs.22.54 lakhs and Rs.18.98 lakhs 
respectively required for setting up 
a 24 hours meteorological watch 
office at Daman airfield. Equipment 
worth Rs.30.58 lakhs installed 
between November 1987 and March 1988 
by the two firms became 
unserviceable between January 1988 
and October 1988. The equipments 
were warranted for a period of 12 
months, but instead of insisting on 
the firms to rectify the defects 
under warranty clause, the CGHQ 
requested firm 'A' to forward the 
cost estimates for undertaking 
repair of all unserviceable 
equipment. Estimates for Rs.5.30 
lakhs submitted by the firm were 
under finalisation. Thus, apart from 
purchasing defective equipment worth 
Rs.30.58 lakhs, the CGHQ had not 
succeeded in getting the defects 
rectif i ed under warranty clause. The 
weather reporting to aircrew also 
remained deficient. 

(Paragraph 23) 

VII. Ministry of Energy (Department 
of Power) 

Retention of money outside 
Government account.- The Department 
of Power conveyed its decision in 
February 1989 to transfer the Salal 
Hydroelectric Project to the 
National Hydroelectric Power 
Corporation on ownership basis with 
retrospective effect from November 
1987. Formal sanction has not yet 
been obtained to transfer Government 
property to a public sector 
corporation. Meantime, the 
Corporation has been allowed to 
retain Rs.145 crores received by it 
on sale of energy till March 1990 as 
an agent of Central Government which 
was irregular. 

(Paragraph 24) 
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VIII. Ministry of External Affairs 

External Publicity Division.- The 
External Publicity Division of the 
Ministry of External Affairs 
incurred an expenditure of Rs.14.44 
crores during 1985-90. This included 
Rs.1.43 crores on procurement of 449 
prints of 40 feature films for 
publicity purposes. As many as 181 
prints out of 232 sent to National 
Film Development Corporation Limited 
(NFDC) during December 1988 to 
September 1989 for subtitling were 
yet to be subtitled. Forty prints 
retained at headquarters during the 
course of the last five years had 
not been put to use . In addition, 42 
sets (1176 cassettes) of popular 
films purchased in March 1989 at a 
cost of Rs.2.15 lakhs were also 
lying unused. 

Out of 18 video films, the 
production of which was entrusted by 
the Ministry to private producers 
during 1986-90, eleven films had 
been completed at a cost of Rs.59.40 
lakhs; remaining seven films had not 
been completed though Rs.13.04 lakhs 
had been advanced during December 
1987 to March 1990. The advice of 
NFDC or Doordarshan had not been 
obtained as to the quality and 
reasonableness of the cost of 
production and distribution except 
in two cases, where the costs were 
brought dowri from Rs.17 lakhs to 
Rs.12.70 lakhs. 

Records to watch regular 
receipt of journals and feature 
services subscribed at an 
expenditure of Rs.122.85 ~ lakhs 
during 1985-90, and details of 
photographs valuing Rs.24.62 lakhs 
purchased from time to time had not 
been maintained. The Ministry also 
failed to secure newstand discount 
of Rs. 3. 18 lakhs from a publisher 
during 1985-90. 

was 
Expenditure of Rs.403.72 lakhs 
incurred on publication of 



p ub l icity material during 1985-90. 
Record of publ ications brought out 
from time to time, number of copi es 
printed and utilised etc . had not 
been maintained. Requirement of 
material for a reasonable period had 
not been assessed properly. A large 
number of copi e s had bee n destroyed 
without their cost being ascertained 
and written off, 

Recor d o f d i stribution o f 
boo ks valu i ng Rs . 54.66 lakhs 
purchas e d dur ing 1985-90 had not 
been maintained. No physical 
verific ation of books in stock had 
ever been conducted . The Minist ry 
authorised a mission t o purchase 
1000 copies of a book a t Rs . 420 per 
copy although it was available in 
India at Rs .300 pe r copy. This 
resulted in avoidable expe nditure o f 
Rs . 1. 20 lakhs. 

No evaluation of the publicity 
material made available t o miss ions 
had bee n do ne by the the Minist ry t o 
asce rtain whether the same wa s 
appropriate to the ob jectives. 

(Paragraph 25 ) 

Con s ular services r endered by some 
Indian Mission s abroad.- Revenue 
realised through consular services 
by the Missions in USA, Canada and 
Central and South America had 
increased from Rs . 148.37 lakhs in 
1985 to Rs . 496. 07 l akhs in 1989. A 
tes t check of t he a ccounts of t he 
Mi ssions at Wash i ngton, New York , 
Chicago a nd San Fr ancisco revealed 
short realisation of revenue to the 
tune of US do llars 2. 66 lakhs 
(Rs.36 . 10 lakhs). Many instances of 
abnormal del a ys in depositing the 
c onsul ar revenue and its credit into 
Governme nt accounts had a l so been 
not iced. 

A large numbe r of ca s es for 
issue of duplicat e pass ports had 
been pending for c onsiderable 
lengths of time . Except for issue 

of t ourist visas, t he Mi nistry had 
not prescribed any t ime limit for 
providing the consular services. The 
four Mi ssions in the USA had fixed 
different time limits; even these 
time limits had not been adhered to. 
Proper account of blank passport 
booklets had not been maintained, 
and their physical verification had 
not been do ne periodically. The 
Register of Passports issued was not 
properly maintai ned by the Embassy 
at Was hington. The decis i on to 
introduce 'More Secured Passport ' 
system from July 1989 to reduce 
incidence of forgeries in passports 
had not been impl emented till 
November 1990. 

Though the Ministry had 
decided in June 1984 to introduce 
computerisation in all the Missions 
in Nort h America , nothing tangible 
had been done in the matter even six 
years later . Even s i mpl e innovation 
like introduction of visa-stamping 
machine had no t been adopted in the 
Embass y at Washington and the 
Cons ulates at Chicago and San 
Franc i sco . 

(Paragr aph 26) 

Purchase operation s of the Suppl y 
Wing, Washington.- There was no time 
limit fixed either by the Ministry 
or Supply Wing 

0

for processing of 
indents or finalisation of 
contracts. At the c l ose of March 
1990 , 165 ind ents, which co ns tituted 
77 per cent of the total indents 
r eceived during the year were 
pe nding for placement of purchase 
order ; of this 81 i ndents were 
pending for over six months. 

On l y in 9 per cent cases 
de l ivery of stor es wi thin the dates 
s tipulated by indentors wa s adhered 
t o and in 30 per cent cases, the 
s tores we r e s hippe d withi n the 
delivery sche dule stipulated in the 
purchase orders. There was no system 
of monitoring the supplies after 
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issue of contracts. Though delays in 
shipment were noticed in a large 
number of cases, there was nothing 
in the related contract files to 
show if extensions were asked for 
and actually granted. Even in the 
limited number of cases where 
extensions were formally granted, it 
was done without any reference to 
the indenter and without considering 
the adverse impact of such 
extensions on the end-user's 
requirements. 

The requirement of production 
of proof of shipment before 
authorising payment was not strictly 
enforced. 

The instructions issued by the 
Ministry of Defence regulating the 
agency commission to Indian agents, 
were disregarded on the plea that it 
was not governed by the instructions 
issued by the Ministry of Defence. 
Such payments amounted to Rs. 42 . 49 
lakhs. Majority of the indentors, 
who were under the administrative 
control of Ministry of Defence also 
did not object to such payments. 

High value indents (exceeding 
$50, 000) which were required to be 
processed by open tender enquiries 
were finalised on limited tender 
basis in disregard of prescribed 
procedures. Equipment procured in 
1986/1987 at a cost of Rs.8.71 lakhs 
in one case was not installed by the 
supplying firm till June 1990 due to 
failure of the Supply Wing to 
incorporate necessary provisions in 
the terms of contract to safeguard 
Government interest. Procurement of 
medicines was being made without 
ensuring provision of foreign 
exchange and import certificate 
though the value exceeded the 
stipulated amount. 

(Paragraph 27) 

Supply Wing of High Commission of 
India, London.- The Supply Wing had 

finalised 56 high value contracts 
for procurement of material worth 
b 97 . 79 lakhs (Rs.2640.48 lakhs) on 
the basis of limited tender 
enquiries in contravention of the 
rules requiring issue of open tende~ 
enquiry. In 208 contracts for b68.46 
lakhs (Rs.1848.31 lakhs), the delay 
in finalising them ranged from six 
months to two years and obove. 
Adjustment of debits amounting to 
Rs.1203 . 33 lakhs and credits 
amounting to Rs . 34.22 lakhs with 
indentors was pending for want of 
complete details. Three purchase 
cells were continued even though 
these did not fulfil the prescribed 
norms. 

(Paragraph 28) 

Repair/construction of a lease hold 
building at London:- The Ministry of 
External Affairs sanctioned repair 
works on a lease hold property in 
London in November 1987 at a cost of 
b 8. 91 lakhs. Against this, the 
Mission had spent b 28. 05 lakhs 
upto November 1990 by incurring 
expenditure on new items of major 
and original works without obtaining 
a proper sanction from the Ministry. 
The Mission met the additional 
expenditure largely by diverting 
funds from Store Accounts, meant f or 
purchase of stores, to the Chancery 
Account which was in violation of 
Government• s instruct ions. Al though 
the Ministry was aware that the 
scope of the work had gone beyond 
the sanctioned items of repairs, it 
had not taken any timely action in 
the matter. 

The works were practically 
completed in November 1989; however 
a plan towards the utilisation of 
the renovated property had not been 
finalised even one year later till 
November 1990. The cultural centre 
could not be utilised as a land mark 
for the Nehru Centenary Celebrations 
in November 1989. Although the 
existing rooms were converted into 
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an auditorium at a cost of h 2.04 
lakhs (Rs.55.19 lakhs), essential 
facilities such as stage, fittings, 
furnishing, etc. were not provided 
thereby rendering the expenditure 
unfruitful. 

The annexe to the leased 
building was demolished at a cost of 
h 0.45 lakh (Re.12.05 lakhs) without 
obtaining financial sanction of the 
Government for its demolition and 
erection of a new building in its 
place. As the leased property has to 
be handed over to the owners after 
reinstating the demolished premises 
at the end of the lease after 58 
years, Government has incurred a 
contingent liability which is not 
quantifiable. 

The Mission did not publicise 
tenders for the repair/construction 
work in the newspapers to obtain the 
most competitive rates. While the 
Ministry had approved a firm as 
Quantity Surveyor, the Mission, 
without the Ministry's approval, 
appointed another firm as it had 
agreed to carry out the job at a 
slightly lower rate. 

Overpayment 
allowance.­
Washington 

(Paragraph 29) 

of arrears of foreign 
In the Embassy at 

and Consulates at New 
York and San Francisco, overpayment 
of foreign allowance totalling 
Re.2.91 lakhs was made to 23 
officers due to wrong application of 
Government orders. The Consulate at 
New York also made further 
overpayment of arrears of foreign 
allowance amounting to Rs.1.28 lakhs 
to 12 staff members due to wrong 
calculations. The total overpayment 
of arrears of foreign allowance 
amounted to Re. 4 .19 lakhs in these 
cases. 

(Paragraph 30) 
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IX. Ministry of Finance (Depar­
tment of Economic Affairs) 

Irregular release of funds .- To 
avoid lapse of budget provision, the 
Ministry of Finance withdrew, on 
30th March 1990, the amoU:Ut of Rs.1 
crore provided in the revised budget 
estimates for 1989-90, for relief to 
the victims of 1984 riots, even 
before the scheme of relief was 
approved by Cabinet committee on 
Political Affairs. The amount was 
deposited with the Reserve Bank of 
India in April 1990. Its 
unauthorised retention outside 
government accounts was irregular 
and against financial rules. 

(Paragraph 36) 

Delay in claiming refund of excess 
customs duty .- Claim for refund of 
excess customs duty of Rs. 78 lakhs 
charged by Customs Department on 
the import of 6 out of 17 
consignments of printing paper 
imported during October to December 
1984 was not made by Currency Note 
Press, Nashik Road, within the 
prescribed period of six months. In 
another case, inclusion of ad hoc 
insurance charges at 11/8 per cent 
instead of actual insurance premium 
paid, in the assessable value of 16 
shipments of printing machines, 
imported by the Press, during 
October 1984 to June 1985 resulted 
in excess payment of customs duty 
amounting to Rs.13.97 lakhs. 

(Paragraph 37) 

x. Ministry of Health and Family 
Welfare 

National AIDS Control Programme 
The National AIDS Control Programme 
was initiated in May 1986 as a 
central sector scheme. Since there 
is no known cure or treatment 
available for AIDS, the three main 
components of the programme are 
surveillance, health and community 



education and screening of blood and 
blood products. very little had been 
done towards development of 
infrastructure or implementation of 
the three components. 

In addition to the 35 
surveillance centres established by 
Indian Council of Medical Research 
in 1986, only 6 more centres could 
be established by 1989-90. Most of 
the centres were also not 
functioning efficiently. Only 4.01 
lakh cases were screened for Human 
Immune Deficiency Virus (HIV) 
against the target of 13 lakhs. The 
aero positive rate which was 3.3 per 
1000 in. October 1985 had risen to 
11.2 per 1000 in October 1990. 

Despite payment of grants 
aggregating Rs .110 lakhs to 11 
states in March 1989 for 
establishment of AIDS units in 
identified hospitals, not a single 
unit has been established. 

Against the amount of Rs.30 
lakhs released for health 
education/publicity, the expenditure 
incurred was a meagre amount of 
Rs.2.89 lakhs. A pilot survey 
conducted in 1988 by the Christian 
Medical College, Vellore showed 
wide-spread ignorance of the 
disease. 

An action plan for screening 
of blood donors was launched only in 
December 1988. As against 37 
identified blood testing centres to 
be established in 29 cities, only 11 
cen~res were functional between May 
and July 1990. The mandatory 
screening of donated blood for HIV 
was not started in Calcutta till 
March 1990 and no sample of blood 
collection was screened during 1989-
90 in Bhubaneswar, Hyderabad, 
Indore, Jaipur and Varanasi. In 
Delhi, a few blood banks issued 
blood in a few emergency cases 
without HIV screening. 
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An all India study, made at 
the instance of the Ministry in July 
1990, showed that 85 per cent of the 
total collection of blood was not 
tested for AIDS. 

Despite the allocation of 
Rs.15 lakhs in 1988-89, for training 
of different categories of personnel 
for management of the disease, no 
amount was released to the States 
for training. 

AIDS Cells, which were 
envisaged to be a vital component of 
the programme, were not established 
at the Central and the State levels. 

(Paragraph 38) 

Delay in disposal of medicine and 
stores.- Medicines and stores 
costing Rs.145.19 lakhs were 
reported damaged by the Government 
Medical Stores Depot, Bombay during 
unprecedented rains in June 1985. 
Out of these, medicines and stores 
worth Rs. 31. 66 lakhs were reported 
reprocessable, Rs.6.88 lakhs as 
auctionable and Rs.106.65 lakhs as 
destroyable. A private firm had 
indicated, in December 1985, that 
medicines worth Rs. 20. 58 lakhs 
could be recovered at a cost of 
Rs. 8. 80 lakhs out of reprocessable 
medicines. However, no final 
decision was taken even though the 
medicines were due for expiry in 
June 1990. The offer of Rs.2.14 
lakhs by another f irrn for damaged 
stock of medicines worth Rs.6.88 
lakhs was not accepted during the 
period of its validity and no 
further action was taken to invite 
fresh bids for disposal of these 
medicines. Non-drug items like 
copper 'T' worth Rs.25.31 lakhs 
could not be disposed of as 
instructions for their disposal were 
awaited from Family Welfare 
Department. 

(Paragraph 39) 
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CHAPTER I 

ACCOUNTS OP THE UNION GOVERNMENT 

1.1 Summarised Financial Position 

The sununar ised f inane ial 
position of the Union Government as 
on 31st March 1990 emerging from the 
Appropriation Accounts and the 
statements of Finance Accounts for 

1989-90 as rendered by the 
Controller General of Accounts, 
subject to adjustments made for 
capital expenditure met from the 
internal resources of Railways and 
Posts and Tele-conununications, is 
given in the following statement . 

(Rupees in croresl 

Li abilities Assets 
. }-------------------------------- - -----------------------------------------.:. ______ _ 

1'.moun t as on Ao1ioori t as on AiAoun t ii s on 
3!;t 1'1arch 1989 31st l'larch 1990 31st Ma rch 1989 

14839,37 Treasury Bills 
Treasury Bills converted 

36000.00 into securities 
63059,09 Other Internal Debt 

S.all Savings, Provident 
~.6( Funds, etc. 
25745.14 External Delit 

50.00 Contingency Fund 
2172.26 Reserve Funds 

18070.4(i Deposits and Ad vances 
Contributions by 
Rail~ays and Posts 
and TelecD1mUnications 
and others for 
financing capital 
expenditure (as per 
contra- Refer 

9613.43 Schedule-A) 

25958.49 

360CJ0 .0(l 
71234.83 

870b4.43 
28342.69 

50 .00 
2489 .44 

15950.08 

11890.42 

101565.26 

89389.72 

1693.89 
:ii75 .92 

4. 27 

l 

Gross Capita l Outlay (Schedule-Al 
Investment in shares of 
cOt11panies, corporations, 
co-operat ives, etc. 42444.88 

Othe r Capital 
Expenditure 75128.88 

--·--
Loans and Advances: 
For develop•ent of 
Central projects/ 
sche11u!s etc. 34949.24 
State/Un ion Terri-
tory Governments 64242.27 
Foreign 6overn1ents 1183.40 
Sovern•ent servants 

. and l'liscellaneous 600.99 
--- -·------

Suspense and 1'1iscellaneous 
Balances 
Re•it tance Balances 
Cash Balance Invest~ent 

Atloun t as on 
31st March 1990 

117573. 76 

100975.90 

1863.78 
2658.91 

15 .93 



----·-- -----------------------------------------
liabilit ies Assets 

2544 .30 

41212.73 

Ca;h balance at year end-
Ger.e ral Cash Balance 1464.86 
Cash with Depart•ental 
Off ices 1270.81 

Per•anent Cash ll!lprest 36.94 

Deficit : 
Revenue deficit for 
the year 
less-Capital receipts 
less-"iscellaneous 
rece ipts (net ) 
Add-prior period 
adiustaents 
lldd-Deficit as on 
31st "arch 1989 

11914. 18 
0.48 

0.13 

-6.81 

412!2.73 

2772.61 

53119.49 
·- ------------------------------------·----

238686.09 278990.·38 238686 .09 278980.38 

Note :- Proforma corrections have been made by the Controller General of 
Accounts in the closing balance as on 31st March 1989 under Public Debt, 
Loans and Advances, Smal 1 Savings, Provident Funds etc . , Reserve Funds, 
Deposits and Advances, Suspense and Mis cella neous etc, resulting in net 
increase o f Rs.3 24. 91 crores in credit balance . In addition, proforma 
correction has been made in progressive capital expenditure as on that date 
by Rs .331.72 c r ores l eading to a net pried period adjustment of Rs.-6.81 
crores. Fo r details, please refer to statements of Unio n Government 
Finance Accounts for 1989-90. 

Explanatory Notes 

(a) The 
statement is 
explanations 
Appropriation 
Accounts. 

summarised financial 
subject to notes and 

contained in the 
Accounts and Finance 

(b) Government accounts being 
mainly. on c a sh basis, the revenue 
surplus or deficit has been worked 
out o n cash basis . Consequent l y, 
items payable or r eceivable or 
items like depr eciatio n or variation 
in s tock , f i xtures do no t figure in 
the accounts. 
{c ) The capital outlay represents 
capital expenditurP. booked in the 
accounts except adjustment made for 
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subsidy on imported fertilizers and 
that met from the internal resources 
of Railways, Posts and Tele­
communications. 

{d) Although a part of revenue 
expenditure (grants) and loans are 
used for capital formation by the 
rec ipie nts, its classification in 
the Union Government accounts 
remains unaffected by end use. 

(e ) Under the Government system of 
accounting , the revenue surplus or 
deficit is closed annually to 
Government account. The balancing 
f igure of Rs .408. 35 crores as o n 
31st .March 1982 was treated as 
c umulat ive s urplus for drawing up 

. ' 





Public Debt 
56% 

Receipts 

Revenue Deficit 
5% 

Capital 
3% 

Public Account 
7% 

Disbursements 

Interest 
9% 

Defence 
5% 
Subsidy 

5% 
States Sh are 

9% 
Capital 

6% 

Others 
9% 

Loans & Advances 
8% 

.... 
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the first statement for 1982-83 . 

( f) Suspense and Miscellaneous 
balances include cheques issued but 
not paid, payments made on behalf of 
State Governments and others 
pending settlement, amount collected 
by public sector banks awaiting 
credit ·to G,c:>vernment, coinage 
balances, etc. 

(g) Th~ closing cash balance as 
per Reserve Bank of India was 
Rs. 1344 . 64 crores , against the 
general cash balance of Rs . 1464 . 86 
crores shown in the accounts. The 
d.ifference had not been reconciled . 

(h) Adverse balances appearing 
against some of the Debt, Deposits 
and Remittance Heads are mainly due 
~o misclassificat~ons or alloca-
ti on of old balances due .to 

rat ionalisation of Heads of 
Accounts. These are under investi­
gation by the con~erned authorities. 
As on 31st March 1989 , there were 
adverse balances in 57 heads. 
Balances against 14 heads were 
cleared during 1989-90 . Against 9 
heads, adverse balances had appeared 
during the year. The reasons for 
adverse balances, to the extent 
these were available with the 
accounting authorities, hav e been 
explained by way o f f ootnotes in 
the re levant statements of Finance 
Accounts. 

1.2 Abstract of 
Disbursements 

The figures 
disbursements for 
90 are given below 

Receipts and 

of receipts and 
the ye ar 1989-

SECTI~ - A - REVEN£ 
<Rupees in croresl -------··-- --·-·--------- ·- - ---------·-·----·--·---··--------·---

Receipts 

I. Revenue Receipts 

Tax Revenue 

Interest Receipts 

Dividends fro11 public sector 
undertakings and other invest1ents 

Share of profits fl'Oll Reserve 
Bank of India, Life Insurance 
Corporation, nationalised banks 
and Industrial Develop1ent Bank 
of India 

Other dividends ~d profits 
Other Non-Tax Revenue 
Aid 1aterials and equip1ent 

47714.11 

7691.01 

316.14 

!73.27 

808.82 
5619.08 

89.31 

Disburse1ents 

--"T-Reveilue.Expendi ture 

Gr~ts to State Govemeents 225.00 1498.74 
(under Article 275 of 
the Constitution) 

Other Grants to State/ 
lilion Territory Govern1ents 6125.69 864.0? 

States ' share of lilion 
Excise Duties 9310.11 

Interest and debt service 
ob ligations: 
Interest on Treasury Bills 
and Treasury Bills converted into 
securities 2870.39 
Interest on External Debt 1493.77 
Interest on other 
obligations 13392.78 

Pensions and "iscellaneous 3176.92 
General Services !including 
!*itantrata Sainik Samart.Pension) 
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1723.74 

6989.76 

9310.11 

2870.39 
1493.77 

13392.78 

3176.92 



Receipt• 

Extemal 6rant AssistillCe 

II. Revenue def icit c/o to Section-B 

Total 

FoOd Subsidy 
664.87 
--- 63276.61 Subsidy on indigenoos 

fertilizers 

Di•buraement• 

2476.00 2476.00 

mi.oo mi.oo 

11914.18 Subsidy on i1pOrted fertilizers -
Assistance for export 

nl.10 ni.10 

75190.79 

pro10tion and •arket 
develop11ent 
Interest subsidy 

Other grants and 
contributions 

Postal Expenditure 

Defence Expenditure 

Subsidy to Railways . 
tOMards dividends, 
relief, etc. 
Other Expenditure 

2014.34 
435.79 

O.lO ln.76 

3.32 2S9.67 

2014.34 
435.79 

178.06 

21J2.W 

10194.41 10194.41 

232.60 232.60 
5621.02 10276.01 15897.03 

11975.33 63215.46 75190.79 
- -----------------------

SECTIC»I - B - OTIERS 
<Rupees in croresl - - - ----------- -----· 

III ~ening Cash Balance includi119 
Departllfrltal Cash Balances and 
Persanent Advance 

IV. Contributions of Railwiys and 
Posts and Telec08llUl'licitions 
for Capital Expenditure as 
per contra 

V. Recoveries of Loans and Advances 
fros 

a. State and lktion Territory 
6overn•ents 

b. 6ovem•ent servants 
c. Foreign 6ovem11ents 
d. Others 

VI. "iscellaneous Capital Receipts 

VII.Public Debt Receipts 

Am.int 

2544.lO 11.Sross Capital Expenditure as 
booked in accW'tts 133W. 79 

3355.98 
85.15 
88.86 

Add Capital Expenditure 
finillCed fra1 intemal 
resources of Posts and 
Telec098Uflications and 

2276.W Railways as per cootra 

III. Loans and Advances by 
lktion 6ovem•ent to 

a. State and lktion Territory 
6ovem•ents 

1929.96 b. 
-- 5459.95 c. 

d. 

Other Develop•ent Loans 
6overn•ent servants 
Foreign 6ovem1ents 

0.48 

123202.66 IV. Repayment of Debt 
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'Zl..76.99 
--- 15676. 78 

11310. 70 
5098.00 

184.73 
n6.'39 

17369.90 

101912.43 





) 

Assets and Liabilities 

Rupeet1 In thousand crores 

1986 1967 1966 1969 1990 

Year endlnfl 31st llarch 



Amount 
Amount 

, VIII.Public Account Receipts 
~ 

16161 .52 v. Cash Balance at year end 

-------·- ---
Total 149645.90 

a. General Cash Balance 1464.Bb 
b. Cash Mith Depart11ental 

Offices 1270.81 
c. Per11anent Cash Imprest 36.94 

VI. Revenue Deficit b/f fro1 Section A 
2n2.61 

11914.18 

149645.90 
- ---------·--- .. ~ 
Note~:- (1) Excludes the accounts of March 1990 .of Janunu and Kashmir circle · 

1.3 

(2) Does not include revenue receipts and expendi ture of Railways 
and Teleconununications. 

(3) Defence expenditure and Postal expenditur e are net of 
receipts. 

(4) In accordance with Articles 269 and 270 of the Constitution 
of India, the States ' share of taxes levied and collected by 
the Union but assigned to the States or distributed between the 
Union and States does not form part of the Consolidated Fund of 
India. Receipts are net of States' share of Income Tax and 
Estate Duty and Union Territories' share of Estate Duty on 
agricultural land (Rs.3921.15 crores). 

(5) Under Article 272 of the Constitution of India, Union duties of 
excise are levie~ and collected by the Union and if Parliament 
by law so provides, they may be paid out of the Consolidated 
Fund of India to the States. 

Assets and Liabilities of the 
Union 

The total assets comprising 
capital investments and loans and 

advances etc. and the total 
liabilities of the Union Government 
as at the end of the last five years 
were as follows:-

(Rupees in _cror~~) 

Year ending Assets Liabilities 

31st March ----------------------------------~--

1986 

1987 

1988 

1989 

1990 

capital 
outlay 

65048 

76568 

88349 

101565 

117574 

Loans and 
advances 

61766 

71019 

79237 

89390 

100976 

5 

Others Total 

2641 129455 

3855 151442 

4189 171775 

6518' 197473 

7311 225861 

142775 

172605 

202472 

238686 

278980 



The excess of liabilities over 
assets at the end of 1989-90 was 
Rs . 53119 crores. While the assets 
have grown by 74.47 percent during 
the five years, the liabilities have 
grown by 95. 4 percent. The growing 
gap between assets and liabilities 
is on account of the continuing 
revenue deficit. 

1.4 Deficit 

1 . 4 . 1 Overall deficit: The overall 
deficit during 1988-89 was Rs.5642 
crores . The overall deficit for 
1989-90 was estimated at Budget 
stage at Rs.7337 crores and at 
Revised Estimates stage a t Rs . 11750 
crores against which the actual 
deficit was Rs.10592 crores. The 
increase in deficit by Rs.3255 

Year Revenue Increase 
receipts over the 

previous 
yea:r; 

crores with reference to Budget 
Estimates was mainly due to 
increased revenue expenditure" 
(Rs.4985 cores), capital expendi­
ture (Rs . 1078 crores), more disbur·­
sement of loans and advances 
(Rs.695 crores) and s hortfall in 
public debt receipts (Rs.484 
crores). These were partly offset 
by increased Public Account receipts 
(Rs.3868 crores), increased revenue 
receipts (Rs.82 crores) together 
with more recoveries under loans and 
advances (Rs.36 crores). 

1 . 4.2 Revenue deficit: Revenue 
expenditure of the Union Govern­
ment has been growing faster than 
revenue receipts as may be seen from 
the following table : 

(Rupees in crores) 

Revenue Increase Revenue 
expendi- over the defic it 
tu re previous 

year 

----------------------------------------------------------------

Notes: 

1985-86 34833 5924 40721 7587 5888 

1986-87 40560 5727 48336 7615 7776 

1987-88 45405 4845 54542 6206 9137 

1988-89 52971 7566 63485 8943 10514 

1989-90 63277 10306 75191 11706 11914 

Does not include revenue receipts and expenditure of Railways 
and Telecommunications. 

Defence expenditure and Postal expenditure 
receipts. 

are net of 

Receipts are net of States' share of Income Tax and Estate 
Duty and Union Territories' share of Estate Duty on 
agricultural land. 

While the revenue receipts 
had gone up by 82 per cent between 
1985-86 and 1989-90, the revenue 
expenditure had gone up by 85 per 
cent. 

The 'Long Term Fiscal Policy' 
(LTFP), announced in December 1985, 
had indicated as an objective the 
attainment of surplus in the revenue 
budget from 1988-89 onwards chiefly 
by achieving a better alignment 
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between 
Thie has 

The 
in its 
economic 

receipt and expenditure. 
not been achieved . 

Economic Advisory Council 
' Report on the current 
situation and priority 

areas for action', which was 
presented to Pai;:liarnent, in 
December 1989, had pointed out "a 
sustainable fiscal system requires 
that revenue receipts should cover 

not just all revenue expenditure but 
also have a sufficient surplus 
atleast to cover non-remunerative 
types of capital expenditure". 

The revenue deficit as 
envisaged in the budget estimates 
and revised estimates vis-a-vis the 
actuals during 1985-86 to 1989-90 
are given below 

(Rupees in crores) 

Year R e v e n u e d e f i c i t Percentage of 
actual deficit to 
revenue receipts 

Percentage 
of actual 
deficit to 
GDP at 
current 
prices 

1985-86 

1986-87 

1987-88 

1988-89 

1989-90 

Budget 
Estimates 

5601 

7155 

6742 

9842 

7012 

Revised Actual 
Estimates 

5940 5888 

7233 7776 

8497 9137 

11030 10514 

12436 11914 

The revenue deficit had more 
than doubled during the five year 
period. 

The revenue deficit for 1989-
90 has to be viewed in the light 
of transfer of Rs. 2300 crores from 
the pool account of the Oil 
Coordination Committee lodged in 
Public Account to revenue receipt as 
mentioned in para 1.10 infra . 

The Ninth Finance Commission 
had pointed out (December 1989) 
that the revenue deficits on a 
large scale, year after year, 
implies an infraction of one of the 
fundamental principles of sound 
public finance in any economy, 
particularly in a developing 
economy. An important principle of 
fiscal policy enunciated at the 
very beginning of planning era was 
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16.90 2.51 

19.17 2.99 

20.12 3.10 

19.85 2 . 99 

18.83 

that there should be positive and 
rising savings on government 

has been 
allowing 

grow faster 

account. This principle 
gradually eroded by 
revenue expenditure to 
than revenue receipts. 

The Union Government has been 
running into revenue deficit in all 
the years since 1979-80. 

1.5 Revenue Expenditure 

The revenue expenditure 
(Plan) during 1989-90 was 
Rs.11975.33 crores against the 
budget estimates of Rs.13018.22 
crores (including suppl-ementary), 
disclosing a shortfall in 
expenditure of Rs.1042.89 crores. 
The non-Plan revenue expenditure 
during the year was Rs.63215.46 
crores (Rs . 52370.38 crores during 



the previous year) against the 
estimates of Rs . 60584 . 60 crores 
(including supplementary) disclosing 
an excess in expenditure of 
Rs. 2630. 86 crores. The reasons for 
variations are given in Chapter II 
of this Report; further details are 
available in the Union Government 
Appropriation Accounts (Civil) for 
1989-90. 

The revenue expenditure (both 
Plan and non-Plan) during 1989-90 

was Rs.75190.79 crores as against 
Rs.63485.70 crores during 1988- 89 . 
The detailed reasons for variations 
are given in Statement No. I of the 
Union Government Finance Accounts 
for 1989-90. 

The growth of revenue 
expenditure (both Plan and non­
Plan) in the last five years was as 
follows : 

(Rupees in crores) 

Year Revenue expenditure Revenue Percentag.e 

-------------------------- deficit of deficit 
Plan Non- Plan Total to non- Plan 

expenditure 

1985- 86 6909 33812 40721 5888 17 .41 

1986-87 8216 40120 48336 7776 19.38 

1987- 88 9905 44637 54542 9137 20.47 

1988-89 11115 52370 63485 10514 20 . 08 

1989-90 11975 63216 75191 11914 18.85 

as ratios of The non-Plan revenue expendi­
ture exceeded the Seventh Plan 
targets by sign ificant margins. The 
targets were annualised in the 
Long Term Fiscal Policy (LTFP) and 

were expressed 
respective years' 
Product (GDP) . 

Gross 
These, 

Domestic 
compared 

with the actuals , were as follows : 

1985-86 1986-87 1987- 88 1988-89 1989- 90 

LTFP 
Actuals 

11.1 
11.9 

11.3 
12 . 8 

Source: Ec onomic Survey 1989-90 . 
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1.6 Subsidies 

The amount spent on is given below • 
subsidies in the last five years 

Food subsidy 

Subsidy on indigenous 
fertilizers 

Interest subsidy 

Assistance for export 
promotion and ma~ket 
development 

Subsidy to Railways 
towards dividends, relief 
etc . 

Subsidy on imported 
fertilizers 

Total 

Percentage growth over 
the previous year 

Revenue Receipts 
(Tax and non-tax) 
Percentage of subsidies 
to revenue receipts 

Non-plan revenue 
expenditure 
Percentage of subsidies 
to non-plan revenue 
expenditure 

(Rupees in crores) 

1985-86 1986- 87 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 

1650 . 47 1999. 74 2000 . 00 2200 . 00 2476 . 00 

1600.00 1700.00 2050.00 3000.00 3771.00 

337.44 322.77 311.26 419.83 435.79 

602.81 785 . 33 962.11 1385 . 80 2014 . 34 

128.14 143.90 173.56 207.40 232.60 

323.71 197.12 113.84 200.70 771.10 

4642 . 57 5148 . 86 5610 . 77 7413.73 9700 . 83 

10.88 10.91 8.97 32.13 30 . 85 

34833 40560 45405 52971 63277 

13 . 33 12.69 12.36 14.00 15.33 

33812 40120 44637 52370 63216 

13.73 12.83 12.57 14.16 15.35 
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(Rupees in crores) 

1985-86 1986-87 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 

GDP at fac t or c ost at 
current price s 
Percent age of subsidies 
to GDP 

234159 260442 294408 351724 395143 

1 .98 1.97 1.91 2.11 2.46 

(Source for GDP at factor cost at current prices:Economic Survey 1989-
90 and cso press release, February 1991) 

Thus, it will be seen that · the 
expenditure on subsidies had more 
than doub l ed ( 109 per cent) between 
1985-86 and 1989-90 . 

Al though ~he LTFP had stated 
that a measure of restraint in 
respect of subsidies was unavoi­
dable, such restraint is not 
perceptible. The increase in 
expenditure on subsidies was 
particularly sharp during 1988-89 
and 1989-90. 

The Ninth Finance Commission 
had stated that the annual growth 
rate of non-plan revenue expenditure 
for subsidies (food, fertilizers and 
exports) should be contained within 
8 per cent. 

1.7 Interest Payment• 

The quantum of interest 
payments (gross) in the last five 
years had been rising as indicated 
below : 

(Rupees in crores) 

Year Interest 
payments 

Opening balance of Total Percentage 
of interest 
to total internal small external 

debt savings debt 
etc. 

1985-86 5902 34435 29705 16637 80777 7. 31 

1986-87 7384 40375 36859 18153 95387 7.74 

1987-88 9179 46686 44928 20299 111913 8.20 

1988-89 11582 53335 54528 23223 131086 8.84 

1989- 90 14490 63659 68536 25746 157941 9 . 17 

--------------------------------------------------------------
Note : Internal debt excludes treasury bills and treasury bills 

converted into securities. 

The interest payments 
increased by 146 per cent between 
19.85-86 and 1989-90. While the 
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average borrowing rate of Union 
Government . for 1989-90 was 11.50 per 
cent per annum; the dividend 
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received, during the year, was 
Rs.295.93 crores on investment of 
Rs.34583.51 crores (as on 31st 
March 1990) on statutory 
corporations, 
other joint 
representing 
percent. 

Government companies, 
stock companies etc . 
a return of 0.86 

According to the LTFP, "non­
inflationary financing will 
require progressively more reliance 
on surpluses generated Qy the budget 
and public sector undertakings and 

Year 

1985-86 
1986-87 
1987-88 
1988-89 
1989-90 

Residual category 
of non-Plan 
expenditure 

15706 
17798 
20362 
23133 
28246 

The expenditure on Police 
increased from Rs. 705 crores . in 
1985-86 to Rs .1403 crores in 1989-
90. Likewise, the expenditure on 
Pensions which was Rs.728 crores in 
1985-86 increased to Rs . 2324 crores 
in 1989-90. The increase under these 
heads was 99 and 219 per cent 

Year capital Total 
expenditure expenditure 

1985-86 8576 49297 
1986-87 10794 59130 
1987-88 10523 65066 
1988-89 11340 74826 
1989-90 13400 88590 

Although capital expenditure 
increased from Rs.8576 crores in 
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correspondingly diminished recourse 
to borrowed funds " . 

1.S Other Non-Plan Expenditure 

Non-Plan expenditure except 
those on defence, interest 
payments, food and fertilizers 
(including imported fertilizers) 
subsidies and its relation with 
reference to the Gross Domestic 
Product at factor cost (at current 
prices) for the last five years 
are as under: 

GDP at current 
prices 

234159 
260442 
294408 
351724 
395143 

(Rupees in crores) 

Percentage of 
GDP 

6.71 
6.83 
6.92 
6. 58 
7.15 

respectively between 1985-86 and 
1989-90. 

1.9 Capital Expenditure 

The capital expenditure in the 
last five years and its percentage 
t? th~ total expenditure and the GDP 
was as under: 

(Rupees in crores) 

GDP Capital Capital 
at expenditure expenditure 
current as a per as a 
prices cent of per cent of 

total GDP 
expenditure 

234159 17.40 3 . 66 
260442 18.25 4.14 
294408 16.17 3 . 57 
351724 15.16 3.22 
395143 15.13 3.39 

1985-86 'to Rs.13,400 crores in 1989-
90, it declined both as a proportion 



of total expenditure and as a 
percentage of Gross Domestic Product 
during the period . The capital 
expenditure during 1989-90 was 
Rs. 13400 crores against the budget 
estimates (including supplementary) 
of Rs.12944 crores disclosing an 
excess in expenditure of Rs.456 
crores. The main reasons for excess 
are given in Chapter II of this 
Report; further details are 
available in Union Government 

Year 

1985-86 

1986-87 

1987-88 

1988-89 

1989-90 

Budget 
estimates 

32486.63 

37537.86 

45220 . 01 

51913.06 

63578.33 

Revised 
estimates 

34646.86 

41491. 90 

46609 . 03 

52535 . 86 

63221. 84 

Appropriat ion Accounts (Civil) for 
1989-90. 

1.10 Revenue Receipts 

The revenue receipts excluding 
States' share of Income Tax and 
Estate Duty and Union Territories' 
share of Estate Duty on agricultural 
land during the five years ending 
1989-90 are given below :-

Amount 

34833.19 

40559.81 

45405.25 

52971.28 

63276.61 

(Rupees in crores) 

Actual 

Percentage Percentage 
growth over of revenue 
the previous receipts 
year to GDP 

20 15 

16 16 

12 15 

17 15 

19 16 

Tax Revenue: The growth of tax revenue in the last five ye·ars was as 
indicated below : 

(Rupees in crores) 

Year Tax revenue Percentage GOP Percentage of Percentage growth 
growth over of tax revenue of GOP over 
previous over GOP previous year 
year 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------
1985-·86 26805 20.64 234159 11.45 12 .65 

1986--87 30668 14.41 260442 11. 78 11.22 

1987-88 35070 14.35 294408 11.91 13.04 

198fJ-89 41724 18.97 351724 11.86 19.47 

1989-90 47714 14.36 395143 12.08 12.34 
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While the total revenue 
receipts of Government increased by 
17 and 19 per cent during 1988-89 
and 1989-90 respectively, the tax 
revenue grew at 19 and 14 per cent 
over the previous years. 

Year Direct Percentage 
taxes growth 

over the 
previous 
year 

1985-86 3757 5.95 

1986-87 4066 8.22 

1987-88 4161 2.34 

1988-89 6079 46.09 

1989-90 6087 0.13 

Between 1985-86 and 1989-90, 
indirect tax registered an 
increase of 81 per cent while direct 
tax incr.eased by 62 per cent during 
the same period . 

The total direct tax revenue 
to the Union remained almost 

The position regarding 
collection of direct taxes (Income 
Tax, Corporation Tax, Wealth Tax 
etc.) and indirect taxes (Customs 
Duties, Union Excise Duties etc.) in 
the last five years was as follows:-

(Rupees in crores) 

Indirect Percentage Total 
taxes growth tax 

over the revenue 
previous 
year 

23048 23.43 26805 

26602 15.42 30668 

30909 16.19 35070 

35645 15.32 41724 

41627 16.78 47714 

stationary in 1989-90 because of a 
larger amount assigned to the States 
as their share of net proceeds. 

Non-tax Revenue: The growth of 
non-tax revenue in the last five 
years is indicated below : 

(Rupeea in crores) 

Year Non-tax revenue Percentage growth 
over the previous year 

1985-86 8028.16 20.00 

1986-87 9891. 52 23 . 21 

1987-88 10334.81 4.48 

1988-89 11247.20 8.83 

1989-90 15562.50 38.37 
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Interest receipts have all 
along accounted for over SO per 
cent of non-tax revenue . 

The percentage growth of non­
tax revenue which declined sharply 
in 1987-88 and 1988-89 increased 
significantly during 1989-90. The 
increase occurred, mainly under the 
head "Petroleum" due to inclusion 
of a contribution of Rs.2300 crores 
from the pool account of the Oil 
Co-ordination Committee lodged in 
Public Account. 

Receipts of grants including 
aid material from foreign 
countries and international 
organisa-tions was Rs. 7 S4 .18 crores 
during 1989-90 as against the budget 
estimates of Rs. 7 34. S3 crores. The 

cumulative deficit of Rs . S3119.49 
crores as on 31st March 1990 has 
to be viewed in the context of 
external grant assistance of 
Rs . 8944 . 26 crores received so far . 

1.11 States' share of Union Excise 
Duties 

The aggregate of States' share 
of Union Excise Duties and Grants to 
States and Union Territories was 
Rs.18023.61 crores representing 
slightly less than 24 per cent of 
the total revenue expenditure and 
slightly less than 38 per cent of 
the total tax revenue of the Union 
Government. The share in the last 
five years was as follows: 

(Rupees in crores) 

Year Duties Grants Total Percentage of total to 

revenue tax 
expenditure revenues 

198S-86 S62S.47 7066.S7 12692 . 04 31 47 

1986-87 630S.74 7744.19 14049.93 29 46 

1987-88 7002.37 9210.13 16212.SO 30 46 

1988-89 7918.77 10076.S4 1799S.31 28 43 

1989-90 9310.11 8713. so 18023.61 24 38 

------------------------------------------------~--------------

The aggregate of States ' 
share of Union Excise Duties and 
Grants to States and Union 
Territories had increased by 42 
percent over a period of five years. 
However, as a percentage of total 
revenue expenditure and tax 
revenues, it had declined from 31 
and 47 percent in 1985-86 to 24 and 
38 per cent respectively in 1989-90. 
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1.12 Investments and Returns 

The total investments of 
Government in statutory corpo­
rations, Governm~nt companies, other 
joint stock companies, co-operative 
banks and societies, international 
bodies etc. as on 31st March 1990 
were Rs. 42444. 88 crores as against 
Rs.37757.76 croree as on 31st March 

" 
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1989 . No divi dend was receivable on 
i nve s tment of Rs.470.28 crores i n 
internat i onal bodies and on 
Rs . 4588.17 c r ores invested in 
ente rpr ises under construction . The 
s ha re o f prof i ts from the Reserve 
Ba nk o f I ndia, Industrial 

Development Bank of India, Life 
Insuranc e Corpor ation of India, 
General Insurance corporation and 
nationalised banks was Rs.393 . 48 
crores as per details given below 
on a total investment of Rs.2802.92 
crores. 

(Rupees in crores) 

1985-86 1986-87 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 

Reserve Bank of I ndia 210 . 00 210 . 00 210 . 04 210 . 11 210 . 13 

Nationalise d banks 7.08 

Life Insurance Corporation 
of India 52.77 

General I nsurance 
Corporation 10. 78 

I ndustrial Development Bank 
o f I nd ia 32. 40 

Thus, it will be seen that 
the share o f divi dends and 
p r ofits had r emained large l y stat ic 
except in t h e c ase o f nat i onal i sed 
b anks a nd Life Insurance Corporat i on 
of India . The prof i t of Rs. 55 . 47 
crores from nationalise d banks 
repre-se nted return of 2.65 per 
cent on investment of Rs .2090 . 60 
crores at t he end of Mar c h 1990. 

The share o f profits and 
div idends from Indu s trial Develop­
ment Bank of I ndia (IDBI) and other 

34.84 45.65 0.62 55 . 47 

29.18 39.46 48.03 59 . 82 

16.16 16.13 16.17 20.21 

44 . 17 48.84 47 . 85 

financ i al institutions was Rs.47.85 
crores in 1989- 90 as against the 
budge'tary estimates of Rs. 47. 72 
c r o res a nd Rs . 57 . 33 crores at the 
revised estimates stage. 

Despite a significant 
increase in absolute terms between 
1988-89 and 1989-90, the position 
continues to be critical in the case 
of dividend received on account of 
investments in public sector 
enterprises as indicated below : 

(Rupees in crores) 

1985-86 1986- 8 7 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 

Dividend received 177. 51 191. 31 223 . 85 124.88 295.93 

Investments at the 
e nd of the year 21393 . 53 24889.24 28008 . 50 30685.05 34583.51 

Perc entage 0.83 

The dividend rec eived during 
t he yeai; from others, on 
investment of Rs. 34583 . 51 crores, 

15 

0.77 

was 
only 

0.80 0.41 0.86 

Rs. 295. 93 crores representing 
O. 86 per cent return on 

invest ments . 



,.. The contribution of public 
sector enterprises fell short of 
LTFP projections by significant 
amount. 

At the time of presentation 
of budget for 1989-90, it was 
envisaged that the public sector 
enterprises etc. would generate 
Rs. 7 52. 62 crores. The actuals were 
less than even 40 per cent of the 
anticipated receipts. No dividend 
was received from as many as 189 

Year 

1987-88 

1988-89 

1989-90 

Opening 
balance 

2&~75 . 71 

28787.68* 

31834.98* 

enterprises with a total investment 
of Rs.29595.28 crores. 

1 . 13 Loans and Advances to 
Government Corporations, other 

by 

Non-Government 
etc. 

Details of 
the Union 

Institutions 

loans advanced 
Government to 

Government corporations, non-
Government institutions, Local 
Funds, cultivators etc . during the 
last three years are given below: 

Amount 
advanced 
during the 
year 

4117 . 49 

4920.91 

5098.08 

(Rupees in crores) 

Amount 
repaid 
during' the 
year 

1205.43 

1549.84 

1929 . 96 

Closing 
balance 

28787.77 

32158.75 

35003 . 10 

* includes prior period adjustments 

The terms and conditions of 
loans aggregating Rs.1369.34 crores 
advanced to Government owned 
companies/corporations, non-Govern­
ment institutions, local funds have 
not yet been settled. 

At the end of 1989-90, the 
recovery of principal amount of 
loan (Rs.4627.56 crores) and of 
interest (Rs. 4732.73 crores) 
totalling Rs.9360.29 crores remained 
in arrears. The total arrears 
increased from Rs.6315.72 crores to 
Rs.9360.29 crores during the three 
year period. 

During 1989-90, fresh loans of 
Rs.160.94 crores were sanctioned to 
various public sector enterprises to 
enable them to make repayment of 
principal and payment of interest. 
Further, loans aggregating Rs.323.77 
crores were converted into equity. 
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1.14 Public Debt 

Under Article 292 of the 
Constitution of India, the 
executive powers of the Union extend 
to borrowing upon the security of 
the ~onsolidated Fund of India 
within such limits, if any, .as may 
from time to time be fixed by 
Parliament by law and to the giving 
of guarantees within such limits, if 
any, as may be so fixed. No ceiling 
has been prescribed so far. 

Mention was made about the 
rising trend in Public Debt and 
other liabilities of the Union 
Government in the Report of the 
Comptroller and Auditor General of 
India for the year ended 31 March 
1989 (No. 13 of 1990). 

The details of the total 
liabilities of the Union Government 

I 
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during the five years ending March 1990 are given below:-

(Rupees in crores) 

-------------------------------------------------------------------------
Year Internal External Public other Total Gross Percentage 

Debt Debt Debt Liabili- Liabili- National of total 
ties ties Product liabili-

(2+3) (4+5) (GNP) at ties to 
current GNP 
prices 

(1) (2) ( 3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (8) 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------
1985-86 71039 18153 89192 48292 137484 232730 59.1 

1986-87 86312 20299 106611 59935 166546 258637 64 . 4 

1987-88 98646 23223 121869 73692 195561 291789 67.0 

1988-89 114498 25746 140244 89528 229772 349105 65.8 

1989-90 133193 28343* 161536 106657 268193 392524 68.3 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------

* includes the effect of prior period adjustments 
(Source for GNP at factor cost at current prices:gconomic Survey 
1989-90 and · Central Statistical Organisation·, Department of 
Statistics, Ministry of Planni ng, press release Februrary 1991) 

Thus, it will be seen that 
Public Debt had increased from 
Rs.89192 crores in 1985- 86 to 
Rs.161536 crores at the end of 1989-
90 registering ~n increase of 81 per 
cent whereas the total liabilities 
had increased from Rs . 137484 
crores in 1985-86 to Rs .268193 
crores i n 1989-90 registering an 
increase of 95 per cent. The 
interest paid on external debt 
during the year was Rs . 1493 . 77 
crores constituti ng 8 per cent of 
total interest payments . 

The net outgo on interest and 
debt service obligations, after 
deducting interest receipts of 
Rs.7691.01 crores, was Rs.10065.93 
crores, as compared to Rs . 7296 . 73 
crores during 1988-89 . 

Treasury Bille : The treasury bills 
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are f i nancial instruments issued by 
Reserve Bank of India for raising 
short term loans with maturity of 
91/182 days to fill in· resources 
gap temporarily. The total gross 
receipts from treasury bills 
includi ng treasury bills converted 
i nto securities were Rs.108935.58 
crores du·r-i-ng 1989-90 while the 
gross discharges were Re.97816.46 
crores resulting in a net increase 
in borrowings of Rs.11119.12 croree 
at the end of 1989-90. The 
cumulative 
Re.61958.49 
1989-90. 

balance worked 
croree . at the 

out 
end 

to 
of 

The growth in the cumulative 
balances of treasury bills over the 



last five years is detailed below :­

(Rupees in crores) 

At the end of financial Cumulative 
year balance 

1985-86 30664.28 
1986-87 39626.41 
1987-88 45310.99 
1988-89 50839.37 
1989-90 61958.49 

Year R e p a y m e n t s 

Principal Interest 

The cumulative balance of 
treasury bills had more than doubled 
during the four years ended 31st 
March 1990. Amortisation of 
External Debt: The amortisation 
payment on external debt constituted 
54.4 to 75.2 per cent of the 
external loans received during the 
years as indicated below 

Total Loans 
received 
during 
the year 

(Rupees in crores) 

Percentage 
of 
repayments 
to loans 
received 

Net 
inflow 

1985-86 629.72 537.61 1167. 33 2144.96 54.4 977. 63 

1986-87 894.88 765.96 1660.84 3040.27 54.6 1379.43 

1987-88 1145. 96 976.93 2122. 89 4069.16 52.2 1946 .27 

1988-89 1494.59 1242.08 2736.67 4015.97 68.2 1279.30 

1989-90 1847.85 1493.77 3341. 62 4443.22 75.2 1101. 60 

--------------------------------------------------------------------
The budget estimates for 1989-

90 had provided for net assistance 
(loan less repayment of principal) 
of Rs.3722 crores; the central net 
assistance was only Rs.2595 crores. 

The amortisation of external 
debt including interest accounted 
for 75 per cent of external loans 
received during 1989-90. The net 
inflow had declined from 46 to 25 
per cent of loans received during 
the year between 1985-86 and 1989-
90. 

The interest on external debt 
increased by 178 per cent from 
Rs. 537. 61 crores in 1985-86 to Rs 
1493.77 crores in 1989-90. 

Although the amount of loans 
received during the year increased 
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from Rs.4069.16 crores ~n 1987-88 to 
Rs.4443.22 crores in 1989-90 (9 pe~ 
cent), the net inflow actually 
declined by 43 percent from 
Rs.1946.27 crores to Rs.1101.60 
crores during the same period . 

Debt Service Ratio: According to the 
Economic Survey, 1989-90, the debt 
service on external debts on 
Government account, non-Government 
account, International Monetary Fund 
drawals, and commercial borrowings 
(including suppliers' credits) was 
23 per cent of current receipts in 
1988-89. 

1.15 Authorisation and· utilisation 
of external assistance 

The table below indicates the 
position of external assistance of 

., 
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all kinds authorised and utilised 
during the last five years as well 

as the cumulative figures upto the 
end of March 1989:-

(Rupees in crores at ex-IMF parity rate) 

1984-85 

1985-86 

1986-87 

1987-88 

1988-89 

Authorisation 

Opening 
balance 

During 
the year 

34343.78 2827 . 09 

37033.18* 4004 . 94 

40938.05* 4236.92 

44005.78* 4693.77 

48699.55 4973.45 

Utilisation Percentage 
utilisation 

Opening 
balance 

During at the end 
the year of the year 

26464.56 1663.20 76 

28089.19* 1671.51 73 

29748.28* 2014.99 70 

31681.00* 2531.43 70 

34212.43 977.18 66 

(Source : External Assistance published by Ministry of 
Finance, Department of Economic Affairs for the relevant years) 
* The opening balance differs due to corrections carried out in 
previous years' accounts. 

During the five year period, 
external assistance amounting to 
Rs.20736.17 crores was authorised. 
However, utilisation in the same 
period was Rs.8858.31 crores (43 
percent). Utilisation of external 
assistance slowed down considerably 
during 1988-89, with only Rs.977.18 
crores being utilised in 1988-89 as 
against Rs.2531.43 crores in the 
previous year. Utilisation had 
declin~d from 76 percent at the end 
of 1984-85 to 66 percent at the end 
of 1988-89. Against the 
authorisation of Rs. 48699. 55 crores 
upto 1987-88, utilisation even at 
the end of 1988-89 was Rs.35189.61 
( 72 percent). A similar comparison 
of authorisation at the end of the 
previous year with utilisation at 
the end of the present year, during 
the preceding five years reveals 
that utilisation has declined fr.om 
82 per cent to the present 72 per 
cent. 

The component-wise authorisa­
tion of external assistance during 
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the period 1984-85 to 1988-89 is 
detailed below:-

(Rupees in crores) 

Year Grants Government 
Account 

1984-8~· 521. 26 2183 .36 

1985-86 261.94 3591.62 

1986-87 307 .12 3730.57 

1987-88 799.85 3813 .30 

1988-89 134.61 4576.74 

Non- Total 
Government 
Account 

122.47 

151.38 

199 .23 

80.62 

262.10 

2827.09 

4004.94 

4236.92 

4693.77 

4973.45 

The authorisation of external 
assistance in any particular year 
has been steadily rising . The amount 
authorised during 1988-89, regis­
tered an increase of 76 percent on 
the amount authorised in 1984-85. 
The increase is primarily attri­
butable to loans taken o~ 

Government account which registered 



a 110 per cent increase during the 
same period. 

1.16 Guarantee• 

The maximum amount of 
guarantees for which Government have 
entered into agreements and sums 
guaranteed outstanding (including 
Railways) were as follows: 

(Rupees in crores) 

As on Maximum amount 
31st. March 

1986 
1987 
1988 
1989 
1990 

23905.62 
32357.79 
34014.17 
40743.41 
60916.79 

Outst­
anding 

20419.68 
26645.94 
27943.88 
33240.41 
54536.60 

The outstanding amount of 
guarantees for external loans given 
in pursuance of agreements entered 
into by Government of India with 
international 'financial institu­
tions, foreign lending agencies, 
foreign Governments, contractors, 
consultants, etc. towards- repayment 
of principal, payment of 
interest/commitment charges, ' on 
loans etc . by them and . payment 
against agreements on supplies of 
material and equipment on credit 
basis to the companies, 
corporations/Port Trusts, etc. as 
well as performance guarantees given 
for fulfilment of contracts projects 
awarded to Indian companies in 
foreign countries as on 31st March 
for the last five years (excluding 
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Railways) were as under: 

(Rupees in crores) 

Year Amount 

1985-86 4056.69 
1986-87 3338.99 
1987-88 6780.53 
1988-89 10138.88 
1989-90 13478.23 

There has been an increase of 
232 per cent in the amount of 
guarantees outstanding for external 
loans during the last five years. 

The details of guarantees 
involved during 1989-90 and 
payments made by Govern-ment was as 
under:-

( i) Government had guaranteed a 
net return of 3 to 3.5 per cent/5 
per cent per annum on the paid up 
share capital of private railway 
companies. The guarantee was invoked 
during 1989-90 in the case of two 
companies and Rs. l. 79 lakhs were 
paid by Government . 

(ii) In 2956 cases, Rs . 696 lakhs 
were paid by Government as a result 
of invoking guarantees given under 
Credit Guarantee Scheme for small 
scale industries. 

1.11 Loans and 
and Union 
aent• 

Advances to state 
Territory Govern-

The Union Government have been 

.-

\ 
( 
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advancing loans to State and Union 
Terriroty Governments for develop­
mental and non-developmental 
activities. The details for the last 
three years are given below: 

(Rupees in crqres) 

1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 

Opening 
balance 

43706.38 49557.82 56287 . 55 

Amount 9414.06 10045.92 11310.70 
advanced 
during the 
year 

Total 53120.44 59603.74 67598.25 

Amounts 3562.62 3316.19 3355.98 
repaid 
during the 
year 

Balance 49557 . 82 56287.55 64242.27 

Net 
increase 
on the 
previous 
year's 
balance 
(percentage) 

13 . 39 13.58 14.13 

Interest 3157 . 72 3770.45 44i4.24 
received 
and credited 
to revenue 

The 
disbursed 

net loans 
to State 

Territory Governments 
88, 1988-89 and 

and advances 
and Union 

during 1987-
1989-90 were 

Rs.5851.44 crores, Rs.6729.73 crores 
and Rs. 7954. 72 crores constituting 
more than 38, 37 and 37 per cent 
respectively of the net receipts 
from the long term borrowings 
of the Union Government. 

The 
amounts of 

recovery of principal 
loans (Rs . 101.65 crores) 
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and of interest (Rs.117 . 26 crores) 
totalling Rs.218.91 crores, remained 
in arrears from the State and Union 
Territory Governments. 

The total arrears had increased 
from Rs. 31. 64 crores at the end of 
1987-88 to Rs.218.91 crores as at 
the close of 1989-90. 

1.18 Assistance 
countries 

to· various 

Union Government has been 
giving assistance to various 
countries . The details for the last 
three years are given below: 

(Rupees in crores) 

1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 

Opening 
balance 733.46 525 . 18 495.87 
Amount 
advanced 
during the 
year 136 . 40 81. 71 776 . 39 
Total 869 . 86 606.89 1272.26 
Amount repaid 
during 
the year 344.68 111.02 88.86 
Balance 525.18 495.87 1183.40 

An advance of Rs.733.87 crores 
to the Government of U. S.S . R during 
1989-90 is largely responsible for 
the sudden spurt. Union Government 
has been rendering assistance to 
various countries under the Colombo 
Plan. The assistance rendered to 
Governments of Nepal and Bhutan, who 
are major recipients under the 
Colombo Plan during 1989-90 was 
Rs.11.87 crores and Rs.54.70 crores 
respectively . 

1.19 Contribution to International 
Bodies 

The 
contribution 
bodies made 

total amount of 
to international 
during 1989-90 was 



Rs.43.88 crores, major contribution 
being to the United Nations 
D~elopment Programmes (Rs . 8.12 
crores), United Nations Organi sation 
(Rs.5.20 crores), World Food 
Programme (Rs.1.32 crores), Uni ted 
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Nations Industrial Development 
Organisation (Rs.1.76 crores), Food 
and Agricultural Organisation 
(Rs.1.61 crores), and United Nations 
Educational Scientific and Cultural 
Organisation (Rs . 1 . 21 crores). 

\. 

) 
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SCHEDULE-A 
(Annexed to statement of financial position as on 31st March 1990) 

I. Details of Capital Outlay 

as on 31st 
March 1989 

94915.67 

2963.84 

91951. 83 

Gross capital outlay as per accounts 
Less revenue expenditure charged to 

capital (subsidy on imported 
fertilizers) 

(Rupees in crores) 

as on 31st 
March 1990 

108647.18* 

2963.84 

105683.34 

9613.43 

Add Capital expenditure of Railways and 
Posts and telecommunications financed 
from their internal resources and 
contributions from others . 11890.42 

101565.26 Total Capital Outlay 

(*) Difference is due to rounding off 

(II) Sector-wise Capital Outlay 

Sector 

Civil 

Defence 

Railways 

Posts 

Telecommunications 

Total 

Capital Outlay 
dur i ng 1989-90 

7116.65 

4221. 77 

2623.30 

33.80 

1681. 26 

15676.78 

117573.76 

(Rupees in crores) 

Capital Outlay 
at the end of 
March 1990 

67158.20** 

19474.48 

20596.79* 

390.57 

9953.72 

117573.76 

* Includes Rs.8.30 crores omitted in earlier years for want of 
details . 

** Includes Rs.323.42 crores which represents prior period adjustment 
account; for details, refer statement no. 10 of Union Government 
Finance Accounts. 
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III. contributions from Railways, Posts and Teleconununications and 
others for financing capital expenditure 

Till end 
of 1988-89 

During 
1989-90 

Total 

Railways 

4251.90 

849.94 

5101.84 

others* 

8.30 

8.30 

* State, District Boards etc. 

(Rupees in crores) 

Posts Teleconununications Total 

66.14 5287.09 9613.43 

5.25 1421.8 2276.99 

71.39 6708.89 11890.42 

IV. Sources and application of funds 

Sources 

..1. Revenue Receipts 63276.61 

2. Increase in Public 
Debt 21290.23 

3. Net Receipts from 
Public Account 16161.52 

4. Recoveries from Loans 
and Advances 5459.95 

.5. Internal Resource of 
Railway~ and Posts and 
Telecommunications 
used for Capital 

6. Miscellaneous Capital 
Receipts 

2276.99 

0.48 

Total 108465.78 

(Rupees in crores) 

Application 

1. Revenue Expenditure 7519·0. 79 

2. Lending for development 
and other purposes 17369.90 

3. Capital Expenditure 15676.78 

4. Increase in Cash Balance 228.31 

108465.78 

----------------------------------------------------------------~-----
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CHAPTER II 

APPROPRIATION AUDIT AMI> CONTROL OVER EXPENDITURE 

2. Budget and expenditure 

The surrunarised position of 

I. Revenue: 
Voted 
Charged 

II. Capital: 
Voted 
Charged 

Original 
grant/ 
appropr­
iation 

1 

34165.61 
28089.26 

7103.18 
53.68 

III.Public Debt: 
Charged 134113.61 

IV.Loans and Advances: 
Voted 5605.76 
Charged 11220. 46 

V.Other-Inter-State 
Settlement 

Grand total 220351.56 

Supple­
mentary 

2. 

5938.72 
828. 71 

1237.01 
0.53 

730.59 
1600.90 

10336.46 

actual expenditure during 1989-90 
against grants/appropriations is as 
follows:-

Total 

3. 

40104 . 33 
28917.97 

8340.19 
54.21 

134113.61 

6336.35 
12821.36 

230688.02 

Actual 
expendi­
ture 

4. 

(Rupees in 

37613 . 08 
28900.94 

7886.28 
35.18 

101912.98 

6168.27 
11278.96 

* 

** 
193795.69 

Variation 
Saving 

5. 

crores) 

2491. 25 
17.03 

453.91 
19.03 

32200.63 

168.08 
1542.40 

36892.33 

* A sum of Rs.2000 was paid to Government of Andhra Pradesh under Inter­
state Settlement though there was no provision. 
** Excludes the accounts of March 1990 of Jarrunu and Kashmir circle. 

3 . Results of Appropriation Audit 

3.1 Saving in grants/ appro-
priations 
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The 
net result 
and exc ess 
be l ow: -

overall saving was the 
of saving in 214 cases 
in 10 cas es as shown 



Savings Excesses Net Saving 

Revenue Capital Revenue Capital Revenue capital 

(Rupees in crores) 
Voted 

Charged 
Appropr­
iations 

2797.45 
(In 77 

grants) 

65.15 
(In 43 
approp-

1032.82 
(In 66 

grants) 

33762.07 
(In 28 
approp-

306.20 410.83 2491. 25 621. 99 
(In 4 (In 2 

grants) grants) 

48 . 12 0.01 17.03 33762.06 
(In 3 (In 1 
approp- approp-

riations) riations) riations) riation) 

The overall supplementary 
grants and appropriations obtained 
during 1989-90 constituted 4.69 per 
cent of the original grants and 
appropriations. 

In 19 cases, the supplementary 
provision of Rs.115 . 84 crores was 
unnecessary as the saving in all 
these cases exceeded the 
supplementary provision obtained . 
Details are given in Appendix I. 

The entire provisions remained 
unutilised in 4 grants ; the savings 
exceeded 50 per cent of the 
provisions in 8 grants and 20 per 

Sl. 

No. 

1. 

Grant 

2 

Voted Grants 

Revenue 
1·Agriculture 

Amount of savings 
(percentage of 
savings) 

3 

(Rupees in crores' 

83.18 
(16.4) 
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cent of the provisions in 10 grants. 
Details of grants where savings 
exceeded 20 per cent of the total 
grant and Rs.5 lakhs are given in 
Appendix II . 

Out of the final savings of 
Rs.3830.27 crores under voted grants 
and Rs.33827 .2 2 crores under 
charged appropriations, savings in 
32 grants and 6 appropriations which 
accounted for Rs.3314.65 and 
33765.23 crores respectively (saving 
in each case not less than Rs . 20 
crores) are de~ailed below:-

Main reasons 

4 

Release of less grants-in-aid to 
National Seeds Corporation owing to 
delay in appointment of consultants 
and non· r~ceipt of utilisation 
certificates for grants re leased 
previously , non-i"lllementation of 
prograllllles of market support 
operati ons for oil seeds by 
National Agri cultural Co-operative 
Marketing Federation of India 

• I 



I 
2. 

3. 

5. 

2 

8-Department of Conmerce 

24-Ministry of External Affairs 

25-Department of Economic 
Affairs 

26-Currency, Coinage and 
Stairps 

3 

78.36 
(3.5) 

43.20 
(9.6) 

21.02 
(4.6) 

36.26 
(12.3) 

27 

4 

Limited, non-receipt of demands for 
grants from State Governments and 
non-establishment of regional 
offices under National project on 
development and use of bio­
ferti l izers. 

Slow pace of expenditure on export 
credit development, non re lease of 
grant owing to non-receipt of 
demands from grantee institutions, 
non-receipt of re-irrbursable claims 
from State Trading Corporation and 
delay in deci s ion to reirrburse 
losses on account of illl>Ort of urea 
by Minerals and Metals Trading 
Corpor'at ion. 

Procedural constraints in purchase 
of c~ters and telecOlllll.lnications 
systems, non-payment of rent for 
office accomnodati on in Akba r 
Bhawan, non-re lease of aid to 
foreign Governments pending 
finalisation of bilateral 
agreements and non-receipt of 
debits pertaining to certain 
supplies. 

Release of less subsidy to 
beneficiaries under the scheme for 
self-errployment prograrrme for urban 
poor, less payment of interest on 
deposits under C~lsory Deposit 
(Income · Tax Payers) Scheme 1974 
owing to less drawals by the 
depositors and release of less 
amount to General/Life Insurance 
Corporations due to less coverage 
than anticipated. 
Less illl>Ort n' ~ecurity paper , 
print in 
payment 

exerrpt ion from 
~ustoms and excise 

duties on above illl>Ort, less 
payment of railway fre ight/entry 
tax than anticipated and change in 
the delivery schedule for the 
supply of paper from foreign 
supplier. 



6. 

7. 

8. 

9. 

10. 

11. 

2 

28-Pensions 

30-Transfers to State 
Governnents 

33-Department of Expenditure 

37-Indirect Taxes 

41-Department of Health 

46-0ther Expenditure 
of the Ministry of 
Home Affairs 

3 

81.35 
(15 . 3) 

490. 13 
( 13. 05) 

1299.71 
(99.53) 

25.58 
(8.29) 

20.52 
(4.64) 

36.21 
(12.9) 

28 

4 

Receipt of lesser nuit>er of claims 
for pensions and gratuiti es than 
anticipated. 

Non-receipt of claims from State 
Governnents, shortfal l in 
expenditure owing to extension 
granted to State Governnents, less 
release of additional Central 
assistance for 
projects and 
assistance. 

externally 
cut in 

aided 
Central 

Non-utilisation of llll'p-sl.fll 
provision (Rs.1000 crores) made 

for payment of dearness allowance 
to Central Governnent eflllloyees due 

to inclusion of corresponding 
provision by various Ministries and 
Departments in their respective 
grants and post budget decision to 
meet the expenditure on Jawahar 
Rozgar Yojana through the 
Department of Rural Development. 

Non-finalisation of final 
configuration for extension of 
COlllllJterisation, less 
on aaninistration of 
and land customs than 
and non-receipt of 
indented through 

expenditure 
minor ports 
anticipated 

equipment 
Directorate 

General of Supplies and Disposals. 

Non-receipt of foreign assistance 
owing to procedural constraints, 
less expenditure on modernisation 
of blood bank and transfusion 
services and publicity/publications, 
release of less grants-in-aid to 
State Governnents owing to less 
demands, slow progress of National 
Leprosy Control Programne and 
economy measures. 

Finalisation of lesser nl.mber of 
Swatantrata Sainik Sa111'118n Pension 
cases than anticipated and less 
sanction of arrears to 
Swatantrata Sainiks owing to 
economy measures. 

I 

I 
\ 
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1 
12. 

13. 

14. 

15. 

2 

48-Department of Education 

58-Ministry of Labour 

/ 

73-Ports, Lighthouses and 
Shipping 

74-Ministry of Textiles 

3 

72.26 
(4.56) 

24.28 
(8.07) 

29.47 
(23.22) 

84. 14 
(14.8) 
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4 

Non-release of grants to Indian 
Institute of Science, Bangalore 
owing to non-purchase of main frame 
super c~ter system. less demands 
for grants by State and Union 
Territory Governments/ Acinini-
strations, less release of 
assistance to the Kendriya 
Vidyalaya Sangathan owing to 
curtailment of construction 
progranmes and economy measures. 

Non-receipt of expected aid 
equipment from foreign donors, non­
procurement of c~ters, machinery 
and equipments, non-i""lementation/ 
commencement/materialisation of 
certain projects/construction 
works, non-sanctioning of certain 
dispensaries, less release of 
grants-in-aid to State Governments 
owing to less demands and economy 
measures. 

Deferment of payment of additional 
subsidy to Cochin Shipyard for a 
ship, non/late 
projects/schemes, 

sanctioning of 
less payment of 

subsidy to private sector shipyards 
for construction of fishing 
trawlers and Calcutta Port Trust 
for maintenance of river dredging 
owing to less claims from them and 
economy measures. 

Non-payment of subsidy towards 
losses on indigenous procurement of 
cotton following non-execution of 
price support , non-i""lementation 
of open tender system scheme owing 
to Delhi High Court judgement in a 
pending case, release of less 
grants to Central Silk Board owing 
to delay in commencement of 
National Ser iculture Project, less 
release of grants and interes t 
subsidy to National Textiles 
Corporation following adjustment of 
loans written off, less production 
of controlled cloth, less transfers 
to Jute Special Development Fl.rd~ 

less release of grants to State 



2 

16. 80-Atomic Energy 

17. 81-Nuclear Power Schemes 

Capi~al 

18. 21-Department of Power 

19. 24-Ministry of External Affairs 

3 

22.06 
(5 .83) 

38.29 
( 17.8) 

26.89 
(1.21) 

37.15 
(57.68) 

20. 25-Department of Economic Affairs 94.62 
(52.82) 
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4 

Governments for payment of subsidy 
on Janta cloth following non­
achievement of production targets. 

Postponement of procurement of raw 
material, less expenditure on 
machinery and equipments owing to 
revision of delivery schedule, 
delay in conmissioning of Fuel 
Processing Plant, Kalpakkam owing 
to technical constraints, release 
of less grants-in-aid owing to 
adjustment of unspent balances of 
previous years with grantee 
institutions and cancellation of 
certain purchase orders . 

Less operational cost following 
prolonged shut down of Rajasthan 
Atomic Power Station, postponement 
of procurement of machinery and 
equipment, less recoupment of 
inventory following less 
requirement of fuel by the 
Rajasthan and Madras Atomic Power 
Stations and reduction in capital 
at charge and less adjustment of 
interest thereon following 
reassessment of fuel inventory. 

Slow progress of works in 
Nathpa/Jhakri Power Corporation 
and Tehri Hydro Development 
Corporation, deferment of 
expenditure on some projects and 
less release of loans to Power 
Corporations. 

Non-finalisation of purchase deals 
of properties abroad and sl ippage 
in time schedules of some 
projects, release of less loans to 
Governnents of Bangladesh and 
Bhutan owing to non-finalisat ion of 
bilateral agreements. 

Non-release of interest free loans 
to weak industrial units following 
non·receipt of demands, non/less 

, 
I 

I 
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21. 26-Currency, Coinage and Starrps 

22. 27-Payments to Financial 
Institutions 

23. 36-Direct Taxes 

24. 38-Department of Food 

2S. SO-Art and Culture 

26. SS-Department of Public 
Enterprises 

3 

43.94 
(23.73) 

8S .SO 
(3.48) 

82.1S 
(68.46)' 

29.64 
( 16. 79) 

20.SO 
(100) 

69.04 
(16.46) 
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4 

payment of loans, short drawals of 
credits by certain foreign 
countries and less release of loans 
to Railways Development Fund owing 
to adjustment of surplus loans 
released earlier. 

Non-finalisation of purchase propo­
sals for land/building and line 
machineries, non-clearance of 
modernisation projects of Currency 
Note Press and for construction of 
prototype wagon, delay in 
procurement of machinery owing to 
procedural constraints, non-receipt 
of certain plants and slow progress 
of work. 

Non-payment of loans to National 
Housing Board due to non­
final isation of credit agreements 
and lesser demand for loans from 
National Bank for Agriculture and 
Rural Development. 

l""°sition of stay orders by High 
Courts against acquisition of 
inmovable property under Income Tax 
Act, 1961, by concerned 
authorities. 

Slow progress of building work of 
National Sugar Institutes and 
finalisation of lesser loan 
applications for rehabilitation/ 
modernisation of sugar mills and 
sugar mills for cane development 
following non-fulfilment of 
prescribed conditions, non-
execution of agreements and non­
receipt of utilisation 
certificates. 

Non-materiali sation of purchase deal 
of Nizam Jewellery for National 
Musel.Ill. 

Slow irrplementation of Yerrangutla 
Project of Cement Corporation of 
India, non-approval of revised cost 
estimates of certain projects of 
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27. 71-Ministry of Surface 
Transport 

28. 72-Roads 

29. 73-Ports, Lighthouses and 
Shipping 

30. 75-Urban Development and 
Housing 

31. 80-Atomic Energy 

3 

22.41 
(15 .31) 

47.75 
(8.03) 

41.69 
(11 .38) 

26 .46 
(20.56) 

172.50 
(29.84) 

32 

4 

Bharat Shari Udyog Ltd. and 
Hindustan Paper Corporation and 
less payment of loans to 
Engineering Projects (India) Ltd. 
following less foreign exchange 
required for liquidation of certain 
overdrafts. 

Late sanctioning of modernisation 
scheme of Roya Bazar Dockyard and 
slow progress of works by Central 
Inland Water Transport Corporation 
and shortfall in release of loan to 
State Road Transport Corporation 
due to change in criteria for 
Central contribution to the 
Corporation. 

lll'p<>sition of economy measures for 
Road works and restricting the 
releases of loan to Indian Roads 
Construction Corporation Ltd. to 
actual expenditure. 

Non- iq>lementation of some scheme 
of Calcutta-Jigger Khali Flat, 
non/late-approval of the scheme of 
construction and development of 
lighthouses, slow progress of works 
a.nd delay in iq>lementation of 
schemes of Hooghly Rivers. 

Non·release of loans to Housing 
Development Finance Corporation 
owing to non-receipt of matching 
foreign aid, less demand for loans 
from housing agencies for financing 
Housing Scheme of Central 
Goverrtnent eq>loyees owing to poor 
response from housing societies. 

Delay in receipt of certain 
machinery and equipment, slow 
progress of construction works, 
delay in awarding construction 
contract, delay in finalising 
purchase contract for raw 
materials, consunables and other 
utilities, less i nvestments in 
Uraniun Corporation of India 
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32. 84-Department of Space 

Charged Appropriations 

Revenue 

33. 30-Transfers to State 
j Governments 

Capital 

34. 1-Agriculture 

35. 30-Transfers to State 
Governments 

36. 32-Repayment of Debt 

3 

28.39 
(21.39) 

55.30 
(0.51) 

23.22 
(7.6) 

1256.79 
(10.41) 

32200.63 
(24) 
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4 

Limited following slow progress of 
its plan scheme and shortfall in 
acquisition/building up of feed 
stock material. 

Postponement of lalM'l<:hing of INSAT­
ID, less flM'l<:tioning of INSAT- IC , 
delay in performance payment owing 
to partial conmencement of certain 
schemes, postponement of 
procurement of equipment, slow 

·progress/deferment of works and 
delay in financial sanction for 
construction work. 

Release of less grants-in-aid to 
State Governments following slow 
progress of expenditure on 
upgradation of services and special 
problems and less reimbursable 
claims received from them for 
natural ca lamities. 

Less payment of loans to State 
Governments due to curtailment in 
the purchase of fertilisers and 
non-receipt of demands for loans. 

Receipt of less demands from State 
Governments for other Ways ~nd 

Means advances , release of less 
loans for externally aided 
projects, curtailment of Central 
assistance and less expenditure 
;~~red on natural calamities. 

Less aischarge of Treasury Bills 
following lower investment than 
anticipated. 
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37. 33··Department of Expenditure 

38. 72-Roads 

3 4 

200 .00 Post budget decision to 11eet the 
(100) expediture on Jawahar Rozgar Yojane 

through the Depert11ent of Rural 
Development. 

29.29 
(50.47) 

Release of less loans and advances 
to State Goverl"llleflts-c:lie to slow 
progress of works on bridges of 
national iqx>rtance owing to 
technical constraints and economy 
measures. 

-------------------------------------------------------~-------

3.2 Feraiatent savings 

In the fo l l owing cases, the 

Saving as perc entage of total grants 

actual expenditure wae aubatantially 
less than t he t otal provision each 
year during 1987-90:-

Grants 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 

-------------------------------------------------------
A. Revenue 

1 . Department of Expenditure 

2. Department of Revenue 

3 . Ports, Lighthouses and 
Shippi ng 

B. Capital 

l. Ministry of External 
Affairs 

2. Ministry of Labour 

3. Department of Company 
Affairs 

4. Department of Revenue 

5. Department of Rural 
Development 

6 . Art and Culture 

7 . Direct Taxes 

98 . 7 

26 

38 

59 

71 

100 

85 

95 

99 

83 

34 

99 . 4 99 . 5 

22 18 

18 23 

46 58 

91 78 

100 100 

81 84 

99.6 100 

94.7 100 

72 68 

... 

? 
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3.3 Surrender of funds 

Savings in a gra nt or 
appropriation are to be s urrendered 
to the Government immediately a f ter 
these are foreseen, without waiting 
till the end of the y ear , unle ss the 
•ame are required to meet e x cesses 
under some other units . However , no 
eavings should be held in reserve 
for possible future e xcesses . 

In the Accounts f o r 1989- 90 , 
it was noticed that a gainst f i nal 
saving of Rs . 3830. 27 c rores unde r 
voted grants, the amount surrende red 
was Rs. 3467 •. 81 cror e s out of which 
81 per cent (Rs.3109 . 69 crores) were 
surrendered on the l ast day of the 

financ i al year. 

I n 23 voted g r ants and 27 
charged appropriations, the ent ire 
saving amounting to Rs .32. 57 crores 
and Rs . 2.46 crores respectively we r e 
not surrendered . 

I n 13 voted grants and one 
charged appropriation , t he amount 
surrendered e xceeded the overall 
savings. Furthe r i n case of four 
vot ed g rants and one c ha rged 
appr opriation, Rs . 13 . 27 cror es were 
surr endered alt hough the e xpenditure 
exc e eded t he g r a nt/appropr i a tio n a nd 
no savings we re a v ailable f or 
s urrender . 

(A) Surrender of funds larger than available savings 

Sl. 
No. 

1 

Grant 

2. 

Amount of savings 

3. 

Amount 
surrendered 

4. 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------
Revenue-Voted (Rup ees in lakhs) 

1. 8-Department of Commerce 7836.23 7934.64 

2. 13-Ministry of Defenc e 157.56 302 .39 

3. 24-Ministry of External 4319.58 4 781. 9 5 
Affairs 

4. 27-Payment to Financ ial 4·6 . 48 47.26 
Institutions 

5. 42 - Department of Family 636 . 98 842. 90 
Welfare 

6. 69-Department of St eel 963.18 9 77 . 00 

Capital-Voted 

7. 21-Department of Powe r 2689.49 2704.00 

8. 27-Payment to Financial 8549 . 63 8789.30 
Institutions 

9. 45-Police 715.55 979 . 06 
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--------------------------------------------------------------------------
1 2. 3. 4. 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------
10. 

11. 

12. 

13. 

14. 

76-Public Works 

91-Andaman and Nicobar 
Islands 

93-Lakehadweep 

94-Chandigarh 

Revenue-charged 

JO-Transfers to State 
Governments 

Except in the -case of Grant 
No.93-Lakshadweep • (Capital) the 
amounts were surrendered on the last 

1398.46 1650.00 

1483.08 1500.00 

136.53 199.12 

720. 42 760.00 

5529.57 5979.54 

day of the year. Thie shows that 
there was no effective control and 
monitoring of expenditure. 

(B) Surrender of funds inspite of overall excess expenditure 

Sl. 
No. 

Grant Amount of excess 
expenditure 

Amount 
surrendered 

Revenue-Voted (Rupees in lakhs) 

2. 

3. 

45-Police 

62-Minietry of Petroleum 
and Natural Gas 

94-Chandigarh 

capital-Voted 

4. 90-Delhi 

Revenue-Charged 

s. 72-Road 

Except in the case of Grant 
No.45-Police (Revenue), the amounts 
were surrendered on the last day of 
the year. The surrenders when the 
actual expenditure exceeded the 
grant/appropr~ation shows that there 
was no proper control and monitoring 
of expenditure. 
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1698.19 173.62 

214~07 1054.00 

814.92 44.00 

16.41 55.28 

2.45 0.15 

Savings were partly surrendered 
in many cases. Details of major 
variations where savings were 
greater than 20 per cent and 
amounted to more than Rs. 1.00 crore 
but were not surrendered are given 
in Appendix III. 

} 

I 
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3.4 Excess over grant/appropriation capital section amounted • to 
Rs.410,82,87,259 in 2 grants and 
Rs.1,10,J72 in one appropriation. 
These excesses require regulari­
sation under Article 115 of the 
Constitution. 

In the revenue section, there 
was total excess of Rs.306,19,90,567 
in 4 grants and Rs . 48,11,94,529 in 
3 appropriations, while excesses in 

The details of excesses are given ·below:-

Sl. 

No. 
Grant 

2 

Voted Grants 
Revenue 

Total grant 
or appro· 
priation 

3 

Rs. 

Actual 
expenditure 

4 

Rs. 

Amount of 
excess 
(percentage 
of excess) 

5 

Rs. 

Hain reasons 

6 

1. 14-Defence Pensions 1599,57,00,000 1878,49,72,919 278,92,72,919 Drawal of pensionary benefits 
(17.44) by more pensioners than 

anticipated. 

2. 45-Pol ice 

3 . 62-Hinistry of 
Petroleun and 
Natural Gas 

4. 94-Chandigarh 

1286,28, 00,000 

111,33,00,000 

156,61,00, 000 

1303,26, 18,673 

113,47,06,691 

164,75,92 , 284 
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16,98,18,673 
( 1.32) 

2, 14,06,691 
( 1.92) 

8,14 ,92,284 
(5.2> 

Payment of instalments of 
dearness allowance, bonus, 
special duty allowance, 
purchase of machinery and 
equipment, arms and 
al11llJnition, clothing, tentage 
s t ores and receipt of more 
reintiursable c laims from 
Ministry of Defence for cost 
of arms and al11llJnition 

Payment of more slbsidy to 
shipyard for construction 
of lll.ll tipurpose support 
vessels etc. and 
of contractual 

discharge 
obligatory 

payments to foreign suppliers 
for iq:iort of material for 
Bombay Offshore project 
through Ministry of Defence. 

Creation of more posts for 
District Police, etc. to 
maintain law and order, 
payment of additional 
dearness allowance sanctioned 
during the year and ar rears 
of house rent/city 
compensatory al l owances, 



---------~ ------------------------------------------------------------·----~-·------------------·--------
2 

Capital 

5. 8-Department of 
Cocrmerce 

6 . 90-Delhi 

3 

369,92,00,000 

552,97,00,000 

Charged Appropri~tions 

Revenue 

4 5 

780,58,46,482 410,66,46,482 
(111) 

553 , 13,40, m 16,40,m 
(0.03) 

6 

revision of pay scales of 
lecturers/librarian, incre ... 
in costs of material ~ 
more expenditure on re!)!tfra 
and 11111intenance owing to 

accelerated pace of work. 

More payment of loans to 
Goverrvnent of USSR owing to 
sudden spurt i{I exports .0 
shortfall in iq>orts. 

Accelerated pr-ogreu o·t works 
on setting up of a cOlllbfned 
food and drug labol'atory, 
secondary e<Mcat ion ~· 

General Education ftWI. 
transport buildings, pUr'cMM 
of ready built flats for 
General Pool Acconrnoda~ 

from Delh i Devel°'*"' 
Authority, r~lease of ,.or_. 
loans to MUn~P!H 

Corporation of Oe l hf fOr. 

f11plementing plan achC!!llU 8nd 
execution of mor• draiMgJ 
works than ·anticipated. 

7. 29-Interest Payments 17710,00,00,000 17756,93,66,224 46,93,66,224 
(0.27) 

Payment of more Interest ~ 
Market Loans than ant fcipated 
due to adjustment of pa~ts 
pertaining to previous years, 
more auction of Tr..a.ury. 
Bil ls and greater invest~ 

and deposits, more dra!flll of 
loans urlder External Debt · 
and fluctuation In l'ate of 
exchange. 

8. n -Roads 4,00,000 

9. 94-Chandigarh 3,93,00,000 

6,45,106 

5,08,83,199 

38 

2,45, 106 Release of more grants-in-aid 
(61.28) to State Governments owing 'to 

1, 15 ,83, 199' 
(29.47) 

more than anticipated 
decretal award. 
Revision of pay scales of 
High Court officers/officials 
from ' January 1986, payment 
of arrear• of houie r.nt/clty 
c~tor.y aHowancn,pro'f-

I 
'r 

! 
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2 3 4 5 6 

' .. 
--------------------------------------·----·---------·---------------------------------------------------

Capital 

fcfency stepups of pay end 
grant of cbble special pay. 

10. 76-Publfc Works 24.00,000 2s , 10,3n 1,10,3n 
(4 . 6) 

Payment of arbitration aw•rd 
as per judgement of Supr .. 

Court. 

3 . 5 Recoveries in reduction of 
expenditure 

The demands for grants are for 
the gross amount of expenditure to 
be incurred in a particular year and 
show recoveries to be taken in 
reduction of expenditure separately 
by way of foot note thereunder. 
Similarly, in the Appropriation 
Accounts the recoveries are also 
shown separately in an Annexure 
thereto. A scrutiny of the Accounts 
for 1989-90, revealed that in the 
revenue section against the budget 
••timates of Rs.1378.72 crores, 
actual recoveries were Rs.1807.62 
crores. In the capital section 
against the budget estimat es of 
Ra.815.47 crores, actual recoveries 
were Rs.928.16 crores. 

In the revenue section, 
recoveries in reduction of 
expenditure were underestimated by 
Rs.555.45 crores in 16 grants 
whereas in 25 grants the r e were 
short recoveries t o the extent of 
Rs.126.54 crores. Similariy, in the 
capital section there was short 
budgeting in case of 11 
grants/appropriations involv ing 
Rs.263.33 crores and less r ecoveries 
in .. 15 grants involving Rs.150.64 
crores. Details of major var iations 
~nvolving 20 per cent of the 
~riginal estimates and not less than 
Rs.5.00 crores ar.e given in 
Appendix-IV . 

3.6 Injudicious re-appropriation 

A grant or appropria~on for charged 
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expenditure is distributed by sub­
heads or standard objects (called 
primary units) under which it shall 
be accounted. Re-appropriation of 
funds can take place between primary 
units of appropriation within a 
grant or appropriation before the 
close of financial year to which 
such grant or appropriation relates. 
Re-appropriation of funds should be 
made only when it is known or 
anticipated that the appropriation 
from the unit for which funds are to 
be transferred will not be utilised 
in full or that savings can be 
effected in the appropriation of the 
said unit. 

During test check of t ·he 
Acc ounts for 1989-90, it was 
observed that in the case of 43 sub­
heads in 27 grants/appropriations, 
re-appropriation amounting to 
Rs.11158 . 22 lakhs was inj udicious 
in-as-much as ( i) the o riginal 
provisio n under the sub-head to 
which funds we re transferred by re­
a ppropriation was more than adequate 
and consequently final saving under 
the sub-head was greater than the 
amount reapprop r iated to that sub­
he ad or ( i i) the original 
provision from which funds were 
t r ansferred was inadequate and the 
final excess under that sub-head was 
greater t han the amount re­
appro pr i ated. Of the 43 instances, 
in 38 cases, the reappropriation was 
made on 30th a nd 31st March 1990. 
This was indicative o f lack of 
adequate control over expenditure. 
Details are given in Appendi~ V. 



3.7 Reserve l"und• 

There are 18 reserve funds 
created by different 
Ministries/Departments for different 
purposes. These are being exhibited 
in the Union Government 
Appropriation Accounts (Civil) under 
the grants concerned. 

The consolidated summarised 
position of 18 fund accounts for the 
year 1989-90 was as under:-

Opening balance 
Receipts 
Payments 
Closing balance 

(Rupees in crores) 
199.57 
254.32 
204.22 
249.67 

There were no transactions 
from/to in three cases viz. 'Civil 
Aviation Development Fund', 
'Personal Injuries (Compensation 
Insurance) Fund 1965' and 'Central 
Coal Mines Rescue Station Fund' 
since March 1976, 1977 and 1986 
respectively. In case of 
'Depreciation Reserve Fund for 
Government Medical Stores Depot', no 
expenditure has been incurred out of 
the fund since its creation. 

3.8 Expenditure on "New 
Service/New Instrument of Service" 

on the recommendations of the 
Public Accounts Committee, 
Government has inter alia, 
prescribed certain financial limits 
for different categories of 
expenditure beyond which the 
expenditure constituted "New 
Service" or "New Instrument of 
Service". During test check of the 
Accounts for 1989-90, the following 
cases were noticed in which 
prescribed limits were exceeded and 
the expenditure constituted "New 
Service" or "New Instrument of 
Service" but neither 
the Contingency Fund 
nor was prior approval 
taken. 

advance from 
was obtained 
of Parliament 
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(i) Ministry of Agriculture 
(Grant No.2- other 

Services of Department of 
Agriculture and Co-operation). 

(a) Ministry had paid Rs. 961.37 
lakhs towards grants to Mother 
Dairy, Delhi against the budget 
provision of Rs.410.00 lakhs. A 
token provision of Rs.0.50 lakh was 
obtained through fourth batch of 
Supplementary Demands in March 1990 
and it was reported that the 
additional requirement of subsidy of 
Rs.138 lakhs was to be met from the 
saving available within the Grant. 
However, against Rs. 138 lakhs, the 
actual additional payment of Rs. 
550.87 lakhs was made by 
reappropriation within the Grant. 
Thus, the payment of Rs.412.87 lakhs 
over and above the reported amount 
of Rs.138 lakhs was in excess of the 
prescribed limit. 

Ministry stated, in February 
1991, that the additional require­
ment was inadvertently reported as 
Rs .138' lakhs. 

(b) Ministry had also paid 
Rs.4511.60 lakhs towards loans to 
Land Development Banks against the 
budget provision of Rs.2500 lakhs. 
The additional payment of Rs. 
2011.60 lakhs was in excess of 
prescribed limit of Rs. 2 crores and 
was met by reappropriation within 
the Grant. 

Ministry stated, in February 
1991, that the expenditure "already 
stands reported to Parliament in the 
Demand Book for 1990-91". The 
Ministry's contention is not tenable 
as the guidelines for "New 
Service/New Instrument of Service" 
are very clear and the Ministry 
should have obtained the prior 
approval of Parliament by a token 
provision in 1989-90. 

' 
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(ii) Ministry of commerce 
(Grant No.8-Department 
Commerce) 

of 

Ministry had paid Rs. 148. 50 
lakhs towards subsidy for 
replantation to Tea Board against 
the budget provision of Rs. 135 
lakhs. The additional payment of 
Rs.13.50 lakhs was in excess of the 
prescribed limit of Rs.10 lakhs and 
was met by re-appropriatio n within 
the Grant. 

Ministry accepted the facts in 
November 1990 . 

(iii) Ministry of Petroleum and 
Natural Gas 

(Grant No . 62-Ministry of 
Petroleum and Natural Gas) 

Ministry had paid Rs. 894 
lakl;ls towards subsidy to shipyards 
for construction of multipurpose 
support vessels etc. against the 
budget provision of Rs . 222 lakhs. 
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The additional payment of Rs. 672 
lakhs was in excess of pres cribed 
limit of Rs. 10 lakhs and was met by 
re-appropriation within the Grant . 

Ministry accepted the facts in 
January 1991. 

(iv) Ministry of Home Affairs 
(Grant No . 94-Chandigarh) 

Chandigarh Admin i stration had 
paid Rs . 268 lakhs towards inve stment 
in share capital contribut i on to 
Chandigarh Industrial and General 
Development Corporation against the 
budget provision of Rs . 40 lakhs. The 
additional payment of Rs. 228 lakhs 
was in excess of the prescribed 
limit of Rs. 20 lakhs and was met by 
reappropriation within the Grant. 

The case was referred to 
Ministry in April 1991; reply has 
not been received. 



CHAPTER III 

Ministry of Agriculture 

(Department of Rural Development) 

4 . Technology Mission on Drinking 
Water 

4.1 In troduction 

The Sevent h Five Year Plan 
envisaged providing safe drinking 
wat er facilities to the entire rural 
population. The activities necessary 
for achieving this objective 
involved development o·f water 
sources on the basis of norms in the 
rural areas taking c are of the needs 
o f individua l hamlets and 
habitations . I n c e rtain areas 
specific problems s uch as difficult 
terrain, water contamination due to 
exces s s al inity, fluorides, iron 
contents etc. were to be tackled by 
use of suitable technologies. This 
required extending to all villages 
the scope of rural water supply 
under Minimum Needs Programme (MNP) 
in the State Sector and a Central 
Plan Scheme under Accelerated Rural 
Water Supply Programme (ARWSP) to 
accelerate the efforts of the State 
Governments. To f urther assist this 
process and eff ectively coordinate 
the functions of d ifferent agencies 
invloved, the ' Technology Mission on 
Drinking Wa t er' was set up in 1986, 
initially, for f our year period upto 
31st Ma r c h 1990 . Subsequently its 
ter m was ext ended upto March 1991. 

The objectives of Technology 
Mission on Dr inking Water are to: 

co ver a ll 
villages 
1,37,155 

the residual problem 
(PVs) numbering 

by March 1990. (A 
village is reckoned as pro blem 
vil lage if it does not have an 
assured source of drinking 
water within a reasonable 
distance o f say 1.6 Km or 
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4.2 

within a depth of 15 metres, 
where the water is 
contaminated due to excessive 
salinity, iron, flourides or 
other toxic element and/or is 
endemic to diseases like 
cholera, guineaworms, etc.); 

supply potable water of 40 
litres per capita per day 
(LPCD) for human beings in all 
area and in addition 30 LPCD 
for cattle in desert areas; 

evolve cost 
technology mix 
these objectives 

effective 
to achieve 
within the 

constraints of plan resources; 

take conservation measures for 
sustained supply of water. 

Scope of Audit 

The review covers the 
activities of the Techno logy Mission 
on drinking water during 1986-87 to 
1989-90. The records of the 
Technology Mission in the 
Department of Rural Development and 
those of the implementing agencies 
in 23 stat£s and 3 Union Territories 
as also the records of the nodal 
agencies responsible for carrying 
out the activities of the Sub­
Missions were test checked by Audit 
during April to September 1990. 

A copy of the draft review was 
sent to the Ministry in November 
1990. The Ministry replied in 
January 1991 that the draft review 
has brought out certain facts which 
remained unattended at their end. It 
stated further that shortfalls in 
achievement are not unusual/abnormal 
in gigantic programme of the size 
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which the Mission had to take. 
Nevertheless, the Mission was 
successful in covering about 95 per 
cent of the problem villages/rural 
population with safe drinking water 
facilities leaving only 8332 
hardcore difficult problem villages 
in hill areas, etc. The reply of the 
Ministry had been kept in view while 
finalising this review. 

4.3 Organisational set up 

Department of Rural 
Development in the Ministry of 
Agriculture is the nodal agency for 
Technology Mission with ten 
collaborating agencies as indicated 
in Appendix VI . 

An Empowered Committee 
comprising seven members with the 
Secretary, Department of Rural 
Development as Chairman and the 
Mission Director as Member Secretary 
was constituted in August 1986 at 
the national level. The Empowered 
Committee is to be assisted by four 
Technology Advisory Groups (TAGs) 
who provide science and technology 
inputs. This Committee is to deal 
with matters pertaining to the 
Mission and to review the financial, 
technical and physical progress of 
the projects and take necessary 
steps for timely implementation of 
the projects. The Mission Director 
is responsible for the clearance of 
the projects, according financial 
sanctions and releasing funds to the 
implementing agencies. 

At the State level, the 
Secretary incharge of Rural Water 
Supply functions as the State 
project coordinator. The Project 
Approval Board consitututed for 
Rural Landless Employment Guarantee 
Programme (RLEGP) was to act as an 
advisory body at the State level. 

At the project level, the 
District Rural Development Agency 
(DRDA) is responsible for 
implementation of the project 
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through the Executive Director of 
the project. He is responsible f or 
preparing detailed project reports, 
obtaining assistance of scientific 
research institutions where 
necessary and effective 
implementation of the project 
through the various executing 
agencies. He is to submit monthly 
progress reports to the State 
Project coordinator and the Mission 
Director. 

Funds for the project are 
released direct to DRDAs by the 
Mission Director. The 
Coordination Committee 
district level, headed 

Project 
at the 
by the 

Collector, is to review and monitor 
progress of the project and provide 
overall gu idance in implementation 
of the project . 

4. 4 Highlights 

Technology Mi ssion on drinking 
water was set up in 1986 
initially for four years upto 
March 1990 . The t e rm of the 
Mission h a s been e xtended upto 
March 1991. The Mi s s ion was to 
assist i n accelerating the 
progress o f r u ral water supply 
schemes under the on-going 
Minimum Needs Programme and 
Accelerated Rural Water Supply 
Scheme s o as to achieve the 
Seventh Plan target o f 
covering all the 1, 37, 155 
residual p roblem villages . For 
achieving the objective, 5 5 

Mini-Missions (pilot projects) 
were taken up . The Mini­
Mission pro jects were to cover 
15,714 problem villages 
(information for 50 Mini­
Missions was made available ) . 

Five Sub-Missions under 
different nodal agencies were 
also set up to deal with the 
problems of source finding, 
quality of water, control of 
fluorosis, removal of excess 
iron, eradication of 



guinea worm and 
brackishness. 

control of 

Against 1,37,155 villages to 
be covered during 1986-90, 
1,28,823 villages (94 per 
cent) were covered leaving a 
spill-over of 8332 villages. 
The coverage of problem 
villages included partially 
covered villages. In these 
villages potable water was not 
being supplied in full 
quantity as per the norms. 

There were 1, 18, 163 partially 
covered villages including 
those pertaining to the pre­
Mission period at the end of 
March 1990. The Mission had no 
information about the extent 
of coverage in the partially 
covered villages. 

Satellite imageries and ground 
water potential maps were 
either prepared late by the 
nodal agencies or were not 
made use of in some cases. 
Only conventional methods for 
source finding and assessing 
availability of water were 
adopted. 

Quality monitoring of water 
supply did not receive the 
intended emphasis. For testing 
quality of water, 100 
laboratories were sanctioned 
to become operational by 
November 1989. Upto June 1990, 
only 33 laboratories could be 
set up. 

The progress in tackling 
problems of chemical and 
bacteriological contamination 
of drinking water in, the 
villages was tardy. 

Problem of excess fluoride was 
to be tackled in 1825 
villages in nine States. Only 
796 villages (43 per cent) 
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were covered . Against the 
target of setting up 130 
defluoridation plants, six 
plants had been commissioned. 

Eradication of guineaworm was 
to be taken up in 9283 
villages in six States. Only 
6754 villages (73 per cent) 
were covered till December 
1989. Against 5578 stepwells 
to be converted into sanitary 
wells, only 2576 wells (45 per 
cent) were converted. 
Awareness programme was an 
important component. Mission 
had no information about the 
progress made in this regard. 

Of 1131 villages, in 15 
States, identified as having 
excess iron in drinking water 
only 316 villages (28 per 
cent) were covered; against 
the target of 11, 780 iron 
removal plants only 2267 
plants were installed by March 
1990. The shortfall in 
achievement of targets was 
attributed to change in nodal 
agencies, delay in selection 
of sites by the States, delay 
in identification of 
suppliers, etc. 

Mission identified tentatively 
17, 500 villages in 14 States 
facing problem of salinity, 
1467 villages were identified 
for coverage by setting up 
desalination plants; by April 
1990, only 240 villages were 
covered. 42 desalination 
plants in seven States were 
installed against the target 
of 130 plants in ten States. 

During the Seventh Plan 
period, total expenditure of 
Rs.4,385.30 crores was 
incurred by the States/Union 
Territories for Rural Water 
Supply Schemes; out of this, 
Rs.2479 . 18 crores were under 

\ 
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Min:imwa Needs Programme and 
Rs . 1,906.12 crores under 
Accelerated Rural Water Supply 
Programme. 

Against the approv~ outlay of 
Rs . 75 crores for water supply 
schemes under Mini-Mission 
projects, the Mission approved 
schemes for Rs. 210. 18 crores. 
Against release of about 
Rs . 120 crores, the expenditure 
incurred was Rs.111 crores 
during 1986-90. In addition, 
Rs. 26. 86 crores were released 
for activities of Sub-Missions 
during 1986-90 against which 
the details of expenditure 
were not available with the 
Mission. 

In 15 Mini-Mission districts, 
the expenditure exceeded 
releases by Rs.9.63 crores. In 
38 "ini-Missions, unspent 
balance amounted to Rs . 17.95 
crores of which the 
utilisation of funds was less 
than 50 per cent in seven 
cases. Release of funds did 
not thus match the requirement 
of the projects . 

Against the outlay of Rs. 75 
crores envisaged for 
conservation measures to meet 
the cost of schemes for 
enriching and replenishing the 
water sources, projects 
costing Rs.26.23 crores only 
were approved. Funds released 
and expenditure thereagainst 
were Rs . 17.66 crores and 
Rs.6.15 crores respectively. 
There was significant 
shortfall in implementation of 
schemes for water 
conservation. No funds were 
released for water harvesting 
structures in nine States. 
Utilisation was less than 50 
per cent of the releases in 
several Mini-Missions district 
of Andhra Pradesh, Gujarat, 
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Baryana, Karnataka, Madhya 
Pradesh, Uttar Pradesh and 
West Bengal. 

Deficiencies noticed in 
:implementation of Mini-Mission 
projects included delay in 
commencement of the projects 
at various stages namely, 
preparation and approval of 
detailed project reports, 
release of funds and 
positioning of staff. 
Diversion of funds to the tune 
of Rs. 300. 14 lakhs for works 
outside the purview of Mission 
was also noticed. 

Monitoring and review of each 
project focussing on analysis 
of achievements, removal of 
bottlenecks and need to modify 
targets as envisaged in the 
mission document was not 
carried out. Monthly progress 
reports received from the 
State Project Coordinators 
related to financial and 
physical targets only which 
did not help in the intended 
detailed monitoring. 

Monitoring of the programme at 
district level and State level 
was also deficient in several 
respects. 

The agencies to be identified 
for evaluating the progress of 
the individual project 
annually and to suggest 
methodology and approach 
necessary to rectify 
deficiencies, were 
identified and no 
avaluation was done. 

4.5 Implementation strategy 

not 
such 

The Mission was to adopt an 
integrated and inter disciplinary 
approa c h so that conservation and 
augmentation of water sources might 
be inter-related with rural water 



supply schemes with a view to 
ensuring continued availability of 
safe water for drinking purpose. 
With this objective in view at least 
one pilot project was to be taken up 
in each State/Union Territory during 
Seventh Plan. Drinking water 
problems in the project areas were 
to be tackled with the coordinated 
efforts of various departments/ 
agencies and use of technologies and 
low cost and replicable solutions 
evolved. The period for individual 
pilot projects would normally be two 

Sl.no Sub-Mission 

years. Fifty five Mini-Missions 
(pilot projects) covering 57 
districts in 25 States and three 
Union Territories were set up during 
1986-89. Fifty Mini-Missions out of 
55 (for which information was made 
available) were to cover 15714 
problem villages by March 1990. 

Following five Sub-Missions 
under specified nodal agencies were 
also set up to deal with the 
problems relating to supply of 
potable water:-

Nodal agencies 

(i) Scientific source finding, 
water quality, quantity, 
monitoring and assessment 
and conservation of water 

Central Ground Water 
Board/State Ground 
Water Board/National 
Geophysical Research 
Institute, Hyderabad. 

(ii) 

(iii) 

(iv) 

(v) 

Control of f luorosis 

Removal of excess iron 

Eradiction of guineaworm 

Control of brackishness 
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National Industrial 
Development Corpo-ration 
Limited, New Delhi 
(Initially National 
Environmental Engineering 
Research Institute, 
Nagpur). 

-------- do -------

National Institute of 
Communicable Diseases, 
Delhi 

Central Salt and Marine 
Chemicals Research Insti­
tute, Bhavnagar. council 
for Scientific and 
Industrial Research (Hqrs) 
and Central Mechanical 
Engg. Research Institute, 
Durgapur. 



4.6 Physical targets and 
achievements 

4.6 . 1 one of the objectives of the 
Technology Mission was to cover 
all the residual problem villages 
by March 1990. At the commencement 
of Seventh Plan there were 
1,61,722 problem villages (40,676 
spilled over from Sixth Plan out 
of 1980 list and 1, 21, 046 freshly 
identified - 1985 list). Out of 
these 24,567 problem villages were 
covered during the first year 
( 1985-86) of the Seventh Plan 
before launching of the Technology 
Missie~. The Mission was to ensure 

Year Target 

1986-87 35,930 

1987-88 50,570 

1988-89 25,665 

1989-90 16,671 
------------
1,28,836 

Against 1,37 ,155 villages to 
be covered during fou r years 1986-87 
to 1989-90, 1 ,28, 823 vil lages were 
covered as per information furnished 
by Mission leaving a spill-over of 
8,332 villages. The coverage was 94 
per cent of the target . However, the 
coverage g iven above included 
villages which were covered 
partially and deleted from the list 
of problem villages . In the 
partially covered villages, t he 
potable water was not being supplied 
as per norms viz. 40 litres per 
capita per day or one hand pump for 
every 250 persons. The Mission had 
no information as to the quantity of 
potable water per capita per day 
being supplied and percentage 
achievement in case of installation 
of hand pumps as against the norms. 

According to the information 
furnished by the Mission, the number 
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coverage of the res i dual 1, 37, 155 
problem villages under 
MNP/ARWSP/Mini-Missions of the 
Technology Mission during four 
years commencing from 1986-87. 
Mini-Mission projects were to 
cover 15714 (information for 50 
Mini Missions made available) 
villages and remaining villages 
were to be covered under 
MNP/ARWSP. The targets fixed for 
1986-87 to 1989-90 and 
achievements there- against under 
MNP/ARWSP/Mini-Mission projects 
(separate targets not fixed) were 
as under: 

Achievement 

44' 102· 

46,465 

25,722 

12,534 

-----------
1,28,823 

of partially covered villages as o n 
Ist April 1990 was 1, 18, 163 which 
included villages covered partially 
during 1986-87 to 1989-90 and for 
the period prior to setting up of 
the Mission. As regards the actual 
extent of coverage in the partially 
covered villages the Mission stated 
in January 1991 that information 
was not made available by the States 
except Kerala. Clearly the Mission 
had no information as regards the 
extent of coverage in the partially 
covered villages. 

Out of 15,714 villages to be 
covered under 50 Mini-Mission 
projects, (for which information was 
made available) 9,496 villages were 
covered upto March 1990. 

4 . 6.2 The Mission was to ensure 
supply of potable water at 40 litres 
per capita per day (LPCD) for human 



beings in all areas and in addition 
30 LPCD for cattle in desert areas. 
At the end of March 1990 there were 
1, 18, 163 partially covered villages 
where potable water was not being 
supplied as per above norms. 

4.6.3 Technology Mission was to 
evolve cost effective technology mix 
for the scheme for coverage of 
problem villages and supply of 
potable water as per norms. 
Information regarding specific 
achievement made in this regard was 
not furnished. Test check of 
records in the States revealed 
instances where cost effective 
measures were not ensured in 
implementing rural water supply 
projects. Illustrative instances are 
given below: 

(a) According to the instructions 
of the Department, poly ethelene 
venyle chloride/high density poly 
ethelene (PVC/HOPE) pipes were to be 
used to keep down the cost of the 
scheme. It was noticed in audit that 
usage of asbestos cement, reinforced 
cement concrete and galvanised iron 
(GI) pipes resulted in extra 
expenditure of Rs.22.07 lakhs in 
Andhra Pradesh (Kurnool: Rs.15.12 
lakhs, East Godavari: Rs.2.10 lakhs 
and Mahboobnagar: Rs.4.85 lakhs). In 
Mizoram, Mini Mission, Aizwal Pilot 
Project procured 34,810 running 
metre of GI pipes of different 
specifications for Rs . 25.17 lakhs 
and issued to various piped water 
supply schemes taken up under the 
Technology Mission during 1989-90. 
Use of GI pipes instead of HOPE 
pipes as advised by the Mission in 
the nine piped water supply schemes 
resulted in extra expenditure of 
Rs.15.67 lakhs. 

(b) State Ground Water Department 
of Kerala used higher capacity 
drilling rigs for drilling borewells 
of llOmm dia in 15 cases for which 
higher rate of Rs.285 per metre was 
charged as against the rate of 
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Rs.117 per metre for such wells. 
This resulted in excess expenditure 
of Rs . 2.52 lakhs (approximately). 

4. 6. 4 The Mission was also to take 
conservation measures 
supply of water. 

for sustained 
Schemes for 

enriching and replenishing the water 
sources such as afforestation, well 
conservation, construction of ponds, 
recharging etc. were to be taken up. 
Against provision of Rs.75 crores an 
amount of Rs.26.23 crores only were 
sanctioned against which expenditure 
of Rs.6 . 15 crores only was incurred 
upto March 1990. The poor 
performance was attributed by the 
Mission (June 1990) to non­
allocation of funds in 1986-87, 
inadequate response from the States, 
and slow pace of implementation by 
the implementing agencies even after 
sanctioning of the project. 

Some instances of non-
achievement of physical/ financial 
targets relating to water harvesting 
structures noticed during test check 
of records of implementing agencies 
are given below: 

(a) In Karnataka, the water 
harvesting structures constructed in 
1989-90 in Raichur and Gulbarga 
districts covered only 16 and 7 
villages as against the target of 
206 and 358 villages resulting in a 
coverage of 8 and 2 per cent 
respectively. 

(b) In Lakshadweep, against the 
release of Rs.21.78 lakhs (March 
1988), expenditure incurred on 
construction of water harvesting 
structures was only Rs.5.26 lakhs 
upto February 1990. Against a target 
of 950 rain water collection tanks 
only 114 tanks ( 12 per cent) were 
completed. 

(c) In Orissa, as per the plan 
sanctioned by the Mission, 30 water 
harvesting structures were to be 
constructed at an approved cost of 
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Rs.35 lakhs in three Mini-Mission 
districts during 1989-90. No funds 
were released to Soil Conservation 
Officers till the end of 1989-90 in 
Phulbani, Gan jam, Koraput and 
Mayurbhani districts and as such the 
works were not taken up. 

(d) In Tamil Nadu, the Mission 
approved in August 1988 construction 
of rain water harvesting structures 
for improving traditional sources of 
drinking water in 28 villages of 
Ramanathapuram Mini-Mission area at 
an estimated cost of Rs.29.44 lakhs. 
Rain harvesting structures were not 
constructed till March 1990. 

4.7 Activities of Sub-Missions 

4.7.1 Sub-Mission for scientific 
source finding and water quality 

The Sub-Mission was entrusted 
with the task of source finding of 
safe drinking water in villages 
referred to it by the States by 
using science and technology inputs 
and to ensure adequate water 
quality. Central Ground Water Board 
(CGWB), and National Geophysical 
Research Institute (NGRI), were the 
nodal agencies for this Sub-Mission. 

According to progress report 
of CGWB for February 1990, out of 
10,154 villages of Mini-Mission 
districts referred by the States to 
CGWB during 1986-87 to 1989-90 for 
source finding, the work of source 
finding was completed in 9, 465 
villages up to February 1990 (654 
villages deleted from the list being 
uninhabitated or unapproachable) 
leaving 35 villages where sources 
were to be located. In respect of 
districts other than Mini-Mission 
districts, 1202 villages were 
referred for source finding out of 
which source was located in 901 
villages. 

The NGRI, Hyderabad furnished 
recommendations based on geophysical 

I 

surveys upto February 1990 in 
respect of 902 villages out of 1,228 
problem villages referred to it by 
the States in respect of 14 Mini-
Mission districts. In those 
villages, 1,346 sites were 
recommended. Drilling was done by 
the State agencies on 580 sites 
only. 

In conformity with its 
strategy of applying science and 
technology methods for tackling 
drinking water problems, the Mini­
missions were exhorted to utilise 
the satellite imagery maps for 
source finding as the success rate 
by this method was reported to be 
high. Satellite imageries/ground 
water potential maps were to be 
prepared by Space Application Centre 
to which funds amounting to Rs 85.51 
lakhs were released by the 
Technology Mission till May 1989. 

According to Action Plan 
(1989-90) of the Technology Mission, 
the satellite imageries and ground 
water · potential maps were prepared 
for all the 55 Mini-Mission 
districts. 

On enquiry in audit as to 
whether these maps were made 
available to the Mini-Missions prior 
to preparation of detailed project 
reports, the Mission stated 
(September 1990) that the ground 
water potential maps and satellite 
imageries were prepared in some 
cases after the preparation of 
detailed project reports. Thus 
scientific methods for location of 
source, assessing availability of 
water and recharging re_quirements 
could not be availed of for 
preparation of project reports in 
these cases. Test check in audit 
revealed instances where the 
satellite imageries were either 
prepared late or were not made use 
of illustrative instances are given 
below: 



In Andhra Pradesh, for 
Mahboobnagar district, 21 satellite 
imageries were to be supplied by 
National Remote Sensing Agency, at a 
c~st of Rs.1.26 lakhs. Although the 
full payment was made, 16 imageries 
were received (May 1990). In East 
Godavari district, satellite 
imageries were taken on 1:250000 
instead of 1: 50000 scale and could 
be put to limited use only. 

In Karnataka, the maps were 
made available by Executive Director 
Raichur District to the Department 
of Mines and Geology only in August 
1989. They were used only in 52 
villages out of 201 villages; even 
in these cases they were of limited 
utility. 

National Remote Sensing 
Agency, Hyderabad prepared (April 
1988) the satellite imagery 
interpreted map of Cachar district 
of Assam on the basis of which CGWB 
conducted geo-physical and 
hydrological survey and identified 
sources in 50 villages. Spot source 
·of water had not been installed in 
any of the villages till March 1990. 

The Mission stated (January 
1991) that with the launching of the 
Mission in 1986, activities relating 
to source finding and source 
development were started. 
Simultaneously, a project was 
entrusted to SAC for satellite 
imageries/ ground water potential 
maps. Pending availability of such 
maps, work of source finding was 
continued . 

For testing quality of water 
100 testing laboratories (85 
stationary and 15 mobile) were 
sanctioned at a cost of Rs. 248. 52 
lakha non-recurring and Rs.158.40 
lakhs recurring for one year by 
Technology Mission in January 1989 
and they were to become operational 
by November 1989. Till June 1990 
only 33 stationary laboratories 
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could be set up. Quality monitoring 
for water supply did not thus 
receive the intended emphasis. 

Test check in the States 
revealed the following: 

Andaman and Nicobar 
Administration received an amount of 
Rs.2 . 50 lakhs for setting up a 
water testing laboratory in July 
1987 but the same was not set up. 
Even selection of site for building 
had not been done(July 1990). 

In Assam, Technology Mission 
sanctioned (February 1990) Rs. 2. 80 
lakhs for creating infrastructure 
for water testing laboratories at 
Cachar/Darang districts. The 
laboratories were to be commissioned 
by December 1989 , but till May 1990 
the laboratories had not been set up 
as the required equipments had not 
been received from the suppliers. 

In Bihar, though Rs.1.86 lakhs 
were spent in Palamau district 
between December 1989 and January 
1990 on purchase of laboratory 
equipments, chemicals and 
construction of building, the 
laboratory could not function for 
want of qualified staff. 

In Haryana, no water testing 
laboratory was set up under the 
programme till March 1990 though 
four laboratories had been 
sanctioned in January 1989 to be set 
up at Gurgaon, Bhiwani, Hissar and 
Sonepat. 

In Madhya P.radesh, none of the 
six laboratories sanctioned by the 
Mission in February 1989 to commence 
functioning by December 1989, had 
started functioning till May 1990. 

In Manipur, against the 
approval of the Mission (August 
1988) for Rs. 2. 50 lakhs for 
establishment of a district level 
laboratory in the Mini-Mission 
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·district, Rs.2.64 lakhs were 
incurred towards purchase of 50 
water testing field kits for use in 
.the State Level laboratory at 
Imphal. Out of the 50 kits, 32 kits 
costing Rs . 1 . 68 lakhs remained 
unutilised. 

One stationary and one mobile 
laboratory were sanctioned (March 
1989) for Mengalaya; the 
laboratories were not established 
till May 1990. 

In Mizoram, the Mission 
accorded sanction (September 1989) 
for two district level laboratories 
·(one mobile) . No laboratory was 
established till June 1990. 

Water quality testing 
laboratory was not established in 
Nagaland under Mini-Mission Project 
till July 1990 though the setting up 
of a laboratory was sanctioned in 
November 1988 and an amount of Rs.2 
lakhs was released by the Mission 
during 1988-89. 

In Orissa, six district level 
stationary labor a tores and one 
mobile laboratory were to be set up 
for which an amount of Rs.7.06 lakhs 
was released to the State as first 
instalment in February 1989 
stipulating that the laboratories· 
should commence functioning by 
December 1989. An amount of Rs.6.91 
lakhs was also released in February 
1990. The laboratories, however, 
could not be set up (March 1990) due 
to delay in procurement of 
equipments and materials. 

In Uttar Pradesh, three 
laboratories (two stationary and ope 
mobile) at Mirzapur, Unnao and 
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Sultanpur were sanctioned and 
partially commissioned upto March 
1990 but adequate arrangements for 
regular testing of water had not 
been made. 

The Mission stated (January 
1991) that the delay was due to the 
completion of formalities for 
procurement of materials/ equipment, 
location of building, creation of 
posts by the States in consultation 
with their Finance Department which 
were resi sting such creation due to 
ban/ economy instruction etc. Water 
quality surveillance programme is 
now being given adequate importance . 

4 . 7. 2 Sub-Mission for control of 
flurosis 

The ob j ective of this Sub­
Mission was to tackle the problem of 
excess fluoride in water by 
developing alternative sources of 
safe drinking water or by setting up 
defluoridation plants. In all, 1825 
villages which f a c ed the problem of 
excess fluoride were identified in 
nine States. National I ndust rial 
Developme nt Corporation (NIDC) is 
the nodal agency for this Sub­
Mis s i on. According to the 
information furnished by t he Mission 
Directorate, by the end of April 
1990, 796 villages (43 per cent) 
could. be c overed and only six fill 
and draw type plants (five per cent) 
were commissioned against the target 
of 130 plants. However, a test check 
of the records of NIDC revealed that 
against the target of 130 plants, 
the achievement upto March 1990 was 
25 plants. State-wise break up of 
targets and a~hievements reported by 
the Technology Mission and NIDC are 
given below: 



----~---------~--~------------~----~--------------------
Sl. 
No. 

State Target Achievement 

upto April 
1990 as per 
Technology 
Mission 

upto March 
1990 as per 
records of 
NIDC 

Insta­
lled 

Commis­
sioned 

1. Andhra Pradesh 30 
2. Gujarat 11 
3 •· Harayana 5 
4. Karnataka 10 
5. Madhya Pradesh 10 
6. Maharashtra 4 
7. Rajasthan 40 
8. Tamil Nadu 10 
9. Uttar Pradesh 10 

130 

Reasons for the poor progress 
as analysed by the NIDC in 
consultation with the Department of 
Rural Development (ORD) were: 

(i) 

(ii) 

(iii) 

(iv) 

(v) 

(vi) 

non-development of 
sources by the State 
Governments; 

delay in issuing letters 
of intent to the 
contractors/ 
manufacturers by the 
State Governments; 

delay in handing over 
clear sites to 
contractors; 

delay in releasing 
advance payments to 
contractors; 

delay in arranging power 
supply; 

difficulties encountered 
by c :ntractors · in 

5 5 
3 3 

2 3 5 

2 2 
2 

8 8 

17 6 25 
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(vii) 

mobilising 
manpower; and 

suitable 

lack of enthusiasm in 
State level senior 
officers for 
supervision. 

regular 

4.7.3 Sub-Mission for eradication of 
guinea worm 

National Institute of 
Communicable Diseases is the nodal 
agency for the Sub Mission for 
eradication of guineaworm. It was to 
cover 9283 villages in six States 
either by providing alternative 
sources of water or by conversion 
of stepwells into sanitary wells. 
Training for health education was 
also to be imparted to the 
villagers. By the end of December 
1989, only 6754 villages (73 per 
cent) could be covered and against 
5578 stepwells approved for 
conversion, only 2576 wells (45 per 
cent) were reported to have been 
converted. 

1 



State-wise targets and achievements were as under : 

State No. of No. of No. of No. of 
affected villages stepweils wells 
problem remaining to be conve-
villages t o be converted erted 
as in covered 
January as in 
1985 January 

1990 

Andhra Pradesh 906 36 300 93 
Gujarat 227 2 349 349 
Karnataka 731 204 250 52 
Madhya Pradesh 2198 327 2400 1525 
Maharashtra 899 103 250 105 
Rajasthan 4322 1857 2029 452 

-----------------------------------------------------
9283 

The Mission stated (January 
1991) that action was being taken to 
expedite the completion of the 
remaining step wells. All the 
affected villages had already been 
covered by · providing safe sources of 
drinking water. The villages still 
having guineaworm cases were to be 
kept under a surveillance programme 
for a period of two years before 
declaring them free from the 
guineaworm . A specific. project for 
eradicating the problem in difficult 
districts in Rajasthan and Madhya 
Pradesh was under finalisation with 
the assistance from UNICEF. 

An amount of Rs.25.51 lakhs 
was approved by the Mission (May­
June 1989) and released as Central 
assistance for training, awareness 
camps and exhibitions in Madhya 
Pradesh and Rajasthan. The Mission 
did not have any i nformation 
regard'lng activities undertaken in 
the States in this regard. As regard 
holding of awareness camps and 
exhibitions the Mission stated (June 
1990) th~t no specific targets were 
fixed and such activities were 
mostly ·undertaken by the department 
of heal th in the concerned States. 
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2529 5578 2576 

The main responsibility of Rural 
Water Department in the State was 
for provision of safe sources and 
conversion of s t ep wells into 
sanitary wells. 

The Mission stated in January 
1991 that funds for awareness 
programme were released to Rajasthan 
and Madh¥a pradesh. The progress 
report of guineaworm was being 
reviewed by idependent organisation 
like National Institute of 
Communicable Diseases. 

4 . 7. 4 Sub-Mission for removal of 
excess iron 

Problem of excess iron in 
drinking water was present in 1131 
villages. The Mission was to provide 
alternative sources of water and to 
set up 11,780 iron removal plants in 
15 States. Upto t he end of March 
1990 only } 16 villages (28 per cent) 
were covered and only 2267 (20 per 
cent) iron removal plants were 
commissioned. 

A test check of the records of 
the National Industrial Developmen~ 
Corporation Limited, the nodal 



agency nominated to carry out the 
activities of this Sub-Mission, 
however, r evealed that the 
achievement was only 12 24 plants 

( 10. 4 per cent) . The Statewise 
position of targets and achie vements 
is given below: 

---------------------------------------------------------
SL 
No. 

State Iron removal plants 

Targets Achievements as in 
March 1990 

As per Tech­
nology 
Mission 

As per records 
of NIDC 

------------------------------~--------------------------
1 2 3 4 5 

1. Arunachal Pradesh 65 

2. Assam 1897 1490 690 

3. Bihar 2500 

4. Madhya Pradesh 1010 130 99 

5. Maharashtra 74 6 3 

6 . Manipur 175 ?O 70 

7 . Meghalya 200 

8. Mizoram 100 

9. Nagaland 174 

10 . Orissa 3780 400 238 

11. Pondicherry 20 

12. Tamil Nadu 25 

13. Tripura 500 55 40 

14. Uttar Pradesh 260 88 76 

15. West Bengal 1000 18 8 

-------------------------------------------------------
11780 

The Technology Mission stated 
in June 1990 that the programme was 
t~ be initially implemented by 
National Environmental Engineering 
and Research · Institute, Nagpur. 
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2267 1224 

However, f o r certain reasons they 
agreed to set up only 240 iron 
removal plants in Assam. They did 
not agree to continue the programme 
in other States with the result that 

) 
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the Mission had to leave the 
progranune either to be taken up 
directly by the State's Public 
Health Engineering Department with 
th oir local model of the plant or 
s elect other agencies like Central 
Mechnical Engineering - Research 
Institute, Durg apur and National 
Industrial Deve lopment Corporation . 

The Mission stated in January 
1991 that the main reason for slow 
progress in setting up of plants was 
the ident ification of the sites, 
identification of suppliers, award 
of contract etc. and subsequent 
action on the part of the State 
Government for giving ready sites 
with change in handpumps, platform 
etc. The Mission also admitted that 
there was considerable shortfall in 
achievement and all the plants were 
likely to be set up only by the end 
of September 1991 . 

4.7.5 Sub-Mission for desalination 
of water 

The Techno logy Mis s i on s e t up 
a Sub-Mi s s i o n to t a ckle the p r obl em 
of exces s s a linity in drink ing 
water. Nod a l respons ibi l i t y f or t he 
activ i tie s of thi s Sl•b- Mi s s i on was 
entrusted t o Ce nt r a l Mechanical 
Engineering Rese a r c h Institute 
( CMERI) , Durgapur. According to 
tentative a ssessment, made in 
February 1987 , 17,500 villages in 14 
States faced the problem of 
salinity. The problem was to be 
tackled by setting up desal i na t ion 
plants. In reply to audit que ry 
concerning progress in setting up 
the plants, the Mission stated (June 
1990) that desalination plants were 
to be set up as a last resort if 
there was no other alternative 
method for supply of safe drinking 
water at an economical cost as the 
cost of supply after desalination 
was very high. 

For the purpose of setting up 
desalination plants, 1467 villages 
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were identified . Out of these, only 
240 villages were covered till April 
1990 . 

As per the Action Plan (1989-
90), 130 desalination plants were to 
be set up in 10 States during 1989-
90. Upto April 1990 only 42 plants 
were set up in seven States. 

Rea sons 
achievement of 
furnished. 

for shortfall 
targets were 

in 
not 

Working of desalination plants 
was not satisfactory as seen during 
test check of records in the 
States . I nstances are given below:-

In Gujarat, 12 Reverse Osmosis 
Plants were to be installed in 
Jamnagar district at an estimated 
cost of Rs.230 . 27 lakhs by CMERI, 
Durgapur. By June 1990, only eight 
were c ommissioned. The plants were 
not running regularly due to efects, 
absence of operators etc. 

In Rajasthan, in Barmer 
district, desalination plant was 
commissioned in December 1988 to 
cater to the needs of inhabitants of 
Boli village at 10 litres per capita 
per day at a cost of Rs.6.11 lakhs. 
The average output of treated water 
was only 1.42 litres per capita per 
day. The quality of water did not 
also conform to specifications 
assumed. Thus the plant did not 
solve the problem of salinity in the 
village. A review of the performance 
o f e ight other plants i ri Barmer 
dist r ict revealed that pupply of 
treated water varied from 0. 5 LPCD 
to 2 LPCD. Short supply was 
attributed to power failures and 
non-installation of plants of 
designed capacity in six cases. 

In Tamil Nadu, out of 11 
plants approved for Ramanathapuram 
Mini-Mission, only two plants were 
commissioned upto February 1990. 
These were op~rated only for one or 



two hours daily .serving less than 
ten per cent of · the popula~ion 

intended to be covered by the 
plants. In South Arcot, seven plants 
were commissioned during February to 
April 1990. Test check of records of 
one of the plants disclosed that, 
against requirement pf 8600 litres 
per day, only 3000 litres were 
produced on an average~. The cost of 
desalinated water by this plant 
excluding depreciation worked out to 
Rs.216 per 1000 litres as against 
the reported average cost of Rs. 50 
per 1000 litres. 

In Lakshadweep, against the 
approval for setting . up ten 
desalination plants in September 
1989, only one plant was installed 
till Janu~ry 1990. The plant was not 

operated. 

4.8 Financial outlay 

During the Seventh Plan, total 
expenditure of Rs.4385.30 crores was 
incurred for Rural Water Supply 
Schemes; under Accelerated Rural 
Water Supply Programme expenditure 
was Rs.1906.12 crores (including 
Technology Mission Rs.146 . 60 crores) 
and it was Rs.2479.18 crores under 
Minimum Needs Programme . 

An outlay of Rs.150 crores was 
envisaged while setting up the 
Technology Mission for four years 
commencing from 1986-87. This was to 
be met from provisions under ARWSP 
and Rural Landless Employment 
Guarantee Programme as under:-

(Rupees in crores) 

Year ARWSP RLEGP Total 
-------------~--------------------------------- - - - - - --- ----
1986-87 7 . 50 7.50 

1987-88 16.50 16.50 

1988-89 30.00 30.00 

1989-90 21.00 21.00 

75.00 75.00 

The project components which 
were to be funded through ARWSP were 
as under:-

(a) establishment charges of the 
Mission Directorate, the Executive 
Director and supporting staff; 

(b) expenditure on works d i rectly 
related to water supply system from 
the source to the consumer point 
including the development of the 
source and treatment of water; 

(c) engage~ent of consultants for 
project and the funding for science 
and technology inputs by the 
research organisations; 
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15.00 

33.00 

60.00 

42.00 

150.00 

(d) evaluation of the projec t by 
independent organisatio n ; 

( e) training personnel and users, 
specially women; 
(f) operation and maintenance upto 
1990; 

(g) extension work relating to 
public health education. 

The cost of all measures to be 
adopted to enrich and replenish the 
water sources, such as 
afforestation, well conservation, 
construction of ponds, recharging 
etc. (called as harvesting 

1 

1 



structures) were to be met from 
RLEGP funds. 

4.8.1 Financial progress of Mini­
Mission water supply schemes 

Year 

Against the provision of Rs.75 

Approved 
cost of 

crores for water supply schemes to 
be met from ARWSP, schemes under 55 
Mini Mission projects for total 
estimated cost of Rs. 210 .18 crores 
were approved for execution till 
March 1990. Yearwise details are as 
under: 

(Rupees in crores) 

Expenditure 
reported 

Proposed 
expenditure 
as per scheme the projects 

Funds 
released 
as per 
scheme 

1986-87 7.50 6.40 28.26 

1987-88 16 . 50 14. 71 7.15 

1988-89 30.00 110.39 34 . 45 44.84* 

1989-90 21.00 78.68 49.88 66.59 

Total 75.00 210.18 119. 74 111. 43 

* The expenditure of Rs.44 . 84 crores represents expenditure upto 31st 
March 1989; year-wise details of expenditure prior to 1988-89 were not made 
available by the Mission. 

In addition, Rs.26.86 crores 
were released during 1986-90 for 
activities of Sub-Missions. The 
Mission Directorate did not have the 
details of expenditure incurred 
against these releases . 

The Mission approved schemes 
for Rs.210.18 crores and released an 
amount of Rs. 146. 60 crores against 
the provision of Rs.75 crores as 
approved by Expenditure Finance 
Committee during the period 1986-87 
to 1989-90. Necessary approval for 
the regularisation of excess 
expenditure was obtained in 
Se ptember 1990. 

The Mi ssion released Rs. 19.52 
crores to 18 Mini-Miss i o n districts 
during 1986-87 , even though detailed 
projec t r e ports had not been 
approved f or t hese distr i cts . 
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Analysis of release of funds 
to Mini-Missions vis-a-vis 
expenditure reported by them during 
1986-87 to 1989-90 revealed that 15 
Mini-Missions incurred expen-diture 
in excess of amounts released to 
them, by Rs.9.63 crores. Of these in 
three Mini-Missions excess 
expenditure was more than 50 per 
cent of releases . In four Missions 
viz., Midnapur (West Bengal), 
Kachchh (Gujarat), Jhabua (Madhya 
Pradesh) and Pondicherry, the 
expenditure had exceeded the total 
approved cost of the projects . 
Further, there was unspent balance 
t otalling Rs.17.95 c rores with 38 
Mini-Miss ions as at the end o f March 
1990. In s e ven cases, the 
utilis at ion of funds was l ess than 
50 per cent. Thus fund i ng of t he 
proj e cts d i d not match t he 
r equireme nt s in t he se cas e s . 



The Mission 
1991) that under 

stated (January 
utilisation of 

funds from time to time was due to a 
number of factors like the pace of 
implementation of the activities, 
placement of funds by DRDA at the 
disposal of the implementing agency 
etc. Wherever there were substantial 
unutilised funds, interest earned on 
the same had been accounted for and 
taken into a ccount while releasing 
further funds. 

As regards, the expen~iture in 
excess of the amount released to the 
Executive Directors, the Mission 
stated (January 1991) that in most 
of the cases, funds were provided by 

the Central Government to the DRDA. 
There was not much excess 
expenditure beyond what had been 
released by the Central Government. 

4. 8 .2 Financial progress of schemes 
of water harvesting structures 

Schemes of water harvesting 
structures for Rs.26.23 crores only 
were approved upto March 1990 for 
Mini-Missions as well as non-Mini­
Mission districts in the States 
against the approved provision of 
Rs. 7 5 crores to be met from RLEGP 
provisions. Year-wise details of 
funds released and expenditure 
incurred are given below:-

(Rupees in crores) 

Year Proposed 
expendi­
ture as 
per scheme 

Total Budget 
cost of provi­
approved sion 
projects 

Amount 
relea­
sed 

Expenditure 

1986-87 
1987-88 
1988-89 
1989-90 

7.50 
16.50 
30.00 
21.00 

75.00 26.23 

15.00 
15.00 
12.15 

42.15 

1. 72 
7.66 
8.28 

17.66 

6.15* 

6.15 

* Year-wise details o f expenditure were not available with the Mission 
Directorate 

Scrutiny of the State-wise 
release and expenditure revealed 
that no funds under this programme 
were released to Arunachal Pradesh, 
Assam, Goa , Himachal Pradesh, J ammu 
and Kashmir, Manipur, Meghalaya, 
Nagaland and Orissa. Despite release 
of funds, no expenditure was 
incurred in the districts of East 
Godavari , Mahboobnagar, Prakasam and 
Caddaph in Andhra Pradesh, Palamau 
in Bihar, Palghat in Kerala, Shahdol 
~n Madhya Pradesh, Satara and Latur 
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in Maharashtra, Amritsar and 
Firozepur in Punjab, Churu, Barmer 
and Nagaur· in Rajasthan, 
Ramanathapuram in Tamil Nadu, North 
Tripura, Agra and Banda in Uttar 
Pradesh, Midnapore and Purulia in 
West Bengal and Pondicherry. 

~he Mission stated (January 
1991) that funds were not released 
as no specific proposals were 
received from the States. 

-. 
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4.9 Deficiencies in the 
implementation of projects 

4.9.l Delay in 
p r ojects 

commencement of 

The project document issued by 
the Technology Mission .in August 
1986 detailing the guidelines for 
implementation of the progranune 
envisaged tentative time schedule 
for the different activities as 
given below: 

Placement of staff - 2 months 

Investigation and preparation 
of the project reports -4 
months 

Approval of detailed project 
reports (DPR) by Mission 
Director - 1 month. 

Implementation - 2 years 

Test check in audit revealed 
instances of delay at various stages 
viz. in preparation and approval o f 
detailed project reports, release of 
funds and positioning of staff as 
indicated below: 

4.9.2 Delay in 
approval of 
reports 

preparati on and 
detailed project 

In Bihar, the time taken in 
preparation of the DPRs and approval 
thereto varied from 7 to lS months 
against the prescribed period of S 
months. Even after approval of DPRs, 
the requisite technical and non­
technical staff were not provided 
for the projects . Out of 4S 
technical and non-technical posts 
sanctioned, 24 posts were left 
unfilled. 

In Gujarat, the time taken in 
preparation of DPRs and approval 
thereto by the Mission varied from 
18 to 24 months against the 
prescribed period of five months 
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resulting in delay in conunencement 
and completion of project 
activities . 

In Nagaland, though an amount 
of Rs. SO lakhs was released by the 
Mission Director in March 1987 for 
the Mini-Mission in Kohima, the 
project was taken up only in 
November 1988 due to State 
Government's delay in taking 
decision regarding the department 
which would implement the project 
and in processing and obtaining 
approval to the DPRs . 

4.9.3 Delay in r e lease o f funds 

In Bihar, release of funds by 
DRDAs to Executive Directors of 
Mini-Missions was delayed; the delay 
ranging from 3 to 24 months with 
consequent delay in execution of the 
project. 

In 
sanctioned 
lakhs f o r 
Technology 
Rs.1428.02 

Madhya Pradesh, against 
amount o f Rs.2110.83 

three Mini-Miss i ons, the 
Mis s ion released 

lakhs till March 1990. 
However, the total releases by DRDAs 
to th~ executing agenc ies amounted 
to Rs.1083.67 lakhs. The expenditure 
incurred by these Mini-Missions upto 
March 1990 was Rs.1113.24 lakhs . 

In Manipur, the first 
instalment 
released by 
the DRDA 

of Rs.SO lakhs was 
the Mission Director to 

for the South Manipur 
in March 1987 which was 

in Marc h 1989 to the 
Project 
released 
Executive Director who was 
positioned only in February 1989. 
Thus the conunencement of the project 
was delayed by about two years. 

4.9.4 Delay in positioning o f staff 

In Gujarat, there was delay 
ranging between 4 to 30 months in 
posting the staff for 'Mini-Mission. 
Against 15 technical and 12 non­
technical posts for all the three 



districts 2 and 8 posts respectively 
were lying vacant. 

In Himachal Pradesh, the 
implementation of the programme was 
taken up only in September 1988 due 
to delay in posting of staff. 

In Karnataka, the projects for 
Gulbarga and Raichur were sanctioned 
in November 1986 and July 1987 
respectively. However, the Executive 
Directors were positioned after a 
delay of 7 and 14 months 
respectively. Posting of technical 
staff was made after a delay of 
about 1 7 months. 

4.9.5 Diversion 
debit to 
works 

of funds/excess 
Technology Mission 

The sanctions for release of 
funds for Mission projects 
stipulated that funds released be 
utilised only for the projects 
schemes approved by Technology 
Mission and should not be diverted 
for any other purpose. 

During test check in audit 
cases of diversion of funds/excess 
debit to Technology Mission works 
amounting to Rs.300.14 lakhs were 
noticed in Gujarat, Haryana, 
Himachal Pradesh, Karnataka, 
Mizoram, Pondicherry, Punjab, Uttar 
Pradesh and West Bengal. 

In Gujarat, funds to the 
extent · of Rs. 30. 97 lakhs were 
diverted ami spent on installation 
of five reverse osmosis plants and 
purchase of instruments, trapaulins, 
doors and windows not covered under 
the programme. 

In Haryana, in Public Health 
Division, Yamunanagar expenditure of 
Rs.10.50 lakhs was incurred on works 
not covered under the Mission 
project. In three villages of Arnbala 
distric~, expenditure of Rs.17.74 
lakhs was incurred without approval 
of the Mission. 
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In order to show utilisation 
of funds under Technology Mission, 
the works under execution or already 
executed under other schemes such as 
MNP / ARWSP / World Bank Drought 
Relief and Mewat Development Board 
were shown under Technology Mission 
projects. Expenditure of Rs. 112. 07 
lakhs (Arnbala: Rs.100.68 lakhs and 
Gurgaon: Rs . 11.39 lakhs) incurred 
for these works was wrongly debited 
to Technology Mission. 

In Himachal Pradesh, in two 
Public Health Divisions (Dharamsala 
and Narpur) funds amounting to 
Rs.~. 48 lakhs were diverted during 
1989-90 and utilised on works not 
covered by the programme. 

In Karnataka, in Gulbarga 
district, expenditure of Rs.42.66 
lakhs incurred on works not approved 
for Mini-Mission project was wrongly 
debited to Technology Mission funds. 
Five of these works invloving 
Rs.7.74 lakhs related to urban water 
supply. 

In Mizoram , Technology Mission 
released (March 1988) a sum of 
Rs.20.00 lakhs to be utilised in 
connection with measures for 
enriching and replenishing the water 
sources. The funds were, however, 
utilised by the Executive Director 
for purposes not clearly specified 
in records. 

In Pondicherry, DRDA diverted 
Rs.23.39 lakhs during September 1989 
to April 1990 to three other schemes 
not connected with Technology 
Mission. 

In Punjab, funds amounting to 
Rs.24.31 lakhs were diverted during 
1989-90 for meeting expenditure on 
works in the State sector. 

In Uttar Pradesh, Mirzapur 
of Uttar Pradesh Jal Nigam, 

Rs.22.01 lakhs out of 
division 
advanced 
Technology 
and Vikas 

Mission funds to the Awas 
Parishad, Mirzapur for 
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purchase of 17 residential quarters­
a purpose not approved by ~echnology 
Mission. 

In West Bengal, expenditure of 
Rs.10.75 lakhs was incurred in 125 
villages/mouzas in Bankura and 
Midnapur districts not identified in 
the approved DPR as problem 
villages. 

4.10 Other points of interest 

4.10.l Purchase of water tanks in 
excess of requirements 

In Nagaland, 90 water tanks 
worth Rs. 10. 3 7 lakhs were procured . 
in excess of requirements. 170 
pressed steel tanks each of 1950 
litres capacity were required for 
execution of works as per provision 
of the sanctioned estimates of the 
schemes under the Mini-Mission for 
supply of water to 14 villages 
against which 260 tanks (236 Pressed 
steel tanks· of 1950 litres at the 
rate of Rs. 8900 each and 24 Sintex 
tanks of 2500 litres at Rs.7.50 per 
litre) were purchased by the Mini­
Mission. The procurement of 66 
pressed steel tanks and 24 Sintex 
tanks (Value: Rs.10.37 lakhs) was 
unnecessary. 

4.10.2 Extra expenditure 

In West Bengal, in Midnapur 
district, 825 India Mark II pump 
sets were purchased during September 
1988 and February 1989 at Rs.3140 
each by obtaining single quotation 
incurring a total expenditure of 
Rs.25.90 lakhs. Subsequently, in 
June 1989, 1069 pumps of · the same 
make were purchased at Rs.2251 each 
on negotiated rates. Purchase of 
pumps at the higher rate of Rs.3140 
each on single quotation resulted in 
extra expenditure of Rs.7.33 lakhs. 
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4.11 Monitoring 

Mission Directorate was to 
carry out base line studies for each 
project to analyse achievement of 
targets, impact of programme, 
removal of bottlenecks and solutions 
to constraints, need to modify 
targets and use of new techniques. 

A test check of the records of 
the Mission Directorate revealed 
that no such studies were being 
carried out by the Mission. The 
monthly progress reports received 
from the State Project Coordinator 
contained information relating to 
financial and physical achievements 
only. These reports were used mainly 
for compilation of data for overall 
review. 

Project document envisaged 
detailed procedure for monitoring of 
the programme at district and State 
level also. Test check of the 
records of the States revealed the 
following deficiencies in monitoring 
the programme:-

The prescribed fortnightly 
progress reports were not being 
regularly submitted by the executing 
agencies to the Executive Directors 
in Andaman and Nicobar Islands, 
Andhra Pradesh, Bihar, Gujarat, 
Karnataka, Madhya Pradesh, Manipur, 
Mizoram, Orissa and Tripura. 

The reports of financial and 
physical progress were not being 
submitted regularly to the Project 
Coordination Committee, State 
Project Coordinator and Mis son 
Director by the Executive Directors 
in Andaman and Nicobar Islands, 
Assam, Bihar, Gujarat, Manipur, 
Mizoram, Nagaland and Tripura. 



The review reports of 
achievement and ehortf all were also 
not being placed regularly before 
the RLEGP Approval Board in Andaman 
and Nicobar Islands, Andhra Pradesh, 
Karnataka, Madhya Pradesh, Manipur 
and Tripura. Field visits by the 
State Project Coordinator and the 
Technical Head of the Rural Water 
Supply to assess the .progress of 
implementation were not undertaken 
in Andaman and Nicobar Islands, 
Assam, Bihar, Gujarat, Karnataka, 
Madhya Pradesh, Manipur, Rajasthan 
and Tripura. 

The review reports with the 
comments and decisions of the State 
RLEGP Project Approval Board were 
not being submitted to the Mission 
Director by the States of Andaman 
and Nicobar Islands, Andhra Pradesh, 
Karnataka, Madhya Pradesh, Manipur 
and Tripura. 

Monitoring of the projects by 
the Mission Directorate and by the 
State and district level agencies 
lacked effectiveness. 

The Mission stated (January 
1991) that the monitoring in terms 
of analysis of achievements, removal 
of bottlenecks etc. was carried out 
through periodical meetings with the 
concerned States in which action was 
taken based on the various 
suggestions given by the States. 

4.12 Evaluation 

As per project document the 
Mission Directorate was to identify 
the agencies for evaluating the 
progress of the individual projects. 
These agencies were to conduct 
annual evaluation to assess the 
progress, deficiencies if any, and 
sug9est changes in the methodology 
and approach wherever necessary. 

The projects were also to be 
covered under concurrent evaluation 
of the Rural Water Supply Scheme 
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undertaken by the Department of 
Rural Development. One to two 
project districts were to be taken 
up for concurrent evaluation every 
month. 

The Mission Directorate had 
not identified any agency 
(September 1990) to evaluate the 
progress of the individual projects. 
The Mission stated that the 
evaluation of the progress of the 
individual project was carried out 
through scrutiny of progress reports 
received from the Executive 
Directors, meetings with the 
Secretaries and Chief Engineers-in­
charge of rural water supply and 
Executive Director of Mini-Mission 
held from time to time. 

In January 1991, the Mission 
informed that the concurrent 
evaluation was continued till 
February 1987 and the Department of 
Science and Technology had been 
requested to conduct evaluation 
through an independent committee of 
experts for desalination plants, 
iron removal plants and defluori­
dation plants. 

5. Avoidable expenditure on 
payment of a judgement debt 

On its voyage to an Indian 
port, the vessel 'CONSTANTIA', 
carrying, inter alia, a cargo of 
21940 tonnes of diammonium phosphate 
for the Department of Fertilizers, 
caught fire on 18th July 1984 while 
on the high seas in the Gulf of 
Aden, incapacitating it from 
proceeding further. A salvage tug 
offered her services to rescue the 
carrier from the fire on the terms 
of the Lloyds Standard Form of 
Salvage Agreement, which was 
eventually accepted by the owner of 
the vessel. The vessel was towed to 
a port in India in September 1984. 

According to the agreement, 
the remuneration to the owners of 

• 
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the salvage tug ( sal vors) would be 
fixed by arbitration in London. An 
arbitrator was appointed in 
September 1984. As per the award 
published by the arbitrator on 15th 
January 1986, a sum of Dutch Florins 
(Dfls.) 58,50,000 together with 
interest at 8 per cent per annum 
from 16th March 1985 until the date 
of publication of the award, towards 
remuneration to the salvers, was 
jointly payable by both the owners 
of the vessel and the cargo, in 
proportion to thei r respective 
salved values, viz . , Dfls . 19,34,520 
of the vessel and Dfls. 1,57,87,665 
of the cargo. The award also fixed a 
rate of 7. 5 per cent per annum for 
the interest payable to sal vors in 
terms of the Lloyds Standard Form of 
Salvage Agreement. 

The solicitors for the 
Government of India informed the 
Ministry in January 1986 that they 
were exploring the possibility of 
appealing against the award but in 
the meanwhile, the award should be 
paid to the salvers to avoid payment 
of interest. The Ministry did not , 
however, make the payment. 

On the solicitors of 
Government of India filing an appeal 
in January 1986 against the award 
before the Conunittee of Lloyds, the 
latter appointed in February 1986 
another arbitrator to resolve the 
dispute. The arbitrat or published a 
fresh award in April 1986 reducing 
the remuneration payable to the 
salvers from Dfls. 58.50 lakhs to 40 
lakhs but retaining the provisions 
regarding the payment of interest, 
etc . The salvage amount payable by 
the cargo owner was worked out at 
Dfls. 38, 08, 614 (including interest 
of Dfls. 2,45,237). The solicitors, 
while informi ng the Ministry of the 
s a lvage amount payable by the cargo 
owner to the salvers, again 
impressed upon them in April 1986 
that the payment towards cargo's 
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portion should be paid inunediately 
to avoid accrual of interest. Even 
at this stage, the Ministry did not 
make arrangement to pay the 
judgement debt. 

The solicitors of the salvers 
also, while requesting the 
Government of India ' s solicitors in 
May 1986 for payment of the awarded 
sum, mentioned that if the sum 
awarded was not paid by 6th June 
1986, they would represent to the 
guarantors for payment under . the 
terms of their letter of 
undertaking. Thereupon, the High 
conunission of India, London, asked 
the Ministry on 5th June 1986 for 
transfer of funds to its credit for 
making inunediate payment of the 
judgement debt. The Ministry 
accorded sanction on 18th June 1986 
for payment of the salvage amount 
and interest accrued thereon till 
May 1986. As the payment of interest 
on the salvage amount awarded should 
have covered the period until the 
date of actual payment, the Mission 
approached the Ministry on 3rd July 
1986 to amend the sanction 
accordingly. The Ministry was 
further reminded by the Mission in 
September 1986 to expedite transfer 
of necessary funds to satisfy the 
judgement debt. Eventually, the 
Ministry of External Affairs 
authorised the Mission in December 
1986 to make the payment, which was 
ultimately settled. 

The Ministry stat ed in January 
1990 that a revised sanction 
directing the State Bank of Patiala/ 
Reserve Bank of India to credit the 
decretal amount to the salvor's 
notified account was issued in 
September 1986 but production of 
certain documents called for by the 
banks entailed delay . Subsequently 
the Ministry approached the Ministry 
of Finance/ Ministry of External 
Affairs to direct the Mission to 
make the payment. 



Had such an arrangement been 
made in April 1986 itself, when the 
solicitors impressed upon the 
Ministry to make the payment 
forthwith to avoid accrual of penal 
interest under the salvage 
agreement, the delay in paying the 
decretal amount could have been 
avoided, thereby avoiding the extra 
expenditure of Rs.13.01 l akhs 
towards penal interest. 

6 . Regio nal Feed Analytical 
Laboratories 

In December 1981 , the Ministry 
of Agriculture approved setting up 
of three feed analytical 
laboratories at Bhubaneswar, Bombay 
and Chandigarh with the objective of 
analysing poultry feed samples 

Place Date of Date of Cost 
Administ- award of 
rative work to 
approval CPWD (Rupees 

Bhuba- January January 9.16 
neswar 1982 1984 
Bombay June September 19.39 

1983 1984 
Chandi- 1985 1986 1. 87 
garh 
(additio ns 
and alter-
ations) 

The l aboratory at Bhubaneswar 
started functioning in the campus of 
the Central Poultry Breeding Farm 
from September 1982. The 
construction work in regard t o the 
proposed building was reported to 
have been delayed due t o long 
formalities by CPWD. The senior 
architect reported in March 1987 
that cost of t he construction would 
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received from various public and 
private sector organisations engaged 
in the manufacture o f poultry feed, 
earring out analysis of the samples 
and helping the Central Poultry 
Breeding Farms t o formulate 
economical rations with the advice 
of their nutritionist. 

Each laboratory was expected 
to analyse initially about 500 feed 
samples for testing 21 aspects under 
four types of parameters viz . , 
proximate princi ples , minerals, 
toxic principles and miscellaneous. 

Construction works: The 
position of constrction of the 
laboratory buildings at the end of 
October 1990 was as under: 

Expend- Expected Date o f 
iture date o f comp le-
incurred completion t ·ion of 

in lakhs) the work 

3.92 July Not 
1990 completed 

13.59 May February 
1987 1989 

1.87 Not Completed 
avail- but comp- , 
able let ion 

certif ic-
ate awaited 

go upto Rs . 13 lakhs due to 
escalation in the cost of building 
material and the change in the 
requirements. 

laboratory at 
works had not 

though the 

In regard to the 
Bombay the electricity 
been completed even 
building was handed over 
1989. The facility 

in February 
for t oxic 

I 
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analysis was not available in this 
laboratory though the laboratory had 
started functioning since June 
1989. 

Machinery and equipments 
valuing Rs.4 lakhs were lying 
unutilised in the laboratory at 
Bombay. The Nutritionist stated in 
November 1990 that with two 
employees against the sanction of 
four posts it was not possible to 
make use of t he costly equipments 
procured. 

The post of one Nutritionist 

Place 

Bhubaneswar 
Bombay 
Chandigarh 

Annual average 
o.f the samples 
tested 

198 
68.5* 

514 

for each laboratory was sanctioned 
for the scheme in December 1981 . The 
posts of the Nutritionist and the 
Laboratory Assistant were filled in 
May and June 1989 in the laboratory 
at Bombay. The post of Nutritionist 
for the laboratory at Chandi garh was 
filled only in December 1988. 

Against the initial target of 
500 samples per year per laboratory 
with a revenue of Rs.0.45 lakh each , 
the average as worked out for the 
years from 1985-86 to 1989-90 was as 
follows: 

Annual average 
of the revenue 
earned 
(Rs. in lakhs) 

0.05 
NIL 
0 . 20 

(*Average for four years only as records for 1986-87 reported misplaced) 

The samples 
tested for all 

were also not 
the prescr i bed 

criteria which were essential for 
manufacturing poultry feed . The 
laboratory at Bhubaneswar analysed 
only toxins like aflation. The 
laboratory at Bombay analysed 
samples for proximate princ iples 
only from July 1989 onwar ds prior to 
which the samples were sent to 
Chandigarh for testing. The 
Chandigarh laboratory tested samples 
for eight aspects only under three 
parameters. 

To sum up: 

The testing of s amples by the 
thr ee l abora t or ies was a f f ected due 
to the delays in constr uct ion o f 
laboratory buildings, non-fill ing of 
the post s of t he Nutritionis t s in 
the l aborat ories at Bombay a nd 
Chandigarh. 
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Testing of samples was not 
done for all the prescribed criteria 
which were essential for 
manufac turing of poultry feed . 

Machinery 
costing Rs.4 
unutilised in 
Bombay. 

and 
lakhs 

equipment 
were lying 

laboratory at the 

The matter was referred to the 
Ministry in July 1990; reply has not 
been received (February 1991). 

7. 

Department of Agriculture and 
Cooperation 

Blocki ng of funds 

In May 1986, Ce ntral 
Biological Control Station, Burdwan 
purchased o ne 50 KVA/ 40 KW d i e sel 
generating set with accessories at a 
cost of Rs . l. 05 lakhs from a firm 
through Director General of Supplie s 



and Disposals (DGSD) . The r eason for 
t he purchase was huge power cut in 
the area; s upply of power was 
essential f o r use of the 
sophisticated equipments purchased 
by the station for latest techni que 
of pest management . A sum of Rs . 1.04 
l akhs r epresenting 98 per cent of 
t he t otal cost was paid to the firm 
directly by DGSD . Relevant clause of 
the accepted tender f o r e rection a nd 
c ommissioning of the set at a cost 
o f Rs.0.08 lakh by the supplying 
f i r m was delet ed in September 1989 
by DGSD as desired by the 
Direc torate o f Plant Protection, 
Quarantine and Sto rage, Faridabad so 
tha t the set could be installed 
d epartmentally . 

As t here was no civi l engineer 
in the Direc t orate the work could 
not be taken up departmentally. The 
CPWD, which was approached in April 
1987 f or construct ion of the 
f oundation and s hed, did not res pond 
t il l September 1989 . As a result of 
delay by CPWD, tenders were i nvited 
direct in August 1987 and 

66 

t hereafter; lowest quotation 
received i n December 1987 at Rs . 0.23 
lakh was beyond the competence of 
the departmental head (Plant 
Protection Adviser). As a 
consequence, sanction was sought for 
from the Ministry (Department of 
Agriculture and Cooperation) which 
was received finally in March 1990 
and could not be acted upon due to 
inadequate time for completion of 
the formalities. Fresh sanction was, 
however, received in May 1990. The 
amount was f inally deposited with 
CPWD as the Ministry directed that 
the work be done through them at 
Rs . 0 . 2 3 lakh . Construction work by 
CPWD was yet to be started (November 
1990). 

Thus failure to i nstal the set 
l ed to blocki ng of Rs.1 . 04 lakhs for 
more than f our years. 

The Ministry stated in 
December 1990 that due to delay in 
the issue of sanction, the 
instal the generating 
de layed. 

work to 
set was 

I 



CHAPTER IV 

Ministry of Commerce 

8. Unjustified payment of cash 
assistance 

Unjustified payment of Cash 
Compensatory Support (CCS) totalling 
Rs.21.63 lakhs was made to five 
exporters in the Santacruz 
Electronics Export Processing Zone, 
Bombay, (SEEPZ) during 1989-90. 

CCS is allowed at a fixed 
percentage of f.o.b. value of 
exports. During the test check it 
was seen that the Development 
Commissioner, Export Processing 
Zone, while admitting the CCS claims 
of the exporters reckoned f.o.b. 
value of exports whic h included the 
notional value of the raw material 
obtained by them free of cost. The 
five exporters had exported goods 
showing notional f.o.b. value of 
Rs . 4.86 crores during 1989-90 for 
which CCS amounting to Rs.32.93 
lakhs was paid to them. The f. o. b. 
value of exports included not!onal 
value of raw material amounting to 
Rs. 3. 35 crores which were imported 
by them free of cost. Payment of ccs 
of Rs. 21. 63 lakhs on the notional 
cost to raw material was not 
justified. 

The Ministry stated in May 
1990 that it was equitable that 
notional f.o.b value, inclusive of 
notional cost of material, be taken 
for purpose of ccs calculations in 
the case of units in the Zone 
receiving materials free of cost, as 
otherwise a unit producing the same 
product after paying for the raw 
materials would get more ccs as 
compared to the unit not paying for 
the raw material. 
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The contention of the Ministry 
is not tenable as by reckoning 
notional f.o.b. value for purpose of 
computing CCS , an anomalous 
situation arises where an exporter 
who does not incur expenditure on 
import of raw material is allowed 
the same extent of CCS as is given 
to an exporter who pays for import 
of raw material. 

The matter was reported to the 
Ministry in September 1990; reply 
has not been received (January 
1991). 

9. Overpayment of cash assistance 

Cash compensatory support 
(CCS) on export of synthetic blended 
yarn and viscose staple fibre spun 
yarn was introduced at eight per 
cent of f.o.b. value effctive from 
22nd September 1988 and 1st April 
1989 respectively valid till 31st 
March 1992. 

A test check in Audit of the 
payments made by Joint Chief 
Controller of Imports and Exports 
(JCCIE), New Delhi in May 1990 
revealed that a firm which exported 
the above items during December 1989 
was paid ccs at the rate of 13 per 
cent of the f. o. b. value· instead of 
eight per cent resulting in over 
payment of Rs.1.72 lakhs. JCCIE 
adjusted Rs.1.72 lakhs from the 
firm's subsequent claims in May 
1990. 

Overpayment of a further sum 
of Rs. 15. 32 lakhs to the same 
e xporter for the export of the same 
items made during November 1989 to 



April 1990 was noticed in Audit in 
July 1990 and pointed out to the 
JCCIE. JCCIE justified in August 
1990 the payment of CCS at higher 
rate of 13 per cent on the ground 
that additional ccs of five per cent 
of f.o.b. value had been allowed for 
export of specified textile items to 
non-quota General Currency Area 
countries and non-quota textile 
items to quota countries in the 
circulars issued by the Ministry in 
September 1988. 

The contention of the JCCIE is 
not tenable as synthetic blended 
yarn and viscose staple fibre spun 
yarn were not included in the 
specified items; further it was 
clarified by the Ministry in January 
1989 that additional CCS would be 
available only on those items which 
enjoyed ccs on 21st September 1988. 

The matter was ref erred to 
Ministry in July 1990. The Chief 
Controller of Imports and Exports 
intimated in December 1990 that they 
were actively pursuing the matter 
with the Ministry and a further 
communication would follow soon . 

10. Cash assistance for export of 
cardamom (small) 

Cash Compensatory Support 
( CCS) for the export of cardamom 
(small) in consumer packs of 2 kgs. 
and below was introduced from 
October 1982, at seven per cent of 
f.o . b. value which was increased to 
10 per cent from August 1984 and was 
valid till March 1989. 

After considering the proposal 
of the Spices Board, the Ministry 
sanctioned an air-freight subsidy of 
Rs . seven per kg. for the exports in 
consumer pack of two Kgs. and less 
to Gulf and Middle East markets for 
the period September to December 

68 

1988 in order to neutralise the cost 
of excess freight by air as compared 
to sea and the need to reach that 
market quickly before the arrival of 
the crop in that region from a 
competitor. The Ministry also laid 
down that the scheme would be 
stopped once 1500 tonnes of exports 
by air were achieved. As the crop 
from the competitor was reported to 
have been ~delayed by one month and 
since much of the cardamom (small) 
had not been air-lifted from the 
cquntry by December 1988, the 
admissibility of air freight subsidy 
was extended till March 1989. During 
september 1988 to March 1989, only 
128 tonnes of cardamom (small) were 
exported by air. 

The Spices Board conveyed to 
the Ministry in September 1988 that 
higher rate of CCS, if offered, 
would enable export of 2500 tonnes 
during 1988-89 earning Rs.30 crores 
in foreign exchange. 

Although the cost data did not 
justify grant of any additional ccs 
for the export of cardamom (small), 
the Ministry, sanctioned an 
additional ccs of five per cent of 
f.o.b. value from 24th October 1988 
to February 1989 for special 
marketing thrust in the expectation 
that 2500 tonnes would be exported 
during 1988-89. 

Exports of cardamom (small) 
during 1988-89 were, however, only 
776 tonnes valued at Rs.10.29 
crores. This included exports 
valuing Rs.5.55 crores (54 per 
cent) to rupee payment area 
countries. Out of total export 
valuing Rs.6 . 02 crores made during 
November 1988 to February 1989 
attracting additional ccs of 
Rs . 30.10 lakhs, the exports valued 
at Rs.3.23 crores, attracting 
additional CCS of Rs.16.15 lakhs 



' 

I 

were made to rupee payment area 
countries, which did not result in 
earning of foreign exchange. 

Ministry stated in October 
1990 that the decision to grant 
additional ccs on export of cardam6m 
( smal 1) was taken by CARC, a high 
powered competent authority set up 
to take decision in .such cases, 
after taking into account all 
aspects of the proposal including 
good crop during the year and prices 
offered by buyers in the Middle 
East. 

11. Cash assistance on export of 
spices 

cash Compensatory Support 
( ccs) on the export of spices in 
consumer packs of one Kg or less was 
10 per cent of the f.o.b. value for 
packs exported under specified brand 
names and five per cent for others 
packs effective from Ist July 1986. 
Responding to representation from 
the trade, Government decided in 
February 1987, to grant ccs at seven 
per cent for export of spices in 
consumer packs under brand names 
pending specification of brand 
names, with retrospective effect 
from let July 1986. This CCS rate 
was valid till such time the brand 
names were specified by the 
Government or 31st March 1989, 
which ever was earlier. In July 
1987, Spices Board, Cochin was 
authorised to register brand names 
of spices for the category 
"specified brand names" for purpose 
of grant of ccs at the rate of 10 
per cent; exports in other consumer 
packs including consumer packs under 
u~specified brand names would carry 
ccs at 5 per cent effective from 
16th July 1987. 

Joint Chief Controller of 
Imports and Exports (JCCIE), Bombay 
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circulated the specified brand names 
approved by the Spices Board, Cochin 
indicating the effective dates as 
19th October 1988 and 14th December 
1988. 

A test check in Audit revealed 
that three exporters were overpaid 
to the extent of Rs. 15. 34 lakhs as 
CCS was paid at 10 per cent instead 
of at five per cent for the export 
made prior to the approval o f brand 
names. 

Ministry stated in 
1990 that out of Rs . 15. 34 

December 
lakhs a 

sum of Rs.l.72 lakhs had since been 
recovered, another amount of Rs.8.66 
lakhs was in the process of recovery 
and regarding the balance amount of 
Rs . 4.96 lakhs, due bo Court's 
verdict, recovery process was held 
up . 

12. cash assistance on export of 
leather goods 

A test check by Audit of 
payments made Qy J o int Chief 
Controller of I mports and Exports 
(JCCIE), New Delhi during November 
1988 and July 1989 revealed that in 
55 cases payment of compensation for 
air freight disadvantage to the 
exporters of leather goods was 
higher than the actual freight paid 
by them by Rs.3.83 lakhs. The excess 
payment over actual air freight 
ranged from 50 to 100 per cent in 23 
cases and 101 to 248 per cent in six 
cases . 

Prior to July 1986 , exports of 
leather goods both by air and by 
other means enjoyed cash 
compensatory support (CCS) at the 
same rate. Export by air was 
compensated for the air freight 
disadvantage by a subsidy. From July 
1986, two rates of CCS, a higher 
rate for export by air and a lower 



rate for export by other means were 
introduced. These rates were 
applicable upto 31st March 1989. 
During the course of audit in August 
1987 it was observed that the 
element of compensation for air 
freight, included in the higher rate 
of CCS, exceeded the actual air 
freight paid by the exporters and 
this adventitious gain to the 
exporters was commented upon in 
paragraph 12 of the Report of the 
Comptroller and Auditor General of 
India for the year ended 31 March 
1987- No.1 of 1988 Union 
Government (Civil). 

The guidelines issued by the 
Ministry in this regard provide that 
only the freight disadvantage as 
compared to other competing 
countries be taken into account in 
fixation of rates of ccs. The 
Council for Leather Exports had also 
suggested during 1987-88 that the 
element of air freight subsidy in 
CCS should not exceed the actual air 
freight paid by the exporters. 

When the ccs rates became due 
for revision from April 1989, Cash 
Assistance Review Committee (CARC) 
examined the data with reference to 
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the point made by Audit in the 
earlier Audit Report ( 1986-87) and 
recommended in March 1989 that the 
practice of fixing the same rate of 
CCS irrespective of the mode of 
carriage as prevalent before July 
1986, and granting in addition a 
subsidy to compensate for the air 
freight disadvantage, be reverted 
to. The Market Development 
Assistance (MDA) Main Committee, 
however, ignored the recommendation 
of CARC and decided to continue the 
practice of payment of differential 
rates of CCS for exports by air and 
by other means from April 1989. 
While the MDA Main Committee reduced 
the air freight compensation in 
respect of footwear and leather 
harness and saddlery from seven per 
cent to five and four per cent of 
f.o.b. value respectively from April 
1989, no reduction was made in other 
cases. Compensation for air freight 
disadvantage paid to some of the 
exporters of leather goods continued 
to be higher by Rs. 3 . 83 lakhs than 
the actual freight paid by them. 

The matter was referred to the 
Ministry in August 1990; reply has 
not been receive~ (November 1990). 

I 



CHAPTER V 

Ministry of Commerce 

(Department of Supply) 

13. Delay in processing of tenders 

Delay in the processing of 
tenders by the Directorate General 
of Supplies and Disposals (DGSD) in 
the purchase of aerial masts and 
helmets resulted in extra 
expenditure totalling Rs.20 . 31 lakhs 

the two cases are discussed 
below:-

(a) Purchase of aerial masts 

DGSD issued an advertised 
tender enquiry (TE) in October 1984 
for the purchase of 176 aerial. masts 
required by the Border Security 
Force. Tenders were to remain open 
for acceptance for a period of three 
months, from the date of opening. 
Twelve tenders, valid for three 
months were received and opened on 
18th December 1984. Four firms 'A', 
'B',' 'C' and 'D' which were not 
registered for the items, quoted 
lower rates ranging from Rs.3110 to 
Rs.7071 per mast. Firm ' E ' , whose 
registration was expiring on 31st 
December 1984, quoted Rs . 7800 per 
mast. The quotations from the other 
firms were higher. 

The capacity reports of the 
unregistered firms were called for 
from the concerned Directors of 
Inspection on 2nd March 1985. The 
firms were also addressed on 18th 
March 1985 (the last day up to 
which the offers were valid) to 
extend their offers by one month. 
Firm 'A' expressed its inability to 
furnish the information required for 
assessing its capacity. The capacity 
of firms 'B', 'C' and 'D' were 
favourably reported. Firm 'B', while 
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agreeing to extend its offer, 
revised its rates from Rs. 45~0 to 
Rs. 5177. 50 per unit in view of the 
increase in cost of steel. This 
offer was ignored being post-tender 
revision. Firm 'C' did not agree to 
extend the validity of its offer due 
to increase in the market rate of 
steel and zinc. 

Acceptance of Tender (A/T) on 
firm 'D' was placed at the rate of 
Rs. 7071.30 per mast for supply of 
the 132 masts ( 75 per cent of the 
total requirement) being the 
p~rmissible limit up to which the 
A/T could be placed on an 
unregistered firm with favourable 
capacity report. The remaining 
quantity of 44 masts was covered on 
firm 'E' at Rs.7800 per mast plus 
sales tax. The supplies by firms 'D' 
and 'E' were completed respectively 
in July 1986 and April 1987. As the 
lower offers could not be availed of 
within the validity period there was 
an extra expenditure of Rs.3.31 
lakhs. 

The matter was referred to the 
Department in August 1990; their 
reply had not been received 
(February 1991). 

(b) Purchase of helmets 

DGSD advertised two TEs in 
February and March 1987 to cover the 
demands of Director General, 
Ordnance Services ( DGOS) Army HQ 
and Border Security Force (BSF) for 
helmet combat fibre glass of olive 
green/sand colours. The tenders in 
both the cases were to be opened on 
29th April 1987 and were to remain 



open for acceptance 
1987 /July 1987 in 
DGOS/BSF respectively. 

up 
the 

to 
case 

June 
of 

Fifteen tenders were received 
in response to the TE for the 
purchase of 39,700 helmets of olive 
green colour and 4, 100 helmets o f 
sand colour for the DGOS, quoting 
slab rates ranging from Rs.110.03 to 
Rs . 145.60 (including sales tax) per 
helmet. 

The tenders were considered by 
the Tender Purchase Committee (TPC) 
on 4th June 1987 when it was decided 
to obtain clarification from the 
Controllerate of Inspection General 
Stores, Kanpur ( CIGS) to ascertain 
whether the firm which had supplied 
stores conforming to another 
specification earlier could be 
treated as past supplier. TPC also 
decided that inconvenient terms and 
conditions of the firms might be 
sorted out. After receipt of 
requisite clarification from CIGS, 
TPC in its meeting held on 27th July 
1987 desired that, as some of the 
firms had quoted different rates for 
different slabs, opinion of the 
contract officer be obtained in 
regard to specific rate applicable 
to additional supplies under 
t o lerance clause. In the TPC meeting 
held on 31st July 1987, the contract 
officer indicated that unless the 
orders were placed for the entire 
quoted quantity, the tolerance could 
not be availed of. As the validity 
of offers was expiring on that day, 
TPC felt that it was not possible to 
cover the indent and decided that 
while seeking clarification/ 
confirmation, the firms might ~e 

asked to keep their offers open up 
to 31st August 1987. Most of the 
firms, whose offers were lower did 
not extend their offers. Four firms 
did not give the desired 
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clarification/confirmation and a 
number of firms indicated that they 
could not extend the offers due to 
increase in prices of raw material. 
The DGSD scrapped the tenders. 

For BSF sixteen tenders were 
received for 32, 756 helmets of OG 
colour and 5,632 helmets of sand 
colour which were opened in April 
1987. These tenders were examined by 
DGSD and the TPC observed (September 
1987) that the firms were more or 
less the same as had quoted against 
the demand of DGOS. TPC decided on 
24th September 1987 that this tender 
should also be scrapped for similar 
reasons and a limited TE be issued 
clubbing with the indents of DGOS 
including his subsequent indent for 
purchase of 47,500 helmets. 

In 
orders 
helmets 

response to the limited TE, 
were placed for 1,09,956 
of OG colour and 14,224 

helmets of sand colour on eight 
firms at rates ranging from Rs.121 
to Rs.130 per helmet. Under the 
tolerance clause of another A/T, 
5,508 helmets were covered. As a 
result 76,680 helmets had to be 
procured at higher rates resulting 
in extra expenditure of Rs.17.00 
lakhs. 

The Department stated in 
January 1991 that this particular 
item was being dealt with by the 
DGSD office at Kanpur earlier but 
because of the value of supplies 
exceeding powers delegated to the 
Director and the urgency involved, 
the indents had to be dealt with at 
New Delhi. Besides the lower offers 
received from firms were found vague 
in respect of slab rates quoted and 
the commercial terms offered were 
not in conformity with the standard 
terms. The fact, however, remains 
that DGSD did not finalise purchase 



on the bids within the 
period of offers expiring 
July 1987. 

validity 
on 31st 

14. Purchase 
capsules 

of Ledermycin 

Action of the Directorate 
General Supplies and Disposals in 
not accepting a firm and fixed price 
for supply of medicine led 
subsequently to acceptance of a 
tender with a price variation clause 
resulting in an extra payment of 
Rs.14 lakhs to the same firm. The 
details are as follows. 

In response to a limited 
tender inquiry issued by the 
Director General, Supplies and 
Disposals (DGSD) for the supply of 
democlocycline hydrochloride cap­
sules on a Rate Contract (R/C) to 
be operative from July 1989, a firm 
quoted in March 1989 a rate of 
Rs . 71.30 per 100 Ledermycin capsules 
(exclusive of excise duty of 
Rs.7.30) with a price variation 
clause . 

The rate of the basic drug 
required for the production of these 
capsules was increased by Government 
from Rs.1361.26 to Rs.1951 per Kg 
from 6th April 1988. According to 
the reckoning of the DGSD this 
accounted for an increase of Rs.8.84 
over the earlier r ate of Rs. 54. 96 
per 100 capsules as against the 
increase of Rs.16.34 (exclusive of 
excise duty) quoted by the firm. The 
rates quoted by the firm were, 
therefore, not considered justified. 
Negotiations were held by the DGSD 
with the firm in June 1989 for 
accepting the rates after allowing 
for the increase in cost of raw 
material subject to price variation 
in raw material on weight to weight 
basis. Alternatively, it was asked 
to agree to a firm price up to 20 
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per cent higher than the last 
purchase price (LPP) . According to 
the minutes of the Price Negotiation 
Meeting, the firm 'agreed to accept 
R/C on firm and fixed price basis at 
their quoted rates'. It declined to 
lower their price on the ground 
that, apart from increase in price 
of raw material, charges on account 
of wages, electricity and freight 
had also increased, and that an 
upward revision of price of basic 
drug was already under the 
consideration of Government for 
which Bureau of Industrial Costs and 
Prices (BICP) was stationed at their 
works examining the costing of the 
drug. As per the minutes ibid, the 
offer of the firm to accept R/C on 
firm and fixed price at their quoted 
rates was not accepted by DGSD. 
After reconsideration, the firm 
agreed to revise its quotation to 
Rs.68.70 per 100 capsules, exclusive 
of excise duty but subject to price 
variation due to increase in the 
price of basic drug by Government 
during the validity of the R/C. 

In July 1989, DGSD placed R/C 
on the firm for the supply of these 
capsules during the period from July 
1989 to June 1991 at the rate of 
Rs.68.70 per 100 capsules with 
excise duty and sales tax payable on 
the rates applicable at the time of 
supply. This price was based on the 
cost of the basic drug at Rs.1951 
per Kg and for every 
increase/decrease of one rupee per 
Kg the price of capsules was 
variable by 15 paise per 1000 
capsules. Consequent upon the 
increase in the price of basic drug 
from Rs.1951 to Rs.2382 per Kg from 
October 1989 the R/C prices were 
revised to Rs.75.17 per 100 capsules 
in February 1990. The firm supplied 
57.61 lakh capsules during December 
1989. Besides, as· per the drawals 
during March 1990 to June 1990 the 



supply wou l d work out to 304.50 lakh 
capsules; there were no drawals for 
January 1990 and February 1990 . The 
total supply from December 1989 to 
June 1990 would thus work out to 
362.11 lakh capsules at Rs.75 . 17 per 
100 capsules. Compared with the firm 
and fixed rate of Rs.71.30 per 100 
capsules offered by the firm during 
negotiation the revised rate 
resulted in an extra payment of 
Rs.14 lakhs (approximately) for the 
supplies till June 1990 . 

The case revealed that 
although DGSD was aware that the 
proposal for revising the price of 
basic drug was under consideration 
of the Government, it did not work 
out the likely impact of revision on 
the cost of Ledermycine capsules in 
consultation with BICP . Action o f 
DGSD in agreeing to revised rate of 
Rs.68 . 70 (25 per cent over the LPP) 
with the liability for payment at 
increased rates due to price 
variation on account of increase in 
the prices of basic drug in 
preference to a fixed rate of 
Rs.71.30 offered by the firm was not 
justified . 

Department of Supply stated in 
September 1990 that the price of 
Rs.71.30 per 100 capsules in the 
firms' quotation was subject to the 
stipulation that i n t he event o f any 
price revision by the Government 
under the Drugs (Price Cont r ol) 
Order 1987, the prices applic ab l e at 
the time of supply would be c harged. 
The fact, however, remains that i n 
a negotiatio n meeting he l d in J une 
1989, the fi rm had ag r eed to a "firm 
and fixed p r i ce " o f Rs.71.30 per 100 
capsules ; which offer was not 
a c ce pted by t he De partment . 
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15. Purchase of tubular trusses 

The Director General, Supplies 
and Disposals (DGSD) placed an 
Acceptance of Tender (A/T) in 
November/December 1982 on firm ' A' 
for fabrication and supply of 37 
sets of tubular trusses to various 
consignees of Food Corporation of 
India at a total cost of Rs . 33. 22 
lakhs, which was inclusive of excise 
duty but exclusive of sales tax. The 
supplies were to be completed by 
December 1983. The firm was required 
to furnish security deposit of 
Rs.0.75 lakh. 

Without consent of the firm, 
the DGSD issued an amendment in 
December 1982 incorporating a clause 
(tolerance c l ause) in the A/T to the 
e ffect that the purchaser reserved 
the right to place order for 
additional quantity up to 25 per 
cent o f the quantity ordered. The 
A/ T was further amended in January 
1983 increasing the quantity to 45 
sets o f t ubular trusses. As a sequal 
to this , the total cost was 
increased to Rs.40.78 lakhs and the 
delive ry pe riod was extended to 
April 1984. The firm refused to 
accept the t o lerance clause and both 
the amendment letters were withdrawn 
by the DGSD in April 1983. The firm 
co ntended t hat the amendments had 
delayed commencement of execution of 
the contract by f our mont hs and on 
its request the date o f delivery was 
extended up to 30th Apr i l 1984. The 
firm supplied only 12 sets by April 
198 4. 

A perfo rmance-cum-extension 
notice e xte nding the dat e of 
de live r y up to February 198 5 was 
issued t o the firm in January 1985. 



The firm replied in February 1985 
that it had already treated the A/T 
for the unsupplied quantity 
cancelled on account of the delays, 
breaches of contract by various 
consignees and the deliberate 
hurdles created by the consignees 
and in inspection. 

The case was referred to the 
Ministry of Law and Justice by DGSD 
in April and May 1985 for advice 
whether the A/T for the unsupplied 
quantity could be cancelled at the 
risk and cost of the firm . Ministry 
of . Law and Justice opined in May 
1985 that the A/ T could be cancelled 
at the risk and cost of the 
defaulting firm if the DGSD had not 
prevented the firm from performing 
its part of the contract, treating 
30th April 1984 as the date of 
breach. 

The order for unsupplied 
quantity of 25 sets was accordingly 
cancelled at the risk and cost of 
firm 'A'. The indenter could not 
provide additional funds required 
for the procurement of the entire 
balance quantity. The DGSD with the 
originally provided funds placed a 
risk purchase A/T on 30th December 
1985 on firm 'B' for 10 sets only 
against the cancelled quantity of 25 
sets. The supply of 10 sets against 
the risk purchase A/T was completed 
in April 1987. This involved an 
extra cost of Rs.6.80 lakhs plus 
taxes. 

Since the risk purchase was 
not made wit:hin the prescribed 
period of six months from the date 
of breach, only general damages, 
instead of the entire extra 
expenditure, were recoverable from 
the defaulting firm. 
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The bank guarantee for Rs.0.75 
lakh furnished by firm 'A' which was 
valid up to 30th June 1984, was not 
got encashed/renewed and was allowed 
to lapse. 

The case revealed that the 
DGSD increased the quantity of 
stores to be supplied by firm 'A' 
unilaterally, which was not accepted 
by the latter and it delayed the 
commencement of execution of 
contract. Cancellation of the A/T 
was delayed and valid risk purchase 
frustrated. The DGSD did not encash 
bank guarantee and allowed it to 
lapse. 

Department of Supply stated in 
November 1990 that in the absence of 
response from the trade to the 
enquiry of the department for 
ascertaining market rates on or 
about the date of breach the amount 
of general damages recoverable from 
the firm could not be assessed; the 
file pertaining to this case was 
reconstructed after the loss of file 
in September 1984 and the matter was 
being examined separately by 
vigilance. 

16. Purchase of bolts and nuts 

The Director, Supplies and 
Disposals, Bombay (DSD) obtained 
tenders in April 1984 for the supply 
of bolts and nuts of varied 
specifications to Western Railway. 
After scrutiny of tenders, decision 
to place an Acceptance of Tender 
(A/T) on a firm was taken on 11th 
June 1984, up to which date the 
offer of the firm was valid. Advance 
A/T on the firm on that date was not 
issued. As a result the A/T issued 
on 5th July 1984 was not accepted by 
the firm who stated that the A/T was 



not also in accordance with the 
terms and conditions offered by them 
in their tender. 

The Ministry of Law to whom 
the case was ref erred opined in 
September 1986 that since the A/T 
was placed after the expiry of date 
up to which the tender was open for 
acceptance, the question of 
cancellation of a non-existing 
contract at the risk and cost of the 
firm did not arise. 

The purchase of the stores was 
made from five firms during December 
1986- August 1987 at a total cost of 
Rs.18.79 lakhs. Compared to the cost 
of the stores as per the A/T of July 
1984, the re-purchase involved extra 
expenditure of Rs.5 . 45 lakhs. 

Thus, failure on the part of 
DSD in issuing an A/T within the 
validity period of firm ' s offer 
resulted in an extra expenditure of 
Rs.5.45 lakhs. 

The Department stated in 
August 1990 that the case was under 
examination for fixation of 
responsibilit --rc5r non despatch of 
the advance A/T on time and 
consequential loss. 

17. Purchase of jerseys woollen 

Director General, Supplies and 
Disposals (DGSD), issued an 
advertised tender enquiry (TE) in 
September 1988 for procurement of 
82,700 woollen jerseys of different 
sizes to cover an indent received 
from Directorate General, Border 
Security Force. Against the TE, 29 
offers were received and opened in 
November 1988. Since the rates 
quoted were considered to be very 
high by the Tender Purchase 
Committee (TPC), negotiati ons were 
held twice in December 1988 and 
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January 1989 . No major reductio n in 
rates was achieved during 
negotiation and the f i nal offers 
received were considered by the TPC. 
The lowest offer being found 
technically unsuitable was ignored. 
The second lowest of fer was not 
considered in view of load of supply 
orders already on them. As the 
capacity of the third lowest firm 
was only 750 pairs per month, their 
of fer was availed of only for a 
small quantity of 4700 pairs. In 
respect of the. fourth lowest offer 
of firm 'A', it was noted that the 
firm initially did not restric t the 
quantity whereas in the revised 
offer(December 1988)the quantity 
offered was restricted to 20,000 
numbers. In the s.econd revised offer 
(January 1989) the firm had 
increased the quantity to 30 , 000 
numbers but with a special condition 
that order would be required to be 
placed by DGSD in all sizes in the 
ratio of requirement shown in the 
TE. The TPC noted that as per their 
revised offer of December 1988 firm 
'A' had quoted lesser by Rs.8, Rs.9, 
Rs .12 and Rs .16 per Jersey 
respectively for sizes of 85,90, 95, 
and 100 ems compared to t he of fer of 
the pool firms. Since there was no 
restriction in the offer o f December 
1988 that the Advance Tender (A/T) 
would be required to be placed in 
proportionate sizes, it was possible 
to utilize the offer of firm 'A' for 
full quantity in 100 cm. size so as 
to get the maximum advantage to the 
extent of Rs . 3.20 lakhs. The TPC 
also noted that the total benefit to 
Government over rates of pool firms 
could be Rs.3.50 lakhs i f the order 
for 30,000 numbers was placed on 
firm 'A' proportionat ely in all 
sizes. However, the o ffer of firm 
' A' was ignored on the ground that 
the savings by ut ilising the 
revised offer of this firm for 
20,000 numbers would be only Rs. 2 .34 
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lakhs when compared to the savings 
as per their original offer wherein 
the condition of supplies in all 
sizes proportionately did not exist. 
DGSD contended that this amounted to 
withdrawal of the lower slab rate 
and as such, revision of their offer 
was not to the advantage of the 
purchaser. As such offer of firm 'A' 
at lower rates was ignored and the 
A/T placed in March 1989 on pool 
firms. 

In regard to propriety of the 
decision, the Department stated in 
March 1990 that during negotiation, 
firm 'A', while revising the 
quantity offered for supply had 
added a condition that the A/T 
would be required to be placed in 
all sizes proportionately. The 
condition if accepted, would amount 
to loss to the purchaser and 
financial benefit to firm 'A'. 

The decision of the DGSD in 
ignoring the lower offer was not 
tenable as even by their own 
admission there would have been a 
saving of Rs. 3. 50 lakhs if the A/T 
had been placed on firm 'A' for 
30, 000 numbers in all sizes and an 
advantage of Rs. 3. 20 lakhs if the 
A/T had been placed for 20,000 
numbers as per the revised offer 
made by the firm in December 1988. 

The decision to 
lower offer was not 
interest of Government. 

ignore 
in the 

the 
best 

Accepting the facts, the 
Department stated, in January 1991, 
that the decision in the case would 
be examined with reference to the 
extant instructions and the final 
position intimated to Audit in due 
course. 
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18. Delay in placement of supply 
order 

The Directorate General, Armed 
Forces Medical Services (DGAFMS), a 
Direct Demanding Officer did not 
place orders for meeting the 
requirement of 1.24 crore tablets of 
Sulphamethoxazole and Trimethoprine 
on the firms holding Rate Contracts 
(R/C) with the Directorate General, 
Supplies and Disposals (DGSD). 
Instead, an indent was placed by 
DGAFMS on the DGSD in January 1988 
for the supply by March 1988 against 
the Rate Contracts operative upto 
March 1988 on the apprehension that 
complications might arise due to 
repeated price escalation in raw 
materials if orders were placed 
direct. The DGSD returned the indent 
in February 1988 for arranging 
direct procurement since the 
indenter's name appeared in the list 
of Direct Demanding Officers . 

DGAFMS again approached DGSD 
in February 1988 for coverage of his 
demand in view of the difficulties 
explained by him earlier. DGSD 
decided on 22nd March 1988 to cover 
the demand of 1.20 crore tablets on 
two R/C holding firms 'C' and 'G' at 
the rate of Rs.24.60 per 100 tablets 
each and a firm 'B' at the rate of 
Rs.24.40 per 100 tablets. The 
balance four lakh tablets were 
proposed to be covered on a trial 
R/C holder 'A' at the rate of 
Rs.25.75 per 100 tablets. Letters 
were, however, received from firms 
'C' and 'G' on 23rd March 1988, 
requesting for the short closure of 
their R/Cs. Advance supply orders 
for the supply were issued 
telegraphically on 23rd March 1988 
on firm 'E'. Firm 'E' returned the 
supply order on 31st March 1988 



stating that the y had already short 
closed their R/C in January 1988. 

The demand was subsequently 
covered on firm 'K' at the rate of 
Rs.28 per 100 tablets under the new 
R/C operative from April 1988 and 
the supplies were completed in July 
1989. Though the DGAFMS specifically 
mentioned about possible 
complications due to higher price 
trend, DGSD initiall y returned the 
indent in contravention of the 
departmental instruction enjoining 
that indent received in DGSD for 
placement of order under R/C items 
should not be returned. This 
resu l ted in an extra expenditure of 
Rs.2.72 lakhs. 

The Department stated in 
October 1990 that the Direct 
Demanding Officer was expected to 
utilise the purchase powers 
de l egated to him in terms of the R/C 
and since he was expected to place 
the order himself, the indent was 
returned to him for placement of 
suppl y order against the R/C. The 
Department's 
convincing as 
the Department 

contention is not 
the instructions of 
provide that indents 

received should not be returned. 

Thus the reluctance on the 
part of DGAFMS and t he DGSD in 
placement of supply order for supply 
of the drug formulations had led to 
an extra expenditure of Rs.2 . 72 
lakhs from the exchequer. 

19. Deficienc y i n p r ocessing o f a 
c ontr act 

I n t he case discussed below, 
deficiencies in the processing of a 
supply contract by the Directorate 
General of Supplies and Disposals, 
(DGSD ) frustrated the chances of 
valid r i sk purchase within six 
months of the date of breach of 
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contract for supply of roof-trough 
type-splinter proof . As a result, 
out of the extra expenditure of 
Rs.2.30 lakhs incurred on repurchase 
only Rs.0.10 lakh could be 
recovered. 

The DGSD issued an Acceptance 
of Tender (A/T) on firm 'A' in 
September 1983 for the supply of 120 
sets of roof trough type-spl inter 
proof for Rs.4 . 63 lakhs to the 
Commandant, Central Ordnance Depot, 
Agra by 15th May 1984. The delivery 
was to commence within four to six 
weeks after the receipt of the 
report on the advance sample i.e . , 
by 18th October 1983. 

While acknowledging the A/T, 
the firm stated that according to 
their quotation, the period of the 
submission of a advance sample was 
four to six weeks from the date of 
receipt of technically and 
commercially clear order . Since the 
A/T was received by them on 26th 
September 1983, the date of 
submission of advance sample and the 
date of delivery should respectively 
be as 11th November 1983 and 15th 
June 1984 . They also requested for 
the provision for essentiality 
certificate for procurement of steel 
material. 

DGSD issued the amendment in 
October 1983 in respect of the 
specified dates stipul ating 
compl etion of the supplies by 15th 
June 1984 . I n January 1984 the 
quantity was increased to 150 sets 
with the revised cost at Rs . 5.78 
:akhs. Essentiality certificate was 
also issued on Steel Authority of 
India in favour of the firm in March 
1984 . 

DGSD extended the date of 
delivery of the original and the 
enhanced quantity of supplies from 
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time to time 
1985 on a 
firm. 

to the end of April 
representation by the 

In June 1985, advice of t he 
Ministry of Law was sought for 
cancellation of the A/T since the 
firm had not started supplying the 
stores by that t i me. They advised 
DGSD in July 1985 that the contract 
might be cancelled treating 15th 
June 1984 as the date of breach as 
the firm had not acknowledged the 
letter giving extension beyond 15th 
June 1984. 

The A/T on firm ' A' was 
cancelled in August 1985 at the 
firm's risk and cost and the stores 
were purchased from firm 'B ' at a 
cost of Rs.8.08 lakhs i n January 
1986 at an additional expenditure of 
Rs.2.30 lakhs. DGSD, however, worked 
out general damages at Rs.0.58 lakh 
and issued a demand notice for 
recovery of the same on firm'A'. 
Firm 'A' requested for arbitrat i on. 
The arbitrator awar ded Rs .0 . 10 l akh 
only as genera l d amages i n f a vour of 
the Government whic h wa s ad j us ted 
from the pe nding b i lls o f t he f irm 
, A, . 

The matte r was referred to 
the Depar t ment o f Supply who have 
verified the fac t s and figures 
(August 1990) . 

20. Purchase of pick digging heads 

The Directorate of Suppli es 
and Disposals, Kanpur (DSD-K) placed 
in December 1984 an Acceptance of 
Tender (A/T) with a firm for t he 
supply of 34,830 numbers of pick 
digging head, of IS: 273-1961 
specification to the commandant 
Central Ordnance Depot , Kanpur at 
Rs . 30 per unit plus sales tax. The 
supplies were to be completed by 
30tn June 1985 at 5000 numbers per 
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month. The quantity was increased to 
43,530 numbers under tolerance 
clause of the A/T with the date of 
delivery of additional quantity as 
31st August 1985. 

At the instance of the firm, 
DSD-K issued an amendment letter on 
5th February 1985 changing the 
specificati on to IS: 273-1983 
apparently without consulting the 
indenter or the inspecting 
authority . This amendment letter was 
not endorsed to the Controllerate of 
Inspection General Stores (CIGS), 
Kanpur, the inspecting authority 
specified in the A/T. 

The firm offered 5000 numbers 
of pick digging heads on 25th April 
1985 to the Inspector at Delhi who 
rejected the stores on 14th June 
1985 on the ground " hardness found 
very less". The CIGS, Kanpur to whom 
the firm approached for inspection 
of supplies with reference to the 
changed specification desired on 
22nd June 1985 that the amendment 
letter changing the specification 
should be withdrawn as the 
specification stipulated in the 
o riginal A/ T gove r n i ng the supply 
was in order and the changed 
spec ification omitted the essential 
parameter of hardness determining 
the quality of stores. 

After the rejection of the 
first lot on 14th June 1985, the 
firm did not offer any further lot. 
DSD-K referred the matter in 
NovembPr 1985 to the Ministry of Law 
and Justice seeking advice on 
whether the contract could be 
cancelled. The Ministry of Law and 
Justice advised in February 1986 
that the contract could be cancelled 
at the risk and cost of the 
defaulting firm taking the date of 
breach as 31st July 1985/31st August 
1985 for the original/ additional 



quantity 
effected 
period. 

and the 
within 

repurchase be 
the prescribed 

The contract was cancelled in 
March 1986 by which time the period 
of six months for making valid risk 
purchase had expired. The indenter 
reduced his requirement by 15000 
numbers and the balance quantity of 
28, 530 numbers was re-purchased by 
DSD-K at Rs.38 per unit from another 
firm. The re-purchase resulted in 
extra expenditure of Rs. 1. 98 lakhs 
on the supply which could not be 
enforced on the defaulting firm as 
due to delay valid risk purchase was 
not made. The DSD-K had not assessed 
the general damages recoverable from 
the firm (November 1990). 

Department stated in October 
1990 that although the market-rate 
enquiries were issued in May 1987, 
October 1987 and February 1988, 
there was no response from the 
trade/indenter etc. and hence, the 
general damages could not be 
assessed. 

21. Printing of forms 

The Director General, National 
Test House (NTH), Calcutta, conveyed 
in September 1985, its approval to 
NTH Madras for the printing of 5,000 
numbers each of the test certificate 
forms NTH 5,6,7, and 7(I). NTH 
Madras sent an indent to the 
Director of Printing, New Delhi in 
October 1985 for the printing of 
20, 000 pads of 100 forms each 
instead of 20, 000 forms, which was 
passed on to the Government of India 
Press, Coimbator~ for arranging 
printing of forms. 

On receipt of five lakh forms 
of NTH- 7(I) in July 1986, NTH 
Madras informed the Press that its 
requirement was for 20,000 forms 
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only in 200 pads of 100 forms each. 
The Press, however, maintained that 
the printing work had been done 
according to the instructions given 
in the indent and that five lakh 
more forms had been despatched in 
July 1986. Besides, 7.40 lakh more 
forms had also been printed. Thus, 
the Press printed and supplied 17.40 
lakh forms against the requirement 
of 20,000 forms for which three 
bills totalling Rs.1. 79 lakhs were 
preferred in November, December 1986 
and February 1987. 

Thus, due to inadequate care 
in the preparation of indent for the 
printing of forms required, NTH 
Madras incurred the liability for 
payment of Rs.1 . 79 lakhs 
representing the cost of printing of 
the forms almost 100 times of the 
requirement. Besides, 
with the problem of 
stocks . 

NTH was faced 
managing the 

The Department 
October 1990 that 
General, NTH has been 

stated in 
Directorate 
advised to 

examine the case with a view to 
finding out if there has been any 
omission or lapse on the part of any 
official concerned and fix the 
responsibility therefor. Directorate 
General, NTH has also been 
instructed to distribute the excess 
forms to other laboratories of the 
NTH for their use. 

22. Purchase of solder resin core 

The 
Director 
Disposals 

instructions issued by the 
General, Suppl i es and 
( DGSD) lay down that 

whenever a lower trend in prices is 
noticed, the purchase officers are 
to instruct the inspecting authority 
concerned not to inspect the stores 
after the expiry of the delivery 
date so that the advantage o f 
downward trend in prices is taken 
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' either by arranging alternative 
supply or by negotiating with the 
supplying firm for price reduction. 
Non-observance of these instrcutions 
by the DGSD resulted i n a loss of 
Rs . 1. 51 lakhs in a case discussed 
below. 

The DGSD placed an Acceptance 
of Tender (A/T) in ~ay 1985 on a 
firm for supply of 25 tonnes of 
solder resin core at Rs.193.30 per 
Kg less 0. 5 per cent discount 
(exclusive of sales tax) . At the 
firm's request, the DGSD extended 
the dates of delivery up to 31st 
July 1985 and 15th February 1986. 

The main constituent of solder 
resin core is tin , price of which 
was reduced by Minerals and Metals 
Trading Corporation of India 
Limited, in January 1986. T~e DGSD, 
thereupon, observe~ a downward trend 
in the prices of solder resin core 
as per an A/T concluded in January 
1986. After tr.e receipt of the 
firm's request in February 1986 for 
a further extension in the delivery 
period by two months, the DGSD 
intimated the inspecting authority 
in March 1986 about the lower trend 
in prices and also enquired about 
the inspection and supply position 
of the stores as on or after 15th 
February 1986. The inspecting 
authority informed the DGSD in April 
1986 that as on 15th February 1986, 
13.85 tonnes of stores had been 
supplied, and 5.65 tonnes were under 
inspection, of which 5 . 55 tonnes 
were inspected later and that fag 
end notices were issued in respect 
of two tonnes of stores. 

The DGSD ref erred t he case to 
the Ministry of Law and Justice in 
April 1986 . It opined that , if there 
was lower price trend , there was no 
legal objection t o counter-of f er the 
same to the firm to see its 
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reaction. It also advised that 
before cancelling the un-supplied · 
quantity at the risk and cost of the 
firm, a performance-cum-extension 
notice should be issued to the firm 
as the A/T had been kept alive by 
issuing inspection notes after the 
expiry of the delivery period on 
15th February 1986. 

For the balance un-supplied 
quantity of 5. 60 tonnes, the DGSD 
counter-offered to the firm in May 
1986 the lower rate of Rs.166.14 per 
Kg with price variation clause. The 
firm did n~t agree to a reduction in 
the price on the ground that it. had 
quoted firm and fixed prices and 
requested for extension in delivery 
period. The DGSD on 19th June 1986 
extended the delivery period for 
5. 60 tonnes of stores up to 31st 
July 1986 with reservation of rights 
to recover liquidated damages and 
with demial clause stipulating that 
the purchaser would be entitled to 
the benefit of any decrease in price 
taking place after the original 
dates of delivery. 

The firm completed the 
supplies by 15th September 1986 . The 
DGSD, in May 1987, regularised the 
delivery period up to 15th September 
1986 with the stipulation of 
recovery of potential loss of 
Rs.4.89 lakhs (the difference 
between the market rate at the time 
of granting extension up to 31st 
July 1986 and the contracted rate) 
on account of lower pr ice trend at 
the time of granting extension for 
5.60 tonnes tendered for inspection 
and accepted after 19th June 1986. 
This included retendered qua~~ity of 
0 . 10 tonne tendered for inspection 
before 15th February 1986 but 
re j ected . Simultaneously, the DGSD 
asked the Controller of Accounts, 
Depar t ment o f Supply, to deduct a 
sum of Rs.6 . 29 lakhs , which included 



the potential loss of Rs.4.89 lakhs 
from the firm's bills. 

The Controller of Accounts 
withheld an amount of Rs . 5.60 lakhs 
due to the firm. The firm disputed 
the withholding of its dues and 
filed a suit in the court. The court 
held in July 1988 that the withheld 
amount be released to the firm and 
the matter be referred to 
arbitration. 

The case was not referred to 
the arbitration by the DGSD till 
August 1990 . 

The case revealed that 
opportunity to effect purchase of 
5.55 tonnes of solder resin core 
inspected up to 1st April 1986 after 

the stipulated date of delivery of 
15th February 1986 at the reduced 
rate was not availed. This resulted 
in a loss of Rs.1.51 lakhs. Part of 
this loss, on the purchase of two 
tonnes before inspection of which 
fag end notices were issued, was 
recoverable as liquidated damages. 
No action for recovery of the same 
was taken till August 1990. 

The Department stated in July 
1990 that till such time the issue 
was decided in arbitration it would 
not be correct to say that the 
Government had suffered any loss; 
the case would be referred to 
arbitration if necessary, after 
obtaining certified copy of the 
court order dated 28th July 1988. 
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CHAPTER VI 

Ministry of Defence/Finance 

(Coast Guard) 

23. Procurement of defective 
meteorological equipment 

In March 
Headquarters 

1985, 
(CGHQ) 

Coast Guard 
proposed 

procurement of certain 
meteorological equipment required 
for setting up a 24 hours 
meteorological watch off ice at Daman 
airfield which was being developed 
as an all weather Coast Guard air 
station. Sanction was accorded in 
December 1985 by the Ministry of 
Defence for procurement of 
meteorological equipment and spares 
at an estimated cost of Rs.89.30 
lakhs, plus installation charges not 
exceeding 10 per cent of the cost of 
equipment. 

In January 1986, CGHQ placed 
supply orders on firms ' A' and 'B' 
for supply of various meteorological 
equipment costing Rs.22.54 lakhs and 
Rs . 18.98 lakhs respectively. In 
addition, installation/commissio­
ning charges at eight and two per 
cent respectively, were payable on 
acceptance of the equipment. The 
supply orders provided for a 
warranty period of 12 months from 
the date of satisfactory completion 
of performance tests/ acceptance and 
extension of the same by a period 
equal to the time taken by the 
supplier to rectify the defects/ 
failures. All the equipment ordered 
were supplied by the firms and 
installed in November 1987 and March 
and October 1988, except two 
equipment which were yet to be 
supplied by firm'B' (October 1990). 

Meanwhile, Satellite Ground 
Receiving Station supplied by firm 
'A' and installed in November 1987 
at a cost of Rs . 6.70 lakhs and 
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'scopograph' supplied by firm'B' and 
installed in March 1988 at a cost of 
Rs . 10.97 lakhs became unserviceable 
in January 1988 and July 1988 
respectively . Further, six more 
equipment costing Rs.12.91 lakhs 
installed between November 1987 and 
March 1988 also went out of order 
and became unserviceable between 
March and October 1988. Although, 
firm 'A' was asked in July 1988 to 
rectify the defects, it refused in 
November 1988 to attend to the 
defects as the warranty had run out 
long time back and insisted on 
conclusion of maintenance contract 
to undertake repairs. Firm 'B' was 
never asked to rectify the defects 
in respect of equipment supplied by 
it which had also developed defects. 
The Ministry stated in October 1990 
that firm ' B' was a sister concern 
of firm 'A' and as such all cases of 
defects were taken up only with firm 
'A'. 

Instead of insisting on the 
firms to rectify the defects under 
warranty clause, CGHQ requested firm 
'A' in May 1989 to inspect all the 
meteorological equipment fitted at 
the station and forward the cost 
estimate for undertaking repair of 
all the unserviceable equipment as a 
one time measure. Firm 'A' submitted 
in July 1989 its quotation for 
Rs.5.30 lakhs for undertaking repair 
and recalibration of all the eight 
unserviceable equipment . The 
Ministry stated in October 1990 that 
the firm was asked (September 1990) 
to carry out the repair of equipment 
free of cost and extend the warranty 
so as to complete a total period of 
12 months' warranty for each 
equipment. The defective equipment 
had not been repaired. Ministry 



informed in October 1990 that the 
validity of the quotation had 
expired and the firm was asked to 
further extend the validity date and 
the process of f i nalising the 
quotation was stated to be in hand. 
Although the unserviceability of 
certain equipment was stated to have 
not affected weather reporting to 
the air station, the relevant 
information on the prevailing upper 

winds and upper air temparaturea 
could not be given to aircrew . 

To sum up, the case reveals 
procurement of defective meteoro­
logical equipment costing Rs.30.58 
lakhs and the failure to get the 
defects rectified under warranty. 
Further, the weather reporting to 
aircrew was also deficient . 
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CHAPTER VII 

Ministry of Energy 

(Department of Power) 

24. Retention of money outside 
Government account 

The Department of Power 
conveyed its decision in February 
1989 to transfer the Sal al 
Hydroelectric Project to the 
National Hydroelectric Power 
Corporation on ownership basis with 
retrospective effect from November 
1987. Formal sanction has not yet 
been obtained to transfer Government 
property to a public sector 
corporation. Meantime the 
Corporation was allowed to retain 
Rs.145 crores received till March 
1990 on sale of energy as an agent 
of Central Government which was 
irregular . 

The Department of Power entered 
into an agreement with National 
Hydroelectric Power Corporation 
Limited in May 1978 appointing the 
Corporation as their agent for the 
purpose of construction ~nd 

commissioning of Salal Hydroelectric 
Project and, after commissioning, 
for operating and maintaining the 
project efficiently. The agreement, 
interalia, provided that funds would 
be released to the corporation. in 
advance on the basis of quarterly 
estimates of cash requirement 
furnished by the Corporation. 
Further, the terms and conditions 
that shall apply in relation to the 
operation and maintenance of the 
project and sale of actual energy 
generated thereat, shall be such as 
may be mutually agreed upon. The 
agreement was envisaged to be 
finalised in advance of ·the date of 
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commissioning of the project. 

The project was commissioned 
in November 1987 . The agreement 
setting out terms and conditions 
regarding operation and maintenance 
of the project envisaged to be 
finalised before commissioning of 
the project, was not executed. 

During the period from 
November 1987 to March 1990 cheques 
amounting to Rs.145 crores were 
received by the Corporation on 
account of sale of energy as an 
agent of Government of India. The 
realisations were not remitted to 
Government . 

In a letter addressed to the 
Corporation in February 1989, the 
Department of Power conveyed its 
decision to transfer the Salal 
Hydroelectric Project (Stage-I) to 
the Corporation on ownership basis 
with retrospective effect from let 
November 1987 stating that necessary 
legal documents to give effect to 
this decision would be executed by 
the Government in due course . 

The terms and conditions of 
transfer were not finalised and 
financial sanction to give effect to 
the decision after obtaining 
approval of Parliament was not 
issued (March 1990). 

In the absence of financial 
sanction and completion of legal 
formalities for transfer of the 
project, retention of Rs.145 crores 
received by the Corporation by sale 



of energy as an agent of Central 
Government was irregular. 

The Department stated, in May 
1990, that the realisation made by 
the Corporation was to meet the 
revenue expenditure on the operation 
and maintenance of the project. As 
per the details furnished by the 
Department , revenue expenditure on 
the operation and maintenance of the 
project from November 1987 to March 
1989 (17 months) amounted to 
Rs.16.36 crores excluding provision 
for interest and depreciation . 
Reckoned at this rate, expenditure 
on operation and maintenance of 
project during November 1987 to 
March 1990 would work out to only 
Rs.29 crores. 

Allowing the Corporation to 
retain the amount i:-ealised by sale 
of energy for meeting the revenue 

expenditure on the operation and 
maintenance of the project 
tantamounts to making payment 
without a proper voted grant. 

The Department stated, in 
November 1990, that completion of 
legal formalities of transfer of 
project was taking time and revised 
cost estimates prepared by the 
Corporation on the ba•ie of actual 
expenditure were still under 
scrutiny. As a result figures of 
investment, equity and loan• to be 
indicated in the aale deed would be 
possible onl y after approval of the 
final revised project cost by the 
Public Investment Board/Cabinet 
Committee on Economic Affairs; 
formal sanction converting total 
investment ori the project into 
equity and loan had not been issued 
due to- the same reason . 
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CHAPTER VI II 

Ministry of External Affairs 

25. External Publicity Division 

25.1 Introduction 

Ministry of External Affairs 
is inter alia responsible to project 
the various dimensions of India's 
foreign policy, promote a better 
understanding of economic achieve­
ments, industrial and technological 
potential, cultural heritage and 
democratic institutions and also to 
counter anti-India propaganda by 
hostile elements. 

To achieve these objectives, 
the External Publicity Division of 
the Ministry has been mainly 
entrusted with the following 
activities :-

(a) 

( b) 

( c) 

( d) 

( e) 

( f) 

to brief foreign press in 
Delhi regularly abou~ India's 
policy on various issues; 

to keep Indian missions abroad 
in regular touch with the 
foreign media, to brief them 
about current developments in 
India and provide them with 
factual material on the 
problems being faced in India; 

to provide information 
bulletins to the missions ; 

to undertake the printing and 
publication of publicity 
literature on India ; 

to purchase books, newspapers, 
periodicals for missions 
abroad; 

to acquire Indian 
including documentary 

films 
films 
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and send 
abroad; and 

them to missions 

(g) to hold exhibitions abroad on 
different aspects. 

25.2. Scope of Audit 

A test chec~ of records of 
audio visual, material supply, press 
relation and transmission branches 
relating to the period 1985-86 to 
1989-90 in the External Publicity 
Division of the Ministry of External 
Affairs was conducted during March 
to May 1990. The draft review was 
issued to the Ministry who had 
furnished their comments in March 
1991 . This review has been finalised 
after giving due consideration to 
the Ministry's comments. 

25.3 Organisational set-up 

The External Publicity 
Division executes its functions 
through its various branches viz. 
material supply, press relation, 
transmission, policy and spokesman 
and audio visual and is headed by a 
Joint Secretary (External 
Publicity). 

25.4 Highlights 

The expenditure, incurred on 
External Publicity during 
1985-86 to 1989-90, was 
Rs.1443.99 lakhs. 

Seven films valuing Rs.16.21 
lakhs were not delivered by 
the producers within the 
stipulated period of two 
aonths. No deduction was aade 
although deductions to the 



extent of Rs . 1.62 lakhs could 
have been made . 

Formal agreement for timely 
coapletion of subtitling of 
films was not entered into 
with the National Film 
Development Corporation 
Liaited (NFDC). 181 prints 
sent to the NFDC during 
De~ember 1988 to September 
1989 were yet to be subtitled. 
Of the 40 prints retained in 
the Headquarters during the 
last five years, no print 
appeared to have been 
utilised. 

Ministry had not maintained 
any record indicating the 
number of films purchased, 
subtitled and circulated to 
the missions and their timely 
return to External Publicity 
Division. 

Of the 138 sets (3864 
cassettes) of 28 popular films 
purchased in March 1989 for 
Rs. 7.07 lakhs, 96 sets (2688 
cassettes) were sent 
aissions and remaining 
(1176 cassettes) 
Rs.2.15 lakhs were 
unused. 

to the 
42 sets 
valuing 

lying 

out of 18 video filas, the 
production of which was 
entrusted by the Ministry to 
private producers during 1986-
90, eleven films had been 
coapleted at a cost of 
Rs. 5'9. 40 lakhs and the 
remaining seven films had not 
been completed though advances 
amounting to Rs.13 . 04 lakhs 
had been paid duri ng December 
1987 to March 1990. 

The advice 
Doordar shan 

o f 
had 

NFDC or 
not been 
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obtained as to the quality and 
reasonableness of the cost of 
production and distribution 
except in two cases. In a 
case where Doordarshan was 
consulted the cost of the fila 
was brought down to Rs .1. 50 
lakhs after negotiations with 
the producer against the 
quoted price of Rs.2.40 lakhs. 
In another case where help of 
NFDC was taken the cost of a 
part of the film was brought 
down to Rs.11.20 lakhs against 
the amount of Rs .14. 60 lakhs 
quoted by the producer. 

The · information as to the 
actual telecast of the films 
on the network abroad or 
utilisation of the U-matic and 
VBS copies of the films sent 
to the missions was not 
available with the Ministry. 
No records of photographs 
valuing Rs . 24.62 lakhs on 
different topics purchased by 
the Ministry from time to time 
had been maintained. 

Records to watch regular 
receipt of journals and 
feature services subscribed 
at an expenditure 0£ Rs.122.85 
lakhs during 1985-90 had not 
been .aintained. There were 
coaplaints from the missions 
of the supplies being erratic. 

Ministry failed to secure 
newstand discount of Rs .3 .18 
lakhs from a publisher during 
1985-90. 

An expenditure of Rs . 403.72 
lakhs was i ncurred i n 
publication of publ i city 
materi a l during 1985-86 t o 
1989-90. Record o f 
publications brought out from 
time to ti.me, number of copie a 
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printed, number of copies sent 
to aissions, etc . had not been 
maintained. The requirement 
of material for a reasonable 
period had not been assessed 
properly. No physical 
verification of publications 
lying in stock had ever been 
undertaken . A large number of 
copies had been destroyed 
without their cost being 
ascertained and written off . 

Record of distribution of 
books valuing Rs. 54. 66 lakhs 
purchased during 1985-90 had 
not been maintained. No 
physical verification of books 
in stock had ever been 
conducted. In one case 
Ministry authorised a mission 
to purchase 1000 copies of a 
book at Rs . 420 per copy 
although the book was 
available in India at Rs. 300 

per copy resulting in 
avoidable expenditure of 
Rs. 1. 20 lakhs . The decision 
taken in November 1989 to 
airfreight 700 copies of the 
book to India had not been 
conveyed to the mission with 
the result the books had been 
lying with the mission . 

Evaluation of the publicity 
material made available to the 
missions had not been done by 
the Ministry to ascertain 
whether the same was appro­
priate to the objectives. 

25 .5 Budget provision and expendi­
ture 

The expenditure incurred by 
the External Publicity Division 
during 1985-86 to 1989-90 was as 
under : -

(In lakhs of rupees) 

Year Budget Revised Actual Excess/Saving Perc­
enta­
age 

Estimates Estimates expenditure with reference 
to revised 
estimates 

1985-86 251. 45 242 . 99 212.65 (-) 30.34 12 
1986-87 259.89 264.20 235.66 (-) 28.54 11 
1987-88 272. 65 273.00 280.30 (+) 7.30 3 
1988-89 280.00 350.00 327.38 (-) 22.62 6 
1989-90 380.00 432.00 388.00 (-) 44.00 10 

--------------------------------------------------------------
It will be seen that the 

requirement of funds was not 
correctly assessed leading to 
variation between estimates and 
actuals ranging from 3 to 12 per 
cent. 

25.6 Audio-visual publicity 

25.6.1 Feature films:­
making purchases of 

Ministry was 
feature films 
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for publicity purposes for non­
commercial screening . These films 
are circulated to the missions after 
getting them sub-titled in Arabic, 
English, French and Spanish 
languages. As per the information 
furnished by the Ministry 449 prints 
(16mrn-380 and 35 mrn-69) of 40 
feature films were procured by the 
Minis try during 1985-86 t o 1989-90 
for Rs .143.28 lakhs. 



A test check of the records 
relating to the purchase, subtitling 
and circulation of films revealed 
the following :-

(i) As per the guidelines issued 
by the Ministry in July 1984, the 
films proposed to be purchased were 
to be previewed by a committee of 
three officers including, as far as 
possible, an officer of the Ministry 
of Information and Broadcasting and 
their comments placed before Joint 
Secretary (External Public ity) for 
final approval. From a test check of 
the records made available for 
purchases made during February 1987 
and March 1989 it could not be 
verified in Audit whether comme nts 
of the committee, if any, were made. 
Purchases worth Rs.128.53 lakhs were 
made during 1985-89. In February 
1989 the Ministry revised their 
guidelines effective from· December 
1988 stating inter alia that the 
film(s) should be previewed by a 
committee of three officers of the 
Ministry . 

(ii) As per the terms and 
conditions, the films were to be 
supplied by the suppliers within two 
months from the date of order. In 
the event of non-receipt of the 
prints within the specified period 
the Ministry shall deduct 10 per 
cent of the total cost of the 
prints. A tes t check in Audit 
revealed that the prints of seven 
films valuing Rs.16. 21 lakhs were 
delivered after a delay ranging from 
1 to 10 months and no deduction was 
made although deduction to the 
extent of Rs .1. 62 lakhs could hav e 
been made from t he firms . 

Minis try stated in Ma r c h 19 91 
tha t a c lause for deducting 10 per 
cent o f the cost of film in the 
event o f delay was i ncorporated i n 
the suppl y order. It added that i t 
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was a unilateral decision to 
expedite delivery. It was indicated 
that where supply would be 
considerably delayed, the External 
Publicity Division would in future 
cancel the order if its efforts to 
get the films do not meet 
expeditious response . 

(iii) Till 1987, subtitling of the 
prints of 16 nun feature films in 
Spanish was got done in Mexico and 
sub-titling in Arabic, French and 
English in Cairo . In 1988 it was 
decided to get the subtitling of 16 
mm films done through N~tional Film 
Development Corporation Limited 
(NFDC). Out of 449 prints of the 40 
films purchased during 1985-86 to 
1989-90, the subtitling of 102 
prints was got done in Mexico and 
Cairo . Of the 263 prints of 24 films 
purchased at a cost of Rs.85.38 
lakhs during March 1986 to March 
1989, subtitling of 232 prints was 
entrusted to NFDC during December 
1988 to September 1989 out of which 
only 51 prints were received back 
between . August 1989 and January 
1990. No formal agreement for 
timely completion of this work was 
entered into with the NFDC. An 
advance of Rs . 2 . 00 lakhs was also 
paid to the NFDC in March 1989. 
Although none of the prints sent to 
the NFDC was subtitled a cheque for 
Rs.9 . 93 lakhs was also drawn in 
March 1989 in favour of the NFDC to 
avoid lapse of funds whic h was 
canc elled in March 1990. The payment 
of Rs.2.14 lakhs on account of cost 
of subtitling of 51 prints after 
adjus tment of advanc e of Rs.2 . 00 
lakhs was made to NFDC in March 
1990. The remaining 181 prints were 
ye t to be subtitle d by the NFDC (May 
1990). ' 

Mini stry stated in March 1991 
that it wou ld be ensured in future 
tha t the r e is a f i rm commitment on 
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the part of NFDC to do subtitling 
work within a stipulated time frame. 

Of the 35 prints of three 
films purchased during April to July 
1989, 27 prints were yet to be got 
subtitled (June 1990). 

Out of 126 prints of 25 films 
purchased for Rs.41.55 lakhs during 
March 1986 to March 1987, 102 prints 
were sent to Cairo and Mexico for 
subtitling during December 1986 and 
February 1988 and were reported to 
have been subtitled during July 1987 
and October 1988 only, i.e. after 
one and a half years of their 
purchase. 

(iv) One print of each of the films 
purchased is usually retained at the 
Headquarters. Of the 40 prints 
retained at the Headquarters during 
the last five years, none of the 
prints appears to have been put to 
use. 

(v) Ministry had not maintained 
any record indicating the number of 
films purchased, number subtitled, 
the number of prints circulatt:!d to 
the missions from time to time, 
number of prints received back, etc. 
As many as 166 prints (including 41 
prints purchased prior to April 
1985) of various films subtitled in 
different languages were reported to 
have been circulated to the 
missions. Ministry, however, failed 
to keep a track over the timely 
circulation of films from mission to 
mission and their return to the 
External Publicity Division. During 
stock taking of the films in April 
1989, it was noticed by the Ministry 
that a number of prints had not been 
received back from the missions. 
They were directed in April 1989 to 
send ' a record of the films lying 
with them. No further action in 
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this matter had been take'1 by the 
Ministry (June 1990). 

Ministry stated, in March 
1991, that the format of stock 
registers was being computerised 
which would reflect all details. 

25.6.2 Video cassettes :­
Ministry purchased 138 sets (3864 
cassettes) of 28 popular feature 
films in March 1989 for Rs.7.07 
lakhs for distribution to missions 
abroad, for developing good 
relations and for building groups of 
people with interest in India. Out 
of these, 132 sets were for missions 
abroad and remaining 6 sets for 
Headquarters stock. It was observed 
in Audit (January 1990) that 96 sets 
(2688 cassettes) only were provided 
to missions. The remaining 42 sets 
(1176 cassettes) valuing Rs.2.15 
lakhs were lying with the Ministry 
since their purchase in March 1989 
and had not been put to use. The 
Ministry may consider circulating a 
list of cassettes lying unused for 
their possible utilisation in the 
missions. 

Ministry stated, in March 
1991, that it was trying to identify 
some more missions where these sets 
could be sent. 

25. 6 .3 Video films :- To meet 
the specific requirements of 
external publicity to project 
India's point of view on specific 
issues etc., the Ministry is 
producing its own video films 
through private producers. The U­
Matic and VHS copies of these films 
are sent to the missions for general 
viewing and arranging telecast of 
these films on television network. 
No record to indicate the films 
produced from time to time, amount 
spent thereon, number of U-Matic and 



VHS copies of the films sent to 
missions etc. had been maintained . 
As per the information compiled at 
the instance of Audit, 18 films were 
taken up during 1986-87 to 1989-90, 
of which 11 films costing Rs. 59. 40 
lakhs were completed. An 
expenditure of Rs.39.97 lakhs had 
been incurred on the telecast of 
three films in different countries. 

It was observed in Audit that 
of the 18 films taken up, the 
production of 17 films was awarded 
after discussion with the single 
producer except in one case (India 
within India). Audit agrees with the 
Ministry that all producers are not 
equipped to make creative 
documentaries/films which can 
effectively compete for telecast 
time and attract foreign audiences . 
However the production cost of half 
an hour film ranged between Rs.1.20 
lakhs and Rs.3 . 75 lakhs. The advice 
of the NFDC or Doordarshan had not 
been obtained as to the 
reasonableness of the cost of 
production and distribution except 
in one case (India-Sri Lanka Accord) 
where the cost of 30 minutes film 
was brought down to Rs. 1. 50 lakhs 
against the quoted price of Rs.2.40 
lakhs. In another case, the 
producer had submitted estimates for 
Rs. 6. 30 lakhs for a two part film 
(Christianity). The NFDC approved 
the cost of Rs. 2. 43 lakhs of one 
part of the film in July 1989 . An 
amount of Rs.2.52 lakhs was drawn in 
March 1990 without waiting for the 
approval of the ot her part. In the 
meantime NFDC concurred with the 
suggestion that the documentary 
should be made only in Hi-band or in 
16 mm instead of in Hi-band/Lo-band. 
Against the revised budget estimates 
for Rs.14.60 lakhs submitted by the 
producer, the NFDC recommended 
Rs . 11 . 20 lakhs~ and a cheque for 
Rs.2.52 lakhs drawn earlier in March 
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1990 was handed over to the producer 
in May 1990. A formal agreement was 
entered into on 6th July 1990. 

Out of six cases where the 
producers were also entrusted with 
the distribution of films abroad, 
the distribution cost in three cases 
was included in the total cost of 
the films which varied from Rs.1.80 
lakhs to Rs.3.50 lakhs for a half an 
hour part. Of the three other 
cases, in two cases the producers 
were paid Rs.13.50 lakhs and 
Rs. 21. 06 lakhs for 30 minute films 
and in the third case Rs.5.41 lakhs 
for four part film of 30 minutes 
each. The agreements entered into 
with the producer did not indicate 
any target date for the telecast of 
the films. 

In seven cases the films were 
yet to be completed although 
advances of Rs.13.04 lakhs had been 
paid between December 1987 and March 
1990. 

Ministry stated in March 1991 
that it is not unusual that films of 
the kind it produces take a long 
time to be completed. Since the 
documentaries 
these are 
standard of 

are of archival value, 
produced with high 
quality and expertise 

without unreasonably stressing on 
their early completion. 

An expenditure of Rs.41.14 
lakhs was also incurred during 1987-
90 on U-Matic and VHS copies of the 
films sent to missions for arranging 
telecast and for general viewing. 
The information as to the actual 
telecast of the films and otherwise 
utilised for general viewing, etc. 
was not available with the Ministry. 

25.6.4 Photographs :- Ministry 
was supplying to missions abroad 
photographs on different topics such 
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as art and culture, socio economic 
changes, science and technology, 
wildlife and the photographs of the 
Prime Minister, President and 
Ministers for display and use in 
magazines brought out or sponsored 
by them. 

No record of the photographs 
purchased fcom time to time, 
photographs sent to missions, etc. 
had been kept. An expenditure of 
Rs.24.62 lakhs was reported to have 
been incurred during 1985-86 to 
1989-90 on photo procurement and 
publicity. The photographs were 
being procured without assessing the 
actual requirement during a 
reasonable period resulting in huge 
accumulations . No stock taking of 
photographs had also been ever 
conducted. A stock taking of 
photographs done in February 1990 at 
the instance of Audit revealed that 
as many as 9105 photographs valuing 
Rs . 2. 09 lakhs were lying in stock. 
Ministry may consider issuing of 
guidelines to regulate the purchase 
of photographs to avoid unnecessary 
accumulation. 

Ministry stated in March 1991 
that it was not always found 
practicable to depend entirely on 
Photo Division · for supply of 
photographs. It added that it was in 
the process of computerising the 
stock of photographs. 

25.7 Supply of publicity material 

25.7.l Supply of periodicals, 
journals and feature services to 
missions :- Ministry was subscribing 
to various journals and feature 
services for the libraries of the 
missions 
selected 
schools, 

abroad, for presentation to 
dignitaries, libraries, 
etc. by them. The 

expenditure incurred on this account 
during 1985-86 to 1989-90 amounted 
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to Rs. 122 . 85 lakhs . No record to 
watch the regular receipt of these 
services, due date and actual date 
of receipt, number of copies 
subscribed and copies actually 
received, rate of subscription, 
amount paid, copies sent to 
missions, etc. had been maintained. 
There were complaints from missions 
that the supplies were erratic and 
that the periodicals either did not 
reach them at all or their supply 
was delayed considerably. 

It was further observed that 
although the periodi cals, etc., were 
being obtained directly from the 
publishers in bulk, the newstand 
discount had not been secured from 
the publisher of a weekly newspaper 
(National Herald) and a monthly 
journal (Farmers Journal) till 
December 1989. On the matter being 
taken up in December 1989, the 
publisher offered a discount of 15 
per cent. The failure of the 
Ministry to secure the discount 
resulted in avoidable expenditure of 
Rs.3.18 lakhs during 1985-86 to 
1989-90 (upto November 1989). 

Ministry stated in March 1991 
that all publication were now being 
purchased after ascertaining the 
discount. 

25.7.2 Publication of publicity 
material:- The Ministry had also 
been undertaking printing and 
publication of publicity material on 
I ndia in Arabic , English, French, 
German and Spanish languages for 
circulation to Indian missions 
abroad. Consolidated records of the 
various publications brought out 
from time to time , number of copies 
printed, copies sent to the 
missions, number of copies 
distributed, amount spent, etc., had 
not been maintained. During 1985-86 
to 1989-90, 98 publications were 



brought out at a total expenditure 
of Rs.403.72 lakhs. A test check of 
the records relating to publication 
of material re~ealed the following:-

( i) Ministry brought out 15000 
copies of booklet "Prime Minister• s 
bio-data" in October-November 1987 
at a cost of Rs.1.59 lakhs for 
distribution by missions at the time 
of the dignitary's visit to 
different countries. The Ministry· 
decided to bring out an updated 
version of the booklet in June 1989. 
As many as 15000 copies of the 
booklet, in five different languages 
were got printed in July 1989 at a 
cost of Rs.1.71 lakhs. Out of these 
only 400 copies were distributed to 
the missions during the visit of the 
dignitary. 

Similarly, 2500 copies each of 
the booklet on bio-data of External 
Affairs Minister and Minister of 
States for External Affairs were got 
printed in June- September 1989 at a 
cost of Rs.0.36 lakh and were lying 
unused. Thus the requirement of 
publicity material had not been 
assessed properly before bringing 
out the pub~ications. On this being 
pointed out in Audit, the Ministry 
stated, in February 1990, "the 
printing was done in June and 
September 1989 to meet our day to 
day requirements and it was never 
expected that there will be change 
of incumbency in the Government". 

(ii) It was further observed that 
a large number of surplus copies of 
publication work were also destroyed 
by the Ministry from time to time. 
In September 1989, Ministry 
destroyed surplus copies of 13 
publications. At no stage the number 
of copies and cost thereof was 
ascertained and written off by the 
Director (External Publicity) before 
the destruction was ordered. 
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25.7.3 Supply of books and 
publications to missions:- Ministry 
has been making purchases of books 
on various issues for the missions, 
libraries and for presentation to 
the dignitaries by the mission and 
the officers of the Ministry. During 
1985-86 to 1989-90 books valuing 
Rs.54.66 lakhs were purchased by the 
Ministry. No consolidated record of 
the books purchased from time to 
time, books sent to missions and 
books in stock had been maintained. 
The acknowledgements of the missions 
had also not been watched. No 
physical verification of the books 
left undistributed had been 
conducted. 

Ministry had also been making 
purchases of books published abroad 
through their missions. During 
1989-90, 1350 copies of three books 
were reported to have been purchased 
at a cost of Rs . 4.71 lakhs in 
foreign exchange. A test check by 
Audit revealed the following:-

Ministry sanctioned to a 
mission an amount of Rs . 3. 33 lakhs 
in July 1989 for the purchase of 
1000 copies of a book. In October 
1989, the mission informed that the 
book had been priced at b 25 
instead of b 20 resulting in 
increase in the total cost of book 
by Rs.0.88 lakh. The Ministry 
sanctioned the additional sum in 
October 1989 although in September 
1989 the Ministry purchased 25 
copies of the book in India at 
Rs.300 each against the cost of 
Rs.420 per copy settled by the 
mission . This resulted in an 
avoidable expenditure of Rs.1.20 
lakhs. 

It was further decided by the 
Ministry in November 1989 that 300 
copies of the book be retained by 
the miss i on for distribution to the 
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missions in Europe and remaining 700 
copies airfreighted to India for 
distribution to other missions. The 
decision to airlift the books had, 
however, not been conveyed to the 
mission with the result that the 
books had been lying with the 
mission (June 1990). 

25.B Evaluation and monitoring 

It was observed that no 
evaluation of the publicity material 
made available by the External 
Publicity Division to the missions 
had been done by the Ministry to 
ascertain whether it was appropriate 
for the objectives and whether it 
had an impact in countering the 
anti-India propaganda. A review of 
'Publicity thrust in English 
speaking world' was, however, stated 
(May 1990) to be in progress. It 
was also reported (May 1990) that 
another review on publications and 
magazines produced by the missions 
abroad had been completed in March 
1990 and the implementation of the 
recommendations would be started 
after obtaining the approval. 

Regular feed back of the 
efforts even in case of 21 missions 
with separate publicity post was not 
being received; the prescribed 
quarterly publicity reports were not 
received from 14 missions during 
1988 and 12 in 1989. Further two 
missions in 1988 and six in 1989 had 
not sent their reports completely. 
In respect of the missions having no 
separate publicity post, only 32 
submitted the reports during 1988 
and 28 during 1989. Thus after 
having prescribed detailed reports, 
the Ministry failed to obtain the 
reports in full and to make any 
timely analysis to assess the 
performance of the missions in 
publicity matters. 
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Ministry stated, in March 
1991, that a detailed review of all 
publications abroad had been 
undertaken by the Division. A review 
of publicity effort in United 
Kingdom was already completed and 
specific measures to intensify the 
publicity effort based on the 
findings of the review were in the 
process of implementation. It added 
that quartely reports while useful 
were no guage of the continuing 
liasion with the missions. It 
further added that the number of 
reports were not as relevant as the 
overall effort of the mission during 
a particular year; the External 
Publicity Division was guiding, 
encouraging and occasionally pulling 
up the missions for not being 
effective enough to tasks assigned 
to them . 

26. Consular services rendered by 
some Indian Missions abroad 

26.1 Introduction 

One of the major functions of 
the Indian Missions/posts abroad is 
to provide consular services . This 
includes the issuing of travel 
documents viz. passports, emergency 
certificate etc., renewal of 
passports, issuing visas to foreign 
nationals, registration of persons 
abroad, registration and 
certification of births, deaths and 
marriages, performance of notarial 
functions including authentication 
of official documents and 
administering of oaths, providing 
relief or financial assistance in 
time of extreme difficulty, 
repatriation of destitute Indian 
nationals, taking of evidence and 
service of documents abroad, 
extradition, settlement of estates 
of deceased Indian nationals, 
custody of funds and personal 



effects of Indian citizens, war 
damages, pay, pension and provident 
fund claims of Indians against 
foreign governments, civil and 
criminal proceedings against Indians 
abroad, issue of 'no objection to 
return to India' (NORI) certificates 
and other miscellaneous service 
relating to merchant shipping, 
health, weapons etc. 

The instructions on consular 
matters have been compiled in the 
Consular Manual. In the preface to 
the latest available edition (1983) 
of the Manual, the duties and 
responsibilities of consular 
officers have been described as 
under: 

"While discharging their 
consular responsibility, our 
Missions have to always bear in mind 
that they are under constant public 
scrutiny and public has high 
expectations of our Missions. We, 
therefore, have to ensure that our 
Missions adopt high standards of 
courtesy and efficiency in 
performing their consular functions. 
Service to the public should not 
only become the motto of our 
consular sections but every effort 
should be made to satisfy the public 
which comes into contact with them." 

26.2 Scope of Audit 

The review records the revenue 
realised for the services and its 
account al, the adequacy of the 
system of internal control and 
monitoring, maintenance of necessary 
records and other miscellaneous 
aspects having a direct bearing on 
the quality of these services. 

For collection of necessary 
statistics of various consular 
services rendered during the last 
five years starting 1985, a 

96 

questionnaire was issued in May 1990 
to 20 Indian Missions located in 
USA, Canada, Central and South 
America and the Missions were 
requested to send the requisite 
information within a month . Replies 
from majority of them were received 
in July 1990, four Missions sent 
their replies in August 1990 and one 
Mission in September 1990. 

Keeping in view the large 
number of consular services rendered 
by the four Missions in USA viz. 
Embassy of India at Washington D.C. 
and Consulates at New York, Chicago 
and San Francisco, these were also 
test audited. Most of the analysis 
given in this review as also the 
conclusions drawn are based on the 
data furnished by the Missions in 
USA and Canada. 

26.3 Organisational set up 

Ministry of External Affairs 
has a separate passport and visa 
division headed by a Joint Secretary 
who is responsible for framing the 
policy, prescribing the procedure 
and other related instructions on 
various consular matters for the 
guidance of Missions abroad. While 
the political aspect of consular 
work is taken care of by the 
Ministry of External Affairs, the 
aspects having a security angle are 
decided upon by the Foreigner's 
Division of the Ministry of Home 
Affairs. 

In Missions abroad, the 
consular wings function under the 
overall administrative control of 
the Head of the Mission. 

26.4 Highlights 

An analysis of the consular 
revenue realised by the 
Missions in USA and Canada 

,. 
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revealed that there was a 
steady increase in the total 
revenue realised by them over 
the years. 

Short realisation of revenue 
to the tune of us dollars 2 . 66 
lakbs (Rs. 36 . 10 lakbs) was 
noticed in the test check of 
accounts of the Missions at 
Washington , New York, Chicago 
and San Francisco. 

There were many instances of 
abnormal delays in depositing 
the consular revenue and its 
credit into government 
accounts. 

A large number of cases for 
issue of duplicate passports 
were pending for considerable 
lengths of t i me in the 
Missions in USA . 

Except in case of tourist 
visa, no time limits for 
providng the services were 
prescribed by the Ministry. 
There was no uniformity in the 
time limits fixed by the four 
Missions in USA. There were 
numerous instances of delays 
in providing consula~ services 
even with reference to the 
time limits internally fixed 
by Missions. 

Name of the 
country/ 
region 

1985 1 986 

Irregularities in the 
maintenance of the Register of 
passports and travel documents 
reflecting certain def ici­
encies in the accountal of 
blank passport booklets were 
noticed. The register of 
passports issued was also not 
maintained properly. 

The decision to introduce 
' More Secured Passport' from 
July 1989 to reduce incidence 
of forgeries in passports bas 
not been implemented . 

Even after a lapse of six 
years after a policy decision 
was taken by the government 
to computerise the Missions in 
North America, nothing 
tangible bas ~een done in this 
regard so far . Even simple 
innovation like introduction 
of visa stamping machine bas 
not been adopted so far. 

26 . 5 Re ven ue collect ed on v arious 
consular s e r vice s 

Total r evenue colle cte d on 
various consula r servi ces i n USA, 
Canada and other countries in 
Central a nd South Americ a d uri ng the 
last f ive years s tarting f r om 1985 
was a s unde r: 

(In lakhs of Rupees) 

1987 1988 1 9 8 9 

U.S . A. 
Canada 
central and 
Sou th Amer i ca 

120 . 9 5 
21. 38 

156 . 94 
25 . 27 

285 .50 
32 . 31 

336 . 0 5 429 . 39 
38 . 76 51.97 

6. 04 6.90 9. 9 5 12 . 70 14 . 71 

Tot a l 148 . 37 189 . J1 327. 76 387 . 51 496 . 07 
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As would be seen from the 
above table, bulk of the consular 
revenue was realised by the Missions 
in the United States o f America. 
There had been a steady i ncrease in 
the consular revenue collected by 
Missions in this region over the 
years. This was basically due to a 
consistent increase in the number of 
services rendered by Missions in USA 
and Canada and an upward revision of 
visa fees for US nationals in 
October 1986. 

26.6 Short realisation of revenue 

Fees for various consular 
services are levied under the 

Washington 

authority of the Diplomatic and 
Consular Officers (Onth and Fees) 
Act, 1948 and Diplomatic and 
Co nsular Offi cers (Fees) Rules, 1949 
as amended from time to time. 

A scrutiny of Annual Consular 
Reports and other statements of 
consular services rendered and 
revenue realised revealed that in 
the Embassy at Washington and in the 
Consulate at New York the total 
revenue realised was not 
commensurate wi th the number of 
services rendered resulting in short 
realisation o f revenue as indicated 
below: 

New York 

us 
dollars 

Equivalent US Equivalent 
Rupees Rupees dollars 

(In lakhs) 

1987 
1988 
1989 

0.90 
0.32 
0.42 

11. 79 
4.17 
6 .5 5 

In the Consulate at Chic age, 
the total short realisation of 
revenue was $ 0.08 lakh (Rs .1.14 
lakhs) during the period 1985 t o 
March 1990. 

As per monthly consular 
reports of the Consulate at New 
York, visa fees amounting to $ 2 .12 
lakhs (Rs.28 . 87 lakhs) were shown as 
realised for 14031 v isas granted in 
October to Dece mber 1988 . The above 
numbers of visas issued also tallied 
with the separately maintained 
record of visa numbers issued during 
t hese months . It was , however , seen 
from the visa fees r egister s t hat 
the visa fee s rea l ised per t ained to 
onl y 12719 visas granted during the 
abov e mentioned three mont hs . 
Details of visa f e es realised from 
the persons to whom the r emaining 
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0.47 
0.35 
0.05 

6 . 16 
4 . 59 
0.78 

1312 v isas were granted were not 
found entered in the two visa 
registers shown to Audit. There was 
al s o no clue to the revenue relating 
to the remaining number of visas. 
This disc r e pancy was brought to the 
notic e of the Consulate in June 
1990 , but no reply has been received 
(December 1990). 

A sum of $ 97,688.56 was 
deposited in February 1988, February 
198 9 and March 1989 wi th the 
Chancery cashier as against the 
actual realisation of revenue of 
S 9 7 , 9 59. 56 by the consulate at New 
York res u lt i ng in short deposit of 
$ 2 71. I t i nd icated that adequate 
check was not exerc ised by the 
concerned officers in t he Consulate 
in verifying the entries made in t he 
consular service r egist ers with 
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reference to consular receipts as 
prescribed in the Consular Manual. 
This was brought to the notice of 
Consulate in June 1990, but no reply 
has been received (December 1990) . 

In 14 cases, out of 174 
applications test ckecked at random 
in audit, it was noticed that either 
new passports were issued to the 
applicants or their passports 
renewed or· visas granted to them 
without there being any indication 
of their applications having passed 
through t he Electronic Cash Register 
and the passport/renewal/ visa fees 
having been realised from them. 

Visa fee for us passport 
holders was raised from $ 5 to $ 15 
in October 1986. The Consulate at 
San Francisco continued to charge 
pre-revised rate of $ 5 till middle 
of May 1988 on the plea that the 
revised rates should be made 
effective only after a suitable gap 
of time during which efforts could 
be made to make the Indian and 
American corrununity at large aware of 
the change. The services were 
provided by the Mission while 
requesting the applicants to 
pay/remit the difference of fee. The 
total amount short realised on this 
account was stated to be $ 0 . 07 lakh 
(Rs. 0.92 lakh) in the consulate's 
letter of May 1988 written to the 
Ministry. 

There was no co-relation 
between the postal revenue realised 
and the postal expenditure incurred 
by the Consulate at Chicago. The 
figures furnished by the Consulate 
did not follow any logical pattern 
and the inconsistencies pointed out 
by Audit in August 1990 were not 
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reconciled/explained by the Mission. 

26.7 Delay in depositing consular 
fees 

26.7.1 Rules require that on 
completion of each day's 
transaction, the Consular Accountant 
should deposit the day's collections 
with the Chancery cashier who in 
turn should deposit the consular 
fees realised into the bank on the 
same day or on the following day. It 
was, however, seen that consular 
receipts were not deposited with the 
cashier regularly but were delayed 
for a number of days. Records for 
the months of March to October 1985, 
February, August and September 1986 
were test checked in the Embassay at 
Washington and for the months of 
February and March 1988 in respect 
of the Consulate at Toronto. The 
delay in depositing consular 
receipts with the cashier ranged 
from 4 to 27 days in the case of 
Embassy of India, Washington and 
from 15 to 26 days in the case of 
Consulate at Toronto. There were 57 
instances of delay in the Embassay 
of India, Washington. Out of this, 
in 25 instances th~ delay was for a 
period of over 10 days. Similarly, 
in the. Consulate at Toronto, there 
were 9 instances of delays of more 
than 14 days in all the cases. 

The Embassy at Washington 
agreed (July 1990) that 'there had 
been delays in depositing consular 
receipts with the cashier of the 
Embassy'. It was further stated that 
'while no reasons were recorded in 
the cash registers for such delays, 
heavy pressure of work in the 
Consular Wing, absence on leave of 
the India based Assistants handling 



the cash registers etc. were 
possible reasons for such delays.' 

A test check of the records 
of the Consulate at Chicago for the 
months of June to December 1989 and 
February 1990 revealed that delays 
in depositing consular fees with the 
cashier ranged from 2 to 42 days. 

26. 7. 2 Apart from delays in 
depositing the consular receipts by 
the Consular Accountant with the 
Chancery cashier, there were also 
instances of delay in depositing the 
Consular receipts into the bank by 
the Chancery cashier. 

In the Consulate at San 

Name of the Mission 

Washington 
New York 
Chicago 
San Francisco 

Francisco, there were delays from 2 
to 11 days in depositing the 
consular receipts into the bank. A 
test check of the records of the 
Consulate at New York for December 
1987, May 1988, December 1989 and 
February 1990 revealed that delays 
in depositing consular receipts into 
the bank ranged from 2 to 6 days. 

26.8 Issue of duplicate passports 

As many as 6662 lost passport 
cases were pending with the passport 
issuing authorities (PIA) and 
Ministry of External Affairs (MEA) 
for clearance as on lat May 1989 as 
per the details given below: 

No. of cases pending 

PI As MEA 

87 134 
1108 2062 

68 231 
972 2000 

--------- ---------
Total 

The Embassy at Washington 
stated, in January 1991, that it has 
streamlined the work to cope with 
the increasing incidence of loss of 
passports and laid down procedure 
for examining/processing individual 
cases. It added that separate files 
are being maintained and decisions 
recorded on a progress sheet 
attached to the file. 

In the Consulate at San 
Francisco, in 423 cases, clearance 
from the passport issuing 
authorities and Ministry of External 
Affairs had been obtained but 
duplicate passports were not issued 
on the plea that most of the 

2235 4427 

--------- ----------
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applicants to whom short validity 
passports have been issued, did not 
approach the Consulate for issue of 
full validity passports. 

26 .9 Delay in rendering various 
consular services 

No general orders prescribing 
the time limits for rendering 
various consular services were 
issued by the government except in 
July 1989 when the Missions were 
asked to issue tourist visas within 
24 hours. 

A scrutiny of replies received 
in response to the questionnaire and 

,. 



I 

annual consular reports of the 
Missions in USA and Canada revealed 
that there were wide differences in 
time limits fixed internally by 
various Missions for rendering 
consular services. 

In the Consulate at New York, 
92 applications received by mail and 
41 applications received at the 
counter between January and February 
1990 for issue of fresh passports 
were test ckecked. Even after 
providing for a period of th~ee 

weeks for processing of the 
applications received by mail, there 
were delays in 24 cases ranging from 
2 to 79 days. However, in almost all 
the cases received at the counter, 
services were rendered within the 
locally prescribed period of 7 days. 

In the Consulate at San 
Francisco, a large number of 
applications for visa, renewal of 
passports, issue of new passports 
and miscellaneous services received 
during the period from February to 
June 1990 were picked up at random . 
Out of 93 applications, visa was 
given on the same day in 43 cases. 
Out of 44 applications for renewal 
of passports, 5 were renewed on the 
same day, 4 after a delay of 1 to 2 
days and 29 after a delay of 3 to 25 
days. In 6 such applications, the 
date of rendering the services was 
not given. Out of 22 applications of 
miscellaneous services, there were 
delays of 3 to 19 days in 12 cases • 
Out of 40 applications for new 
passports, only 16 were attended to 
within the prescribed time limit of 
3 days. There were delays of 4 to 26 
days in 20 cases and in 4 
applications the date of rendering 
services was not mentioned. 

In the Embassy at Washington, 
186 applications for grant of visa 
received during February 1988, 
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October to December 1988 and 
December 1989 were picked up at 
random. Only in 27 cases the visa 
was granted within 2 working days. 
There were delays of 1 to 5 days in 
31 cases and in 128 applications the 
date of rendering services was not 
mentioned. Applications for renewal 
and issue of fresh passports were 
not made available to Audit for 
scrutiny. 

The Embassy at Washington 
stated in January 1991 that consular 
services are now be ing rendered on 
the same day if applications are 
presented at the counter (except for 
new passport which is issued in two 
days) and in two/three days in 
respect of applications received by 
mail . Delays were also due to the 
incomplete nature of applications. 

In the Consulate at Chicago, 
38 applications for new passports 
received during November and 
December 1989 were test checked. 
While new passports were issued 
within 4 to 7 days in 23 cases, 
there were delays of 1 to 15 days in 
8 cases and in the remaining 7 cases 
the date of rendering the service 
was not mentioned. 

The above delays have 
calculated with reference to 
time limits fixed internally 
these Missions. 

been 
the 

by 

The Ministry 
November 1990, that 

stated, 
the heads 

in 
of 

Missions decide the time limit for 
providing specific consular services 
depending upon the local conditions. 

26.10 Complaints 

Every Mission/Post was 
requested by the Ministry in 
February 1982 to maintain a visitors 
book with a remarks column wherein 



visitors were free to record their 
complaints/suggestions/ comments. 
Head of Mission was also requested 
to go through the visitors book once 
or twice a month and take 
appropriate action on complaints/ 
suggestions recorded therein. In May 
1984, Ministry reminded Heads of 
Missions/Posts to ensure timely 
submission of half yearly return on 
complaints so that a consolidated 
statement could be compiled and sent 
to the Department of Personnel and 
Administrative Reforms. But no such 
return was seen to have been sent by 
the Embassy at Washington. The 
situation in other Missions in USA 
also appeared to be similar. This 
was also evident from the fact that 
most of the Missions had not given 
year-wise details of complaints in 
response to the questionnaire issued 
by Audit as no such records were 
maintained. 

26.11 Accountal of blank passport 
booklets 

As per para 211 of Passport 
Manual, it is necessary for Consular 
Wings to maintain a Register of 
passports and travel documents which 
should fully reflect the stock of 
blank passport booklets in hand. A 
test check of records relating to 
receipt and issue of passport 
booklets in the Mission at 
Washington revealed the following 
irregularities: 

The Mission received 5000 
passport booklets from February to 
March 1986 . As against this, a total 
of 3402 booklets were utilised for 
issuing new passports in 1986. The 
balance at the end of 1986 was shown 
as "nil" as against the minimum 
number of 1598. 

As against the actual balance 
of 1780 booklets as on let July 
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1987, Ministry was informed that the 
Mission had a stock balance of 3220 
booklets. This implied that 1440 
booklets received were not accounted 
for/taken on stock. 

Passport booklets were shown 
as issued without there being any 
receipt or balance brought forward 
entries in the stock register. 
Balances at the end of each day were 
not worked out and sometimes the 
booklets were not issued in 
chronological order. 

In the stock account 100 
booklets were shown as issued to New 
York Mission on 7th June 1990 but 
their acknowledgement was not on 
record. 

Periodical check of the stock 
in hand with the stock as reflected 
in the register was not done either 
in the Embassy at Washington or in 
the Consulate at New York . 

The Embassy at Washington 
stated in January 1991 that the 
records were totally disorganised 
during the shifting of the Consular 
Section in 1986 and some of them 
have since been located. It added 
that the blank passport booklet 
stock register has been 
reconstructed. 

26.12 Register o~ passports issued 

As soon as a new passport is 
issued, it is required to be entered 
in a register wherein all the 
personal particulars of the 
applicant are required to be noted. 
Proper maintenance of this register 
is of utmost importance as this 
register serves as a permanent 
reference record for all cases of 
doubt, dispute or enquiries arising 
in future connected with the 
identity, renewal or issue of a 
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fresh passport to an individual who 
has been issued an Indian passport 
once. Scrutiny of passport issue 
register of the Mission at 
Washington revealed the following 
deficiencies: 

For the period from 1983 to 
1986, there was no entry in the 
registers regarding new passports 
issued. Most of the passport 
issue/renewal registers for the 
period 1987 to 1989 were not made 
available to Audit. 

When the current registers 
were made available for test check 
in July 1990, it was seen that the 
passport issue register was also not 
written from 7th May 1990 onwards 
although a number of new passports 
had been issued beyond that date. 

In 85 cases, between August 
1987 to April 1990, only serial 
number of passport booklets used was 
noted in the register and all other 
columns viz. name, date of birth, 
address, period of validity o,f 
passport etc. were left blank. 

Entries were not attested by 
an authorised official. 

Instances were also noticed 
where entries in the register were 
simply scored out without any 
attestation or reasons recorded 
therefor. 

The Mission at Washingto'n 
stated in January 1991 that bulk of 
the entries which Audit found 
missing during test check had been 
made in the passport regist ers. It 
added that some more entries were 
still to be made for which the 
relevant application forms were 
being searched. 
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26 .13 Introduction of new passport 
booklets 

With a view to curb forgeries 
on Indian passport booklets and in 
consonance with recommendations of 
the International Civil Aviation 
Organisation (ICAO), the Ministry 
decided (March 1988), in principle, 
to introduce Machine Readable 
Passports (MRP) -in a phased manner. 
It was also decided as a short term 
measure to streamline and 
standardise the materials used to 
improve the quality and security 
features in the passport booklets. 

As the introduction of the MRP 
involved complete computerisation of 
passport offices in India as well as 
abroad, it was considered more 
practicable in short run to 
introduce as a first step a More 
Secured Passport (MSP) from July 
1989 to reduce incidence of forgery 
in passports and MRP with effect 
from 1st January 1995. The Ministry 
decided in June 1990 to introduce 
MSP with effect from 16th August 
1990 and directed all the 
Missions/Posts to telex their actual 
monthly requirements of MSPs to 
Government of India Security Presa 
Nasik. As the booklet requires "'" 
specific lamination, Ministry also 
advised the passport issuing 
authorities to obtain the laJtl"inators 
before August 1990. 

Enquiries from the Embassy a.t 
Washington revealed that the MSP 
booklets had not been received 
(November 1990) by them. 

Thus, the MSP booklets, which 
were initially planned to be 
introduced in July 1989, were not 
available in the Missions (November 
1990) . 



The Embassy at Washington 
-stated, in January 1991, that they 
were making arrangements for 
obtaining the required equipment. 

26 .14 Computerisation of consular 
work 

It was decided by the Ministry 
in June 1984, in principle, to 
introduce computerisation in all the 
Missions in the Gulf and North · 
America. It was further decided that 
the Mission at Washington would 
become the nodal point and would be 
linked with other Missions in North 
America namely New York, Chicago, 
San Francisco, ' Ottawa, Toronto, 
Vancouver and Mexico. National 
Informatics Centre was entrusted 
with the responsibility of preparing 
a feasibility study to assist in 
establishing the link. Although the 
decision for computerisation had 
already been taken, the Ministry for 
a long time could not decide the 
modalities and practically no 
headway in this direction was made. 

The Consulate at San Francisco 
has computerised a small portion of 
its consular work from April 1989. 
Apart from preparing returns of 
visas issued, the Consulate uses it 
for monitoring and pursuing the lost 
passport cases which are large in 
number. This also helps them in 
analysing the pendency of lost 
passport cases and issuing 
periodical reminders wherever 
necessary. 

In the Embassy at Washington , 
a proposal for purchasing two 
personal computers - one for visa 
and the other for passport - was 
also approved by the Foreign Service 
Inspectors in January 1989 but no 
computer has been purchased so far 
(November 1990). 
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It will thus be seen that 
nothing tangible has been done so 
far for computerisation. 

26 . 15 Delay in introduction of visa 
stamping machines 

At present, stamping of visa 
in the passport is done 
conventionally and atleast three 
different stamps, each showing the 
type of visa and visa number, seal 
of the Mission and name and 
designation of the signing officer, 
are affixed to complete a visa. The 
Consulate at New York has been using 
a multi-colour visa stamping machine 
since 1987 and it has proved to be 
labour saving device in-as-much as 
only one stamp is required to be 
affixed. The visa stamping machine 
was also found to be useful from the 
angle of security as it was 
difficult to alter or forge it. 
Based on the experience of New York, 
·the Embassy at Washington requested 
the Ministry in April 1987 to 
authorise them to buy visa stamping 
machine for use in the Embassy and 
other Consulates in USA. However , 
since the format for visa was under 
revision by the Ministry of Home 
Affairs, the proposal for purchase 
of visa stamping machines was kept 
pending . The format was revised in 
November 1988. 

On a proposal made by the 
Mission at Washington, the Foreign 
Service Inspectors approved, in 
January 1989, purchase of visa 
stamping machines of the type used 
in the Consulate at New York for the 
Embassy at Washington and the 
Consulates at Chi cago and San 
Francisco. But the machines were not 
purchased till October 1990. In the 
meantime, it has been decided 
(February 1990) by the Ministry to 
use bilingual format f or stampi ng 
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visas. But a final decision on this 
whole issue has still not been taken 
(October 1990) and the Embassy at 
Washington and the Consulates at 
Chicago and San Francisco are still 
continuing with the time consuming 
old method of affixing three 
different stamps , for grant of each 
and .every visa. 

The Ministry stated, in 
November 1990, that a new format was 
being devised by the Ministry of 
Home Affairs before the Missions can 
go ahead with the purchase of the 
visa stamping machine. 

26.16 Returns 

Indian Missions abroad are 
required to send various returns to 
the Ministry of External Affairs 
regarding the consular work done by 
them. From replies to the 
questionnaire issued to all the 
Missions in thia region, it was 
gathered that the following returns 
have been prescribed: 

(i) Annual Consular Report 

(ii) Registration of births and 
deaths 

(iii) Annual return of Registration 
of Indian nationals 

(iv) Half-yearly dual nationality 
report 

(v) Half-yearly 
complaints 

return on 

(vi) Quarterly report on passport, 
visa and consular work handled 
by the Miss i on 

(vii) Quarterly return on Repatria­
tion charges 

(viii)Monthly Consular r eport s 
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(ix) Fortnightly report 
of visas issued 
classification. 

on 
and 

number 
their 

Out of 20 Missions which were 
asked to . intimate whether all the 
prescribed returns were being 
submitted regularly, 12 reported 
that these were being sent on due 
dates. Three reported that most of 
the returns were either not being 
submitted or there were delays in 
submission due to constant pressure 
of work or shortage of staff. Others 
did not furnish any reply . 

Test check of records of four 
Missions revealed that no calendar 
for watching the timely submission 
of prescribed return on due dates 
was kept. 

Al though the proforma of the 
Annual Consular Report was amended 
by the Ministry in May 1985 with a 
view to getting details of revenues 
earned on various consular services 
separately, the revised proforma was 
not being adopted by most of the 
Missions for furnishing the details 
of revenue under various heads. In 
fact, when the various Missions were 
asked to give details of revenues 
earned on various services rendered 
separately in the questionnaire, 
most of them showed their inability 
saying that separate details of 
revenue earned were not maintained. 

Mission at Washington stated 
(August 1990) that most of the 
returns were not being submitted due 
to constant pressure of work and 
shortage of staff. consular Wing was 
more e ngaged in disposal o f daily 
work rather than maintaining backup 
r ecords. Mission in Chicago also 
stated tha t they we re not sending 
monthly or fortnig htly returns of 
visas issued. 



27. Purchase operations of 
Supply Wing, Washington 

27.1 Introduction 

the 

The supply Wing of the Embassy 
of India, Washington (formerly India 
Supply Mission) functions under the 
administrative control of the 
Ministry of External Affairs and is 
entrus'ted with the work of 
procurement of equipments, machinery 
and maintenance spares primarily on 
behalf of Defence establishinents and 
laboratories. In 
small purchases on 
civil departments 
the Supply Wing. 

addition, some 
behalf of certain 
are also made by 

27.2 Scope of Audit 

This review covers the system 
of procurement of stores and allied 
activities of the Supply Wing, 
Washington and generaly includes the 
transactions during the period from 
1985-86 to 1989-90. Out of 2481 
contracts finalised during these 
years a total of 320 contracts 
pertaining to different .months were 
selected at random for test check in 
audit for the .purpose of this 
review. 

27.3 Organisational set up 

The Supply Wing is headed by 
Minister (Commerce and. Supply), as 
the Ex-officio Director General. It 
has 4 officers and 27 other staff. 
The Chief Accounts Officer of the 
Embassy of India, Washington acts as 
the Deputy Financial Adviser of the 
Supply Wing. 

27. 4 Highlights 

At the close of March 1990, 
165 inde nts, which constituted 
7 7 pe r cent o f the tot al 
indents r eceived during the 
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pending for year, were 
placement of 
Out of this , 

purchase order. 
81 indents were 

pending for over six months. 

There were 
finalisa.tion of 
all ·stages 

delays in 
contracts at 

i.e. initial 
processing of indents, 
inviting tender enquiries, 
scrutiny of quotations and 
issuing purchase orders. There 
was no time limit fixed either 
by the Ministry or Supply Wing 
with a view to minimising 
delays at every stage. 

Delivery of stores within the 
dates stipulated by indentors 
was adhered to only in 9 per 
cent of cases. 

Consequent upon delay in 
processing of indents, the 
revised dates for delivery of 
stores by the suppliers were 
fixed in the contracts keeping 
in view the delivery schedules 
offered by them. In 30 per 
cent of the cases only, the 
suppliers shipped the stores 
within the committed delivery 
schedule. 

There was no system of 
monitoring the supplies after 
the issue of the contracts. 
Though delays in shipment were 
noticed in a large number of 
cases, there was nothing in 
the related contract files to 
show if extensions were asked 
for and actually granted. Even· 
in the limited number of cases 
where extensions were formally 
granted, it was done without 
any reference to the indentors 
and without considering the 
adverse impact of such 
extensions on the end-user's 
requirements. 

r 

··• 



The requirement of product i on 
of proof of shipment before 
authorising payments was not 
being strictly enforced. In 

·one case, a supplier handed 
over the stores to the 
shipping company without 
obtaining export licence . The 
stores were lying in the 
warehouse for 15 months after 
release of payment . 

Sigh value indents (exceeding 
$50,000) which were requir ed 
to be processed by open t e nder 
enquiry were finalised on 
limited tender basis in 
disregard of laid down 
procedure. 

Equipment procured in 
1986/1987 at a cost of Rs . 8.71 
lakhs was not installed by the 
firm till June 1990. 

Procurement of medicines was 
being made without provisi on 
of foreign exchange and import 
certificates though the v a lue 
exceeded the stipulated 
amount. 

Machinery worth Rs. 2.37 lakhs 
paid for in August 1988 was 
lying idle owing to incomplete 
preparation of indent and 
subs equent failure on the part 
of Supply Wing to verify 

technical speci fications. 

Though Ministry of Defence had 
issued instructions r egarding 
regulation of agency . commis­
sion to Indian agents, Supply 
Wing disregar ded t hes e on the 
plea that the y wer e not 
governed by the instructions 
issued by Ministry of Defence. 
Such payments, amounted to Rs . 
42. 49 lakhs . Majority of the 
indentors , who were under the 
administr~tive cont rol of 
Ministry of Defence also did 
not object to such payments. 

The Supply Wing far exceeded 
the sanctioned budget for ·its 
administrative expenditure 
during the years 1985-86 , 
1988-89 and 1989-90 on the 
plea that the Ministry's 
allotment of funds was not 
realistic. 

27 . 5 Purchase activities 

Fo r the pu r chase of stor es , 
the Suppl y Wing follows the "Policy 
and Procedure Rules 1979" framed by 
the Gover nment . The fol~wing table 
summa rises t he volume of indents 
r ecei ved from I nd i a and cont r acts 
finalised the r eagains t by the Supply 
Wing duri ng 1985-86 to 1989- 90 as 
a l so the ir va l ue- wi se anal ysis. 

---- ----------------------------------------------------------------- l 
Sl. 

f No. 

1 

1. 

Deta ils 

2 

Number of indents 
r e ceived (Ma y 1 985 
t o March 1986) 

2. a I ndents supporte d 
by propr i etary 
artic le cer tificate 
(PAC ) 

1 985- 86 1986- 8 7 

3 4 

528 339 

345 200 
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1 987-88 1 988 - 89 1989- 90 

5 6 7 

512 480 215 

2 1 6 109 65 



---------------------------------------------------------------------
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

b. Percentage of PAC 
indents to total 
indents 65 59 42 23 30 

3 . Number of contracts/ 
purchase orders 
finalised 596 565 466 573 281 

4. Value of purchase 
orders (dollars in 
millions) 19.86 17.21 12.75 13.80 4.28 

5.a . Number of contracts 
for $10,000 and above 201 176 111 131 70 

b. Number of contracts 
value above $5,000 
but below $10,000 114 95 57 78 37 

c. Number of small value 
(below $5,000) 
contracts 281 294 298 364 174 

6. Percentage of small 
value contracts to 
total number of 
contracts 47 52 64 64 62 

---------------------------------------------------------------------
The statistical data given 

above includes contracts finalised 
by Special Procurement Teams which 
came to USA from India to finalise 
major contracts except purchase of 
foodgrains. During 1988-89 alone, 
184 contracts valuing $6.22 million 
were finalised by the Special 
Procurement Teams . 

It would be seen from the 
above table that the number of 
indents received had sharply 
declined in 1989-90 to 41 per cent 
and the number of contracts to 4 7 
per cent with reference to 1985-86. 
Accordingly the value of purchases 
in 1989-90 was even less and stood 
at 22 per cent of the value of 
procurement arranged in 1985-86. 

It would also be seen from the 
above table that a major portion of 
indents during 1985-86 and 1986-87 

were accompanied by proprietary 
article certificates. In some such 
cases purchase orders were straight 
away placed by the Supply Wing based 
on the quotation/rate obtained 
directly by the indentors and the 
Supply Wing did not even have to 
call for quotations before placement 
of orders. In the circumstances, 
the necessity for regular 
procurement of such. proprietary 
items through the Supply Wing . over 
the years was open to question as 
such items could be procured by 
indentors themselves direct from 
suppliers/ manufacturers. The 
percentage of such indents, however, 
had come down during 1988-89 and 
1989-90 . 

27.6 Coverage of indents 

Stores/ 
procured on the 
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equipments 
basis of 

are 
demands 

' . 

I 

I 



. ' 

(known as indents) raised by the 
indentors in India. With a view to 
enable the purchase officers to 
procure the stores according to 
their urgency/ priority of require­
ment, the indents are classified as 
'ordinary', 'urgent', 'operational', 
'top priority' and 'AOG' (aircraft 
on ground). However, such classifi­
cation of priority was not 
meaningful in the absence of any 
time limit/schedule for processing 
and finalisation of indents. No 
mechanism to monitor this aspect was 
also devised by the Supply Wing. 

As on 31st March 1990,
1

• 165 
indents (77 per cent as compared to 
indents received in 1989-90) were 
outstanding out of which 81 indents 
(49 per cent) were pending over six 
months . 

A review of these 320 selected 
contracts which had emanated from 
2t~ indents revealed following 
d~l~ys at various stages of 
processing:-

27.6.l Delay in registration of 
indents:- After registration of 
indent·s in the Card ex Sect ion of toe 
Supply Wing, these are required to 
be passed on to the Supply Section 
for initiating procurement action. 
out of 259 indents test checked 135 
indents were transferred on the same 
day and 90 indents were transferred 
the next day. In 28 indents it took 
2-4 days and in 6 indents it took 5-
9 days to merely transfer the 
indents to the concerned supply 
sections. 

27.6.2 Delay in issue of tender 
enquiries:- In 212 contracts (out of 
320),tender enquiries were issued 
within 15 days from the date of 
receipt of indents. In 76 cases, 
Supply Wing took 16-30 days and in 

27 cases 1-3 months and in 5 cases 
more than 3 months. 

It was seen that out of 137 
cases, where the indent was 
supported by a proprietary article 
certificate, in 35 cases Supply Wing 
took more than 15 days to issue 
tender enquiries. 

27 . 6.3 Delay in issuing 
purchase orders: - After receipt of 
quotations in response to the tender 
enquiries, the contracts should be 
finalised as early as possible by 
issuing purchase orders. The time 
taken by the Supply Wing in 
finalising 320 contracts was 

upto 3 months in 131 contracts 

3-6 months in 135 contracts 

6-12 months in 43 contracts 
and 

over one year in 11 contracts. 

Apart from delay on the part 
of the Supply Wing, the other 
reasons for delay were one or more 
of the following:-

(i) correspondence with the 
indentors for comparison of 
technical specifications of v~~ious 
sophisticated equipments/ machinery; 

(ii) supply of wanting proprietary 
article certificates or correct 
proprietary article certificate 
where necessary; 
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(iii) correspondence with the 
indentors for review of new items 
suggested by the firms on account 
of development/ modernisation; 

(iv) correspondence with the 
indentors for release of additional 



funds/foreign exchange due to wide 
variations between estimated price 
and quoted price; 

(v) negotiations .with the 
suppliers for lowering the prices; 

(vi) correspondence ~ith the 
suppliers for removing the unusual 
terms in the contracts; 

(vii) extensions sought by the 
suppliers in submission of tender 
enquiries. 

27.7 Delivery schedule 

Consequent upon delay in the 
proqessing of indents and placement 
of purchase orders, Supply Wing 
could not adhere to the delivery 
schedules as stipulated in the 
inderits. Only in 9 per cent cases 
(i.e. 29 out of 320), the stores 
were shipped within the delivery 
schedule as shown in the indents and 
in. 30 per cent cases (i.e. 95 out 
320) the stores were shipped within 
the delivery schedule stipulated in 
the purchase orders . 

It was further seen that in 
149 cases,there was delay beyond one 
month as compared to the stipulated 
date shown in the purchase orders . 

Suppliers had delayed shipment 
in respect of 225 cases but as per 
details in the contract files, 
delivery schedules were extended in 
only 39 cases. 

In eight cases, the delivery 
period was extended even after the 
shipment of stores with a view to 
enabling the accounts branch to 
release the payment. But in majority 
of cases payments were authorised 
either without looking into the 
aspect of delivery schedule or on 
the basis of informal endorsement 

made on invoices/ copy of the 
purchase orders to the effect that 
delivery schedule had been extended 
without keeping any r~cord in the 

I 
rele~ent contract files. Delivery 
schedules were ':lener.ally extended 
without any reference to the 
indentors and without considering 
the adverse impact of such 
extensions on the end user's 
requirement . 

27 .8 Release 
suppliers 
shipment 

of payments 
without proof 

to 
of 

Under the existing system, 
suppliers are required to transfer 
the stores to the authorised freight 
forwarder for onward shipment to the 
indentors in India. 

A test check of 119 cases, 
however, revealed that the 
requirement of production of ·proof 
of shipment in the form of airway 
bills or. evidence of shipment to the 
authorised freight forwarder was not 
enforced rigidly. In 71 cases (60 
per cent), the suppliers did not 
furnish the proof of shipments along 
with the invoices but payments were 
released. 

In respect of 48 cases, where 
details of shipments were available, 
it was seen that the freight 
forwarder took 30 days in despatch 
of stores in 33 
10 cases and 
shipment was 
three months. 

cases, 1-3 months in 
in five cases the 

delayed even beyond 

In one case it was seen that 
payment for the stores worth Rs.0.33 
lakh was made on 7th December 1987 
to the firm against invoice dated 
23rd June 1987 without insisting on 
the requirement of proof of 
shipment. The stores did not reach 
the consignee and were lost either 

110 

I -



in the warehouse of the freight 
forwarder or on way to Air India 
cargo. Responsibility for the loss 
of goods worth Rs . 0.33 lakh had not 
been fixed (July 1990) . 

27. 9 Departure from the prescribed 
procedure in procurement of 
stores 

According to the purchase 
procedure prescribed by the 
Ministry of External Affairs, 
processing of individual indents 
above the · value of Rs. 50, 000 is 
primarily the responsibility of the 
Director General of Supplies and 
Disposals (DGSD) in India. Such 
indents could be accepted by the 
Supply Wing only if these were 
cross-mendated by the DGSD with 
adequate reasons. Ministry of 
Defence, Railways and Communications 
could prefer indents directly on 
Supply Wing irrespective of value if 
they consider import as inescapable. 
In regard to cases relating to 
departments other than Defence , 
Railways and Communications, 
however, 14 indents of the value of 
Rs. 50,000 and above had been 
processed by the Supply Wing even 
in the absence of adequate 
justification from the indentors and 
/or cross-mendating by DGSD. 

For the procurement of stores 
against indents exceeding $50,000 
the system of open tender enquiry or 
advertised enquiry is required to be 
adopted. In three cases in which 
values of indents were $1,39,214, 
$1,95,200, and $ 61,068, Supply Wing 
issued limited tender enquiry and 
did not follow the correct 
procedure. 

27.10 Some Interesting cases 

27.10.l 
idle 

Blocking of funds on 
machinery: - Against a 
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propr'i.etary indent of January 1985 
from Ministry of Defence, a purchase 
order was ·~ssued by Supply Wing in 
January 19'a~ subsequently amended in 
February and September 1986 to 
include spares, for a total value of 
$ 83,442 (Rs. 10.10 lakhs) including 
16 per cent agency commission of 
$ 13,351 (Rs . 1.62 lakhs) against 
permissible ceiling of 5 per cent. 
The firm was responsible for 
installation of the system and 
providing necessary training in 
India. The equipment and spares were 
airlifted in June 1986 and March 
1987 respectively. Payments of 
$53,939 (Rs . 6.53 lakhs) and $16,663 
(Rs. 2 .18 lakhs) were authorised in 
July 1986 and April 1987 
respectively which represented full 
value of stores less agency 
commission. In the meantime the firm 
informed its agent in August 1986 
that it had been acquired by another 
firm and that the training be 
scheduled either before October 1986 
or early 1987. As the equipment 
consigned to Delhi was wrongly 
unloaded at Bombay, the consignee 
received it in June 1987. The 
successor firm declined (February 
1988) to own responsibility for . 
installation and training. The user . 
too could not commission the ~ 
equipment a s the software suppliedj 
with it h~d been damaged due to 
moisture. Efforts to get the 
equipment repaired by the successor 
firm did not materialise. 

The Supply Wing had failed to 
incorporate necessary provision in 
the terms of contract to safeguard 
government interest by with-holding 
a part of the payment till 
installation and training. No effort 
was also made to get the warranty 
extended due to delay in receipt of 
equipment. No compensation .from the 
airlines f or belated delivery was 
also claimed. 



Thus the equipment for which a 
payment of $70,602 (Rs. 8.71 lakhs) 
had been made was lying uninstalled 
(June 1990). 

2 7 .10 .2 Procurement of unwanted 
stores:- For the procurement of 
certain spares, Naval Headquarters 
sent an indent in November 1986. on 
6th October 1988, the indenter 
decided to •cancel the indent but 
revived it on 26th October 1988. 
Supply Wing placed a purchase order 
on 18th January 1989 for $7612. 
Meanwhile, the indenter requested 
the Naval Attache on 22nd December 
1988 to procure the spares after 
deleting ten items therefrom. The 
Naval Attache passed on the telex to 
Supply Wing on 19th January 1989. 
The Supply Wing requested the firm 
on 31st March 1989 to cancel the 
items which were not required by the 
indentor. But the firm dee 1 ined to 
accept the request due to delay in 
conununicating the decision. This 
resulted in procurement of unwanted 
stores worth $4,504 (Rs. 0.74 lakh). 
No responsibility for this delay has 
been fixed. 

27.10.3 Irregular procurement of 
medicines:- As per Purchase Policy 
and Procedure, 1979, the Purchase 
Officer of Supply Wing on receipt of 
indents will scrutinise the indents 
with regard to the availability of 
necessary funds, provision of 
foreign exchange, clearance from the 
import angle etc. Drug Controller, 
India had separately clarified in 
March 1989 that under the 
Liberalised Import Policy, import 
licence was not requireC. under the 
Trade Control Regulations if the 
c.i.f. value involved 
exceed Rs. 2,000. 

does not 

The Central Government Health 
Scheme (CGHS) Medical Stores Depot, 
New Delhi had sent various indents 
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to Supply Wing for procurement of 
life saving drugs. It was routinely 
inc:..cat.ed in each indent that the 
estimated value of the drugs was 
below Rs. 1,000. On the assumption 
that the indentor would have taken 
care of the requirement of provision 
of foreign exchange, import 
certificate etc., the Supply Wing 
arranged the procurement of 
medicines against all such indents 
without exercising any checks and 
ascertaining the position from the 
indenter. In a majority of such 
cases, the value exceeded the 
stipulated amount of Rs. 2, 000 and 
in three cases it was nearing Rs. 
one lakh (US $6,098) and above . The 
cases, where 
indents far 
totalled us $ 
were procured 
instructions. 

estimated value of 
exceeded Rs . 2,000, 

32,396 where medicines 
contrary to Government 

27.10.4 Idle machinery due to 
incomplete indent:-In November 1986, 
Ministry of Defence raised an indent 
for the procurement of "Atlas model 
carbon arc fadeometer with 
accessories". In April 1987, che 
Ministry decided that the 
procurement may be made on a 
competitive basis as financial 
concurrence to purchase the 
equipment on proprietary basis was 
n<jt agreed to. In May 1987, the 
indenter intimated the technical 
requirements of the equipment and 
accordingly a limited tender enquiry 
was floated by Supply Wing in July 
1987. Firms "A" and "B" furnished 
their quotations along with complete 
technical specifications. Firm "C" 
whose quotation was the lowest 
neither furnished any technical 
specification, model number/ part 
number of the equipment nor quoted 
the item-wise rates of the spares . 
But purchase order was issued in 
favour of firm "C" in January 1988 
for the equipment "with accessories" 



at 518,125 without insisting on 
these pre-requisites . The equipment 
was airlifted in August 1988 and 
payment of Rs . 2 . 3 7 lakhs to the 
firm was also released. 

The consignee pointed out in 
October 1989 that the equipment was 
received in an open condition and 
essential spares were not sent. The 
Supply Wing intimated the firm in 
January 1990 that in the absence of 
some spares, the equipment could not 
be installed and commissioned. The 
firm, however, stated that the 
items being demanded were not the 
accessories but were optional supply 
package for which separate purchase 
order would be required. It is thus 
evident that contract was finalised 
without verifying the technical 
specification of the equipments and 
without ascertai ning the complete 
details of accessories and spares. 
Thus machinery worth $18,125 (Rs. 
2. 3 7 lakhs) for which payment was 
made in August 1988 was lying idle 
(February 1990). 

27 . 10 . 5 irregular release of 
payment:- The Supply Wing ha~ issued 
supply order in June 1988 on firm 
'X ' .for spares valuing S4'8, 800 
against an indent of Naval 
Headqua+ters . The payment t~ the 
firm was to be made on receipt of 
invoi ce and evidence of shipment in 
the form of air-way bill etc. 
Further, if export licence was 
requ~red from US. Government, the 
stores were not to b~ shi pped before 
receipt of the same. The supplier 
despat·ched the stores to the 
shipping agent with · invoice in 
September 1988 without obtaining the 
~xport licence and simply mentioning 

; on the invoice itself t hat export 
licence was required . Supp ly Wing 
released the payment of $48, 800 (Rs . 
6. 39 lakhs) t o t he f i r m in Nove mbe r 
1988 on the ba s is o f t he invo i c e 
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without verifying the proof of 
shipment. In March 1989, the 
shipping agent informed the Supply 
Wing that the goods were lying in 
their warehouse due to non-receipt 
of export licence . It was only after 
this that the Supply Wing furnished 
the import certificate to the 
supplier in July 1989. Export 
licence was issued by the US 
Government in February 1990 and the 
goods were finally shipped in March 
1990. 

The payment of $48, 800 which 
was to be made after the proof of 
shipment in March 1990 was 
authorised in November 1988. The · 
failure was firstly on the part of 
the supplier in despatching the 
goods to the shipping agent without 
obtaining the export licence and 
secondly on the part of Supply Wing 
in releasing the payment without 
verifying t he proof of shipment. 

2 7 . 10. 6 Non-recovery of extra 
expenditure on risk purchase:- A 
purchase order for the supply of 
50,000 'integrated circuits' was 
issued in November 1986 on firm 'D' 
for a total cost of $22, 250 with 
delivery in July 1987 . In December 
1987 th. firm requested for 
cancellation of the contract as 
their manufacturer had expressed his 
inability to manufacture the 
required stores due to shortage of 
raw material . Supply Wing cancelled 
the contract in August 19'88 and 
intimated the firm that extra 
expenditure by the purchaser in 
risk purchase will have to be borne 
by them. 

The s tores were procured in 
December 1988 at enhanced rate from , 
another firm at a total cost of 
$26 ,000 involving a dditional 
expendit ure o f $3,750 (Rs . 0 . 55 
lakh) • . Desp i te the fac t that the 



firm is on the regular ~ist of 
suppliers of the Supply Wing 
recovery of the extra expenditure 
incurred in the risk purchase has 
not been made from the firm (July 
1990). In the meantime, while other 
orders have been placed on the same 
firm and a number of payments 
released, in this case the matter 
was referred to the legal counsel in 
December 1988 and no final decision 
has been taken (July 1990). 

27.10.7 Irregular procurement of 
Kodak films: - Defence/ Research and 
Development Organisation placed an 
indent with proprietary article 
certificate in August 1987 for the 
procurement of Kodak films. A tender 
enquiry was issued by Supply Wing in 
September 1987 . The proprietary 
firm, however, despatched the films 
valuing $52,853 (Rs.6 . 92 lakhs) to 
the freight forwarders in August 
1987 withou receipt of any purchase 
order. The freight forwarders 
enquired from the Supply Wing in 
April 1988 whether any purchase 
order in this case' was issued or 
not. A probe into the matter 
revealed that the firm had 
despatched the stores against an 
order placed orally by an Assistant 
of the Supply - Wing. Later, th13 firm 
did not accep't , the proposal of the 
purchase offi-tre-its to take back the 
goods. After ascertaining remaining 
shelf life of ' the films from the 
firm, the purchase was regularised 
by issuing a purchase order in 
October 1988 and stores were shipped, 
in November 1988 . The payment of Rs. 
7.81 lakhs for films of sensitive 
nature whose shelf life was 
dependent on their storage in ideal 
tempe rature, had to be made under 
compelling circumstances. No 
respons ibil ity was fixed for this 
lapse. 
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27.10.B Procurement of over-
hauled stores:- Against an 
operational indent of October 1987 
from the Naval Headquarters, Supply 
Wing invited quotations in November 
1987 with tender opening date fixed 
on 14th January 1988. On a request 
made by one of the firms on 12th 
January 1988 to recheck the part 
number of amplifier assembly, Supply 
Wing intimated the necessary details 
to the firm on the tender due date 
and extended the date to 22nd 
January 1988 for submission of 
tenders. The other suppliers to whom 
tender enquiry was issued were not 
informed of this. Only the firm, 
which had requested for extension, 
submitted its quotation for 10 
numbers amplifier assembly. The same 
firm had requested the Supply Wing 
on 21st January to return their old 
quotation on the plea that they 
would like to submit a fresh 
quotation . The old quotation was 
returned on the very same day under 
an acknowledgement obtained from the 
firm. In the superceeding quot~tion 
submitted, the firm quoted a price 
of $4,700 for each amplifier 
assembly. The rate quoted by the 
firm was communicated to the 
indenter (February 1988) who in turn 
pointed out that the firm had quoted 
exorbitant rates as this item was 
purchased from the same firm at 
$1,795.18 in 1985. 

The Supply Wing informed the 
indenter in August 1988 that the 
amplifier assembly would be 
available in 'Overhauled condi­
tion'. The supplier , also kept 
changing the place from where the 
indented store was to be supplied. 
Although the supplier had indicated 
that the stores would be available 
in overhauled condition, no effort 
was made by the Supply Wing to 
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reduce the price. 
its purchase 
September 1988 
condition of 
manufacture'. 

The Supply Wing in 
order issued in 

indicated the 
stores as 'new 

Thus the firm was allowed to 
take undue advantage of (i) 
extension in the date for submitting 
quotation and (ii) with-drawal of 
their original quotation without 
assigning any reason and furnishing 
another quotation. The stores were 
ultimately procured in 'overhauled' 
condition without any corresponding 
reduction in price. 

27 .11 Payment of agency commission 
to Indian agents 

Ministry of Finance (Defence) 
issued instructions in September 
1977 that the services of Indian 
agents should be dispensed with to 
the extent possible. In case of 
arms, ammunitions and equipment, the 
procurement. was to be made direct 
from the manufacturers wherever 
possible and Indian agents were to 
be eliminated as a rule. In those 
cases, where Indian agents could not 
be eliminated, the agency commission 
was to be paid in Indian rupees, at 
0. 5 per cent for the contracts of 
large value bu~ not exceeding 2 per 
cent in any case. In respect of 
those contracts where Indian agents 
were to render 'after-sales' service 
in the shape of warranty assistance 
in installation and commissioning 
etc., percentage of agency 
commission was fixed between 2 and 
7.5 per cent. 

Rates of agency commission 
were further revised from 2 to 10 
per cent by the Ministry of Defence 
in March 1982. 

Supply Wing was not following 
these guidelines on the plea that 
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they were governed by the 'Purchase 
Policy and ~rocedure' prescribed by 
the Ministry of External Affairs in 
1979 which did not contain any 
provisions regarding agency 
commission . In the absence of any 
specific guidelines from the 
government, Supply Wing autho~ised 

agency commission without following 
any uniform procedure. on the other 
hand, the indentors, majority of 
whom were under Ministry of Defence, 
did not object to the payments of 
such commission paid by the Supply 
Wing though copies of purchase 
orders were invariably endorsed to 
them. In 22 contracts, agency 
commission ranging from 5 per cent 
to 20 per cent aggregating $2,53,856 
(Rs. 31.62 lakhs) was paid even 
though no after-sale service was 
contemplated in the quotations. 

Supply Wing had allowed agency 
commission even in the cases where 
foreign firms had exclusively 
supplied spares. In 11 such cases, 
agency commission ranging upto 18 
per cent aggregating $ 51,007 (Rs. 
6.31 lakhs) was paid. 

In seven other cases, agency 
commissipn was allowed to Indian 
agents tor rendering after-sales 
service at a rate exceeding the 
norms by 0. 5 per cent to five per 
cent. Had the agency commission been 
restricted to norms prescribed by 
the Ministry of Defence in 1982, 
extra payment of $32,324 (Rs. 4.05 
lakhs) could have been avoided in 
these cases. 

In one case, agency commission 
amounting to $3,900 (Rs. 0 . 51 lakh) 
was paid to an Indian agent merely 
for representing interests of the 
manufacturer in India. 

Thus due to lack of 
coordination amongst Supply Wing, 



Ministries of Defence and External 
Affairs on payment of agency 
commission, Supply Wing had 
authorised heavy payments of agency 
corrunission of $3,41,087 (Rs. 42.49 
lakhs) in the contracts examined 
during the test check. 

27.12 Complaints from indentors 

No centralised record is 
maintained by the Supply Wing to 
watch over the discrepancies pointed 
out by the indentors about the 
defective/damaged/short receipt of 
stores . Follow-up action in such 
cases is taken on the advice of 
indentors/consignees. Absence of 
timely action in the pursuance of 
matters with the suppliers results 

in expiration of warranty period 
offered by them. Supply Wing has 
left it to the discretion of 
concerned purchase officers to 
devise their own means to keep watch 
over the discrepancies pointed out 
by the indentors/ consignees but no 
uniform procedure has been 
presc{ ibed. In the absence of any 
such register, the details of 
pending cases of discrepancies were 
not ascertainable. 

27.13 Budget and expenditure 

Year-wise details of budget 
vis-a-vis expenditure of Supply Wing 
during the past five years was aa 
under: 

Year Budget Actual 
Expenditure 

(Rs. in lakhs) 

Percentage 
of excess 
over budget 

1985-86 
198.6-87 
1987-88 
1988-89 
1989-90 

58.00 
Not available 

84 . 50 
79.50 

111.10 

While the Supply Wing was 
unable to identify the reasons for 
increased quantum of expenditure in 
various areas, it was stated that 
revised estimates which were 
realistic were not accepted by the 
Ministry of External Affairs and 
consequently there was no 
alternative but to incur expenditure 
in excess of allotment. 

27.14 Monitoring and effectiveness· 

27 .14 .1 Neither the Ministry of 
External Affairs nor the Supply Wi ng 
had prescribed any norms or time 
limits with a view to minimi se 
delays at every stage of processing 

11 6 

75.82 
77.94 
84.19 
97.91 

130.28 

indents 
contracts. 

and 

31 

23 
17 

finalisation of 

27 .14. 2 There was no system to 
keep track over the contracts after 
issuing the purchase orders. With a 
view to ensuring that stores are 
actua lly despatched by the f ir~s 
within the stipulated delivery 
schedules, a control mechanism needs 
to be devised for taking fo l low-up 
action with the supplier after issue 
of purc hase order. 

27.14.3 To avoid unnecessary 
delays in submission of quotations 
by proprietary firms , a specific 
date/time limit should invariably be 

.. 
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mentioned in the tender enquiries 
issued to them. 

27 .14. 4 There was no system to 
keep 'control over the discrepancies 
poin~ed out by the indentors. All 
discrepancies pointed out by them 
can be noted in a specified register 
which may be reviewed from time to 
time with a view to effectively 
taking them up with the suppliers 
for their early settlement. 

27 .14. 5 There was no system of 
keeping a record of the prices paid 
in the past so that the 
reasonableness of prices quoted in 
future bids could be determined. In 
the case of proprietary articles, 
the rates furnished by the firms 
were generally accepted. If some 
index is maintained about the prices 
paid in the past for frequently 
indented items , it could give lever 
to Supp!y Wing to negotiate better 
prices in future. 

28. Supply Wing of High Collllllission 
of India, London 

28.l Introduction 

The main objective of the 
Supply Wing till its restructuring 
in 1984-85 was to make all purchases 
of stores/equipment for Government 
of India, State Governments, certain 
autonomous bodies, etc. from United 
Kingdom and West European countries. 
The guiding principle to be followed 
in the purchase of stores was timely 
procurement consistent with economy 
in expenditure. It was also 
responsible for the inspection of 
stores and their shipment. Pursuant 
to the Prime Minister's directive in 
1984 that the Supply Wing, London 
should be wound up, the 
reorganisation of s'upply Wing was 
considered by the Ministry of 
Defence in consultation with the 
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Ministry of External Affair• and 
Ministry of Supply. In view of the 
difficulties expressed by the 
service headquarters in taking over 
the entire· work of import of stores 
from Supply Wing, it was decided in 
July 1985 that only the following 
items of work would be handled by 
Supply Wing:-

(i) repair contracts; 

(ii) procurement against low valued 
indents (below Rs. 50,000) for 
new items; 

(iii) market survey and location of 
sources of supply; and 

(iv) assihtance to the procurement 
agen ies in India. 

28.2 Scope of Audit 

This review covers the system 
of procurement of stores through the 
Supply Wing as well as the working 
of Supply Wing keeping in view its 
objectives. The Supply Wing 
finalised 3721 contracts from April 
1986 to March 1990 out of which 630 
contracts were selected for 
concurrent audit and were 
simultaneously audited from 
procedural and financial angle. 
However, 145 contracts of value 
above E 7500 and 63 contracts below 
b 7500 were again ·analysed in detail 
for the purposes of this review. 

A draft review was issued to 
the Ministry in August 1990. Due 
consideration has been given to the 
Ministry's reply furnished in 
February 1991 while finalising this 
review. 

28.3 Organisational set up 

The working of the Supply Win9 
was last reviewed by the Ministry of 



External Affairs and the Ministry of 
Defence in 1984-85 and it was 
decided to re-organise the Supply 
Wing by reducing its staff strength 
from 85 to 24. Its overall charge is 
vested in the Minister (Supply) who 
is assisted by five purchase 
directors of Army, Navy and Air 
Force, Defence Production and 
Supplies and Research and 
Development. In addition, there is a 
co-ordination Cell and Accounts Cell 
headed by an Attache and Director of 
Accounts respectively. 

the sanctioned 
the actual staff 

Supply Wing during 

As against 
strength of 24, 
strength of the 
1989-90 was 23. 

28.4 Highlights 

56 high value contracts for 
procurement of material worth 
b 97.79 lakhs (Rs. 2640.48 
lakhs) were finalised on the 
basis of limited tender 
enquiries in contravention of 
the rules requiring issue of 
open tender enquiry for high 
value contracts. 

Time taken in finalising 208 
contracts valued at b 68.46 
lakhs (Rs. 1848.31 lakhs) 
ranged from six months to two 
years and above due, mainly, 
to lack of prompt action by 
the Supply Wing in calling 
quotations and finalising the 
contracts and by the indentors 
in furnishing complete 
information of the indents and 
in arranging the requisite 
foreign exchange. 

Adjustment of debits 
Supply 

Rs.1203.33 
34.22 

credits of 
amounting to 
and Rs. 

and 
Wing 

lakhs 
lakhs 

respectively was pending as 
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28.5 

the same 
accepted 
Accounts 
respective 
ities for 
details. 

was not being 
by the Pay and 

Officers of 
indenting 
want of 

author­
complete 

Three purchase cells of the 
Supply Wing were continued 
even though these did not 
fulfil the prescribed norms. 

Issue of tender enquiry 

As per policy and procedure 
laid down by the Ministry of Supply 
and Rehabilitation in March 1975 and 
modified from time to time, open 
tenders should ordinarily be invited 
in all cases in which the estimated 
value of an indent exceeds b 25,000. 
This would enable the Supply Wing in 
getting most competitive prices and 
updated knowledge of the possible 
sources of supply. Review of 630 
contracts above b 25,000 each 
revealed that the Supply Wing had 
not issued an open tender enquiry. 

The Minister (Supply) stated 
in May 1990 that on an average only 
20 per cent of the contracts 
finalised by the Supply Wing were of 
high value. Many of these were 
repair indents or requests for 
machinery from proprietary firms. 
Further, open tenders would involve 
very high cost. 

The reply is not tenable as 
the Supply Wing, as a matter of 
routine, resorted to limited 
tenders, irrespective of the value 
of the contract. Even if the view 
point of Supply Wing that open 
tenders in the case of all indents 
above b 25,000 would have proved 
expensive is accepted, the Supply 
Wing could have invited open tenders 
at least in the case of very high 
value indents, say b 50, 000 each. 
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There were 56 such contracts (total 
values D 97.79 lakhs or Rs. 2640.48 
lakhs) entered into by the Supply 
Wing on the basis of limited tenders 
instead of open tenders. Further, no 
reasons were recorded for not doing 

Date Value 

August 1987 I:, 1,896,472 

August 1986 DM 1,611,840 

February 1989 BF 117,950,000 

The cost of open tenders would 
have been negligible as compared to 
the benefit that wou l d have accrued 
in the form of competitive rates if 
the Supply Wing had invited open 
tenders in these cases. 

The Ministry stated in 
February 1991 that it was highly 
unlikely that an open tender would 
have given the benefits envisaged by 
Audit. It added that the Ministry of 
Defence do not invite open tenders 
and it would be advisable t o follow 
the procedure of that Ministry for 
the high value contrac ts pertaining 
to that Ministry. 

28.6 Delays in 
contracts 

f i n alisation of 

28 . 6.1 Of the 630 contracts 
reviewed in audit it was observed 
that 292 contracts (46 per cent) 
valuing !i 108. 5 lakhs (Rs. 2929. 60 
lakhs) we r e finalised after a lapse 
of over six months from the date of 
the indents. Out of these, 208 
contracts valued at !i 68.5 lakhs 
(Rs. 1848.31 lakhs) were test 
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so as required under the prescribed 
procedure. To illustrate, the Supply 
Wing, finalised the following 
contracts on the basis of limited 
tender enquiries: 

Value in Rupees 
( lakhs) 

377.40 

135.40 

487.40 

checked in detail including 145 
contracts of the value of !i 7500 or 
more. Out of the 208 contracts , 101 
contracts (49 per cent) were placed 
on firms in the United Kingdom and 
107 (51 per cent) on firms in other 
European countries mainly France, 
Switzerland and West Germany. 139 
contracts (67 per cent) were 
finalised on the basis of single 
tender enquiry as the i ndenter had 
furnished a pr oprietary article 
certificate with t he indent. Other 
contracts were finalised on the 
basis of l i mited tender enquiry and 
i n no case o pen tenders were. 
inv ited. 

The Supply Wing had not framed 
any time schedule for processing the 
indents . There was also no mechanism 
to ensure proper monitoring of 
indents and timely finalisation of 
contracts. The following table 
indicates that there was a delay of 
over six months from the date of the 
indents to the date of finalisation 
of contracts in respect of 208 
contracts test checked in audit for 
detailed review: 



Time taken 

-~-------------------------------------------------------
Six months 
and above 
but less 
than one 
year 

One year 
and above 
but less 
than two 
years 

Two years 
and. above 

Total 

---------------------------------------------------------
Number of 
contracts 

Percentage of 
of ~he total 

134 

64 

The reasons for the delay are 
given below:-

(a) In five cases (all Aircraft on 
ground category) , the Supply Wing 
did not take timely action in 
inviting quotations leading to five 
to twelve months in finalisa~ion of 
the contract. 

(b) The Supply Wing after a 
decision to place the order took two 
to four months in placing the formal 
order and total delay in 
finalisation of 38 contracts ranged 
from two to eight months due to 
delayed action on the part of the 
Supply Wing at different stages. 

(c) 26 contracts were delayed foF 
want of quotations from the 
proprietary firms which did not 
respond to the single tender enquiry 
for periods ranging from five to ten 
months. In certain cases there was 
inadequate follow up by the Supply 
Wing as the firms were not reminded 
to expedite the quotations. 

(d) The finalisation of 39 
contracts was delayed for periods 
ranging from two to twelve months 
due to protracted correspondence 
between the Supply Wing, the 
indentor and the supplier in 
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66 8 208 

32 4 l'OO 

connection with price negotiations, 
agency commission and/or technical 
clarification. 

(e) 25 contracts were delayed by 
three to ten months because either 
indentors did not convey their 
acceptance of the quotations or did 
not supply complete information to 
Supply Wing along with the indent. 

( f) 32 contracts were delayed for 
periods ranging from two to ten 
months as fhe indenter could not 
arrange the availability of free 
foreign exchange and in the absence 
of which the Supply Wing could not 
conclude the contracts. 

28. 6. 2 The delays in f inalisa­
tion of contracts resulted in 
delayed supplies and in some . ca~es 
extra expenditure also. A few cases 
are mentioned below:-

(i) Procurement of Pivots complete 
with nuts 

Ordnance · Fclc'tory Board, 
Calcutta, placed in April 1988, an 
indent on Supply Wing for 
procurement of 5000 pivots complete 
with nuts. The Supply Wing issued 
limited tender enquiry in June 1988 
to four firms of which only one firm 

, 
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of West Germany quoted a rate of 
b 2.50 per unit. Two other firms 
desired to have drawings of the 
tendered item. After receipt from 
the indentors, the Supply Wing 
furnished the drawings to the two 
firms in July 1988. The firms 
informed in August 1988 that the 
items were not in their range of 
production. The offer of the only 
firm which was valid upto 30th 
September 1988 was not processed . 
The indenter reminded the Supply 
Wing in February 1989 of their 
urgent requirement of the stores but 
was informed in March 1989 that 
Supply Wi ng was unable to obtain any 
offer and the indent may be treated 
as cancelled and withdrawn. 

The indenter enquired in 
March 1989 from Supply Wing whether 
any offer was received from a firm 
which was mentioned by them as the 
likely supplier . At this stage, the 
Supply ,Wing realised about the offer 
received by them earlier and 
approached the firm to know if their 
offer was still valid. The firm 
declined to hold the earlier offer 
as their prices had increased and 
quoted a rate of b 2 . 91 per unit in 
March 1989. After obtaining the 
acceptance of the indenter, the 
contract was finalised in June 1989. 
Due to delay in processing, the unit 
pr ice increased from b 2. 50 to 
b 2.91 involving an extra 
expenditure of b 2050 (Rs. 0. 5 5 
lakh). 

The Ministry stated, in 
February 1991, that administrative 
procedures for closer moniroring of 
pending cases have been i~stituted. 

It added that several instances of 
such delays had occurred during the 
period of report becaus e of staff 
shortages and junior o ff ic~rs being 
put in charge of two directorates . 
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(ii) Procuremen~ of stainless steel 
coils 

In May 1988, the Di~ector 

General, Ordnance Factory placed an 
indent on Supply Wing with a 
proprietary article certificate for 
procurement of three stainless steel 
coils from a firm in Sweden. The 
firm in response to Supply Wing• s 
tender enquiry quoted (September 
1988) SEK 2,20,000 for the three 
coils. The firm also stated that 
their telex would be followed by 
written quotation in a week's time. 
The Supply Wing after reminding the 
firm in October 1988 did not pursue 
the tender/offer till May 1989 in 
spite of indenter's telex reminders 
of March and May 1989 urging the 
Supply Wing to conclude the contract 
early as the spares were urgently 
required by the Ordnance Factory. In 
response to Supply Wing telex of May 
1989, the firm stated that it had 
already sent a detailed of fer on 
18th October 1988 confirming its 
telex quotation of SEK 2,20,000. As 
the earlier offer of the firm was 
valid upto December 1988 it declined 
to hold the same · owing to increase 
in prices and revised the quotation, 
in July 1989, to SEK 2,43,000 while 
the Supply Wing was still pursuing 
the firm to hold on to the earlier 
quotation. The indenter again urged 
the Supply Wing in January 1990 to 
procure the coils at the earliest as 
the ordnance factory's production 
was being hampered for want of 
spares. The contract was finally 
c oncluded in June 1990. The delay by 
the Supply Wing besides hampering 
the production resulted in extra 
expenditure of SEK 23,000 (Rs. 0.50 
lakh). 

The Ministry stated, in 
February 1991, that the main reason 



for such a lapse appeared 
vacancy in the post of 
Purchase ( R&D) which was 
only in September 1989. 

to be the 
Director 

filled in 

(iii) Procureme n t of T.A.H. c hamber 

The Supply Wing placed a 
contract , in July 1987, for French 
Francs 831250 on a firm for supply 
of T.A.H. chamber for use at Defence 
Research and 
Hyderabad. 
despatched 
scheduled . 

Development Laboratory , 
The stores were 
in January 1988 as 

After placing the order in 
July 1987, the indenter intimated 
the Supply Wing in November 1987 to 
include magnetic recorder as 
additional item in the contract. The 
matter was taken up with the firm in 
December 1987 who quoted the rates 
in February 1988 for magnetic 
recorder at FF 11, 100. The 
additional items were despatched by 
air in April 1988 . 

The reasons for not including 
magnetic recorder- an essential part 
of the machine in the composite 
indent of April 1986 were not clear. 

The indenter intimated the 
Supply Wing in November 1988 that 
during installation, it was found 
that feron 13 leaked out and the 
key of the programmer was not 
available. Further, it requested 
Supply Wing to airlift adequate 
quantity (30 Kg.) of feron and the 
key of the programmer in addition to 
10 rolls of recording paper for 
recorder immediately. I t was noted 
that after r efer ring the matter to 
the f irm i n November 1988 , Supply 
Wing had not take n any f ollow up 
a ction either with t he fi r m o r with 
the indenter . In t he absence o f any 
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indication 
installation 
incomplete. 

to the contrary, 
appeared to be 

The 
February 

Ministry 
1991, that 

stated , 
both 

the 
still 

in 
t he 

indenter as well as the firm had 
been requested to intimate the 
present position regarding 
commissioning of the equipment . 

2 8.7 Financial settlement with 
ind en tors 

the 

The Supply Wing acts 
for 

on 
procuring 
behalf of 

agency 
equipment 
Ministries/ Departments of 

as an 
stores/ 
various 
Central 

and State Governments in India and 
subsequently settles the bills of 
the suppliers either through letter s 
of credit or through bank 
transactio ns against documents . As 
regards settlement of accounts of 
the indentors, debits/credits 
arising out of the transactions a r e 
passed on monthly to the Control l er 
of Accounts of the Ministry of 
External Affairs through monthly 
abstracts of expenditure for 
financial adjustment with the Pay 
and Accounts Officers (PAO's) of the 
Ministry/Department concerned. 

During the course of auait, it 
was noticed that huge debit balances 
(Rs . 1169.11 lakhs) were lying in 
the suspense account pertaining to 
the period from October 1976 to 
March 1983. These debits were not 
being accepted by the Pay and 
Account s Officers of the indenting 
authority for want of complete 
details . As per Controller of 
Accounts, Ministry of External 
Af fairs' letter of June 1989, a sum 
o f Rs . 240.22 lakhs and Rs. 1207 . 82 
lakhs were lying unadjusted in the 
c r ed i t and debit of t he Suspence 

"· 

) 
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Account respectively . The Supply 
Wing stated, in January 1990, that 
as a result of their efforts, the 
Controller of Accounts could clear 
the Suspense head amounting to 
nearly Rs. 4. 49 lakhs (debits) and 
Rs. 206 lakhs (credits) leaving 
Rs.34.22 lakhs (credits) and 
Rs.1203.33 lakhs (debits) unad­
justed. No further details were 

Year 

1986-87 

1987-88 

1988-89 

1989-90 

Total 

Number of 
indents 
received 

84S 

lSS9 

1172 

743 

4319 

Number of 
contracts 
finalised 

431 

1291 

1144 

8SS 

3721 

Further, the output of Army, 
Navy and Air Force Directorates was 

supplied by the Supply Wing. 

28.8 Workload and manpower 

During the period 1986-87 to 
1989-90, the value of contracts 
finalised by the Supply Wing fell 
sharply as is shown in the table 
below: 

Value of contracts 
finalised 

Pounds 
(in lakhs) 

107.27 

102 . 00 

67.74 

S3.41 

330.42 

Rupees 
(in lakhs) 

2896.29 

27S4.00 

1828.98 

1442.07 

3921. 34 

particularly low during 1986-87 as 
is evident from the following table: 

Directorate Number of indents Number of contracts 
received finalised 

Army 46 

Navy 207 

Air Force 307 

During 1987-88 also, Naval 
Wing could finalise only SS per cent 
contracts of S38 indents. 

According to the norms adopted 
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29 

24 

76 

by Minister (Supply) a purchase unit 
was justified if it had to process 
200 indents per annum. The following 
table shows the number of indents 
received during 1986-87 to 1989-90 



by three purchase cells: 

Humber of indents received 

S.No. Unit 1986-87 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 

1. Army cell 46 

2. Research and 
Development Cell 81 

3. Defence Production 
and Civil Cell 196 

Thus, these cells were 
continued eventhough these did not 
fulfil the prescribed norms. 

28 . 9 Recoveries made at the 
instance of Audit 

As a result of periodical 
audit, the Supply Wing took 
advantage of audit observations and 
could recover a sum of Rs. 4.34 
lakhs from various suppliers during 
the period under review. The Supply 
Wing, however, had not furnished 

44 46 38 

88 152 34 

186 86 142 

(October 1990) any reply/ 
satisfactory reply to 134 audit 
memos involving an amount of 
Rs . 64 . 25 lakhs pertaining to the 
period from 1982-83 to 1989-90 
pending as on 31st March 1990. In 24 
of the outs~anding audit memos, 
audit had pointed out recoveries 
from the suppliers to the extent of 
Rs. 15.27 lakhs on account of non­
recovery/short recovery of 
liquidated damages and excess 
payments as detailed below:-

Year Number of Amount recoverable (~upees in lakhs) 

1982-83 

1985-86 

1986-87 

1987-88 

1988-89 

1989-90 

Total 

audit --------------------------------------
memos 

1 

2. 

2 

3 

10 

6 

Liquidated 
damages 

0.18 

I 

0.28 

4.43. 

2 . 79 

4.15 

Excess 
payment 

2 . 24 

0 . 08 

0.93 

0.19 

Total 

0.18 

2.24 

0.36 

4 . 43 

3. 72 

4.34 

--------------------------------------------------
24 11. 83 3 . 44 15.27 
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With reference to the 
outstanding memos the Ministry 
stated in February 1991 that efforts 
are continuing and as and when the 
cases are completed, they are 
brought to notice of Audit. 

29. Repair/Construction of a lease 
hold building at London 

\ 
29 .1 High Commission of Iridia, 
London had taken on lease a property 
at 8, South Audley Street, London, 
in January 1949, for a period of 99 
years initially at a rent of £ 5500 
per annum which was later revised to 
£5750 per annum. The property 
consisted of a four-storeyed main 
building and a double storeyed 
annexe with a total area of 2·0300 
square feet. In terms of the lease, 
the Mission is liable to carry out 
proper upkeep and maintenance of the 
building. 

The Property 
visited London in 

Team, 
December 

which 
1983, 

recommended that the property, which 
was being partly used as offices of 
India~ public sector undertakings, 
may be converted into residential 
units for senior officers. In 
January 1984, the Ministry obtained 
the approval for the following line 
of action: 

(a) utilisation of the annexe as a 
cultural centre to be administered 
by the Indian Council for Cultural 
Relations (ICCR) in collaboration 
with the Mission; 

(b) conversion of the main 
building into residential units for 
senior officers of the level of 
Minister and Counsellor; 

(c;:) giving of notice to the 
present occupants to find 
alternative premises; and 
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(d) pursuance by the 
Commissioner of the proposal 
purchase the property from 
trustees. 

High 
to 

the 

The underutilisation of the 
property was commented upon in 
paragraph 21 of the Report of the 
Comptroller and Auditor General of 
India for the year 1984-85 Union 
Government (Civil) Volume I. 

In January 1984, the cost of 
converting the property into 
residences and Fine Arts and Crafts 
Gallery was estimated at b 5 lakhs. 

The premises were vacated by 
the public sector undertak~ngs in 
September 1984. The Mission advised 
the Ministry in February 1985 that 
no firm offer had been received for 
purchase of freehold rights. The 
Mission appointed an architect in 
May 1985 to prepare outline 
proposals, design, drawings and 
estimates and to obtain approval of 
local planning authorities, invite 
tenders and s upervise the work, with 
the Ministry's approval. The 
dilapidated condition of the 'listed 
building' caused both the owners of 
the building (in June 1985) and the 
West Minister council (also in June 
1985) to serve notices on the 
Mission. The construction plan was 
submitted by the architect to the 
local planning authorities in 
September 1986 but the planning 
authorities desired (January 1987) 
to have modifications made in the 
plans. 

Modified plans were submitted 
in February 1987 and approved by the 
planning . authorities in February 
1988. In the meantime, the Mission 
submitted a proposal to the Ministry 
in May 1987 for carrying out 
essential repairs to the building 



at an approximate cost of £ 8 lakhs 
(Rs. 159.20 lakhs). The Ministry 
approved the proposal in Novembe r 
1987 and the award of the repair 
contract at £ 5.95 lakhs (Rs. 118.40 
lakhs). The contract was awarded in 
December 1987 for the following 
items of work at a cost of £ 594504 

(i) repair and refurbishment of 
roof; 

(ii) treatment of dry rot in walls; 

(iii) strengthening and levelling of 
floors; 

(iv) overhauling of drain pipes ; 
and 

(v) protective painting of the 
building. 

On further demand from the 
Mission, two additional items of 
work viz., (i) laying the ele ctrical 
and heating system in the main 
bullding (£ 251550) and (ii) 
replacement of wall due to 
structural cracks (£ 45000) were 
sanctioned by the Ministry in July­
August 1988 raising the total amount 
of the sanctions to £ 8.91 lakhs. 

The repair work, commenced in 
January 1988, was scheduled to be 
completed in 32 weeks i.e. by 
September 1988. The scope of the 
work was, however, changed 
substantially reducing the original 
items of work awarded in the 
contract from £ 5.95 lakhs to 0.68 
lakh and adding new items of major 
and original works costing £25 . 50 
lakhs excluding Value Added Tax 
(VAT) in piece-meal during January 
1988 to November 1989. The work was 
practically completed in November 
1989. It was noticed that against 
the sanctioned amount of b 8.91 

lakhs (Rs . 189. 28 lakhs) plus VAT, 
the actual expenditure incurred to 
the end of November 1990 was b 28.05 
lakhs (Rs. 723 . 06 lakhs) exclusive 
of VAT amounting to £ 3. 01 lakhs 
(Rs. 76.24 lakhs) . Besides, bills 
amounting to b 1.08 lakhs (Rs.37.32 
lakhs) were pending for payment 
(November 1990). The extra 
expenditure of £ 19.14 lakhs 
(Rs.533.78 lakhs) i . e. 215 per cent 
excess over the sanctioned amount 
mainly included additional works 
i.e. (a) construct ion of three 
residential flats for officers of 
the Mission and one flat for 
Director of proposed cultural centre 
(b) conversion of existing rooms 
into an auditorium (c) demolition of 
existing annexe and (d) remodelling 
of interior of the main building 
which were not sanctioned . 

In reply to a query by Audit, 
the Mission intimated, in May 1990, 
that construction work beyond the 
sanctioned items of repairs was 
executed in view of a policy 
decision taken by the Ministry in 
January 1984 and further reiterated 
in January 1986, to completely 
remodel the main building and 
reconstruct the annexe for use by 
the Mission and ICCR. The Mission 
added, in February 1991, that the 
cultural centre was to be a land 
mark for the Nehru Centenary 
Celebrations in November 1989 and, 
therefore, the Mission had to take 
this deadline into consideration . 
The reply of the Mission is not 
consistent as the Ministry had asked 
the Mission in May 1989 to · confirm 
that no work other than those 
specifically approved for £ 8.91 
lakhs, had been undertaken 
particularly because the decision 
regarding use of the building by 
!CCR had not been finalised by the 
Government and as there was no 
financial sanction for any 
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additional work. Ministry, further 
enquired as to how additional 
construction work was being financed 
by the Mission in the absence of 
remittances for that purpose from 
India. 

2 9. 2 Drawal of funds • - From 
November 1982, the accounts of the 
Mission were bifurcated into 
Chancery Account and store Account. 
Store Account is, mainly, meant for 
making payments for stores procured 
by the Supply Wing of the Mission on 
behalf of Government of India while 
the Chancery Account is operated for 
establishment expenses. Mission may, 
however, transfer funds from Store 
Account to Chancery Account to meet 
specific requirements provided the 
expenditure involved is covered by 
formal sanction. Disregarding these 
instructions, the Mission 
transferred a sum of b 3. 7 3 lakhs 
(Rs. 100.58 lakhs) from Store 
Account in May-June 1989 to meet the 
extra expenditure on 
construction/repairs. 

The Mission admitted the 
irregularity and stated in February 
1991 that instructions had since 
been issued so that the Chance r y 
Account receives funds by d irec t 
remittances from India and the 
Chancery Account no longer draws on 
the Stores Account. 

Although t he Ministry was 
aware that the scope of the work had 
gone beyond the sanctioned items of 
repairs, it did not take any timely 
action to check the expenditure by 
the Mission on unspecified objects. 

29 .3 Changes in the 
utilisation of the 

scope of 
property:-

Propo sal regarding intended use of 
the property underwent several 
changes during January 1984 to 
September 1988 i.e. before and 
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during the construction phase. In 
January 1984, Ministry accorded 
approval for conversion of main 
building into residential units for 
officers of the rank of Ministers 
and Counsellors while the annexe was 
to be partly used as cultural centre 
by ICCR and partly by Handlooms and 
Handicrafts Export Corporation 
(HHEC). A revised utilisation plan 
was submitted by the Mission to th~ 
Ministry in May 1984 proposing use 
of first floor of the main building 
by ICCR/HHEC and remaining portion 
for residential flats and servants 
quarters. The first and second floor 
of the annexe were proposed to be 
used for residential flats and 
basement and ground floor for 
parking, shop and gallery of 
HHEC/ICCR. In February 1988, Mission 
proposed to the Ministry that the 
entire building may be given to ICCR 
for converting it into a cultural 
centre. In September 1988, Mission 
again changed its plans and proposed 
construction of six apartments in 
the annexe for the staff of the 
Mission. Main building was proposed 
to be used for servant quarters 
(basement), Nehru Cultural Centre 
(ground floor and first floor), 
Director's (Cultural Centre) 
res idence on the second floor and 
three apa rtments for officers of the 
Mission on t hir d a nd fourth floors. 
The Ministry had informed the 
Mission, in May 1989, that there was 
no financial or administrative 
approval to carry out the proposal 
of September 1988 and that 
utilisation of the building by ICCR 
had not been decided but the Mission 
continued incurring expenditure on 
construction work. A plan for the 
utilisation of the renovated 
property has not finally emerged 
(November 1990). The Cultural Centre 
could not be utilised as a land mark 
for the Nehru Centenary Celebrations 
in November 1989 . 



29. 4 Expenditure on auditorium . 
Although there was no sanction by 
Government to construct an 
auditorium, existing rooms in the 
main building were converted into an 
auditorium in November 1989 at 
b 2.04 lakhs (Rs. 55.19 lakhs). 
However, essential facilities like 
furniture, fitt i ngs, stage, etc . had 
not been provided (November 1990) 
rendering 1 the e xpenditure 
unfruitful. Further, since the 
completion of renovation work in 
November 1989 three flats in the 
main building were allotted to 
officers of the Mission during 
November 1989 to March 1990 but the 
remaining building had remained 
unutilised (November 1990). 

The' Mission stated in February 
1991 that the Ministry had now 
decided that the facilities would be 
handed over to ICCR. 

29 . 5 Demolition of annexe:- The 
Mission's plan to demolish the 
existing annexe and erection of a 
new building of basement, ground and 
five upper storeys to provide car 
parking at basement level and six 
self contained flats above was 
approved by the city planning 
authorities in London in February 
1988. The owners of the property had 
granted their consent (July 1988) to 
the specifically itemised above 
stated proposal stipulating that the r 
Mission would undertake to re­
instate the premises at the end of 
the lea~e , unless released from 
doing so by the landlord, and to 
make good all consequential damage . 
The Mission got the annexe 
demolished at a cost of b 0.45 lakh 
(Rs. 12.05 lakhs) and stopped 
construction work in November 1989. 
The annexe had been demolished by 
the Mission without obtaini ng 
financial sanction of the Government 
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to incur expenditure on its 
demolition and erection of the new 
building, thus, entailing a 
contingent liability (which is not 
quantifiable) at the time of return 
of the property to the landlord. 

29.6 Selection of contractor : ­
Tenders for the repair/construction 
work were not publicised in the 
newspapers to obtain the most 
competitive rates. Instead, the 
Consulting Engineer engaged by the 
Mission had invited quotations from 
five construction companies of which 
three companies had responded . The 
lowest quotation of firm A for 
b 5.95 lakhs (Rs . 118.40 lakhs), 
recommended (October 1987) by the 
Mission to the Ministry for 
acceptance, was approved in November 
1987. Due to increase in the scope 
of work during the course of 
construction, payments amounting to 
b 25 . 04 lakhs (Rs. 649.09 lakhs) 
excluding VAT had been made t o firm 
'A' during March 1988 to February 
1990. In reply to a query by Audit 
regarding non-adherence to 
prescribed procedure in selection of 
contractor, the Mission intimated 
(May 1990) that the audit 
observation had been noted for 
compliance in future . 

Subsequently, in February 
1991, the Mission defended the 
procedure followed by it stating 
that on the basis of the advice 
given by the Consulting Engineer, 
whose name was recommended by the 
Royal Institute of British 
Architects and the Institute of 
Structural Engineers, the quotations 
were invited from five reputed 
construction companies. It added 
that the procedure followed by the 
Mission tantamounts to an open 
tender even though it may not follow 
the strict form . 

' 



29. 7 Appointment of Quantity 
Surveyor : - The Ministry had 
directed the Mission in May 1985 to 
refer all appointments of architect, 
consultant and contractors for 
various repair and renovation works 
to the Ministry so that suitable 
examination of the proposal could be 
done by administrative and financial 
authorities. In disregard of the 
Ministry's approval for appointment 
of firm 'X' as Quantity Surveyor, 
the Mission appointed firm 'Y' for 
the job in January 1988 on the 
recorrunendations of the architect . In 
reply to a query . by Audit, the 
Mission intimated in May 1990 that 
subsequent to approval of firm 'X ' , 
at the rate of 2.23 per cent of the 
cost of work by the Ministry in 
October 1986, firm ' Y' had agreed to 
do the job at 2 .1 per cent. There 
was no need for the Mission to have 
approached firm 'Y' when the 
Ministry had approved firm 'X ' . 
Hence, appointment of firm 'Y' in 
disregard of Ministry's direction 
was irregular and violative of the 
procedures. 

29. 8 Inadmissible items at the 
residence of officers ·- The 
furniture and fittings to be 
provided at the residence of 
officers are clearly specified in 
the Indian Foreign Service (Pay, 
Leave and Compensatory Allowances) 
Rules. In violation of these Rules, 
the following inadmissible items 
viz., micro wave ovens, washing 
machines, dryers, deep freezers and 
refrigerators at a cost of h 17,159 
. (Rs. 4. 63 lakhs) had been provided 
at the residence of officers at the 
leased building. 

The Mission stat e d, in 
February 1991, that t he contrac t o r 
was asked to provide kitchens as per 
the local s tandards and t he 
contractor provided a fitted kitchen 

129 

and the items objected to were 
normally available in such kitchens. 
However, the Mission did not clarify 
why these inadmissible items could 
not have been excluded from the 
contract to bring dow~ the cost. 

29 . 9 To sum up 

While the Ministry of External 
Affairs had sanctioned repair works 
for L 8. 91 lakhs on a lease-bold 
property, the Indian Mission in 
London bad spent L 28 .OS lakhs by 
incurring expenditure on new items 
of major and original works without 
obtaining a proper sanction from the 
Ministry. 

The additional expenditure was 
met largely by the Mission by 
diverting funds from Store Account, 
meant for purchase of stores, to the 
Chancery Account which was in 
violation of Government's 
instructions. 

Although the Ministry was 
aware ~bat the scope of the work bad 
gone beyond the sanctioned items of 
repairs, it did not take any timely 
action. 

Though the work bad been 
practically completed in November 
1989, yet a plan towards the 
utilisation of the renovated 
property has not finally emerged. 
The cultural centre could not be 
utilised as a land mark for the 
Nehru Centenary Celebrations in 
November 1989 • 

An 
November 
(Rs.55.19 

auditorium 
1989 at L 

lakhs) had 

built in 
2 .04 lakhs 

not been 
provided with essential facilities 
such as stage, fittings, furnishing 
etc. thereby rendering the 
e xpenditure unfruitful. 



The annexe to the leased 
building was demolished at a cost of 
l:i 0. 45 lakh (Rs. 12. 05 lakhs) 
without obtaining financial sanction 
of the Government for its demolition 
and erection of a new building in 
its place. As the leased property 
has to be banded over to the owners 
after reinstating the demolished 
premises at the end of the lease 
after 58 years, the Government has 
incurred a contingent liability · 
which is not quantifiable. 

Tenders for the work were not 
publicised in the newspapers to 
obtain the most competitive rates. 

While the Ministry had 
approved a firm as Quantity 
Surveyor, the Mission, without the 
Ministry ' s approval, appointed 
another firm as it had agreed to 
carry out the job at a lower rate. 
This was irregular. 

The matter was referred to the 
M~nistry in July 1990. The Ministry 
stated, in February 1991, that they 
have initiated action to regularise 
the unauthorised construction in 
this case with the Ministry of 
Finance. However it did not furnish 
any reply to the other observations 
of Audit. 

30. Overpayment of arrears 
foreign allowance 

of 

As per instructions issued by 
the Ministry of External Affairs in 
July 1980, se rvants' wages 
consequent upon r evision of rates of 
foreign allowance are admiss ible on 
the basis of certificates alre ady 
furnishe d to the Ministry . In case 
revis ed cert ificates indicating 
enhanced wages paid to the s e r vants 
are furnished s ubsequent to the date 
of revisio n of foreign allowance , 
t he enhanced servants ' wages are 

130 

admissible from the date of 
rendition of such certificates. 

Rates of foreign allowance for 
the Missions/Posts in USA were 
revis ed by the Government of India 
in August 1989 with retrospective 
effect from January 1989. The rate 
of exchange of drawal of net 
emoluments was also fixed at $ one = 
Rs. 14. 78. 

Servants' wages included in 
the pre-revised foreign allowance 
were to be adjusted at the new rate 
o f exchange made appli~able ·with 
retrospective effect as per pay 
slips issued by the Ministry so that 
the officers were not put at a 
disadvantage for the amounts 
already paid in foreign exchange. 

A scrutiny of records of the 
Embassy at Washington and Consulates 
at New York and San Francisco 
revealed that arrears of foreign 
allowance paid to the officers from 
Ist January 1989 included full 
element of enhanced servants 'wages 
on the basis of revised certificates 
stating that higher amounts of 
servants ' wages had been paid 
retrospec tively from January 1989. 
In other cases, the payments were 
simply authorised as a matter of 
course. As a result there were 
overpayments of foreign allowance to 
23 officers totalling Rs . 2.91 
lakhs. 

The new rate of exchange was 
required to be applied f rom January 
1989 for calculating the arrears of 
foreign allowance . A scrutiny of 
records of staff of the Consulate at 
New York revealed that the arrears 
o f f oreign allowance from January to 
July 1989 were wrongly calculated by 
not adjusting the foreign allowance 
actually drawn by them at the pre­
revis~d rate of exchange. This 
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resulted in overpayment of arrears 
to the tune of Rs. 1.28 lakhs to 12 
staff members . 

The overpayment of Rs. 4 . 19 
lakhs was brought to the notice of 
the Missions/Posts in January-March 
1990 and Ministry in March/June 
1990. The Ministry stated (September 
1990) that the Mission and ·Posts 
were being asked to effect the 
recovery immediately. While the 
Consulate at San Francisco had 
effected the recovery of 
overpayment, the other Post and the 
Mission were in the process of 
effecting recoveries. 

31. Overpayment 
allowances 

of pay and 

As per instructions of the 
Ministry of External Affairs issued 
in September 1982 and January 1983, 
the India-based officials of the 
Indian Mission at Bucharest were 
entitled to draw 50 per cent of 
their net emoluments for the period 
September 1982 to January 1983 in 
pound sterling and thereafter in us 
dollars at the official rates of 
exchange effective from time to 
time. On further reference from the 
Mission in March 1984 seeking 
clarifications on the point of 
application of revised rates of 
exchange, the Ministry confirmed, in 
February 1985, that the hard 
curre ncy element of emoluments 
should be drawn only at the official 
rates of exchange fixed from time to 
time. In contravention of these 
instructions, the Mission continued 
to draw the hard currency element of 
the emoluments of its officials at 
the old official rate of exchange of 
a dollar to Rs . 9.30 upto August 
1986 even after its revision on lat 
May 1983, lat January 1984 and let 
November 1984. This resulted in 
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total overpayment of Rs. 2.62 lakhs 
during the period May 1983 to August 
1986 . 

Although the Ministry took 
serious view of non-compliance of 
the instructions of the Government 
and ordered in September 1986 
recovery of overpayments forthwith, 
it pended the recovery in November 
1986 on a representation of the 
Mission made in October 1986. No 
decision in the matter of recovery 
was taken by the Ministry for more 
than three years . 

After this was pointed out in 
June 1989, the Ministry decided in 
February 1990 to recover the amount 
from the officials concerned . The 
report on recovery was awaited 
(October 1990). 

A professor of an Indian 
University deputed by Indian Council 
for Cultural Relations to a 
University in Romania was entitled 
t o draw pay and allowances as 
reduced by the monthly payment of 
Lei 4670.00 (Rs. 3723) receivable by 
him from the foreign University. 
While releasing his emoluments for 
the period March 1984 to February 
1985, the Mission incorrectly 
deducted Rs.22,136 instead of 
Rs.44,685 actually received by him 
from the foreign University during 
the period leading to an overpayment 
o f Rs. 22,549. 

Further, 50 per cent of his 
net emoluments was paid for the 
period March 1984 to August 1986 in 
hard currency adopting incorrectly 
the old rate of exchange of a dollar 
to Rs. 9. 30 instead of the revised 
rates of exchange operative during 
the period resulting in overpayment 
of Rs. 30,991. 



In addition, a sum of 
Rs . 12, 751 was recoverable from him 
on account of electricity, 
condomonium and telephone charges 
which had been borne by the Mission 
in the process of releasing his net 
emoluments for the period April to 
June 1988 without effecting the said 
recovery making total recoverable 
amount to Rs. 66,291 from him. 

Confirmation regarding re­
covery of an aggregate amount of 
Rs.3.28 lakhs in both the cases was 
awaited (October 1990). 

These cases 
the Ministry in 
reply has not 
(October 1990). 

were referred to 
June 1990; their 

been received 

32. Overpayment on procurement of 
stores 

Based on an indent placed by 
Director General, Ordnance Factories 
(DGOF), Calcutta, the Supply Wing of 
an Indian Mission abroad concluded a 
contract with a firm in February 
1982 for procurement of 50,000 fuzes 
at a total cost of French Francs 
(FF) 100 lakhs (Rs. 138 . 89 lakhs) 
for the use of an arrununition 
factory. 

As against net amount of FF 
55.20 lakhs payable, after 
adjustment of advance payments and 
liquidated damages levied by the 
Mission, on three invoices of 
delivery of 40,000 fuzes during 
November 1983 to April 1984, the 
Mission paid a sum of FF 55 . 82 lakhs 
in July 1984 leading to excess 
payment of FF 0. 62 lakh (Rs. 1. 55 
lakhs). 

On this being pointed out in 
January 1989, the Mission stated in 
March 1990 that the matter had been 
taken up (January 1989) 
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with the bank which had released the 
payment. Audit has not 
intimated about the recovery 
overpayment (July 1990). 

been 
of 

The matter was referred to 
Ministry in July 1990; no reply has 
been received (September 1990). 

33. Avoidable expenditure - in 
leasing of .telephone· equipment 

With the objective of 
upgrading the telephol)e insturmen­
tation by providing additional 
facilities on the instruments as 
also to introduce digital system, 
different systems available with 
three telephone companies were 
examined by the Embassy of India, 
Washington . The system offered by 
one of the three firms was 
considered suitable as it was the 
only system which, besides being 
compatible with the existing centrex 
exchange, provided additional 
facilities . 

The firm was ready to.install 
the equipment including maintenance 
and labour for five years at a 
monthly cost of us $ 2021. At the 
end of five years, the Mission had 
the option to buy the equipment for 
ten per cent or less of the purchase 
price. 

On 9th April 1987, the firm 
reiterated its offer of US $ 2021 
per month for a five year lease 
period and made the offer valid upto 
30th April 1987. 

The proposal for installation 
of the new system was approved by 
the Ambassador on 29th April 1987 
for a five year period from June 
1987 and the lease signed on 28th 
May 1987 for 60 months at a monthly 
rent of us $ 2205.61. The Mission's 
option to buy the system at 10 per 
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cent of purchase cost or less at the 
end of five year lease period was 
not incorporated in the lease 
agreement. 

Failure to sign the contract 
within the validity period of the 
offer resulted in an extra 
expendi ture of US $ 11076 (Rs. 1.45 
lakhs) as the benefit of 
concessional rate quoted by the firm 
could not be secured. 

The matter was ref erred to the 
Ministry of External Affairs in July 
1990; no reply has been received 
till January 1991. 

34. Failure to claim refund of 
Value Added Tax 

The Commonwealth diplomatic 
mission s in the United Kingdom are 
exempt from levy of the Value Added 
Tax (VAT) on its purchases. 
According to the guidelines issued 
in February 1973 by the Protocol and 
Conference Department of the Foreign 
and Commonwealth Office for claiming 
refund of VAT paid on official 
purchases made by Commonwealth 
diplomatic missions, a refund of VAT 
could be claimed on official 
purchases of British goods whose 
total value exceeds b 50 . It was 
also stipulated that the claim 
should be made at regular interv als 
and should be restricted to 
purchases made not more than one 
year to the date of application for 
refund. 

A test check of the records 
maintained by the High Commission of 
India, London, revealed that in 36 
cases, claims for the refund of VAT 
amounting to b 5047 (Rs.1.36 lakhs), 
relating to the purchases made 
during May 1985 to January 1988, 
were not preferred (August 1990), 
rendering them • time barred . The 
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omiss i on was attributed by the 
Mission to oversight due to pressure 
of work. 

The Ministry intimated (July 
1990) that the High Commission was 
making efforts to persuade the 
Foreign and Commonwealth Office to 
entertain the time-barred claims. 

35. Avoidable expenditure on 
procurement of stores 

An equipment offered to Supply 
Wing, London at a c ost of $ 15,000 
was finally procured at a cost 
of $ 24,270 in September 1989 
resulting in an extra expenditure of 
$ 9,270 (Rs . 1 . 21 lakhs). Deficiency 
in performance of the equipment had 
not been set right till May 1990. 

Research and Development 
Organisation, Ministry of Defence 
raised an indent in December 1986 on 
Supply Wing, London as well as 
Supply Wing, Washington for 
procurement of a satell i te frequency 
converter . In response to tender 
enquiry floated by Supply Wing, 
London, only one firm in USA had 
quoted the rate of $ 15, 000 (March 
1987) . As the firm 'A' was located 
in USA, Supply Wing, London 
crossmandated the indent to Supply 
Wing, Washington in July 1987. 

In pursuance of the initial 
indent placed by the indenter, 
Supply Wing, Washington also floated 
tender enquiry almost at the earn& 
time as Supply Wing, London in 
response to which two firms 
quoted (March 1987) at $ 23,520 
and $ 29,000. Firm 'A' which had 
quoted $ 15000 to Supply Wing, 
London also submitted their offer 
at $ 16,500 on 6th March 1987 while 
the tender was due on 
1987. The late offer 

3rd March 
was not 

considered even though such tenders 



could be considered if the competent 
authority was satisfied that the 
late offer was a bonaf ide one and no 
undue advantage would accrue to the 
tenderer. The offers of two firms 
were forwarded to the indenter. The 
indenter, however, did not accept 
either of the two offers since both 
the firms were agents and not the 
manufacturers and they did not like 
to enter into contracts with such 
firms. In September 1987, a 
'proprietary article certificate' 
was issued by the indenter in favour 
of firm 'A' and the same was 
discussed by the Supply Wing in 
their file in December 1987. Firm 
'A' , when approached expressed in 
March 1988 its inability to supply 
the desired model due to business 
plan changes and suggested two other 
likely suppliers. on the basis of a 
fresh tender enquiry, the equipment 
was procured in October 1989 at a 
cost of $ 24, 270 from another 
source. In May 1990, the indenter 
intimated that only part payment of 
$ 11,345 be released to the supplier 

as the performance of part of the 
equipment was below the specifica­
tion. 

In reply to an audit query as 
to why the late tender of firm ' A' 
was not considered in March 1987, 
the Supply Wing stated in February 
1990 that the offer of firm 'A' was 
not a bonaf ide one and that since 
there were already two regular 
offers the situation did not warrant 
the late offer being considered. It 
was, however, seen that out of the 
two offers sent to the indenter by 
the Supply Win.g, one was technically 
unsuitable and the other did not 
give technical specifications. Also, 
the advantage of considering the 
late offer of the manufacturer was 
not taken into account even when the 
two other offers were lacking 
details . 

The matter was referred to the 
Ministry in January 1990 and again 
in July 1990; no reply has been 
received (October 1990). 
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CHAPTER IX 

Ministry of Finance 

(Department of Economic Affair•) 

36. Irregular release of funds 

A token provision of Rs.1 
crore was made in the revised budget 
estimates for 1989-90 and Rs. 8 
crores in the budget estimates for 
1990-91 for providing relief to the 
victims of November 1984 riots, in 
the form of reduction of rate of 
interest to six per cent on the bank 
loans in .deserving cases. The scheme 
of relief was approved by the 
Cabinet Committee on Political 
Affairs on 12th April 1990. On 9th 
April 1990 the Reserve Bank of India 
was requested to prepare a scheme 
for payment of subsidy to the banks 
due to reduction in the rate of 
interest on the bank loans. 

Even before the proposal was 
approved by the Cabinet Committee on 
Political Affairs, and the scheme 
worked out by the Reserve Bank of 
India, Rs. l crore provided in the 
revised budget estimates for 1989-90 

. was withdrawn on 30th March 1990 as 
the budget provision would have 
lapsed. The amount was deposited 
with the Reserve Bank of India in 
April 1990. Withdrawal of the amount 
not required for immediate 
disbursement at the fag end of the 
financial year and its retention 
outside Government account was 
irregular and against the financial 
rules. 

The Ministry stated, in 
September 1990, that the withdrawal 
of Rs.l crore and its deposit with 
the Reserve Bank of India had been 
done with the sole objective of 
providing expeditious relief to the 
riot affected borrowers and the 
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guidelines for the operation of the 
scheme were expected to be issued by 
the Reserve Bank of India very soon. 
The reply of the Ministry was not 
tenable as no relief could have been 
provided to the riot affected 
borrowers until the guidelines were 
promulgated. 

37. Delay in claiaing refund of 
excess custoas duty 

Basic customs duty chargeable 
on the printing paper of the type 
used .by the Currency Note Presa, 
Nasik Road, was 60 per cent of the 
assessable value. It was, however, 
noticed i~ May 1987 that the customs 
Department charged higher customs 
duty at 100 per cent on printing 
paper imported by the Press during 
October to December 1984. Out of the 
17 consignments imported, the Press 
claimed refund of excess duty in 
respect of 11 consignments by 
February 1985. In respect of the 
remaining six consignments, the 
refund for Rs.78 lakhs was not 
claimed within the validity period 
of six months from the date of 
payment as provided in the Customs 
Act, 1972. The Press stated in July 
1988 that the clearing agent had 
been asked to lodge the claim. 

The Ministry stated, in 
December 1988, that the matter 
regarding refund was being pursued 
with the Assistant Director 
(Shipping) and with the clearing 
agent. Appeals to the Tribunal were 
filed by the Press in respect of 
five cases between January and March 
1990 and in the sixth case with the 
Collector o.f Customs (Appeals), 



Bombay in November, 1990. 

In another case, the Press 
imported printing machines in 16 
shipments during October 1984 to 
June 1985 with an insurance cover 
policy for Rs.1,752.04 lakhs on 
payment of insurance premium of 
Rs. 4. 69 lakhs. While assessing the 
value of these consignments for levy 
of customs duty, adhoc insurance 
charges at 11/9 per cent . were taken 
into account by the Customs 
Department instead of the actual 
insurance premium paid as the Press 
did not furnish the details of the 
actual insurance charges to the 
Customs Department at the time of 
filing the customs document. This 
resulted in an excess payment of 
customs duty to the tune of Rs.13.97 
lakhs, paid between October 1984 and 
June 1985. 
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The Ministry stated (December 
1988) that the payment was made 
after it was passed as correct by 
the Assistant Director (Shipping) 
and it was not possible for the 
Press to check the correctness 
because of lack of expertise.. It was 
contended that the payment was made 
to another department of the 
Government of India and there was no 
loss on the whole. 

The Press informed in April 
1990 that the matter was referred to 
the Ministry for obtaining the 
refund. 

The Ministry's ~ontention that 
the payment of incorrect customs 
duty by the Press was due to lack of 
expertise is not tenable particu­
larly when they had a clearing 
agent. 

I 



CHAPTER X 

Ministry of Health and Family Welfare 

(Department of Health) 

38. National 
Programme 

38.1 Introduction 

AIDS Control 

AIDS (Acquired Immuno 
Deficiency Syndrome) is a fatal 
disease caused by a virus called HIV 
(Human Immuno-Deficiency Virus) 
which can break down the body' s 
immune system and may lead to fatal 
infections and some form of cancer. 
AIDS has emerged as a great public 
health problem within a very short 
period after its detection in 1981. 

The first case of AIDS was 
detected in India in May 1986; upto 
OCtober 1990, 57 AIDS cases 
including 13 cases involving 
foreigners had been diagnosed and 
reported. The sere-positivity (found 
positive for HIV infection) rate 
which was found 3 ·. 3 per 1000 in 
OCtober 1985-April 1986 reached 11.2 
per 1000 in November 1989-0ctober 
1990. 

AIDS is transmitted through 
sexual contact (homosexual, bisexual 
or heterosexual) , sharing blood 
contaminated needles and syringes, 
multiple blood transfusion of 
infected person's blood, 
transmission from infected mother to 
child before, during or shortly 
after birth. 

Following the detection of 
AIDS infection in the country, 
National AIDS Control Prog~ was 
initiated. in May 1?86 a• a central 
sector scheme with 100 per cent 
central assistance by drawing funds 
from other health programmes f!S an -
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interim measure during the remaining 
period of Seventh Five Year Plan. 
Presently there is no cure for AIDS, 
consequently the three main 
components of the programme are 
surveillance, health and community 
education and screening of bloog_and 
blood products. 

38.2 Scope of Audit 

The implementation of the 
programme during 1987-88 to 1989-90 
was test checked by Audit in March 
to May 1990 with re'ference to 
records in the Ministry of Health 
and Family Welfare (Ministry), 
Director General of Health Services 
(DGHS), Indian Council of Medical 
Research ( ICMR) and its reference/ 
surveillance centres in Delhi, at 
the All India Institute of Medical 
Sciences, Nat t onal Institute of 
Communicable Diseases (NICO), 
Institute of Pathology, Armed Forces 
Transfusion Centre, and Maulana Azad 
Medical College, New Delhi. 

38.3 Organisational set-up 

The programme is implemented 
by the DGHS through the State health 
authorities. The DGHS is the nodal 
pbint for monitoring and reviewing 
the programme, . coordinating with 
other departments of Government of 
India, international agencies, 
generating policy issues and 
a~isting the Ministry in 
fo~mulating policy decisions in all 
ma:ttelis .pertaining to AIDS control 
activ!ties. The ICMR provides 
diagnostic support to the programme 
with particular reference to the 
establishment of virus isolation 



capability, deta iled epid~logical 
investigation s leading to 
characterisation of ~he nature of 
AIDS infection ~ the country, 
standardising / quality control 
methods and research. A Natio nal 
AIDS Adv~ory Committee was 
establish_7d in July 1987 headed by 
the Secretary, Ministry of Health 
and Family Welfare, to review and 
ove78ee the progress of the 
P,rograrnme periodically. 

38.4 Highlights 

The three components of the 
programme are surveillance, 
health and community education 
and screening of blood and 
blood products. Very little 
had been done towards 
implementation of the three 
components or the development 
of infrastructure. The sero­
positivity rate which was 3.3 
per 1000 in October 1985-April 
1986 had risen to 11 . 2 per 
1000 in November 1989-0ctober 
1990 . 

In addition to the 35 
surveillance centres 
established by ICMR in 1986, 
only 6 more centres could be 
established by 1989-90. Most 
of the existing 35 centres 
were also not functioning 

,.effi:ciently : Only 4 .01 lakh 
,, / ca,es had been screened for 

/ 
HIV _ a_gainst the target of 13 
lakhs during 1987-90. 

The AIDS units had not been 
established in 11 States 
despi te payments of grants 
~ggregating Rs.110 lakhs by 
the Ministry i n Marc h 1989. 

A s um o f Rs.30 lakhs was 
released i n 1988- 89 f or health 
education. A iilea g re e xpendi-
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ture of Rs.2.89 lakbs for 
publicity through radio and 
television on AIDS had been 
incurred . A pilot survey 
conducted in 1988 showed wide­
spread ignorance of disease. 

Action plan for blood donor 
screening was initi~ted only 
in December 1988. Only 11 
zonal blood testing centres 
were operational against the 
target of 37. 

The screening of blood had not 
started in Calcutta till March 
1990. Ho sample of blood 
collection was screened in 
Bhubneswar, Hyderabad, Indore, 
Jaipur and Varanasi during 
1989-90. In Delhi , a few blood 
banks issued blood in 
emergency cases without 
screening for BIV antibody. 
85 per cent of the total blood 
collection in the country was 
not tested for AIDS and 616 
out of 1018 blood ban)ts. were 
unlicensed. 

Funds were not released for 
training of personnel despite 
the availability of Rs.15 
lakhs in 1988-89. 

AIDS Cells, which were 
envisaged to be a vital 
component of' the 
i nfrastructure in the 
programme had not been 
established at the Central and 
the State levels. 

38 . 5 "Appro~al of the programme 

The ' AIDS control activities 
were initiat ed by the Ministi::y in 
May 1986 . · The memorandum for the 
Expendit ure Finance Committee (EFC) 
prepared by_ t he Ministry in November 
198 7 whic h -envi sage d e xpenditure of 

" 
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Rs.899.20 lakhs during 1987- 38 to 
1989-90 was not approved by the EFC. 
Although the Ministry prepared, in 
February 1988, revised proo/'sals 
involving an outlay of Rs.548.70 
lakhs in addition to Rs . SO lakhs 
already allocated by the Planning 
Commission for 1987-88, the same 
were not submitted to the EFC. The 
Ministry stated, in April 1990, that 
as proposal for e~actment of 
legislation on AIDS was also being 
processed simultaneously, it was 
decided that the policy approaches 
for implementation of the programme 
would be included in the draft note 
for approval of the Cabinet which 
was obtained in July 1989. I t was , 
however, observed that the 
expenditure of Rs.481.50 lakhs 
already incurred on the programme 
upto 1988-89 was not reported in 
the note for the Cabinet. 

38.6 Financial 
expenditure 

outlay and 

Against the budget provision 
of Rs.550 lakhs during t he years 
1987-90, expenditure of Rs.653.50 
lakhs was incurred on the programme 
(1987-88:Rs.31.50 lakhs, 1988-
89 : Rs.450 lakhs and 1989-90 : Rs . 172 
lakhs). In addition, expenditure of 
Rs.97.43 lakhs was incurred under a 
separate scheme of ensuring safety 
of blood and strengthening the blood 
bank system in the country. 

During 1987-88 to 1989-90, the 
DGHS provided Rs. 4 7 4. 50 lakhs to 
ICMR for procurement of test-kits 
anq ELISA readers from the World 
Health Organisation (WHO) for 
supply to the States for their 
surveillance centres. The ICMR paid 
Ra.429.03 lakhs to WHO from whom 
12632 kits had been received upto 
March 1990. The Ministry stated, in 
March 1991, that WHO would provide 
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f i nal accounts on completion of the 
supply. 

38.7 Surveil lance 

Since 16,gical intervention 
strategies f dr prevention and 
control of /AIDS require sound 
epidemiologic~l data on the 
prevalence o;t infection and mode of 
its transmip sion, surveillance is an 
important I component of the 
programme;. It involves dia~nostic 

screeni ?9 among asymptomatic persons 
belongyng to high risk groups viz­
hete~sexual ly promiscuous, homo­
sex2:ls , blood donors and 
p7 stitutes . 

- In addition to 35 centres 
already· established by ICMR in 1986, 
only .6 centres could be established 
upto I~e9~90. Most of the 35 
surveillance centres, already 
established were also not 
functioning efficiently because of 
non-availability of testing 
materials (viz- blood samples) from 
the high risk groups . Against the 
proposed screeninq of 13 lakh 
individuals, only 4.01 lakhs could 
be screened during 1987-90. 

The Ministry stated, in 
March 1991, that due to paucity of 
funds and pending approval of the 
programme, the required number of 
surveillance centres as projected 
could not be established and as an 
alternative it was decided to open 
surveillance centres in such a 
manner as to cater to the high risk 
groups located in the regions with 
optimum facilities. 

According to fortnightly 
reports received by ICMR from 
surveillance centres, 5.81 lakh 
persons had been screened from the 
inception of the programme till 



October 1990 as per detail given 

Number 

below:-

Number Remarks 
screened sero­

pos it i ve 

Rate per 
1000 

--------------------------------------------------------
Phase I 
(October 1985-
April 1986) 

Phase II 
(May 1986-
0ctober 1987) 

Phase IIIA 
(November 1987-
0ctober 1~88) 

Phase IIIB 
(November 1988-
0ctober 1989*) 
(November 1989-
0ctober 1990*) 

Total 

3027 

53907 

109632 

197711 

216547 

580824 

Tha sere-positivity rate 
registered an increase from 3. 3 
per 1000 in October 1985 to 11.2 
per 1000 in October 1990. 

Because of delayed clinical 
manifestations of the disease, 
social stigma and lack of 
curative therapy, all sero-
positive individuals require 
psychological support and 
counselling. Such counselling and 
clinical care were to be provided 
by AIDS uni ts. Al though the 
Ministry released Rs.110 lakhs to 
11 States in March 1989 and Rs.20 
lakhs to the AIIMS in March 1990 
for establishment of the AIDS 
units, only AII~S reported 
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387 

1118 

2432 

4082 

3.3 

2.5 

3.5 

5.6 

11.2 

7.0 

* Blood 
donors 
screened 
after 
April 

1989 
excluded 

establishment of the unit; 
information from State 
Governments was reportedly 
awaited. The Ministry stated, in 
March 1991, that the concerned 
State Governments had already 
initiated ·action to procure 
requisite equipment and fill up 
the posts for the AIDS units. 

In 
National 
stressed 
manpower 

December 
AIDS Review 
the urgent 

so that 

1890 the 
Committee 
need for 

research 
activities such as sentinel 
surveillance could be undertaken . 
It recommended activation of 
State AIDS cells for taking up 
tasks of sample collection, 

... 

' 

I 
I 
~ 

I 



follow-up and for becoming nodal 
points of AIDS/HIV data in the 
States. 

38 . 8 Health 
education 

and community 

As no specific vaccine or 
treatment is available for AIDS, 
the disease can be controlled 
only through massive health and 
convnunity education. A sum of 
Rs. 30 lakhs was released for 
health education during 1988-89 
to the Central Health Education 
Bureau (CHEB) for production and 
distribution of health education 
material to States/Union 
Territories. The -CHEB, stated, in 
November 1990, that the Director 
of Advertising and Visual 
Publicity (DAVP) was requested 
to undertake publicity on AIDS 
programme but DAVP had made 
.commitments for -Rs. 2. 89 lakhs 
only for publicity through radio 
and televi,sion. 

The Minist"ry stated, in 
March 1991, that from the 
widespread publicity undertaken 
by CHEB, it can be concluded 
that there has been good 
awareness about the disease 
amongst the · ge~eral public. 
However, a survey carried out in 
1988 by the Christian Medical 
College, Vellore showed over . 58 
per cent of those attending 
medical out-patients departments, 
76 per cent of those attending 
STD clinics and 90 per cent of 
prostitutes had not heard of 
AIDS. 

38.9 Screening 
products 

of blood/blood 

The probability of HIV 
infection spreading through blood 
and blood products has been 

estimated at 90 per cent . Thie 
necessitates the screening of 
blood as well as blood products . 

It was only i n December 
1988 that DGHS drew up an action 
plan in collaboration with . the 
ICMR and State health authorities 
for blood donor screening. The 
plan envisaged screening · of all 
the donated blood in a phased 
manner from January 1989 in four 
metropolitan cities (Bombay, 
Calcutta, Delhi and Madras) by 
linking all existing blood banks 
to selected surve illance centres 
(first phase), and i dent i fying 37 
zonal blood screening centres i n 
29 cities with population 
exceeding 5 lakhs (second phase). 
The Drugs and Cosmetics Rules, 
1940 were amended in July 1989 
making it mandatory for the blood 
banks to get all blood samples 
tested for freedom from Hiy. 

The Government approved the 
scheme for strengthening of blood 
banks in December 1989 with 
financial implication of 
Rs.1799.49 lakhs upto 1992-93. 
Grants aggregating Rs . 97 . 43 lakhs 
were released to the States and 
training institutions Rs.9.25 
lakhs to 37 zonal blood testing 
centres in 16 States; Rs.2.18 
lakhs to 12 training institutions 
for training of technicians; 
Rs . 36 lakhs to five States for 
development of 18 out of the 
targeted 146 blood banks to be 
strengthened and Rs. 50 lakhs to 
10 training institutions for 
manpower development. The grants 
were released in March 1990. 

Only 11 centres against the 
identified 37 zonal blood testing 
centres had been made functional 
between May and July 1990 . 

- Training of the requisite number 
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of the technicians (74 at the 
rate of 2 per 37 zonal centres) 
was lagging behind by 44 in 
August 1990. Training of 
medical/paramedical personnel of 
146 blood banks had started only 
in four centres till August 1990 
and screening of blood in 
Calcutta had not commenced till 
March 1990. The Ministry stated, 
in March 1991, that in view of 
late release of funds, training 
was started around March and 11 
centres were operationlised. 

Despite instructions issued 
by the Drugs Controller of India 
in February 1989, for screening 
of all blood/blood products in 
the country, no sample of blood 
collection was screened during 
1989-90 in B~ubneshwar, Calcutta, 
Hyderabad, Indore, Jaipur and 
Varanasi. The Ministry stated, in 
March 1991, that due to non­
existence of infrastructure, 
blood screening could not be 
started during 1989-90. Test 
check of inspection reports of 
the blood banks in Delhi 
conducted by Drugs Controller, 
Delhi revealed that blood was 
issued in a few emergency cases 
without getting it screened for 
HIV antibody. 

The aero-positive blood 
donors were to be directed to 
special clinics for further 
advice and counselling. It was 
noticed in Audit that out of 32 
blood donors found sero-pc:isitiv~ 

by the reference centres in 
Delhi, only 14 blood donors could 
be referred to the AI IMS; they 
also did not approach its 
clinic. The Ministry stated, in 
March 1991, that blood banks have 
only an advisory role to play in 
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this regard. 

The State Directors of 
Health Services did not send the 
prescribed monthly returns on 
performance of the screening 
centres in their States to the 
ICMR, the DGHS and the Ministry. 
The Drugs Controller of India 
again instructed the States Drug 
Control authorities, in September 
1990, to send inspection reports 
of all blood banks under their 
jurisdiction. 

An all India study made at 
the instance of the Ministry in 
July 1990 revealed that 

616 banks out of 1018 banks 
were unlicensed; 

85 per cent of total 
collection of blood was not 
tested for AIDS; 

only 79, 74 and 44 per cent 
of the total collection of 
blood was screened for HIV 
in Bombay, Delhi and Madras 
respectively; in Calcutta, 
no AIDS testing was done 
till July 1990; 

AIDS testing was negligible 
in Gujarat, Kerala and 
Orissa; 

no AIDS testing was done in 
Andhra Pradesh, Haryana, 
Jammu and Kashmir, 
Karnataka (except Banga­
lore) Madhya Pradesh, 
Punjab and Rajasthan; 

despite the high incidence 
of AIDS in the North 
Eastern region very few 
blood banks sent samples to 



ICMR centres; 

there was no counselling or 
monitoring for HIV positive 
cases. 

The National AIDS Committee 
in its meeting in December 1990 
which reviewed the existing 
situation of blood transfusion 
services in the country expressed 
concern over the poor condition 
of blood banks viz. lack of 
space, 
equipment 
facilities 

trained manpower, 
and inadequacy of 
for testing of blood. 

Consequent upon detection 
of AIDS in 1986, the Government 
of India made it mandatory for 
all imported blood products to 
carry AIDS-free certificate . In 
January 1989, following the 
detection of some of the blood 
products as posit i ve for HIV 
antibodies, the Drugs Controller 
of India ordered cessation of 
production of all indigenously 
manufactured blood products and 
withdrawal of all blood product:s 
from the market . 

According to the Drugs 
~ Controller (February 1991), blood 

products worth Rs. 3 . 71 crores 
were withdrawn and destroyed by 
manufacturers in Maharashtra as 
per the informat i o n r eceived from 
the State Commis s ioner , Food and 
Drugs Admi nistrat ion . The Drugs 
Controller, Tamil Nadu had ~+so. 

informed that the blood products 
recalled were destroyed, ~ut no 
information had been rece·tved 
from the two other manufacturing 
States of Haryana and West 
Bengal. Despite specific inquiry . 
by Audit, the Ministry/Drugs 
Controll er of Indi a , however, did 
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not confirm (February 1991) the 
withdrawal and destruction of all 
the blood products manufactured 
upto February 1989. The Drugs 
Controller of India stated, in 
February 1991, that it was the 
responsibility of the State Drugs 
Control Organisations to monitor 
the withdrawal of s t ocks for 
destruction and to ensure that no 
stocks were available for sale in 
the market. 

3 8.10 Test kits/laboratory equip­
ments 

For exploring the 
possibilities for indigenous 
manufacture of AIDS kits in the 
country, the ICMR undertook the 
evaluation (June 19.88) of nine 
commercially available · immuno­
diagnostic tests referred by the 
Department of Bio-technology with 
the object ive of selecting the 
suitable test kit for indigenous 
production. Though the ICMR found 
three of the kits sui table (June 
1989) on the basis of sensitivity 
and specificity, the Department 
of Bio-technology was to explore 
the feasibility of indigenous 
production of test kits (May 
1990). The Ministry stated, in 

. March 1991, that · a memorandum of 
understanding had been signed 
with a firm in India who would 
import kits from their parent 
organisation in Holland for a 
J>eriod of three years by which 
'time manufacture of kits would 
.pe . a~arted by them in the 
country itself. 

38 . ll Training of personnel 

AIDS is a new disease and 
as such very few trained health 
personnel are available in India 



for management of the disease. 
During 1988-89, an allocation of 
Rs.15 lakhs was made as cash 
assistance to States/Union 
Territories for training of 
differant categories of 
personnel. The allocation 
included release of Rs . 0 . 5 lakh 
to each surveillance centre for 
training of about 100 people 
every year. However, the amount 
was not released to the 
States/Union T~rritories . The 
Ministry stated, in May 1990, 
that the proposal did not 
materialise. 

38.12 Miscellaneous 

(a) National AIDS Cell 

The Programme envisaged the 
eatablishment of a National AIDS 
Cell in the DGHS to function as a 
nodal point at the national level 
and interact with all State 
health authorities and· other 
departments of Central 
Government. The work study for 
proposals of additional staff had 
not so far been conducted in the 
Ministry/DGHS and the Cell had 
not been established. The 
Ministry stated, in March 1991, 
that due . to financial 
constraints, the pr.~ed 

national AIDS Cell could ne1;- -be 
established. 

(b) State AIDS Cells 

The State AI~S Celli, under a 
designated state AIDS Off ~cer for 
indentify.ing area.. of high risk 
groups for ~ero-serveillance, 

collection of / blood samples for 
surveillance 

1 
.. centres and for 

monitoring the programme were not 
set qp as envisaged in the 
programme a~ neither staff nor 
the cells were sanctioned. 

(c) STD Dispensaries 

The existing Sexually 
Transmitted Diseases clinics in 
the country were proposed t o be 
strengthened in addition to 

. opening of new STD clinics near 
the area of business of high risk 
groups and infrastructure 
provided to these dispensaries as 
per the recommendations of 
National AIDS Committee (February 
1989). The Ministry stated, in 
May 1990, that the State 
Governments were identifying the 
areas where health clinics-cum­
counselling centres were to be 
opened and . funds would be 
released to the States as and 
when the areas were identified. 

(d) Legislation on AIDS 

A bill to provide for the 
prevention and control of the 
spread of HIV infection and to 
provide for specialised treatment 
and social support to, and 
rehabilitation of persona 
suffering from AIDS and other 
incidental matters was introduced 
in the ~ajya· Sabha in August 
1989. The Ministry stated that 
the · Bill had been referred to a 
Joint Select Committ ee of 
Parliament in February 1~91 . 

39. Delay in disposal of 
m~dicines and stores 

I ~ 
_ In June 1985, medicines and 

s~dres pur!Chased by Government 
- Med-ip ai Stores Depot, Bombay 

{Depot) during August 1984 to 
June 1985 were damaged in 
unprecedented rains. The Depot 
reportE!d. the cost· of the damaged 
stores a~ven below to the 
Di recotr Gen-er al of Health 
Services (DGHS), New Delhi i n 
February 1986: 
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(Rupees in lakhs) 

Name of the 
Programme/ 
Section 

Purchase price of medicines and stores 

Damaged Reproc­
essable 

Auction­
able 

Destroy­
able 

Family Welfare 
Programme 

National Leprosy 
Eradication 
Programme 

Other Programmes 

Factory Wing 

Sundry and Other 
Sections 

Total 

48.30 

34.94 

20.56 

32.43 

8.96 

145.19 

The investigation team of the 
DGHS ~eported a net loss of 
Rs .106 .15 lakhs though the details 
furnished by the Depot worked out to 
Rs.106.65 lakhs. 

Report of the investigating 
team and its recommendations for 
minimising such losses in future 
were not intimated. 

A firm which responded to the 
Depot's enquiry in December 1985 
indicated that medicines worth 
Rs.20.58 lakhs could be recovered at 
a cost of Rs.8.80 lakhs out of 
reprocessable medicines. Final 
decision of the DGHS, New Delhi in 
the matter was awaited (June 1990) 
even though the medicines were due 
for expiry in June 1990. As a 
result, medicines worth Rs.11.78 
lakhs after accounting for the 
reprocessing charges could not be 
salvaged. 

The damaged stock included 
stock worth Rs.6.88 lakhs which 
developed fungus growth and was, 
therefore, to be auctioned 
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48.30 

34.94 

20.56 

31.66 0.68 0.09 

6.20 2.76 

31.66 6.88 106.65 

for non-medicinal purposes. Out of 
this stock, the highest offer of 
Rs.2.14 lakhs was received in 
January 1986. DGHS 's approval was, 
however, received in June 1987 i.e. 
after a delay of one year and six 
months by which time the validity of 
the offer had 'expired. In reply to 
an Audit query seeking reasons for 
non-invitation of further tenders by 
the Depot which was competent to do 
so, it was. stated in June 1990 that 
th~ dec.fsion on the disposal of the 
medicines was pending with DGHS, New 
Delhi. 

The stores worth Rs.48.30 
lakhs shown against the family 
welfare programme and earmarked for 
destruc.tion included non-drug . items 
like copper T worth Rs.25.31 lakhs. 
Instructions for their disposal were 
awaited from Family Welfare 
Department. 

The matter was referred to the 
Ministry in May 1990; their reply 
has not been received (December 
1990). 



CHAPTER XI 

General 

40. Losses and irrecoverable dues 
written off/ waived and ex­
gratia payments 

Sta t ement of losses and 
irrecoverable revenues, duties , 
advances, etc. written o ff/ waived 
and e x-gratia payments made during 
1989-90 is given in Appendix VII to 
this Report . 

It will be seen from Appendix 
that in 111 cases Rs .29 .01 lakhs 
representing losses mainly due to 
fail ure o f system, neglect, fraud , 
etc. on the part of individual 
Government officials and for other 
reasons were writ ten off during 
1989-90. In three cases invo l ving 
Rs.0.22 lakh, recovery was waived 
and in 1474 cases involving 
Rs.273 . 39 lakhs, ex- gratia payments 
were made during the year. 

41 . Departmentally managed Govern­
ment Undertakings -

Position of proforma accounts 

On 31st March 1990, there were 
38 departmentally managed government 
under-takings of commercial and 
quasi-commercial nature. 

The financ ial results of these 
undertakings are ascertained 
annually by preparing proforma 
accounts outside the general 
a ccounts of Government . Trading, 
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Profit and Loss Accounts and Balance 
Sheet are not prepared by the 
µndertaking viz., Department of 
Publications, Delhi and Government 
of India Presses; stores accounts 
were only prepared . In pursuance of 
the recommendation contained in 
paragraph 1 . 107 of the Public 
Accounts Committee in their Forty 
Fi~d'£ Report (Fifth Lok Sabha 
1971-72), Government agreed to 
prepare the Manufacturing, Profit 
and Loss · Accounts and Balance Sheet 
for the Government of India Presses. 
The format of accounts for thi• 
purpose effective from Ist April 
1983 was accordingly approved . 

Proforma accounts for the year 
1989-90 had not been received in 
respect of any of the undertakings 
(February 1991). '" A synoptic 
statement showing the summarised 
financial results of the 
departmentally managed government 
und~rtakings on the basis of their 
latest available accounts is given 
in Appendix VIII. From the Appendix, 
it will be seen that in a number of 
cases, proforma accounts had been in 
arrears for a number of years 
r anging from 1 to 17 years. The 
reasons for delay in compilation of 
pro.forma a ccounts were not 
avai lable . The delays in compilation 
of accounts in respect of 
departmentally managed government 
undertakings were also brought to 
the notice of the administrative 



I 
I 

ministries concerned from time to 
time but no effective steps had been 

New Delhi 
The ' 8 JUL ,q.9\ 

taken to compile the a ccounts and 
brinq them upto date. 

(DHARAM VIR) 
Director General of Audit, 

Central Revenues-I 

Countersigned 

New Delhi 
The 
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SI. 
No . 

APPEND II 
!Refers to paragraph 3. 11 

Cases of unnecessary suppl"ementary grants /appropriatio n s 

Grant / Appropriation Amount of Grant / Appropriation 

Original Supple ­
mentary 

Actual Saving 
expenditure 

1. 3. 4. 5. 

Revenue- Voted !Rupees in lakhsl 

Ministry of Agri c ulture 

1. 2-0ther Services 
of Department of 
Agri culture and 
Coo[Jt"Hation 

340,62 3,30 

Ministry of Co•munications 

2. 10-Ministry of 
Communications 6,50 93 

Ministry of Health and Family Welfare 

3. 41 -Department of 
Health 

4 2 9,54 12 , 87 

Ministry of Human Resource Development 

4. 48-Department of 
Education 

5. 51-Department of Woman 
and Child Development 

1577,66 7,45 

·274, 18 2,26 

331, 82 12 , 10 

4 .08 3,35 

421, 89 20,52 

15 12,85 7 2 ,26 

273,57 2 ,87 

6. 



..... 
\J'\ 
0 

- T 

1. 2. 3. 4. 

Ministry of Personnel,Public Grievances 
and Pensions 

6. 61-Ministry of Personnel, 41,19 59 
Pub l ic Grievances and Pensions 

-
Ministry of Steel and Hines 

7. 70-Department of Mines 130,41 2,09 

Ministry of Surface Transport 

8. 73-Ports,Lighthouses 
and Shipping 

112,23 

Ministry of Textiles 

9. 74-Ministry of Textiles 567, 2 6 

10. 

11. 

Department of Electronics 

82 - Department of 
Electronics 

25-Department of 

Eco nomic Affairs 

77,33 

Capital-Voted 

Ministry of Finance 

149,13 

14,70 

72 

3 ,84 

30 ,02 

Ministry of Human Regource Development 

12. 48-Department of 
Education 

76 50 

5. 6 . 

39,73 2,05 

129, 16 3,34 

97,46 29 ,47 

483,84 84, 14 

76 ,86 4,31 

84,53 94,62 

50 76 

• 



.... 
1.11 ...... 

1. 

13. 

14. 

15. 

16. 

17. 

18. 

3. 4. 

Ministry of Science and Technology 

67- Department of 
Scientific and l ndustrial 
Research 

5.30 35 

Ministry of Surface Transport 

73-Ports,Lighthouses 
and Shipping 

366,29 4 

Ministry of Urban Development 

75- Ur ban Development 
and Housing 

76-Publ ic 1.Jorks 

118,70 

127,61 

Department of Space 

84-Department of Spac e 107,69 

Revenue-Charged 

Ministry of Home Affairs 

10,00 

4 

25.01 

!Union Territories withou t Legislaturel 

9 0 -Delhi 4,59 84 

Capital-Charged 

Ministry of Home Affairs 

!Union Territories without Legislature) 

90-Delhi 50,66 29 

5 . 6 . 

4,90 75 

324.64 41, 69 

102,24 2~. 46 

113,67 13.98 

104,31 28 .39 

4,50 93 

31, 58 19 ,37 



.... 
Ut 
N 

SI . 
No. 

1. 

1. 

2. 

3. 

4 . 

5. 

6. 

7 . 

APPENDll II 

!Ref e rs to pa r a gra p h 3.1) 

Sav i ngs u nder Voted Grants 

Voted grants where the savi n gs ( more than Rs . 5 lakhs in 
each case) exc e eded 20 percent of the total grant are given below : -

Grant 

2 . 

Total E xpe nditure Saving 
grant 

3. 4. 5. 

Percen­
tage of 
saving 

6 . 

Re venue (Rupees in iak hs l 

33-Department of 
Expenditure 

39 - Departme n t of 
Civil Suppl i es 

40 - Ministry of Food 
Processing Industries 

10-Mi n istry of 
Communi c ations 

44-Cablnet 

73-Ports.Lighthouses 
and Shipping 

65 -Ministt' y of 
Programme I mpl ementation 

1305 , 78 

29,92 

16,04 

7 .. 43 

21. 00 

126,93 

85 ~ 

6 , 07 1299,7 1 99.5 

12 , 72 17 . 20 57 .5 

8,78 7 , 26 45.3 

4, 08 3 . 35 45. 1 

14,6 2 6, 38 30 . 4 

9 7 ,46 29 , 4 7 23 .2 

66 19 22 .:3 

' .. , 



1. 

8. 

9. 

10. 

11. 

....... 12. 
\.]'1 

w 
13. 

14. 

15. 

16. 

17. 

18. 

19. 

2 . 

4-Depar·tment of 
Rural Development 

43-Ministry of Hom~ 
Affairs 

SO-Art and Culture 

Capital 

61-Ministry of Personnel, 
Public Grievances and 
Pensions 

35-Department of Revenue 

58-Ministry of Labour 

36-Direct Tax es 

48-Department of 
Education 

24 - Ministry of 
External Affairs 

25-Department of 
Economic Affairs 

!-Agricultur e 

80-Atomic Energy 

3 . 

30 

8 , 00 

20,50 

3,25 

3,05 

1, 27 

120,00 

1,26 

64,41 

17 9' 15 

20 , 0 6 

5 7 8,05 

4. 5. 6. 

30 100 

8,00 100 

20,50 100 

3,25 100 

50 2,55 83 . 6 

28 99 77.95 

37,85 82, 15 68.5 

so 76 60.3 

27,26 3 7' 15 57.7 

84,53 94 , 62 52 . 8 

11 , 82 8 , 24 4 1 

405,55 172 , 50 2 9. 8 



1. 

20. 

21. 

22. 

..., 
""-. 

26 - Currency,Coinage 
and Stamps 

84 - Department of Space 

75- Ur b a n Development 
and Hous i n g 

---# 

3 . 4 . 5. 6. 

185' 15 141,21 43,94 23.7 

132,70 104,31 2 8 ,39 21. 4 

128,70 102,24 26,46 20.6 

v 
__ J. 



-IJI 
IJI 

_. 

APPEND IX I I I 
<Refers to paragraph 3. 3 ) 

Surrender o f funds 

Details of major variations where savings were greater than 
20 per cent and a moun ted t o mo re than Rs . 1 . 00 cror e but were 

--·--····-····-- ···--·-- -·--·':_<:.!:_ .... ~~-:. . .: ... ~ .. ~-<:!:_:_.~.~--~-~· e _!_~':~ .. ~-~-'-~-~-·=-=···-···-·-·-.. ··-·-·--.... ·-·---··---·--··-··-·----·--------·- -·----·- --· 
s l. 
No . 

1. 

1. 

:3 . 

4. 

5. 

6. 

7 . 

8. 

9 . 

10. 

Gr· ant 

? .c.... 

Re v e nue -Voted 

2-0ther Services of the 
Department of Agri c ulture 
and Co- o peration 

5 - Department of Fertilizers 

10-Ministry of Communications 

21-Department of Power 

25 - Department o f Economic 
Affairs 

34-Audit 

35-Department of Revenue 

3 6-Di rect Taxes 

37-Indirect Taxe s 

38 - Department of Food 

Tota l 
Savin gs 

3. 

12 . 10 

16 . 18 

3 . 3 5 

10 .5 9 

2 1. 02 

4 . 89 

12 . 11 

2 . 8 1 

25 . 58 

9 . 33 

Amount 
surrendered 

4. 

<Ru pees in crores 

5.41 

12.41 

0 . 67 

6.21 

4.1 2 

3 . 2 5 

9. 2 4 

0 . 0 6 

16.66 

4 . 97 

Amou n t 
not 

Percent­
age 

surrendered 

5 . 6. 

6 . 69 55 

3.77 23 

2.68 80 

4 . 38 41 

16.90 80 

1. 6 4 3 4 

2 . 87 2 4 

2 . 7 5 98 

8 . 9 2 35 

4 . 3 6 47 



----- - -------~ ------------------------------------------ - - - -- - ------ - ----- - --- --

1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6 . 
--- ----- --------------- --- ------------ ---- --------------------------- ----------
11. 4.1-Department of Health 20.52 9.00 11. 52 56 

12. 43-Ministry of Home Affairs 12 . 27 7 . 36 4 . 91 40 

13. 44-Cabinet 6.38 4.91 1. 47 23 

14. 46-0ther Expenditure of the 36.21 10. 14 26 . 07 72 
Ministry of Home Affairs 

15 . 50-Art and Culture 7 . 57 4.36 3.21 42 

16. 58-Ministry of Labour 24.28 13 . 83 10.45 43 

17. 61-MinistI'y of Personnel, 2.05 o. 18 1. 87 91 
Puhlic Grievances and Pensions 

..... 18 . 70-Department of Mines 3.34 0.72 2.62 78 \.]'I 

0-

19. 72- Roads 9.88 2.69 7.19 73 

20 . 79-Ministry of Welfare 2.88 1. 57 1. 31 45 

21. 80-Atomic Energy 22.06 11.28 10.78 49 

22. 81-Nuclear Power Schemes 38.29 7.90 30.39 79 
I 

23. 8 2 -Department of Electronics 4.31 2.86 1. 45 34 

24. 84- Department of Space 2. 12 0.81 1. 31 62 

25. 85-Lok Sabha 2 .30 0.38 1. 92 83 

Capital-Voted 

26. 24-Ministr·y Of External 37. 15 19.80 17. 35 47 
Affairs 

.... .... 
~ 

-



. ~ . ..(' 

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------
1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6. 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------
27. 25-Department of Economic 94.62 42.82 51. 80 55 

Affairs 

28. 37-Indirect Taxes 12.70 8.48 4.22 33 

29. 41-Department of Heal th 14.26 1. 50 12.76 89 

30. 43-Ministry of Home Affairs 8.00 5.90 2.10 26 

31. 57-Broadcasting Services 9.38 1. 28 8 . 10 86 

32. 66-Department of Science 5 . 58 4.04 1. 54 28 
and Technology 

33. 75-Urban Development 26.46 20.79 5.67 21 
and Housing ,_, 

l.1' 
-.J 34. 95-Daman and Diu 1. 19 o. 13 1. 06 89 

Revenue-Charged 

35 . 75-Urban Development 2 . 94 1. 51 1. 43 49 
and Housing 

Capital - Charged 

36. 90 - Delhi 19.37 9.91 9.46 49 



~ 

Ul 
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APPENDIX IV 

<Refers to paragraph 3.5l 

Major variations in recoveries 
Details of major variations between budgeted recoveries and actuals 
adjusted in reduction of ex pend i tur e are ~iv en below _ _:_:_.. -----·-------·-

Grant Budget Actua l Variation s l. 
No . Estimates recoveries _____________ _ 

Am ount 

1. 2. 3 . 4. 5. 

(Rupees in lakhsl 
Excess recoveries against budget estimates 

1. 

,., 
~. 

3 . 

4. 

5 . 

6. 

7. 

Revenue 

5-Department of 
Fertilizers 

90-Delhi 

Capital 

26-Currency,Coinage 
a nd Stamps 

57-Broadcasting Services 

84-Department of Space 

90-Delhi 

94-Chandigarh 

748,00 

14, 18 

7 1, 8 9 

11 5 , 80 

10 6,79 

1 2,08 

1253, 11 505,11 

25,00 10 , 82 

114,29 4 2,40 

140 ,04 24,24 

111,00 111, 00 

177 , 32 70 ,53 

25,75 13 , 6 7 

' y 

Percentage 

6. 

68 

76 

59 

2 1 

66 

113 



·-

1. 2. 3. 4. 

Short recoveries ag~inst budget estimates 
Revenue 

1. 30-Transfers to 
State Governments 

2 . 38-Depar tmen t of Food 

3 . 58-Ministry of Labour 

4. 74-Ministry of Textiles 

5. 77-Stationery and 
Printing 

6. 92-Dadra and 
Nagar Havel i 

7. 94-Chandigarh 

8. 

9. 

10 . 

Capital 

20-Department of Coal 

36-Direct Taxes 

73-Ports,Lighthouses 
and Shipping 

6. 11 0,35 

8,67 2, 18 

30,40 14,20 

35,00 8,41 

33,00 16, 11 

12,42 0,66 

40, 14 16,59 

13,00 

90,00 33,67 

20,20 12,38 

.. 

5. 6. 

5,76 94 

6,49 75 

16,20 53 

26,59 76 

16,89 51 

11,76 95 

23,55 59 

13,00 100 

56,33 63 

7,82 39 



APPENDIX Y 

<Refers to paragraph 3.6l 

Cases of injudicious reappropriation 

I .Cases of major re-appropriation which turned out injudicious on account of 
non-utilisation are given below:-

s 1. 
No. 

1. 

1. 

2. 

3. 

Grant 

2. 

2-0ther . 

Major 
Head 

3. 

'3606'-H.-Aid-
Services of Materials and 
Department of Equipments 
Agr icu) ture 
and Co-operation 

4-Department 
of Rural 
Development 

'2215'-B.-Water 
Supply and 
Sanitation 

Sub-head 

4. 

H.7<1l 
Va l ue of 
Gift of 
Soyabean 

B.1Cll<ll<3l 
Expenditure 
in Union 
Terr itories 
wi thout 
Legislature 

24-Ministry 
of External 
Affairs 

• 206 1 ' - c. - c. 3 ( 1 ) ( 1 ) -
External Affairs Other charges 

c. 9 (2 )-
Ind 1an Council 
of Cultural 
Re la tions 

Amount of 
re-approp­
r i at ion to 
the sub­
head 

5. 

Amount of 
final saving 
under the 
sub-head 
after re-app­
ropriati o n 

6. 

<Rupees in lakhsl 
493.00 493.00 

13.67 107.69 

46.00 188.92 

93;67 110.40 

.. 



1. 

4. 

5. 

..... 
a- 6. ..... 

7. 

8. 

~--

2. 3. 

25-Department '2047'-B.-Other 
of Economic Fiscal Services 
Affairs 

28-Pensions 

'7002'-AA­
Loans to 
Railways 

'2071'-A-

4. 

B.311>-Interest 
on Deposits 

5. 

under Compulsory 1200.00 
Deposit (Income 
Tax PayerslScheme, 
1974 

AA. 1-Loans to 
Railway Development 
Fund 

A.114> 11)-

545.62 

323.23 
Pensions and Family 

29-Interest 
Payments 
(Charged) 

36-Direct 
Taxes 

37 - Indir ect 
Tax e s 

other Retirement Pensions 
Benefits 

'2049'-A.­
Interest 
Payments 

'2020'-A.­
Col lection 
of Taxes on 
Income and 
Expenditur e 

A.4-Interest 
on Reserve 
Funds 

A.211>-Commiss­
ioners and their 
off icei:; 

31.88 

7 7.07 

•401~7· -AA . -
Capjt ai 

A . .\ .111l l2l- 27 3 . 75 

0 u t 1 a .,, o r. 

utt1€ r F 1 sea I 
Servi c es 

f,c quisition of 
S hips and Ves3els 

6. 

1840 . 67 

5170 . 10 

340.66 

224.62 

264 .71 

39 1. 3 9 

I 
-< 



1. 

9. 

2. 

41-Department 
of Health 

3. 

·2210•-c .­
Medical and 
Pub! ic Heal th 

'3606'-F.-
Aid Materials 
and Equip-ments 

10. 45-Police '3601'-C.­
Grants-in - aid 
to State 
Governments 

11. 46-0ther 
Expenditure 
of the Min ­
istry of Home 
Affairs 

'2235'-B.­
Social 
Security and 
Wei fare 

12. 57-Broadcast- '4221'-AA.-
ing Services Ca pital Outlay 

on Broadcasting 

13. 72-Roads '3054'-A.-
Roads and 
Bridges 

4. 

C.3(4) C3l (3)­
Cancer Resea rch 

5. 

304.53 

C.5<2>-lnternational 
Co-operation 25.00 

D.2<4> (11J-Other 
Health Schemes 

F . 3{3l-Material 
Assistance for 
Other Pr o grammes 

C. 1 <2>-Pol ice 
Other Grants 

B.2<1>-Swatan­
trata Sainik 
Samman Pension 
Schemes 

F.1<3> Cll­
Modernisation 
of Prison 
Administration 

AA.2C5J-Other 
Expenditure' 

A.4<1> 2) <2>­
lnst.itute for 
Training of 
Highway Engineers 

45.80 

370 . 00 

70.00 

222.00 

100.00 

42 . 73 

195.00 

6. 

313. 10 

55 . 82 

45.80 

370.00 

137.40 

2251. 99 

100.00 

50.03 

195.00 



1. 2. 

14. 75-Urban 
Development 

15. 77-Station­
ery and 
Printing 

16. BO-Atomic 
Energy 

17. 90-Delhi 

3. 

'22 16'-C.­
Housing 

'4216'-BB.­
Capital outlay 
on Housing 

'2058' -A- . 
Stationery 
and Printing 

'2852'-B.­
lndustrie!? 

'4861'-CC.-

J 

4. 

C.C . 1<2 ) (3) (!)­

Ordinary Repairs 
(Charged ) 

BB. 2 < 1 > < 1 > -

Housing and 
Urban Development 
Corporation 

A.3<2>-Printing 
Pt-asses 

B.1< 2 l C 1l-Nuc lear 

,L 

5. 

55.20 

100 . 00 

77.69 

Fuel Complex 173.44 
Hyderabad 
CC.6<1>-New 57.00 

Capital Outlay Thorium Plant 
on Atomic Energy 
Industries 

'5401'-DD.­
Capital Outlay 
on Atomic 
Energy Research 

'2210'J.1-
Medical and 
Public Health 

CC.6C6l (3i-Fuel 
Reprocessing of 
Fast Breeder Test 
Reactor 

DD. 1 ( 52) - ·other 
Schemes 

J . 1(1) (3) (6)­

Din Dayal 
Upadhyay Hospital 

40.00 

45.50 

32 . 00 

6 . 

74.22 

123.00 

136.69 

667.84 

65.00 

50.09 

54.53 

58 . 81 

I 
..' 



I 

II . Cases oi majo r re-appropriation to other heads which turned out 

·-· -·--! -~..!~ ~- .!_~2::_ __ -~~~_?_S :5 __ ~ _12~_.!: __ ~_!2~~.1::~ - h ~ a-~---.. ~-:-~--~·-i_': en be_ l ow : -
s 1. 
No. 

Grant Major 
Head 

Sub-head Amount of 
re-appro­
r ia ti on 

Amount of 
excess 
after re­
appropria­
tion 

r:---.. · ·--2-~-----·--------·---.. ···-·--·--~:r:------------------·-·--4-:--·--·-.. ----·---------------- -----5-. - -- ------£r:--------

1. 

2. 

3. 

14-Def ence 
Pensions 

24-Ministry 
of External 
Affairs 

29-Interest 

Payments 
<Charged> 

·----· 

---- - ·-----------

'2071'-A­
Pensions and 
other Retire­
ment Benefits 

'3605'-E­
Technical 
and Economic 
co-operation 
with other 
countries. 

'2049'-A­

lnterest 
Payments 

A.1(1 l( 1>(5l­
Gratuities 

A.111ll2 l 
Commuted value 
of Pensions 

A.112) Ill <5)­
Gratuities 

A.1(2 l l2 l ­
Commuted value 
of Pensions 

E.I.17l <2>-
0ther Programmes 

A -. 1<1l-Interest 

on Market 
Loans 

<Ru-pees ·1-n--1 akhS>"" ____ _ 

203.70 3403.50 

756.35 2718 . 40 

54.00 159.47 

71. 00 195.62 

181. 00 309.22 

4103.97 24759.78 



• 
1. 

4. 

5. 

6. 

7. 

8. 

9. 

2. 

41 -:- Department 
of Health 

45-Police 

49-Department 
of Youth Aff­
airs and 
Sports . 

57-Broad­
cast i ng 
Services 

72-Roads 

80-Atomic 

Energy 

cs 

3. 

'3601' -D­
Grants- in­
aid to State 
Governments 

.. 
4. 

D.2<4> 12l I 1l 
. (3l-.Special 

Component Plan 
for Scheduled 
Gas tes. 

'2055'-A.-Police A. 10<1>-Charges 
paid to other 
Governments/ 
Departments etc. 

'2204'-B.-Sports B.4(3)-Grants 
and Youth Affai- to Sports Feder-
rs at ions 

'4221'-AA.­
Capi ta I Outlay 
on Broadcasting 

'3054'-A.-Roads 
and Bridges 

'5054'-AA.­
Capital Outlay 
on Roads and 
Bridges 

'5401' - DD.­

Ca pital Outlay 
on Atomic Energy 
Research 

AA.1<4>-Suspense 

A. 1(3) (!)-Maint­
enance by Roads 
Wing 

AA.2< 1l < ll-IJorks 
under Border Roads 
Development Board 

DD. 1<44 l -Super­

conductivity 
DD.3<4>-Housing 
for Indira Gandhi 
Cent r e for Atomic 
Research 

5. .6. 

71. 61 73.96 

116.00 506.75 

21.00 102. 69 

22.45 102.94 

95.00 199.82 

161. 00 1176.48 

100.00 157.45 

5-3.26 73.53 



1. 2. 3. 

10. 81-Nuclear '2801'-A-
Power Schemes Power Projects 

, 

ca 

4. 

A.111>14>-other 
Expenditure 
A.1(2)(1) -Tarapur 
Atomic Power 
Station 

a 

s. 6. 

46. 10 89.03 

42.00 167.85 



APPEND II VI 

<Refers to paragraph 4.3> 

List of collaborating agencies for Technology Mission on 
Drinking Water 

Ci> Council of Scientific and Industrial Research 

{ii) Ministry of Science and Technology 

<iii) Department of Environment and Forests 

(iv) Department of Defence Research and Development 

(v) Ministry of Health and Family Welfare 

(vi) Ministry of Water .Resources 

(vii> Department of Space 

(viii> Department of Atomic Energy 

(ix) State Governments 

( x) Others 

167 
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APPEID II YI I 
liefer& to paracraph 401 

State1ent of irrecoverable revenues , duties, etc. vritten off /vaived and .ex-gratia pay1ents 1ade 
during 1989-90 

lA1ount in lakhs of rupees! 

Ma1e of ~inistry/ 

Departaent 
Wri te off of losses, irrecoverable revenues, duties, advances etc, due to 

Failure of Neglect, fraud 
syste1 etc.on the part 

of indiv idual 
Govern1ent 
officials 

Other 
reasons 

Nu1bcr A1cur.t Nu1ber A1ount Nu1ber A1ount 
of o! of 

Agriculture 
Ato1ic Energy 
Co11erce 
Energy 2 
External Affairs 
Finance 
Home I including 
Union Territory of 
Lakshadweep and 
Anda1an and Nicobar 
Islands! 
Industries 
I nfouation and 
Broadcasting 
Labour 
Planning 
Space 
Steel and "ines 
Touris1 
Urban Develop1ent 

3 

cases 

2 3 

3. 94 

0.07 

4.01 

cases 

4 5 6 

2 0.13 
6 0.46 

12 0. 91 

2 0.37 

41 12.58 
0.30 

3 1. 29 

l 0.06 
16 7.21 

11 1. 10 

13 0.59 

0.30 107 24.70 

168 

Waiver of 
recovery 

Ex-gratia 
pay1ent 

Nu1ber 
of 
cases 

7 

3 

A1ount Nu1ber 
of 
cases 

8 9 

1474 

0.09 

0.04 

0.09 

0.22 1474 

>· 

T 

A1ount 

10 

273.39 

273.39 

.. 



... 

APPEND I J V 111 
!Refers to paragraph 41) 

Su11arised financial results of depa;t1ental )y managed G0Yern1ent Undertakings 

SI. Na1e of the Undertaking Period of 
No. Accounts 

l. 2. 3. 

Minist ry of Agriculture 
1. Delhi Milk Sche1e 1983-84 

2. lce-cu1-Freezing Plant, 1986-87 
Cochin 

Ministry of Defence 
3. Canteen Stores Department 1986-87 

Ministry of Energy 
4. Electricity Department, 1987-88 

Andaman, 

5. Electricity Department, 1982-83 
Lakshadveep 

Ministry of Environment and Forest 
6. Forest Depart1ent,Anda1an 1982-83 

and Nicobar Islands 

Ministry of Finance 
7. India Security Press, 1988-89 

Nasik Road 

a. Security Printing Press, 19BB-B9 
Hyderabad 

9. Currency Note Press, !QBB-89 
Nasik Road 

Government 
Capital 

4. 

1132. 93 

41.17 

48.00 

1762.07 

185.80 

196.75 

3921. 35 

710. 87 

4724.01 

! In lakhs of rupees ! 

Block Depreciation Profitl+ I Interest Tota l Percentage 
Assets to date Lossl-J on Govern- return of total 
!Netl 1ent return to 

capita l 1ean capital 

5. 6. 7. 8. 9. 10. 

440.00 668.13 1-1906.47 85.88 1- 1820.59 

40. 67 32. 08 1- 118.81 1- 118.91 

271.39 283.79 1+ !1767.13 525.51 2292.64 41. 66 

1475. 78 286.29 1-1790.03 134.89 1-1655.14 

110.57 36.76 1-J 64.04 8.11 1-155.93 

196.75 50.91 1+1296.36 51.38 1+11067.29 147.5 

3233.31 791. 36 (-1718.45 802.55 84.10 0.99 

544.53 157.69 1+1143.80 131.13 274.93 1+138.68 

4266.79 689.21 1+)1886.99 1253.04 3140.03 23.80 

Re1arks 

11. 

Figures based 
on the unaudit-
ed accounts 

--do--



--------------------------------------------------------------------------------- ------------------------------------------------------
1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6. 7. 8. 9. 10. 11. 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
10. Govern1ent Opi um Factory, 1965-86 114.19 25.35 20.63 (ti 80.54 305.45 385.99 10. 11 Bl ock assets 

Ghazi pur exclude capital 
work in progre-
ss of Rs.68.22 
lakhs 

11. GoYernment Opiu1 Factory, 1987-88 199.84 185.47 14.32 (-187.77 267.94 180.17 5.92 
Neemuch 

12. Government Alkaloid Works, 1987-88 428.07 314.76 101. 23 (+127.05 72.95 100.00 13. 42 
Nee1uch 

13. Government Alkaloid Yorks, 1985-86 114. 89 12.47 14.76 1-1 72.86 29. 13 1-143.73 Block assets ex-
Ghaz ipur elude capital work 

in progress of 
Rs .84.93 lakhs 

,_, 
14. Ind ia Governmen t "int, 1983-84 29.89 516.46 25.22 (+11561.16 193.321 +11754.50 63.98 -.J 

0 Bombay 

15. India Government Mint, 1986-87 299.00 211. 00 255.00 (+1268.00 327.00 695.00 
Calcutta 

16. India G0Yern1ent "int 1987-88 2017.4 436.5 159. 45 f-117 . 29 162.1 144.81 ftl7.18 Figure based on 
Hyderabad the unaudited 

accounts 

17. Assay Department, 1980-81 13.00 12.76 0.32 (t)8.04 0.43 (+)8. 47 119. 85 
Bo11bay 

18. Assay Department, 1985-86 0.74 0.24 0.03 (tl2.00 2.00 
Calcutta 

19. Silver Refinery, 1985-86 59.00 0.12 0.32 (-)11.00 i92.00 181. 00 
Calcutta 

20. Bank Note Press, 1986-87 4936 .58 4005.89 930.69 818.68 926.12 1744. BO 35.34 

Dew as 

.., 
'( 

( 



,_. 
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·• 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
1. z. 3. 4, 5. 6. 7. 8. 9. 10. 11. 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
21. Secur ity Paper llil l, 1976-77 

Hoshangabad 

"inistry of Health and Faaily Welfare 

22. Central Research Institute, 1988-89 
Kasauli 

23. Medica l Store Depots 1977-78 

24. Vegetable Garden of the 1984-85 
Central Institute of 
Paychiatry Kanke, 
Ranchi 

"inistry of Infor1ation a~d Broadcasting 

25. All India Radio 

26. Radio Publication, 
A 11 I nd i a Rad Io 

1981-82 

1985-86 

1144. 99 580.33 

254.41 14.21 

64 .54 45. 40 

0.31 0.27 

Capital Assets 
7294.57 4538.03 

639. 64H 

564.66 2.94 48.54 51. 48 

19.43 (+ 13.75 20.42 129.80 

28.12 (-1 )43.45 $ 93.87 ("' 137. 32 

0.04• (- )0.11 0.02 (-10.09 

2756 .54 (- 12589.92 327.18 1- 12262.74 

(-148.58 0.09 (-)48. 49 

4.50 

49.57 Interest on capital 
provided on provi-
s ional bas is. 

8.05 ($) This represents 
interest on Govern-
1ent ca pi ta 1, acco-
unted for in the 
conso lidated Prof it 
and Loss Accounts 
of Medical Store 
;)epots , Profit and 
Loss Account of 
Factories attached 
to the Medical 
Store 
Depots and Workshop 
Accounts. 

••Figures based on 
Government current 
account as on 



/ 

, 

1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6. 

Revenue Assets 
0.44 0.11 

27. Director Genera l Doordarshan 1976-77 2545 .61 2026 .43 519.18 
New Delhi 

28. Co11ercial Sales Serv ice 
Doordarshan New Delhi. 

29. Fil1s Division, 
Bo1bay 

1976-77 

1983-84 

0.14 

Revenue Assets 
416.16 245. 14 246.80 

7. 8. 9. 

(-)575.45 117.88 (-)457.57 

(t )57 .62 (+157.62 

1-183.20 47.61 (-135.59 

10. 11. 

31.3.86 

- Iii Due to change 
in accounti ng 
1ethod fro1 1983-84 
net loss has been 
ar rived at after 
taking into account 
revenue in respect 
of supply of prints 
1ade to Directorate 
of Field Publicity 
and national reve­
nue !Rs. 19.81 
lakhs l for free 
suppl y of prints to 
State Govern1ents. 
Iii l ne t loss 
calculated after 
excl uding adjust­
ments relating to 
previous years. 
l iiil Co1pi lat ion 
of profor1a acc­
ounts for 1984-85 

is in arrears. 



,_. 
~ 
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1. 2. 

30. Co11ercial Broadcasting 
Service All India Radio 

ftinistry of Surface Transport 

3. 4. 

1982--63 167.21 

5. 6. 

66. 17 61 .04 

.. 

7. 6. 9. 10. 11. 

( + 11074. 70 (+11074.70 

31. Lighthouses and Lightships 
Departlent 

1986-67 3746.42 3024.29 789.77 1+1660.30 350.00 1210.30 35.17 

32. Shipping Depart1ent, 1972-73 43.58 56.80 7.89 (-180.15 4.47 (-)75.66 
Anda1an and Nicobar Islands 

33. Ferry Service, Andaaan 1982-83 195.65 113. 46 82.39 (-154. 16 7.35 (-146.61 

34. "arine Depart1ent !Dock-Yard) 1962-63 6. 11 4.05 2.06 (-140.24 14.63 (-125.61 
Anda1an and Nicobar Islands 

35. Chandigarh Transport Under- 1966-89 1321. 61 706.16 119. 65 (-1406.77 111.00 (-1295.77 
taking, Chandigarh 

36. State Transport Service, 1977-76 35.67 16.05 50.05 (-)21.03 1. 64 (-119.39 
Andaman and Nicobar Islands 

ftinistry of Urban De•elopaent 

37. Depart1ent of Publications, 1960-6111 II The new nor1ati ve pricing policy has been introduced and the question of 
New Delhi si1plification of profor1a accounts and the preparation of 

Manufacturing accounts, Profit and Loss accounts, Balance Sheet, etc., 
have been kept in abeyance by the Ministry 

36. Govern1ent of India Presses 1960-61 !al -- ----- do ------

(al Profor1a accounts have not been prepared according to the revised procedure prescribed in the ninistry of Finance Office 
ne1orandu1 No. F. 1!35118171 dated 23.01.1974. 

Depreciation for the year only 





E R R A T A 

Page Column Line For Read 

(vi) Prefatory 11 includs includes 
remarks 

~ 
67 2 20 effctive effective 

132 1 3 condomonium condominium 

132 2 11 insturmentation instrumentation 

144 2 3 Dire ctr Director 
from 
below 

' 
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